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CONGRESSIONAL BUDGET PROCESS

Thursday, July 13, 1995

House of Representatives,
Subcommittee on Legislative and Budget Process,
AND the Subcommittee on Rules and Organization

OF THE House,
Committee on Rules,

Washington, DC.
The subcommittee met, pursuant to call, at 10:03 a.m. in room

H-313, the Capitol, Hon. Porter J. Goss (chairman of the Sub-
committee on Legislative and Budget Process) presiding.

Present: Representatives Goss, Dreier, Linder, Diaz-Balart, Solo-

mon, and Hall.

OPENING STATEMENT OF HON. PORTER J. GOSS, CHAIRMAN
OF THE SUBCOMMITTEE ON LEGISLATIVE AND BUDGET
PROCESS
Mr. Goss. Good morning, ladies and gentlemen. The joint sub-

committee meeting will come to order. This is a very special day,
and it seems like we were here not so long ago on another very spe-
cial day and it is for that reason that we have a somewhat lighter

attendance than we had hoped.
Mr. Beilenson did want to be here and I think he will show up.

We have some rules coming forward on the floor this morning that
are going to require some of our members to be down there, and
I think they will drift in and out. In any event, we are looking for-

ward to the testimony, and we are very much committed to pursu-
ing this subject before us today, which really involves the whole
question of budget process and budget reform. This seems to me to

be extremely appropriate. We are trying to do great things and if

we don't have machinery that can help us do great things we aren't

going to get very far.

Formally, the Subcommittee on Legislative and Budget Process
and the Subcommittee on Rules and Organization of the House,
chaired by David Dreier, my colleague from California, today begin
the challenge of reviewing the congressional budget process.

The Rules Committee has jurisdiction over the procedures pro-

scribed for the House in addressing the Nation's budget, as we all

know. Under House Rule X, clause 3, the Rules Committee is ex-

pressly charged with reviewing and studying, on a continuing
basis, the congressional budget process.

As such, today's hearing marks the beginning of our efforts to

meet our oversight responsibilities in this historic 104th Congress.
I would say that we have done some homework already. We have

(1)



had some informal briefings, and we are trying to at least under-
stand all the acronyms and the alphabets involved, to say nothing
of the numbers.
We clearly have a wealth of expertise in this committee on this

important subject. We hope not to reinvent any wheels, but rather

to build on what has been done in previous years in the context of

the historic 104th Congress and our absolute commitment to bring

balance to our Nation's budget.
David Dreier, the vice chairman of the Joint Committee on the

Organization of Congress, also the vice chairman of the Rules Com-
mittee, also the chairman of one of the subcommittees here
today
Mr. Dreier. I sound important.
Mr. GrOSS. He is a busy man—has spent countless hours in the

last Congress reviewing—I think it should say countless days in

the last Congress reviewing testimony and proposals on many is-

sues involving the structure and workings of the House, including

the budget process, and developing recommendations for reform.

And so reform is very much one of the perspectives we proceed
from.

In addition, our friend, Tony Beilenson, who I hope will show up
soon, chaired an important bipartisan task force on the budget
process in 1984, which made a major contribution to the evolution

of our budget process.

Martin Frost and James Quillen have spent many years re-

searching and studying these issues as well, and our committee
chairman, Jerry Solomon, who has come in right on cue, has for

years devoted his boundless energy to seeking meaningful ways to

strengthen and improve our budget process to lead us to balance
as soon as possible, most recently with a rather spectacular bill.

The most important thing we do around here is to manage the

Nation's finances. The budget is the meat and potatoes of this

place, some call it the pork and beans. I think we better stick with

meat and potatoes, because that is what this is about. Many people

have concluded that since the adoption of the 1974 Budget Act, we
have indulged in far too much of the pork on that diet.

With this year's historic adoption of a budget blueprint for bring-

ing our budget into balance, it is crucial that we make sure we
have the most effective procedures in place to meet and maintain
that goal, that is, the machinery. Unfortunately, too many Mem-
bers and Americans looking at the workings of the current congres-

sional budget process think it is like looking into a black hole.

Critics say it is too complicated, too cumbersome, and too much
is out of our direct control. Members of Congress say that, too.

There is general frustration and that is one of the reasons why we
are here. We felt it important to begin with the large context to en-

sure that we understand where we have been so that we can more
precisely chart where it is we want to go.

We have chosen three very broad questions to frame our starting

point for this review today, mindful that the big picture will even-

tually lead us to examine specific proposals for reform. Certainly,

the most fi'equently mentioned complaints about the process yield

a host of suggestions for quote, "fixing the process," ranging from



some minor tinkering around the edges to dramatic overhaul of the

system.
It is our intent to move from today's very broad discussion into

a similar type of conversation with some of our highly knowledge-

able House Members next week. We hope it will be next week; if

not, shortly thereafter. If there appears to be interest in pursuing
change, we would then proceed to a review of specific proposals.

For today, we have asked our witnesses to speak to three very

broad questions, as I said. First, what are the objectives of the

1974 Congressional Budget Act. I guess that will be somewhat ret-

rospective; which of those objectives are relevant in today's fiscal

environment; and should the budget process be redesigned or will

the tinkering around the edges suffice?

We are delighted to welcome our guests. We have a very majestic

array, I think, of talent in fi-ont of us, and we appreciate them
being here. Director O'Neill of the CBO, Susan Irving from GAO,
and our friend and former colleague Bill Frenzel, now at Brookings,

and Stephen Moore from Cato. We thank you all for coming, look

forward to hearing your words of wisdom. I would now turn to

Chairman Dreier, who will then turn to Chairman Solomon.

OPENING STATEMENT OF HON. DAVID DREIER, CHAIRMAN OF
THE SUBCOMMITTEE ON RULES AND ORGANIZATION OF
THE HOUSE
Mr. Dreier. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman, Mr. Chair-

man, Mr. Chairman, and we all—our only regret is that we didn't

call Bill Mr. Chairman, but we can call him Mr. Chairman now.

Let me say that it is nice to be—we left these chairs 9 hours ago,

and it is wonderful to be back this morning.
As you illustrated in your statement, Mr. Chairman, this is not

the first time that our Rules Committee has attempted to either

justify or overhaul the Congressional Budget Act, and it probably

won't be the last. As you said, Tony Beilenson tried in the 1980's

and our Joint Committee on the Organization of Congress looked

extensively at the issue of budget process reform and several of our

witnesses testified before that panel which had 37 hearings, Porter,

and 243 witnesses.

Mr. Goss. I should have said months.
Mr. Dreier. Yes, right. But I have a sense that this time may

be a little different. We passed a budget resolution taking us on a

glide path to a balanced budget, and it was noted yesterday at our

informal briefing that this is the first sincere effort to achieve a
balanced budget since the Congressional Budget Act was adopted
in 1974. Resolutions have been passed as was said by Mr. Keith,

but clearly there is a sense that there is a real confidence in this

one.

We already are witnessing, however, the fact that the path to a
balanced budget is rough and has many obstacles to it. In both a
real and imaginary sense our colleagues will point to the budget
process itself as one of those impediments to a balanced budget. I

think part of the problem is that we have a layered process.

Instead of one coherent process, we have rules, procedures, and
timetables stacked up one upon another, all established to address
a particular problem at a particular point in history. Little of it



makes sense in today's dynamic fiscal and institutional environ-
ment, so I think we need to reevaluate the full process, and we also

need to be prepared to respond to the criticisms that will inevitably
arise as we attempt to make the budget resolution a reality. That
is the purpose of this morning's hearing, and I, too, look forward
to our witnesses.

I am sure that they will be able to make some sense of this proc-

ess. I hope we will be able to work in a bipartisan way with Chair-
man Solomon, Chairman Goss, former Chairman Beilenson, and
other members of the committee to make some sound and very ra-

tional recommendations for budget process reform, and I am happy
to be now enveloped by two chairmen.
Mr. Goss. Mr. Solomon, Chairman Solomon.
Mr. Dreier. And a vice chairman.
Mr. Goss. And a vice chairman. We have been joined by Mr.

Diaz-Balart of Florida, our colleague.

Mr. Solomon. It takes a couple of chairmen on either side of Mr.
Dreier to keep him under control.

First, let me apologize for running off here in a few minutes, we
have a second rule on the interior appropriations bill, and we have
to make sure that runs smoothly today.
Mr. Dreier. You better stay here.

OPENING STATEMENT OF HON. GERALD B.H. SOLOMON,
CHAIRMAN OF THE COMMITTEE ON RULES

Mr. Solomon. But we will see. First, I want to commend the two
subcommittee chairmen for holding the hearing, and we look for-

ward to the testimony, and I want to thank certainly Dr. O'Neill

for her work.
I have here in front of me a document called H.R. 1923, and it

is 1,700 pages of scored budget spending cuts, and as I look down
through the other witnesses, including the GAO, the Brookings In-

stitute, Cato Institute, all of them were instrumental in providing
us with many various recommendations that we can give in this

bill to the appropriators and to other Members of Congress on just

how we can go about bringing about some fiscal responsibility to

this Federal Government. What we have done with this document,
as you know, was made it the basis for our budget which the three
of us voted for, that 5-year balanced budget, last year, this year,

and the year before. We have given this to all the Members of Con-
gress so they can use it for further cutting the unnecessary spend-
ing and restructuring the Federal Government, so I just want to

thank all the witnesses for all of your input that helped us do that,

particularly CBO, because it couldn't have validity if it was not
scored properly, and it was a very difficult job, and we appreciate
the great effort you put into it. Having said all that, I am going
to go downstairs and will try to join you shortly thereafter. We
thank all of you.
Mr. Goss. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I hope you are able to re-

port back a successful vote.

Lincoln, did you wish to say anything at the beginning of this?

Mr. Diaz-Balart. Unfortunately, I can't stay long, Mr. Chair-

man, but I wanted to come by for as long as I could, and I am here
to learn. Thank you.



Mr. Goss. Thank you. Appreciate you being here.

Dr. O'Neill, the floor is yours. Thank you.

STATEMENT OF JUNE E. O'NEILL, DIRECTOR,
CONGRESSIONAL BUDGET OFFICE

Ms. O'Neill. Chairman Goss, Chairman Dreier, members of the
subcommittee, thank you for inviting me to testify today on the
budget process. I will submit my prepared statement for the record
and summarize the three topics discussed. Thev are the evolving
role of Congress in the budget process, lessons from recent experi-

ence with budgeting, and finally criticisms and proposed reforms of

the current process.

For many years the Congress has participated in the budget
process by prescribing general rules and procedures concerning the
presentation of the President's budget and the enactment of spend-
ing and tax laws.

The general rules of the budget process are contained in two
laws, the Budget and Accounting Act of 1921 and the Congres-
sional Budget and Impoundment Act of 1974. The Congress has
also played a key role in the control of both spending and the size

of the budget deficit or surplus.
Three decades ago, when discretionary spending accounted for

nearly 70 percent of budget outlays, the control of spending fell

largely to the Appropriations Committees. Over time, however, the
composition of the budget and the nature of budget control have
changed dramatically. In the current year, that is 1995, discre-

tionary spending is expected to make up only 36 percent of total

outlays, falling to 30 percent by the year 2000.
Growth in entitlement spending has outpaced both discretionary

spending and revenues, leading to unanticipated large deficits. Fur-
ther, such growth occurs without congressional action and is highly
responsive to economic conditions and other factors that are often
difficult to predict.

Although the budget process has had some success in controlling

discretionary spending, controlling entitlement spending presents a
much tougher challenge. The growth in entitlements and the large
budget deficits of the 1980's have brought new challenges to the
budget process. The primary focus of the process has shifted to the
development of rules specifically intended to reduce the deficit.

That role is manifested in two major laws, the Balanced Budget
and Emergency Deficit Control Act of 1985, popularly known as
Gramm-Rudman-Hollings, and the Budget Enforcement Act of
1990, the BEA. Gramm-Rudman-Hollings had a single goal, to re-

duce the size of the deficit to specified levels each year until ex-

penditures were in balance with revenues. But the deficit did not
come down.

Instead of enacting the changes in laws governing revenues and
spending necessary to reduce the deficit, the President and the
Congress were able to avoid the intent of the act by changing the
deficit targets and by basing budget estimates on overly optimistic
forecasts.

The BEA created a very different process than that established
by Gramm-Rudman-Hollings. Its purpose was not to force the at-

tainment of a specific deficit level. Rather, it attempted to control



spending and prevent legislative actions that would cause the defi-

cit to increase. The Congress and the President have lived within
the BEA's constraints.

Although the deficit outlook deteriorated just after the 1990
budget agreement, that turn of events did not result from evading
the stricture set up by the BEA. Rather, the deterioration of the
economy and the open-ended nature of entitlement programs, such
as Medicare and Medicaid, were largely responsible for increasing
the deficit over the 1990 projections. Virtually nothing of the dark-
ening deficit picture after 1990 resulted from policy actions that
were controlled under the BEA.
Some tentative lessons can be drawn from the past 20 years of

experience with congressional budgeting. First, the 1974 Budget
Act created an infrastructure for budgeting that has proved to be
of lasting value. The budget committees, the timetables and rules
of procedure, and the information systems put in place by this leg-

islation afford the Congress an expanded capacity to frame a budg-
et in a systematic and informed manner in addition to providing
it with the means to pursue an explicit fiscal policy role. Thus, the
essential elements for effective budget control by the Congress have
been put in place.

The second lesson we have learned is that there is a limit to

what the process alone can accomplish. The budget process ulti-

mately is not really a substitute for specific policy decisions re-

quired to produce a desired result. The budgeting process has no
magical powers. At best it can provide opportunities for the Con-
gress to make informed decisions that will result in desired out-

comes.
Third, in designing budget procedures, control mechanisms

should focus on those things that can be controlled directly. That
lesson comes from the contrasting experiences with Gramm-Rud-
man-Hollings and the Budget Enforcement Act. Gramm-Rudman-
Hollings explicitly attempted to reduce the deficit without specify-

ing how that was to be accomplished; thus, it suffered from the ab-

sence of a direct link between the object of control and those vari-

ables that the Congress can control.

The relative success of the BEA stems in part from its confine-

ment to controllable legislative actions. That is particularly appar-
ent in the case of discretionary spending, which has been consist-

ently declining as a percentage of gross domestic product.
Inevitably, the BEA's changed emphasis has come at a price. By

focusing on legislative action through the PAYGO rules, the BEA
does not force enactment of measures to reduce the deficit further.

Under the BEA, entitlements can still expand considerably because
of changes in population, inflation, utilization rates, and in the case
of health programs, because of changes in technology that enhance
the quality of benefits.

Many observers are dissatisfied with the current process, and
they have proposed changes. I will comment briefly on some of the
major criticisms and suggestions for reform. One broad area of con-

cern is that the process is too complex, too time-consuming, and too

rule-bound.
Critics argue, for example, that if the budget was enacted less

frequently, as would be the case under such proposals as biennial



budgeting, more time would be freed up for legislating and over-

sight. But enacting the budget less frequently would decrease fiscal

flexibility.

Moreover, given the uncertainty that often surrounds budget es-

timates, it is likely that the second year would be spent making ad-

justments to decisions made in the budget year because of unantici-

pated changes in the economy or in other factors affecting program
costs.

The process is also criticized as too rule-bound. The PAYGO pro-

cedures, for example, have created very complex rules. Although
the complexity of the process is certainly troubling, it may be a

natural byproduct of repeated attempts to bring the budget under
balance.
Fewer rules are desirable, but so are lower deficits. Given that

many of the current rules try to curb the deficit, they may eventu-

ally outlive their usefulness. We should keep in mind, however,

that the pressures on the budget in the next century, brought
about by the Government's commitment to an aging population,

could mean that it will become as difficult to maintain balance as

it is to achieve it.

Another problem of concern is that the budget system is inad-

equate to control direct spending. The apparent un controllability of

mandatory spending has fostered many suggestions for bringing it

under greater control through a process change, including sunset

provisions for all programs, annual appropriations for mandatory
programs, and an enforceable cap on mandatory spending.

One difficulty with the annual appropriation and cap approach is

that they may both be viewed as inconsistent with the underlying
legislative commitment to provide benefits to the designated popu-
lation. Another difficulty is that the Congress is limited in its abil-

ity to delegate authority to executive agencies to reduce unilater-

ally those payments made from mandatory spending programs.
Some recent studies, such as that of the Bipartisan Commission

on Entitlement and Tax Reform, have decried the lack of attention

to the long-term implications of budget decisions. According to that

view, the 5-year budget horizon creates incentives to be short-

sighted and to push costs beyond the expiration date of the BEA.
The Entitlement Commission suggests a 30-year window for

budget decisions. One big drawback of such long-term budgeting is

that it would significantly add to the uncertainties surrounding
budget estimates. Moreover, many programs have a relatively short

policy life and extrapolating them into the long term may not al-

ways make sense.

Of course, a longer time horizon is essential for the planning of

future benefits and revenues in a program like Social Security, but
the complex analysis required would seem to justify studies that

need not be tied to the routine budget process.

Another set of concerns deals with the President's role in the

budget process. Some critics argue that the President needs to be
involved more fully and continually in the budget process. That ar-

gument usually emphasizes that the President, as the only elected

official with a national constituency, must remain accountable for

the budget throughout the process.
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Two reforms have been proposed. One would require the Presi-

dent's signature on budget resolutions. The second would grant in-

creased authority to the President to veto individual budget items.

Such an increase in Presidential involvement, however, could re-

strict congressional budgetary prerogatives.

Moreover, in the case of a joint budget resolution, requiring the
President's signature could result in conflict and stalemate at an
early stage of the process, making it even more difficult to adopt
a congressional budget. The line-item veto would increase the
President's power to pursue his budget priorities at the expense of

those of the Congress. But depending on the relative weights one
assigns to Presidential and congressional priorities, that might or

might not be a positive development.
Another criticism of the budget process is that current budgetary

concepts prevent budgetary cost from reflecting economic costs in

a timely fashion. Policymakers respond to the estimated costs of

various actions as they are scored in the budget.
If costs are misstated, decisions can be biased away from the

most sufficient outcome. Numerous proposals have been offered to

address the possibility of a cost bias. One frequently cited proposal

would change the budgetary treatment of Federal investments to

report costs over the expected life of the investment rather than up
front when the asset is acquired.

Another approach argues that the goal of a balanced budget
should be targeted toward the operating component of the budget,

not its capital component. Still another set of proposals would ex-

pand the use of accrual accounting for Federal pensions and insur-

ance programs. The proposed reforms cited and many more have
their strengths and limitations, and some of them have been de-

scribed in more detail in my prepared statement.
In conclusion, I would suggest that despite some contrary devel-

opments, the last two decades of congressional budgeting have been
fruitful. The Congress has created a budgetary infrastructure that

enables it to address the most pressing fiscal issues of our time;

namely, how to balance the division of scarce resources between
public and private uses and between present and future genera-

tions.

The unchecked growth of entitlement spending, however, re-

mains an obstacle to attaining the desired balance. Nonetheless,

there is reason for optimism. As the current Congress has dem-
onstrated in the new budget resolution, the budget infrastructure

is flexible and can be used to outline the changes necessary to con-

trol mandatory spending.
No one can predict the outcome of this year's efforts, but failure

to achieve the objectives of the resolution is not likely to be the

fault alone of the budget process. Enacting required legislation in-

volves a consensus, not only among divergent views within the

Congress, but also between the Congress and the President. Such
agreement is not always easy to achieve.

In sum, getting mandatory spending under control is urgent. Al-

though potential improvements of the process are certainly wel-

come and should be pursued, the current process appears adequate
to support policy decisions that would reduce the deficit. The hard
fact remains that eliminating the deficit will ultimately require



changes in the legislation that authorizes the mandatory spending
in the first place. Thank you.

[Ms. O'Neill's prepared statement follows:]

Prepared Statement of June E. O'Neill, Director, Congressional Budget
Office

Chairman Goss, Chairman Dreier, and members of the subcommittees, thank you
for inviting me to testify today on the budget process. In my testimony, I will dis-

cuss three topics:

The evolving role of the congressional budget process;
Lessons from recent experience with budgeting; and,
Criticisms of both the current process and some proposed reforms.

THE ROLE OF THE CONGRESS IN THE FEDERAL BUDGET PROCESS

For many decades, the role of the Congress in the Federal budget process has in-

cluded prescribing general rules and procedures for presenting the President's budg-
et and for enacting spending and tax laws. Historically, the Congress has also as-

sumed responsibility for controlling spending and the size of the budget deficit or
surplus. Three decades ago, when discretionary spending accounted for nearly 70

f)ercent of budget outlays, the lion's share of the responsibility for spending control
ell to the Appropriations Committees.
Over time, nowever, both the composition of the budget and the nature of budget

control have changed dramatically. In the current year, discretionary sp)ending is ex-

pected to make up only 36 percent of total outlays, and by fiscal year 2000 the share
directly controlled by the Appropriations Committees will fall to 30 percent. Growth
in entitlement spending has outpaced both discretionary spending and revenues
and, thus, led to unanticipated large deficits. Further, such growth occurs without
congressional action and is highly responsive to economic conditions and other fac-

tors that are difficult to predict. Although the budget process has had some success
in controlling discretionary spending, controlling entitlements spending presents a
tougher challenge. Recent reform eflorts have recognized the inherent dimculties of
controlling entitlement growth, but the problem persists.

How the Budget Process Developed

The general rules of the budget process are contained in two laws. The first is

the Budget and Accounting Act of 1921. That law created the Bureau of the Budg-
et—now the Oflice of Management and Budget—and the General Accounting Office.

In addition, the Budget and Accounting Act required the President to present a set

of budget recommenoations annually to the Congress and has been amended several
times since to include new requirements for Presidential budget submissions.
The current congressional budget process was established with the Congressional

Budget and Impoundment Control Act of 1974. That law was passed both in re-

sponse to the frustration generated by the fragmented nature of congressional budg-
eting and as a wav to provide the Congress with greater ability to carry out its

budgetary responsibilities. Part of the reason for the reform, too, was a sense that
President Nixon had abused his ability to impound appropriated funds; the 1974 Act
severely restricted the President's ability to rescind such funds.
The act strengthened the congressional role in the budget process by centralizing

and augmenting the Congress' capacity to budget. Thus, tne House and Senate
Budget Committees were created to coordinate congressional action on the budget,
and the Congressional Budget Ofiice (CBO) was established as a source of non-

f)artisan analysis and information on the budget and the economy. The budget reso-

ution gives the Congress the ability to consider the board outlines of the budget
as a wnole and estaolishes the guidelines for future congressional action on tne
budget—the passage of bills governing taxing and spending.

Using the Budget Process Specifically to Reduce the Deficit

The large budget deficits in the 1980's ushered in a new era for the budget proc-
ess. During this period, the primary focus of the process has been on establisning
rules speciiically intenaed to reduce the deficit. That role is manifest in two major
laws—the Balanced Budget and Emergency Deficit Control Act of 1985—popularly
known as Gramm-Rudman-HoUings—and the Budget Enforcement Act of 1990
(BEA).
Gramm-Rudman-Hollings had a single goal: To reduce the size of the deficit to

specified levels each year until expenditures were in balance with revenues, If an-
nual deficit targets were not met by appropriate spending restraint or tax increases,
automatic across-the-board spending cuts—or sequestrations—were to take effect.
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According to the targets specified in the legislation, the budget was to be balanced

by fiscal year 1991. In the meanwhile, the first Gramm-Rudman-HoUings law was
replaced in September 1987 by a successor, which delayed the target for budgetary

balance to fiscal year 1993.

Yet the deficit did not come down. Instead of enacting the changes in laws govern-

ing revenues and spending necessary to reduce the deficit, the President and the

Congress were able to avoid the intent of the act by changing the deficit targets or

by basing budget estimates on overly optimistic forecasts. For example, the original

deficit target for 1990, the last year the Gramm-Rudman-Hollings procedures were
fully in place, was $36 billion. The revised 1990 target, established in 1987, was
$100 billion. The reported deficit for that year was $220 billion. The deficit for

1993—the year in which the revised targets were to require a balanced budget

—

was $255 billion.

The BEA created a much different process than Gramm-Rudman-Hollings. It was
enacted to enforce compliance with the deficit-reducing actions agreed to in the 1990
budget summit agreement. Its purpose was not to force the enactment of further re-

ductions or to achieve some specific deficit level. Rather, it attempted to control

spending and prevent policy actions that would cause the deficit to increase. Two
separate procedures were set up to achieve that end. The first set caps on annual
discretionary appropriations, which limited the level of budget authority and outlays

through 1995. The second instituted the pay-as-you-go (PAYGO) process, which re-

quired that the cumulative effect of congressional legislative actions controlling

mandatory spending and revenues be deficit neutral. The Omnibus Budget Rec-

onciliation Act of 1993 extended both the discretionary caps and PAYGO throu^
1998.
The Congress and the President have lived within the BEA's constraints. Al-

though the deficit outlook deteriorated just after the 1990 budget agreement, that

turn of events did not result from evading the strictures set up by the BEA. Rather,

the deterioration of the economy and the open-ended nature of entitlement programs
such as Medicare and Medicaid were largely responsible for increasing the deficit

over the 1990 projections. Virtually none of the darkening deficit picture after 1990
resulted from policy actions controlled under the BEA. Furthermore, although the

BEA did not include any procedure to force additional deficit reduction measures be-

yond the scope of the original agreement, such reductions have actually occurred.

SOME LESSONS FROM RECENT BUDGETING EXPERIENCE

Based on more than 20 years of experience with a varity of approaches to congres-

sional budgeting, some tentative conclusions are beginning to emerge. First, the
Congressional Budget Act created an infrastructure for budgeting that has proved

to be of lasting value. The Budget Committees, the timetables and rules of proce-

dure, and the information systems put in place by this legislation afford the Con-
gress an expanded capacity to frame a budget in a systematic and informed manner,
in addition to providing it with the means to pursue an explicit fiscal policy role.

Although the current system is well short of perfect, the Congress now possesses

the tools to achieve budget outcomes that are closer to its objectives than has been
the case in the past. In short, the essential elements for effective budget control by
the Congress are in place.

Second, although the budget process is clearly useful to the Congress, the process

is limited in what it can accomplish alone. Budget institutions can provide policy-

makers with information that is relevant to the decisions they face; it can permit
extensive participation in making those decisions; and it can constrain decisions to

prevent some undesired outcomes. But it cannot guarantee a desirable outcome. The
process alone cannot substitute for specific policy decisions required to produce a de-

sired result. Budgeting has no magical powers: At best it can provide opportunities

for the Congress to make informed decisions that will result in desired outcomes.
Third, in designing budget procedures, control mechanisms should focus on those

things that can be controlled directly. That lesson comes from the contrasting expe-

riences with Gramm-Rudman-Hollings and the Budget Enforcement Act. Gramm-
Rudman-Hollings explicitly attempted to reduce the deficit without specifying how
that was to be accomplished. The deficit is powerfully afTected by employment, infla-

tion, and other economic variables; it is also influenced by the decisions of individual

States regarding the scope of benefits and rules of eligibility for many entitlement
programs. In the case of nealth care, it is further affected by the behavior of prices,

technology, and use of covered services. Thus, Gramm-Rudman-Hollings suffered

from the absence of a direct link between the object of control and those varibles

the Congress can control.
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The BEA avoided that shortcoming by putting controls on appropriations through
the discretionary spending caps and on legislation afTecting entitlements and taxes

through the PAYGO provisions of that act. The relative success of the BEA stems

in part from its confinement to controllable legislation actions. That is particularly

apparent in the case of discretionary spending, which has been consistently declin-

ing as a percentage of gross national product.

Inevitably, the BEA's changed empnasis has come at a price. By focusing on legis-

lative action through the PAYGO rules, the BEA does not force enactment of meas-
ures to reduce the deficit further. Under the BEA, entitlements can still expand be-

cause of changes in population, inflation, and utilization rates that occur under cur-

rent law. The BEA firewall between discretionary and PAYGO controls also means
that tax reduction cannot be paid for directly with cuts in discretionary spending.

In addition, because the distinction between mandatory and discretionary spending

is necessarily somewhat arbitrary, a single program can involve both direct and dis-

cretionary spending. That adds a whole new layer to the already complex process

of drafting authorizing legislation that accomplishes what its sponsors intend for

program activity and the budget. But as the dismal science tells us, every good
thing involves tradeoffs or, as the Rolling Stones point out, "You can't always get

what you want."

CRITICISMS OF THE CURRENT PROCESS

Many observers are dissatisfied with the current process for a number of reasons,

but most criticisms fall into the following broad categories:

The budget process is too complex, time consuming, and rule-bound;

The system controls mandatory spending less eitectively than discretionary

spending;
Too much attention is paid to short-run budgetary effects of legislation and

too little to overall economic effects and the long run;

The President's role in the process is too inactive and infiexible; and
Current budgetary accounting might bias policy outcomes.

The Budget Process Is Too Complex, Time Consuming, and Rule-bound

Much of the complexity and time requirements of the process result from piling

additional requirements onto the existing process in the pursuit of various budg-

etary goals. The budgetaiy changes that have occurred since 1974 either have ex-

panded the use of procedures—such as reconciliation—that were not used much
until the 1980's or those changes have created new procedures, reports, and rules

on top of the old ones. Gramm-Rudman-HoUings added deficit targets, sequestra-

tion, and sequestration reports. The BEA gave us spending caps and PAYGO.
One complaint frequently made is that the Congress is required to act too many

times on tne same spending—when the budget resolution is adopted, when pro-

grams are authorized, and finally when funds are appropriated. Critics argue, for

example, that if the budget was enacted less frequently—as would be the case under
such proposals as biennial budgeting—more time would be freed up for legislating

and oversight. But enacting the budget less frequently would decrease fiscal fiexibil-

ity and could divert attention away from deficit reduction.

The process is also criticized as too rule-bound. Certainly, the PAYGO procedures,

for example, have created more complex rules. As a result, a great deal of power
is transferred to technical staff, and legislators who pursue changes in policies find

their task much more difiicult. Although the complexity of the process is certainly

troubling, it may be a natural by-product of repeated attempts to bring the budget

into balance. Fewer rules are desirable, but so are lower deficits. Given that many
of the current rules try to curb the deficit, they may eventually outlive their useful-

ness. That time, however, might not come as soon as we would like, even if this

year's efforts to balance the budget are successful. The pressures on the budget in

the next century brought about by the Government's commitment to an aging popu-

lation could mean that it will be as difficult to maintain as it is to achieve it.

The Budget System Is Inadequate to Control Direct Spending

Mandatory spending has continued to increase as a share of the budget since

1990. The relative uncontrollability of mandatory spending fostered numerous sug-

gestions for bringing it under greater control, including sunset provisions for all pro-

grams, annual appropriations for mandatory programs, and an enforceable cap on
mandatory spenoing. Social Security, still the largest of the mandatory spending

catagories, has its own process of evaluation and periodic review; right now, it is

off the table for current budget negotiations.

The costs of some programs—notably Medicare and Medicaid—are estimated to

grow much faster than their beneficiary populations and general inflation over the
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next decade. A mandatory cap might tie the g7X)wth of spending for individual pro-

grams to the increase in the eligible population and inflation. Such a cap could also

use a sequestration to enforce compliance with the cap, and savings would be
achieved if spending was held to the cap level.

The difliculty witn both the annual appropriation and cap approach is that they
are potentially inconsistent with the underlying, legislated commitment to provide
benefits to the designated population. Some acceptable procedure is required to ra-

tion capped benefits among those declared by law as eligible to receive a full entitle-

ment. Moreover, the Congress is limited in its ability to delegate authority to execu-
tive branch agencies to reduce unilaterally those payments made from mandatory
spending programs.
Some critics also view the existing process as inadequate because it creates incen-

tives to use the BEA's emergency designation, which has the effect of increasing the
deficit. They contend that tne emergency designation gives the Congress and the
President an incentive to underfund certain accounts in the normal appropriation
process in order to fit under the caps, only to increase the deficit when a supple-
mental appropriation is provided after an emergency is declared. They propose tnat
emergencies be funded by budgeting for those events in advance of their occurrence
under the existing caps. Others support the current process, citing the difficulty of
predicting the timing of and amounts needed for emergencies.

Too Little Attention Is Paid to the Long Run and to Non-Federal Costs

Some recent studies, such as that of the Bipartisan Commission on Entitlement
and Tax Reform, have decried the lack of attention to the long-term implications of
budget decisions. According to that view, the 5-year budget horizon creates incen-
tives to be short-sighted and to push costs beyond the expiration date of the BEA.
Accordingly, the Senate already nas instituted a 10-year point of order in response
to that concern. Others would go further: the Entitlement Commission suggested a
30-year window for budget decisions. Of course, a longer time horizon is essential

to a complete assessment, but it significantly adds to the uncertainty surrounding
budget estimates.
A second set of concerns has to do with the limited coverage of the budget. Fed-

eral policy often imposes costs on non-Federal entities. Mandating that State and
local governments or private businesses provide certain services, for example, can
substitute for direct Federal spending. Non-Federal costs, however, do not show up
in the Federal budget. That outcome nas led to proposals that State and local man-
dates and private sector regulatory costs be moved formally into the budget. As an
alternative, others have proposed that more information be made available on the
total costs of such requirements before legislative action is taken and that additional
procedural impediments be placed in the way of costly increases in those require-
ments. In fact, the Congress and the President took that approach in enacting the
Unfunded Mandate Reform Act of 1995.

The President's Role in the Process Is Too Inactive and Too Inflexible

Some critics argue that the President needs to be involved more fully and contin-
ually in the budget process. That argument usually emphasizes that the President
is the only elected official with a national constituency and that he or she needs
to remain accountable for the budget throughout the process. Two reforms are pro-
posed. The first would require the President's signature on budget resolutions, tnus
providing the opportunity for the President and the Congress to reach agreement
at an earlier stage than currently. The second would grant increased authority to

the President to veto individual budget items. Indeed, both Houses of Congress have
enacted separate stautory versions oi the line-item veto during this session.

Such an increase in Presidential involvement could restrict congressional budg-
etary prerogatives. In the case of a joint budget resolution, requiring the Presidents
signature could result in conflict and stalemate at an earlier stage of the process,

making it more difficult to adopt a congressional budget. One can easily imagine the
added difficulties that would have been encountered this year if the budget resolu-

tion had had to meet the President's approval as well as that of both Houses of Con-
gress. Conversely, we have yet to experience the endgame of this year's struggle;

it is unlikely to be resolved smoothly. The line-item veto would increase the Presi-

dent's power to pursue his or her budget priorities at the expense of those of the
Congress. Depending on the relative wei^ts one assigns to Presidential and con-
gressional priorities, that might or might not be a positive development.

Current Budgetary Accounting Might Bias Policy Outcomes

A final criticism of the budget process is that current budgetary concepts—in par-
ticular the rules governing accounting in the budget—prevent budgetary costs from
reflecting economic costs in a timely fashion. That criticism recognizes that policy-
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makers respond to the estimated costs of various actions as they are scored in the

budget. To the extent that costs are misstated, decisions can be biased away from
the most efficient outcome.
Numerous proposals have been offered to address the possibiHty of a cost bias.

Most would make greater use of an accrual, rather than a cash, basis of accounting
in the budget. One frequently cited proposal would change the budgetary treatment
of Federal investments to report costs over the expected life of the investment rath-

er than up front when the asset is acquired. To proponents, that form of capital

budgeting would correct a bias that they believe results because the cost of an in-

vestment project is not shown in the budget as it is consumed through use over
many years. Alternatively, smoothing out costs over an extended period might make
things seem more inexpensive that tney are if policymakers only consider the short
run.
Another approach to the same concern about a potential bias against capital in-

vestment argues that the goal of a balanced budget should be targeted toward the
operating component of the budget, not its capital component. In that view, a bal-

anced budget rule would apply to government expenditures for current consumption
and operations, but borrowing—subject to a specified limit—would be permitted to

finance long-lived Federal investments. Critics of that approach are concerned that
relaxing budgetary discipline for spending classified as investment would create

strong incentives to classify many activities as capital, regardless of whether they
met suitable investment criteria or not.

Another set of proposals would expand the use of accrual accounting for Federal
pensions and insurance programs. Accounting for the cost of those programs when
cash is paid, critics argue, does not accurately reflect the cost of an activity when
costs are controllable. Opponents contend that this method of accounting would
make the budget much too dependent on the uncertain estimates of events many
years in the future.

CONCLUSIONS

In conclusion, I would suggest that—some developments to the contrary—the last

two decades of congressional oudgeting have been fruitful. The Congress has created
a budgetary infrastructure that enables it to address the most pressing fiscal issue

of our time: How to balance the division of scarce resources between pilolic and pri-

vate uses and between present and future generations. No doubt the unchecked
growth of entitlement spending poses a continuing threat to the desired balance.
Moveover, the current budget process is clearly better suited to controlling discre-

tionary spending than entitlements.
Nonetheless, as the current Congress has demonstrated in the new budget resolu-

tion, the budget infrastructure is flexible and can be used to outline the changes
required to control mandatory spending. No one can predict the outcome of this

year's eflbrts, but failure to achieve the objectives of the resolution is not likely to

be the fault of the budget process. Enacting required legislation involves a consen-
sus, not only among divergent views within the Congress but also between the Con-
gress and the President. Such agreement is not always easy to achieve.

In sum, getting mandatory spending under control is urgent. Although potential

improvements to the process are certainly welcome and should be pursued, the cur-

rent system appears adequate to support policy decisions that would reduce the defi-

cit. The hard fact remains that eliminating the deficit will ultimately require

changes in the legislation that authorizes the spending in the first place.

Mr. Goss. Thank you very much, Dr. O'Neill. I appreciate your
underscoring a couple of areas that I think were well presented in

your written testimony—which I read last night—because they
keep coming up again, and obviously the problem of what to do
with our entitlements, our mandatory spending.

I served on the Kerrey Entitlement and Tax Reform Commission,
and I was very interested to hear your remarks about our proposal
for the 30-year window and some of our attempts to grapple with
this. You have sort of suggested maybe we ought to be looking at
a separate track.

Is that a firm suggestion or have you got something that we
ought to flesh out there? We didn't really specify exactly what we
meant in our 30-year window except you have got to look at this
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in a longer range than 5 years because you miss a lot of the trees

when you have a 5-year window.
Ms. O'Neill. I certainly agree with the spirit of your comment,

but we at CBO shudder when talk is made of extending the horizon
for the routine budget because we know how difficult it is to make
estimates for a 5-year period.

The uncertainty mounts, but it is true that there are certain pro-

grams—Social Security, Medicare, the commitments to an aging
population—that have to be considered within the framework of a
distant horizon because you can't change the benefits structure at

the last minute. It takes planning now for the future. So the ques-
tion is. How can you bring this to the public's attention?

It seems that the issues really are specific to those programs and
that they deserve a study of their own, and I think it is certainly

desirable to devote a chapter in an annual report to long-term
problems as a separate issue.

Now, if some legislation were to be suggested and we were to do
a cost estimate that clearly had implications beyond a 5-year win-
dow, we could certainly—informally or as part of an accompanying
study or commentary—look at those implications that are known.
But how much they are known is not all that apparent. As a rou-
tine matter, however, that would probably lead to a lot of dubious
estimates.
Mr. Goss. Well, I totally understand your desire for precision in

this process. In your job you have to have that. There is the prac-

tical reality that there is not a full awareness of the problem and
the political reality is that there probably isn't sufficient courage
to deal with it once it is known unless we do it prospectively, so

the temptation is immediately to say we have to look at this in a
generational bite and actually when you start looking at the charts
you do see that you are out there a generation, two generations out
there before the train wrecks all happen. So the temptation to say,

yes, we can fix this prospectively, we have the time to do it now,
and I think that was what the genesis of the 30-year window is.

We have got to find some kind of mechanism to throw this thing
out there and say, people going into the workplace today may not
have exactly the same set of rules and regulations about their pro-

grams down the road that my grandfather had or that I have, but
they will be fair and equal to the greatest degree possible within
the afifordability of the United States. That process, it seems to me,
is very amorphous at the moment.

In fact, it doesn't exist at the moment except when it is politi-

cally suitable for some people to start throwing these charts
around. I would like to try and formalize that some way, and I

don't know if we can become more specific than you first answered
me, but I think that is where these questions are coming from and
where this concern is because I think the entitlement problem is

the problem. I think that is the big bear in the woods.
Ms. O'Neill. I certainly would agree with that.

Mr. Goss. The other observation, before I turn to David, I was
interested when you were talking about the President, it seems the
President is a part of this and the congressional part of this, in a
simplified way I have always thought that wonderful statement
about the bucK stops there always meant that the buck starts here,



15

and that therefore we better get the budget right or we are going
to have a hard time stopping the buck there or helping the Presi-
dent stop the buck there, whether it is the Hne-item veto or some
other way.

I thought back as we have gone through some of the history of
this, and how did we get into this business of budgeting anyway
and a part of that has always been, well, at least in the last 25
years it has been the tugging back and forth between downtown
and the Hill on the subject of who is driving on this.

Do you feel that there should be a change right now? I detected
some enunciations in your delivery. Do you feel that there is a seri-

ous imbalance now?
Ms. O'Neill. As you know, CBO really doesn't
Mr. Goss. I understand.
Ms. O'Neill. We are impartial about these things. We consider

the advantages and the disadvantages. I pointed out that there are
a number of disadvantages in trying, just as a practical matter to
get agreement early. It could just cause a stalemate so that it

would be impossible to go beyond
Mr. Goss. We are scared of that. Just pragmatically we are deal-

ing with lockboxes. You know, we are trying to determine what
that means and how to make something work, and we have 0MB
figures and the resolution guideline numbers that we use in our
budget resolution. You have got two different sets of numbers, so,

What is it that we are putting in the lockbox?
Those are just daily problems that we have to wrestle with, that

you have to wrestle with as well. We have to wrestle with them in

a slightly different perspective than you do. I don't know how you
change that because I don't think you can take either party out of
the game, and I don't think you can take the mechanisms that sup-
port the players in either party out of the game, so I feel you al-

ways have a bifurcated arrangement. Is that a correct conclusion?
Ms. O'Neill. But eventually some agreement is reached. Every-

body faces pressures that they are aware of Everybody is now
aware that there is a deficit, and it will only grow if nothing at all

is done. It is large now and the problem will only get worse.
We are projecting that by the year 2005, the deficit, if nothing

were done at all, would be 4 percent of GDP, and beyond that it

will only get worse. So, no, with those forces in front of you, staring
you in the face, it seems to me that there is a strong incentive on
the part of everybody to try and come to some agreement. There
are certain things that may prove to be stumbling blocks.
Mr. Goss. I have taken a lot of time. There is one other area if

David doesn't cover it I would like to get your advice on as well,

Mr. Dreeer. Thank you very much. Why at the outset don't we
ask if we could submit some questions to you,
Ms, O'Neill. That would be fine. [See p. 19.]

Mr. Dreier. There are a number of things that I have that I

would like to cover. I am just going to get into one brief, very, very
brief one right now, and that is the issue of unfunded mandates.
A lot of us were involved in that, I served as a conferee on the

legislation that put in place the legislation calHng for dealing with
the issue of unfunded mandates. You will recall that in the author-
ization process $4.5 million was provided for you all, then when it
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came to the legislative appropriations, $1.1 million, I wonder if that
is going to be adequate and what your sense is right now as we
look at this very important issue.

Ms. O'Neill. We had asked for roughly half of the—I believe it

was—$2.6 million. We cut in half the original cost estimate, figur-

ing that we could in the spirit of reducing—of trying to be par-
simonious with our own resources—that we could make some
rearrangements within CBO.
Mr. Dreier. We appreciate that.

Ms. O'Neill. But we felt that we realistically needed the $2.6
million, and that is because the unfunded mandates really require
us to get into estimates involving States and localities. Although
we have done cost estimates that incorporated a State and local

component, they didn't have the teeth that they now have with the
unfunded mandates legislation and we really must beef up our ca-

pability in that regard. Developing sources in all of the States is

obviously going to be an expensive matter.
Mr. Dreier. Do you feel confident, though, about the ability to

deal with that?
Ms. O'Neill. I don't know. Bob Reischauer predicted we would

be back asking for more.
Mr. Dreier. That is what I was wondering, what your sense is

now.
Ms. O'Neill. It is very hard to say. One of the concerns is that

there may be some dynamic effects of the legislation itself if fewer
mandates are offered. Then there won't be as much work as one
might anticipate; but given past history, unfunded mandates come
along all the time, and we would want to do a good job of covering
the States, localities, and the private sector. Frequently, many
pieces of legislation have implications for the private sector and we
would want to do a good job.

Mr. Dreier. Let me just ask one other question, then I have a
couple things I am going to submit to you in writing.

Yesterday we had this informal briefing here and there was a
discussion on the impact of the Budget Act itself and the observa-
tion was made that since passage of it in 1974 we have seen this

tremendous growth in the size of deficits, and then it was observed
by Tony Beilenson that had it not been for the Budget Act, the defi-

cits would have been significantly greater than they have been. I

wondered if you have any response to that.

Ms. O'Neill. I think, as you point out, it is an example of draw-
ing a conclusion about the effects of a policy change without some
counter factual situation to measure it against. It is literally true
that the budget deficit did increase after the 1974 Act, but as I

pointed out in my testimony, we really changed along the way;
there was a dramatic shift from a budget that was essentially ap-
propriated programs.

It is really striking that 70 percent of the budget in 1962 was de-
voted to discretionary programs that were under the control of the

Appropriations Committees. In addition to that, the entitlements
such as Social Security were not indexed, so that on an annual
basis the cost-of-living adjustment could be considered. We could
ask, "Can we afford it this year or not?" There were many more
checks.
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When Medicare and Medicaid were brought in, and all of the en-

titlements were indexed, they created programs that were different;

they had open-ended benefits. If you know what nominal and real

terms Social Security benefits are going to be, it is fairly predict-

able. It is not open-ended. It is a dollar amount. But Medicaid and
Medicare are not specifically defined. It is medical services, and
that can have many different interpretations.

The States frequently are the ones that determine essentially

what quality of medical care will be offered under Medicaid. Pro-
grams like that, in which the benefit is not specifically defined,

have a habit of growing, and that is what has happened, so I think
that you can't really fault the 1974 Act. That was what basically

changed the budget became harder to control.

It is very difficult to prove what would have happened in the ab-
sence of the 1974 Act, but I think that it has illustrated that we
have created an apparatus to deal with the problem. I really be-

lieve that things would have been a great deal worse had there not
been a requirement that cost estimates be put on new legislation.

It is hard to imagine that given the structure of a shift toward enti-

tlements and the type of entitlements that have open-ended bene-
fits, that things would not have been a great deal worse.
Mr. Dreier. Thank you very much. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. Goss. We have been joined by Mr. Hall of Ohio.
Mr. Hall. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
I am sorry I missed your testimony. One of the questions that

always comes up in these kinds of budget hearings and discussions
is biennial budgeting. Did you mention that or talk about it?

Ms. O'Neill. I dia mention it, and the plus is that you only have
to do it every other year and it could save time. The negative is

that you may not actually end up saving all that much time be-

cause of the uncertainties that are inherent in the budget and
budget estimates that you may have to revisit. A good portion of

the decisions that were made in the budget year would have to be
reconsidered in the second year, so that biennial budgeting may not
end up being that much of a time saver.

Another consideration—another negative—is that if the budget is

done every other year, the stakes are then much higher for a par-
ticular year's budget. The passions that might be devoted to the
budget every other year mav be even greater than they are for a
budget that you know will be returned next year, in which some
things can be corrected. So there are certainly pluses and minuses.
Mr. Hall. What is the consensus normally among people that

understand the budget process, among your colleagues? What do
they feel about the biennial budget? Is it always mixed? We never
can seem to get a consensus certainly not in the Congress as to

what we should do about it. How do your colleagues feel?

Ms. O'Neill. I think that many people react to how troublesome
it is, how complicated putting together a budget now is. The appeal
is that it would seem to save revisiting the same issues time and
time again. We do it during the year with the budget resolution,

although I think that at the different stages of the process the way
in which the budget is viewed is really quite different. That is be-
cause the resolutions deal with the broad aggregates. They take
note of the details, but still look at the broad picture, and as we
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go through the summer we get further and further into the details

of what will actually be emerging. Many people feel that having
done that in 1 year, Why do we have to do a second year? So there
is that appeal. But then there are the other considerations that I

mentioned, so I imagine that many people have very mixed views
about the subject.

Mr. Hall. I sure would like to see that. I would like to see us
try to do it. Many of us came from the State legislatures, and a lot

of them have biennial budgets. I came from Ohio. It worked very
well for us.

I know the State and the programs they deal with are much
smaller. On the other hand, it seemed to me when I was in the
State legislature, the second year was such a better year. You were
able to evaluate the programs that the respective committees had
jurisdiction over and you could look at some of the spending pro-
grams, some of the programs that have been in existence for a long
period of time.

The way we do things around here when the appropriation bill

comes up are problematic. The authorization bills never make it to

the floor. There is hardly any clout or influence among them. It is

always up to the Budget Committees. And we are always deciding
whether or not this is a good program or a bad program, here, and
on the floor.

We never really look closely at these programs, except through
letters that are sent in. Unfortunately, there is not a lot of evalua-
tion of programs for the most part. Many of them are good but
some ought to go. That, to me, is the benefit of the biennial budget.
The economics are going to go up and down, but in the second year
with a biennial budget we would be able to take a breather and ask
the committees to go back and take a look at these programs. To
really have hearings on them would be helpful. They don't do that
now. They can't do it. They don't have time. We are always playing
catchup, and it is always one person's word against another.
One Congressman stands up on the floor, "I know personally

about this particular program" when, in fact, it is just their per-

spective. I don't know if that just makes sense. I participated in bi-

ennial budgets for a number of years. I liked it, but unfortunately
we never try it. I know the Congress, even on this committee it has
been mixed as to whether we should have biennial budgets. I just
wish we could get a consensus some day to go with it and try it.

Ms. O'Neill. The Federal budget is more complex than the aver-

age State's budget and it deals with a number and variety of issues
such as defense, which involve responses to some foreign emer-
gency. I am not sure whether it is just a difference of degree or

whether it is really a large leap to go from a State budget to Fed-
eral budget. I agree that it is an interesting issue to contemplate,
but one should recognize that there may be a lot of problems with
doing a biennial budget at the Federal level.

Mr. Goss. Thank you. I think Mr. Hall is beginning to share
some of the frustrations we all see, if we could only just referee the
authorizers, and appropriators, perhaps every other year, wouldn't
it be better, and the answer is obvious to me this morning.
There will be additional questions that I would like to ask as

well. They will be in the area, the subject you brought up of control
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and things that are off budget and these other areas that we
haven't talked about.
[Answers to additional questions submitted to Ms. O'Neill fol-

low:]

Additignal Questions Submitted to June E. O'Neill, Director, Congressional
Budget Office

Question No. 1.—In your statement you say you believe the essential elements for
effective budget control are in place. We all agree that the largest area of spend-
ing growth rests in the category of mandatory spending, but due to the eligi-

bifity and demographics driving these programs, controlling spending remains
elusive. Are there additional procedural reforms we should explore to address
the urgent problem?

The current pay-as-you-go (PAYGO) process works to control legislated increases
in mandatory spending, by requiring that the cumulative effects of such legislation
be paid for through tax increases or cuts in other mandatory spending. The current
budgeting rules do not provide for any explicit mechanism to reduce mandatory
spending further. Currently, the only way to reduce spending in those programs is

to change their underlying authorizing legislation. One can conceive of additional
procedural constraints that might check the growth in mandatory spending; for ex-
ample, the PAYGO rules could be revised to replace the rule of deficit neutrality
with one that would recruire additional cuts below the baseline level. Under such
a system, a surplus on the PAYGO scorecard might be required to avoid a seques-
tration. Other reform proponents recommend introducing mandatory spending caps
to control direct spending. Both of these approaches would potentially lead to con-
flicts between existing law—that entitles beneficiaries to their benefits—and the tar-

get that is chosen. It is not clear whether agency chiefs, the Congress—and who
within the Congress—or the courts would be responsible for adjudicating such con-
flicts. The problem of controlling mandatory spending is ultimately a problem of
changing the underlying law governing the terms and conditions of these programs.
The budget programs cannot act as a substitute for making those decisions.

Question No. 2.—Most people may not realize that there are actually two sets of
spending limits—those established by statute and those set internally to the
Congress through adoption of the Budget Resolution—the so-called 602(b)'s.

Currently, the statutory caps are significantly higher than the 602(b) numbers
the Congress has set in the just-passed Budget Resolution. What benefits or
problems do you see in this situation?

As you note, there are multiple points at which discretionary spending is con-
trolled in the current budget process. The caps on discretionary spending are estab-
lished in statute and are enforced through a sequestration if the limits on budget
authority or outlays are exceeded. The Budget Resolution also establishes a limit
on discretionary spending—the so-called 602(a) allocation—that is further sub-
divided by appropriation subcommittee—the so-called 602(b) allocation. This year,
the 602(a) allocation—and therefore, the total of the 602(b) allocations—would not
permit spending up to the level specified by the cap. The procedural impediments

—

such as points of order—to enacting legislation that would cause committee alloca-

tions to De exceeded are considerable. If they could be overcome, however, having
the allocation below the level of the cap would meike it less certain that the spend-
ing levels envisioned in the Budget Resolution would be achieved, since the seques-
tration process would not be available to reduce spending to the level included in

the 602(a) allocation. If the Congress is firmly committed to holding down spending,
the limitations provided by the 602(a) allocations will most likely prove sufficient

to control discretionary spending. If the Congress is concerned, however, that these
controls are insufiicient, one way to address that would be to lower the statutory
caps to match the levels permitted by the Budget Resolution.

Question No. 3.—Given your comments about the complexity and "rule-bound" na-
ture of the current budget process, do you think biennial budgeting would allow
more time for congressional oversight of spending a therefore perhaps more effi-

cient use of taxpayer dollars?

Many critics of the current process have suggested that the Federal Government
should budget less frequently. Most such proposals envision biennial budgeting,
starting with 2-year budget resolutions that could be agreed to in the first year of
each Congress—that is, in odd-numbered years. Most proponents of biennial budget-
ing also advocate prohibiting annual authorizations, moving appropriations to a 2-
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year cycle, and requiring the President to submit his budget only every other year.

In 1993, both Vice President Gore's National Performance Review and the Joint
Committee on the Organization of Congress recommended that the Federal Govern-
ment move to a biennial budget.
Although if the timetable was followed as planned, biennial budgeting would free

up the Congress to concentrate on nonbudgetary issues—such as oversight—during
the nonbudgetary year, there are reasons to question whether that would actually
occur. Biennial budgeting could, for example, result in large supplemental budgets
and appropriations in the second year, without appreciably reducing the overall

time and attention paid to the budget. In addition, it would make it more difficult

for the President and the Congress to implement significant changes in fiscal policy

when they decide such changes are warranted in the off-year—even-numJoered
year—of the budget cycle.

Question No. 4.—Any discussion of the current budget process would not be com-
plete without an examination of how the Federal budget itself is structured.

Specifically, we have taken certain programs or accounts off-budget or placed
them in trust funds to ensure that resources are used for intended purposes.
In li^t of the increasing tendency toward trust funds and the fact that many
of the budget's largest programs are set aside in such accounts, should we re-

view the structure of these off-budget designations? Are the current procedures
working or do you have suggestions for change to help bring about better over-
all control of the budget?

Current law requires that only two entities be off budget: the Social Security trust

funds—the Federal Old-Age and Survivors Insurance and the Federal Disability In-

surance trust funds—and the Postal Service. The off-budget designation applies to

transactions of the Government that would be included in the totals in the Presi-

dent's budget and congressional budget resolutions in the absence of laws that re-

quire them to be excluded. Trust funds—other than Social Security—conversely, are
on budget but are typically accounting devices that attempt to ensure that the pro-

ceeds from earmarked taxes are spent for specific purposes. Overall budget control

is made more difficult by the creation of off-budget entities and trust funds. Clearly,

the intention of the Congress in designating the Social Security trust ftinds and the
Postal Service ofT-budget was to insulate them from budget control. Furthermore,
earmariiing receipts and dedicating them to specific types of spending can make
control more difiicult because it creates pressure to allocate funds for earmarked
programs, as long as the trust funds have positive balances. Although there may
be other arguments in favor of off-budget designations or the creation of new trust

funds, such a move would clearly be detrimental to overall budget control.

Question No. 5.—For a budget process to be credible, it must be fair, both in terms
of not giving procedural advantages to specific programs (Social Security) and
members. Would you describe the current budget process as being fair from
both perspectives?

Certainly it is true that the current process gives procedural advantages to cer-

tain Federal programs over others. The best examples of that are probably the So-
cial Security trust funds, which are excluded from budget enforcement procedures,

such as pay-as-you-go and sequestration. Other programs are somewhat advantaged
by being specifically excluded from any PAYGO sequestration. Certainly the relative

advantage accorded Social Security and these other programs was intentional.

Whether it is fair or not is a policy decision.

The question of fairness to individual Members is a complicated one. The Con-
gress, by necessity, does much of its work in committee. The current budget process

is probably fair to committees; the Budget Committees, the Appropriations Commit-
tees, and the authorizing committees have important roles to play in the process.

By contrast, if a small number of Members made all budgetary decisions, tne vast
majority of Members would have little power in the process. In addition, to the ex-

tent that Members are free to offer amendments to budget-related legislation on the
floor—as they are under more open rules, for example—their prerogatives in the
budget process are maintained.

I nope that these responses are helpful to your committee as you deliberate
changes to the budget process. Thank you.

Mr. Goss. We have run our time. I want to thank you very much
for this and we will go now to our next panel, if that is agreeable
to you, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. Dreier. I guess so.
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Mr. Goss. Well, it was a tough persuasive argument. Ms. Susan
J. Irving, the Associate Director of the General Accounting Office.

We welcome you to the table.

Thank you very much, Dr. O'Neill.

Mr. Dreier. Thank you very much.
Mr. Goss. We thank you for your testimony. We have it included

in our briefing materials. We will have it entered in the record, and
you may proceed. Anything in addition or exactly close that you
would like to say, just feel free.

STATEMENT OF SUSAN J. IRVING, ASSOCIATE DIRECTOR,
BUDGET ISSUES, GENERAL ACCOUNTING OFFICE

Ms. Irving. Thank you, Chairman Goss, Chairman Dreier, Mr.
Hall. Thank you for inviting me to talk about the budget process.
I was here last year to talk about some of the recommendations of
the House Members of the joint committee, and I suppose this

marks me as odd, but I actually like to talk about the budget proc-
ess.

Mr. Dreier. It sure does.

Ms. Irving. Well, there are worse ways to be thought of as odd,
I suppose. I feel this way because I think, although it is really frus-

trating in a fundamental way, little is more important than the de-
bate about how much of the wealth that is produced in the country
should be taken for the collective use and how it should be spent.

The budget process is in a very real sense, the process through
which we seek to reconcile the competing claims and views of
Americans about what the Federal Government should do. We
shouldn't be surprised that it is time consuming and frustrating,

but we need not accept that it can never be better.

Everyone involved in the budget process shares a sense of frus-

tration. The public finds it very confusing, and I think in a democ-
racy that raises some real problems. Executive branch agencies
find it burdensome and time consuming. For all of you it is repet-

itive and I suspect it feels like you make many of the same votes
over and over again. Finally, the results are all too often dis-

appointing.
You asked us to look at the objectives of the 1974 Act, to think

about whether they are still relevant and to think about ways and
whether the process should be changed. In an overarching sense
the answer to the second question has to be, yes. It is clearly still

relevant for Congress to assert its constitutional role and a strong
role in the decision about Federal fiscal policy and the selection

among competing priorities.

In my written statement I talk some about the history and the
development of the 1974 Act and amendments. I will not use up
your time on that today. I would like to note just three things
about that act that I think we need to keep in the front of our
minds when we look at revising it.

One is that this is the act that created the Congressional Budget
Office. Dr. O'Neill was much too modest to talk about what a major
contribution CBO has been to the power of the Congress but I

would note that in a very real sense the creation of CBO reduced
the congressional dependence on OMB's good nature and analysis
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and provided an independent source of numbers and analysis for

the Congress.
Second, I think it is important to remember that the 1974 Act

was neutral as to results. It was not established to create a bal-

anced budget. It was established within 5 years of the last bal-

anced budget, so its creators were not overly concerned with that
problem. It was established to create a structure and a timetable.

Finally, and the observation I think is most relevant for exam-
ination of future changes, the act created the functional structure

we know today. That structure changed the budget from one orga-

nized by agency to one organized around the point of the expendi-

tures, that is the national mission or goal the spending seeks to ad-

vance, regardless of in which agency the task is located. As I said,

I think that is one area you may want to look at again.

I suggest in my written statement that it is possible to think
about criteria for looking at a budget process along four clusters.

I don't want to say these are the only things that matter, but I

think they are important and they cover a pretty wide range.

The first is some ability to look at the long term, in both the
macro sense and in the micro sense. By the macro sense I refer to

the Government's role as custodian or contributor to the Nation's
long-term economic growth. What is the fiscal policy that you seek
to advance over the long term?
The micro links back to some of the things you were discussing

with Dr. O'Neill, the need to recognize that while long-term projec-

tions are inherently uncertain and you probably wouldn't want to

score them, you need to be able to look 30 years out for some pro-

grams, for example, retirement programs and pension insurance.
You need to have a sense about the long-term costs.

The second major criterion is the ability to provide the informa-
tion necessary to make macro tradeoffs. Most particularly, I would
suggest the tradeoff between investment—that is spending to sup-
port long-term economic growth—and consumption, which we
might think of as spending to improve today's quality of life. It is

not that one of these is unimportant, but rather that—as we have
suggested—the decision should be an explicit and conscious one.

You can dig through today's budget documents and find the in-

formation to differentiate investment, but it is not an organizing
theme in the budget presentation or the budget process, and maybe
it should be. The way you bring it in depends on the structure you
select for the budget process. We have suggested—and I could pro-
vide you with more detail—that within the current BEA structure
you could create an investment component on the discretionary
side of the budget. It is a way of focusing and highlighting informa-
tion and decisions on this important tradeoff.

The third criteria deals with another level of tradeoffs that the
budget process should help you make: between missions and be-
tween the tools with which you advance those missions. Let me
start with the tradeoff between missions. The functional structure
was a beginning; it allowed for the first time Congress to look at

—

for example—all the spending for income security or for agriculture
regardless of where it was located. In the income security function
you see agriculture's food and nutrition service, you see HUD's sub-
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sidized housing programs, and, of course, you see many programs
in HHS.
However, the functional structure is limited in its ability to orga-

nize these tradeoffs for you. For one thing, it includes only spend-
ing or credit programs. If you choose to advance a national mission
through a tax credit or deduction, it does not show up in the func-
tional presentation. Someone could do that crosswalk for you, but
it does not naturally flow into the debate across missions or the
perception of how priorities are allocated.

Another limitation is something I believe Mr. Frenzel will touch
on, which is the fact that the functional structure of the budget
does not match the structure of the Appropriations subcommittees.
Therefore it is sometimes difficult to follow the translation from the
full Congress' decision about allocations across national needs to

the Appropriations Subcommittee. CBO does an allocation to the
full committee, but the allocation downward by mission has to be
translated into an allocation by agency or groups of agencies.

Tradeoffs across missions are also somewhat hampered by the

absolute wall between PAYGO and discretionary. That wall re-

flected the different time horizons of those decisions. Appropria-
tions decisions expire when they expire, unless renewed. But tax

cuts, tax increases, and entitlements go on unless repealed. So cre-

ating that wall made sense, but it does hamper your ability to

make some tradeoffs, most especially the macro tradeoff I referred

to between consumption and investment.
Finally, I think the BEA deserves a lot of credit for improving

your ability to compare tools on a comparable basis. You would like

to select, it seems to me, between a loan guarantee or a grant

based on how much they really cost the Federal Government, not

because one is scored some odd way. The Credit Reform Act put
those on a consistent basis. We complain a lot about the Budget
Enforcement Act, but it has, I think, some successes we should not

ignore.

The fourth criteria cluster has to do with transparency, enforce-

ability, and accountability. By transparency I mean merely the

ability of Americans who are not part of the budget process to un-

derstand what this debate is about. This is important precisely for

the reason I mentioned at the beginning: It is their money and it

is their priorities and it is their argument. Americans have very

different views about what the budget should do, but I think Amer-
icans are more willing to accept losing an argument if they under-

stand it than if they cannot. And I sometimes think that if it is

hard for someone close to the process to follow the debate, it must
be even harder for people who are a little further removed from it.

I will give you just one example in today's debate. The assump-
tions behind this year's budget resolution are quite detailed. I sus-

pect many people outside the Roll Call reading area think the

budget resolution actually changed programs, may have even actu-

ally abolished the Commerce Department. They are going to watch
all of us write analyses and all of you debate and vote over the next

year and they may have trouble figuring out why you are voting

on the same thing over and over again. Now, we all know you are

not voting on the same thing because the last vote was on a broad
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goal—the Budget Act carefully avoided having the budget resolu-

tion change laws—^but I think it is a problem for transparency.

On enforceability and accountability, the report card must be
mixed. At one level the Budget Enforcement Act has done an im-
pressive job. It has, in fact, controlled what it set out to control.

The discretionary caps have held. I think much to many people's

amazement, people did not drive a truck through the emergency
loophole.
Mr. GrOSS. I agree, larger trucks could have gone through it.

Ms. Irving. And the PAYGO neutrality rule has held. But the
Budget Enforcement Act was a first step. Perhaps because of the
failure of Gramm-Rudman, the BEA left uncontrolled any slippage
that was a function of economic changes or technical changes

—

which increasingly looks like a code word for we don't know what
is happening in health—and demographic changes. It controlled

what Congress could control, and it left uncontrolled the rest. I

think that was a reasonable decision at the time, but it means that
today we face a world where deficit growth is someplace else. GAO
has suggested in the past that Congress might want to consider
bringing in something that I will, for lack of a better word, call a
look-back process, in which Congress looks at the agreement it had
made in a multiyear budget agreement or reconciliation bill, and
every year quite explicitly tracked progress, and then asked. How
are we doing?

In this process you would measure slippage—not slippage be-

cause it is anyone's fault, not because of misbehavior, but just slip-

page. The process would ask: Do we wish to accept this slippage?
Do we, in fact, believe the economy went into the tank and we
should revise our targets, or should recoup some of this slippage?
Should we go back and have a new reconciliation bill? Should we
direct ourselves to act to bring ourselves closer to where we ex-

pected to be?
Now, you can certainly argue that the budget resolution does

that every year, but I think there is a difference between having
the budget resolution implicitly start from a new baseline estimate
and saying, "Hey, look, we slipped, we are not where we hoped to

be, let's decide whether we want to get back on track."

Finally, I will turn to the question that Mr. Dreier especially

raised: Is there just too much process, layers on layers on layers?
Well, that, as I think all of us know, reflects the way this process
was created. The Budget Committees and the budget resolution
were created to provide some overarching view, and offer in part
a counterpart to the executive branch, but the budget committees
aren't in any stretch of anyone's imagination the Office of Manage-
ment and Budget. There is no single head of this branch of govern-
ment and the Budget Committees do not exercise any authority ex-

cept to enforce a resolution everybody has agreed to.

The Budget Committees deal only in large numbers. Perhaps it

is hard to remember, that the requirement that the committees
didn't deal in numbers less than $100 million used to be quite re-

strictive. That was precisely to prevent the Budget Committees
from making policy decisions. Now that line between numbers and
policy was always a little odd because you can't come up with num-
bers without knowing something about the policy.
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As the process became more and more focused on deficit reduc-
tion, that line became harder and harder to draw. In part, I think,
because the Congress began to feel that credibility was at stake
and being more explicit about assumptions behind the budget reso-
lution numbers made it clear that people had thought through a
way to reach the numbers in the resolution—that it wasn't just
some random selection of numbers. This led finally to the situation
where this year's budget resolution is in many areas quite specific.

And as I mentioned before, I think out there many people think the
resolution actually changed laws.
There are certainly ways to streamline the process and ways to

reduce the layers, but they involve possible relative power shifts

and possible in jurisdictions. It is not that I think such changes
can't be made, but I don't think we should kid ourselves that there
are any easy, painless, magical ways to streamline the process.

I will just make one final note. I think a process can structure
the debate. It can define which questions you are forced to deal
with, and which questions are easy to ignore, but it cannot dictate
the results. No process substitutes for a decision to make the hard
decisions about what the Government should do in what arenas.
The challenge for all of you, I guess, is to design a process both

for today's deficit reduction challenge and for the broader and
longer term debate over priorities, which will exist even after the
budget has been balanced. I don't think it is easy. I don't think it

is impossible. I am glad I don't have to do it, but I am very happy
to be here to help.

[Ms. Irving's prepared statement follows:]

Prepared Statement of Susan J. Irving, Associate Director, Budget Issues,
General Accounting Office

Mr. Chairmen and members of the subcommittees: I am pleased to be here today
to discuss the budget process with you. Everyone involvea in that process shares
some frustration with it. The pubHc finds it confusing. Executive branch agencies
find it burdensome and time-consuming. Menbers of Congress say it seems too

lengthy with its many votes on authorizations, the budget resolution, reconciliation,

appropriations, and the debt limit. And, too often, the results are not what was ex-

pected or hoped for.

In one sense, of course, nothing could be more important than debates about the
budget—and important debates often take time. Budgeting is the process by which
we as a nation resolve the large number of often conflicting objectives which citizens

seek to achieve through government action. The budget determines the fiscal policy

stance of the Government—that is, the relationship between spending and revenues.
And it is through the budget process that the Congress and the President reach
agreement on the areas in which the Federal Government will be involved and in

what way.
Because the decisions are so important, we expect a great deal from our budget

and budget process. We want the budget to be clear and understandable. We want
a process that presents the Congress and the American people with a frameworic
in which to understand the significant choices and the information necessary to

make the best informed decisions about Federal tax and spending policy. Doing all

this is not easy.

In May 1993, letters to the chairmen and ranking members of the House and Sen-
ate Budget Committees and the then House Government Operations Committee, we
suggested possible changes to the current budget process. Also, in June 1993, we
gave the Joint Committee on the Organization oi the Congress some ideas that
could lead to a more streamlined budget process. I testified before this subcommittee
last year on a number of the proposals made by the House Members of the Joint
Committee.
Today, however, as you requested, I'd like to stand back and look at some of the

broader questions and issues involved in any examination of the budget process.
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Your letter asks three Questions:
No. 1, What are tne objectives of the Congressional Budget and Impound-

ment Control Act of 1974?
No. 2, Which of these objectives are relevant in today's fiscal environment?
No. 3, Should the budget process be redesigned?

BACKGROUND: THE 1974 BUDGET ACT AND SUBSEQUENT AMENDMENTS

I agree with your premise that to understand where we are, it helps to know
where we've been. In that context, looking back at the objectives and structure of
the Congressional Budget and Impoundment Control Act oi 1974 is very useful. The
Constitution gives the Congress the power of the purse. The Budget and Accounting
Act of 1921 centralized power over executive agency budget requests under the
President and—to balance this grant of power—moved control of the audit of spend-
ing from the Treasury to a new entity—responsive to the Congress—the General Ac-
counting Office (GAO).
This century has seen an increase in the amount of spending that does not go

through the annual appropriations process. Several major factors contributed to this
trend. For example, loan authority was created in 1932. The Social Security Act of
1935 created a new, large permanent appropriation. Contract authority was ex-
panded over the years. We have reported^ that for fiscal year 1985, 58 percent of
budget authority and offsetting collections from non-Federal sources credited to ac-
counts was provided outside the annual appropriations process. Based on our ongo-
ing work in this area, we have no reason to believe the amount of such backdoor
authority has decreased. Indeed, our work thus far has shown a significant increase
in the number of budget accounts having such authority.
AU of these reduced the Appropriations Committee's overview of and control over

the budget. There was no central congressional view of the entire budget. In the
mid-1940's and attempt to create a joint House-Senate legislative budget failed.

Meanwhile the analytic strength of the Executive Office of the President was in-

creased through the creation of the Council of Economic Advisers and the expansion
of 0MB.

In 1972, the Congress established a Joint Study Committee on Budget Control.
Its recommendations led directly to what later became the Congressional Budget
and Impoundment Control Act of 1974.

In that act, the Congress declared that it is essential

—

(1) to assure effective congressional control over the budgetary process;

(2) to provide for congressional determination each year of'^tne appropriate
level of Federal revenues and expenditures;

(3) to provide a system of impoundment control;

(4) to establish national budget priorities; and
(5) to provide for the furnishing of information by the executive branch in a

manner that will assist the Congress in discharging its duties.

We all often forget that this act was neutral as to fiscal policy outcome. That is,

it did not seek a specific result in terms of deficit. Rather, it sought to assert the
Congress' role in setting overall Federal fiscal policy and establishing spending pri-

orities and to impose a structure and a timetable on the budget debate. Underlying
the 1974 Budget Act was a belief that Congress could become an equal player only
if it—like the executive branch—could offer a single budget statement with overall
fiscal policy and allocation across priorities.

Today, we take the functional structure of the budget for granted, but that struc-

ture was something of a major breakthrough. It required the President to show and
it permitted the Congress and other observers to see spending by national need or
mission rather than by agency. Whether the functional structure has served as it

might is an issue to consider and I'll offer some observations on that later in this
statement. The 1974 Act also eliminated the Congress' dependence on the Office of
Management and Budget (0MB) for numbers and analysis by giving the Confess
an independent source of budget numbers—the Congressional Budget Office (CBO).
It settled the fight about impoundments by setting up a process for rescissions and
deferrals.

It was not until the enactment of the Balanced Budget and Emergency Deficit
Control Act of 1985—commonly known as Gramm-Rudman-HoUings or GRH—that
the focus of the process changed from increasing congressional control over the
budget and budget process to reducing the deficit. Both the original GRH and the
1987 smiendments (GRH II) sought to achieve a balanced budget by establishing def-

^ Budget Issues: The Use of Spending Authority and Permanent Appropriations is Widespread
(GAO/AFMD-87-44. July 17, 1987).
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icit targets to be enforced by sequesters if legislation failed to achieve them. Meas-
ured against its stated objective—a balanced budget—GRH failed.

The budget act was again amended as part of the budget summit at which Presi-

dent Bush and the Congress agreed on a multiyear deficit reduction package. The
Budget Enforcement Act (BEA) of 1990—extended and amended in the Omnibus
Budget Reconciliation Act (OBRA) of 1993—was designed to implement the
multiyear provisions of that summit agreement. The focus of BEA is very different

from that of Gramm-Rudman-Hollings. BEA seeks to limit congressional actions

that would increase the deficit. GRH sought to use a change in process to force

agreement. In contrast, both in 1990 and 1993, substantive agreement on the discre-

tionary caps and pay-as-you-go (PAYGO) neutrality was reached, and the BEA proc-

ess was created to enforce this agreement. On those terms, BEA has been a success.

GRH sought to hold the Congress responsible for the deficit, regardless of what
drove the deficit. If the deficit grew because of the economy, the response was the
same as if the deficit grew because of congressional action or inaction. If a sequester

was necessary, it did not differentiate between those programs to which the con-

gress had made cuts and those in which there had been no cuts—an almost pure
prisoner's dilemma. Finally, the timing of the annual snapshot and the fact that
progress was measured 1 year at a time created a great incentive for achieving an-

nual targets through shifting outlay dates from one fiscal year to another and other
short-term actions.

In contrast, BEA holds the Congress accountable for the results of its actions

—

not for the impact of the economy or demographics. BEA, as you know, divided the
budgetary universe into two parts: PAYGO and discretionary. The discretionary

spending caps have succeeded in holding down discretionary spending—it has de-

clined as a share of gross domestic product from 9.2 percent in 1990 to an estimated
7.2 percent in 1996. And, contrary to what some believed at the time, the discre-

tionary caps have held. For the PAYGO part of the budget, BEA has also con-

strained new entitlements or tax cuts. As I just noted, BEA has succeeded on its

own terms. But BEA's ambition was limited. It did not seek to control economic or
demographic-driven growth in existing direct spending programs—and that is the
area of greatest growth today.

WHERE ARE WE TODAY?

Although there is virtually universal agreement that the current process is

flawed, changes must be carefully considered. The current process is, in part, the

cumulative result of many changes made to address previous problems.

For example, let me turn to the complaint that the process takes too long and has
too many repetitive votes. The 1974 Act sought to create a congressional budget as

a counterpoint to the President's budget—but it carefully avoided giving the Budget
Committees anything like the power or even the coordinating role of the President's

0MB. The Budget Committees were layered on top of the existing committee struc-

ture. And the level of detail with which the Budget Committees could deal was lim-

ited. The budget resolution was to represent a congressional statement about total

revenues and total spending and about the allocation on spending across various na-

tional missions. The design of programs and the allocation of spending within each
mission area would be left to the authorizing and appropriations committees. The
Budget Committees would deal in round numbers—they could not decide policy. Of
course, this distinction was always a little artificial. Even in a world of lower defi-

cits, there were always policy assumptions behind the numbers. Frequently, policy

or program design defines the range of numbers possible. And, it turns out that the
model of first deciding how much and then debating the specifics is not an entirely

comfortable model for Federal budget decisions. For some, the decision on how much
is tied to the decision on how that number will be achieved.

As the budget process has been increasingly aimed at deficit reduction, this dis-

tinction between overall numbers and the policies to achieve them has become more
strained. This year's conference report on the budget resolution contains a great
deal more programmatic detail as to the assumptions underlying the numbers in the
resolution than did previous conference reports. You and I—as participants and
close observers of the process—know that only the numbers are binding, but much
of the public may well believe that the budget resolution actually changed or elimi-

nated various programs. The more the assumptions are reported in the press, the
more prevalent that belief is likely to be. Given this situation, the votes on sub-
stantive legislation and appropriations to actually implement the resolution look
even more like repetitive votes. But it is important to recognize that there are dif-

ferent perspectives on this. The Washington press is beginning to report the dif-
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ferences between the budget resolution and actual policy changes. This may better
inform the public while at the same time increasing its confusion.
Are the expressed objectives of the 1974 Act still relevant as we approach the 21st

century? At one level, the answer must clearly be yes. Some have been met—there
is now a system of impoundment controls—and others have now been firmly embed-
ded into the framework of our budget debate. And, in a broad sense, there can be
little quarrel with the need to continue effective congressional control over the budg-
etary process, to provide for congressional determination of the appropriate level of
Federal revenues and expenditures, or to establish national priorities. The question
that confronts you today is to what degree have these objectives been achieved,
should they be modified, and—given today's challenges—should the Congress have
additional objectives for its budget process.

As you requested, I would like to turn now to the question of what might be ex-
pected of a budget process. First, I'll list four important objectives for a budget proc-

ess, discuss the current process in those terms, and comment on some possible
changes. Then I'll turn to the overarching issue of streamlining the process.

A budget process can be measured against numerous criteria. Four important ob-

jectives are

—

to provide information about the long-term impact of decisions while recogniz-
ing the differences between short-term forecasts, medium-term projections, and
a long-term perspective;

to provide information and be structured to focus on the important macro
tradeoffs, for example, between consumption and investment;

to provide information necessary to make informed tradeoffs on a variety of
levels, for example, between mission areas and between different tools; and

to be enforceable, provide for control and accountability, and be transparent.
Let me discuss each of these in turn.

Objective: Provide a long-term perspective

A long-term perspective is important in both a macro and a micro sense. The
macro perspective has to do with our Nation's economic health. In previous reports
and testimonies, we have said that the Nation's economic future depends in large
part upon todays budget and investment decisions.^ Therefore, we believe that, at

the macroeconomic level, it is important for the budget to provide a long-term
framework and be grounded on a linkage of fiscal policy with the long-term eco-

nomic outlook. This would require a focus both on overall fiscal policy and on the
composition of Federal activity.

At the micro level this longer-term perspective relates to those programs and ac-

tivities for which a longer time horizon is necessary to understand the fiscal and
spending implications of a commitment. Examples include Social Security, Medicare,
pension guarantees, and mortgage-related commitments. Even very rough projec-

tions may be better in these areas than ignoring the long term.
Although the multiyear focus of BEA represents significant progress in this re-

gard, planning for longer-range economic goals requires exploring the implications
of budget decisions for as much as 30 years or more into the future. I do not mean
to suggest that detailed budget projections could be made over a longer time hori-

zon. Forecasts and projections are QifTicult enough for 1 to 3 years, and the longer
the time horizon, the less accurate any detailed projection is likely to be. However,
there is value in recognizing the differences between a short-term forecast, medium-
term projections, and long-term perspective.

Thinking about the longer term when making choices about the composition of
Federal activity is important for at least two reasons: No. 1, each generation is in

part custodian for the economy it hands the next, and. No. 2, some changes must
be phased in over long periods of time. Introducing a longer-term perspective into

the budget debate without falling into the trap of treating 30-year projections as
anything more than indicative simulations is difficult. In testimony earlier this

week, we provided some ideas on how this might be done.^ For example, if financial

statements were improved and available with the President's budget, the two to-

gether would provide useful information on the longer-term implications of some
policies. Another approach might be to have long-term simulations of current budget
policies, perhaps over a 30-year period, prepared periodically to help assess the fu-

2 See The Deficit and the Economy: An Update of Long-term Simulations (GAO/AIMD/OCE-
95-119, April 26, 1995). See also Budget Policy: Prompt Action Necessary to Avert Long-term
Damage to the Economy (GAO/OCG-92-2, June 5, 1992) and Budget Policy: Long-term Implica-
tions of the Deficit (GAO/T-OCG-93-6).
^Managing for Results: Strengthening Financial and Budgetary Reporting (GAO/T-AIMD-95-

181, July 11, 1995).
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ture consequences of current decisions. The effects of policy changes as well as
broader fiscal policy alternatives could be projected over the long term. Such projec-
tions could be prepared and presented in the President's budget documents as well
as in congressional budget documents.

Objective: Facilitate important macro tradeoffs

Although the surest way of increasing national savings and investment would be
to reduce Federal dissaving by eliminating the deficit, the composition of Federal
spending also matters. We have noted that Federal spending can oe divided into two
broad categories based on the economic effect of that spending—consumption spend-
ing having a short-term economic impact and investment spending intended to have
a positive efi'ect on long-term private sector economic growth. We have argued that
within any given fiscal policy path, the allocation of Federal sf>ending between in-

vestment and consumption is important and is deserving of explicit consideration.
The current budget process does not prompt the executive branch or the Congress

to make explicit decisions about the appropriate mix of spending for current con-
sumption and spending for long-term investment. Appropriations subcommittees
provide funding by department and agency in appropriations accounts that do not
distinguish between investment and consumption spending. Although alternative

budget presentations which accompany the President's budgets provide some infor-

mation on investment, they are not part of the formal budget process. The invest-

ment/consumption decision is not one of the organizing themes for the budget de-

bate. If this consideration of investment vs. consumption is to be introduced into the
budget process, the way it is done depends on how the overall process is structured.
We have suggested that within the existing BEA structure incorporating as invest-

ment component within the discretionary caps would be an appropriate and prac-

tical approach to supplement the unified budget's focus on macroeconomic issues. An
investment component would direct attention to the tradeoffs between consumption
and investment but within the overall fiscal discipline established by the caps. It

would provide policymakers with a new tool for setting priorities between the long
term and the short term.'' If the Congress and the President chose to change the
budget process in ways that moved away from the current system of discretionary

caps and PAYGO rules, one of the issues to consider in any redesign would be how
to introduce this tradeoff between the long term and the near term, between invest-

ment and consumption into the structure of the debate.

Objective: Facilitate informed tradeoffs between missions and between the different

tools ofgovernment

The budget process is the central process through which the President and the
Congress select among and balance the competing demands for government activity

in achieving various goals. Therefore, it would be nelpful if the process provided the
information decisionmakers felt necessary to consider the relative priority among
national needs or missions. In part, of course, the functional structure of the budget
resolution was intended to facilitate priority-setting even among related programs
housed in different agencies and falling under different committees. By organizing
the budget along national needs or mission areas, the budget resolution sought to

permit an examination of the totality of Federal spending activity in each area

—

regardless of the committee of jurisdiction or the agency at issue—and to permit pri-

ority-setting and tradeoffs among missions. Instead of focusing on what each depart-

ment spent, the Congress and the President were to be able to look across depart-

ments at the totality of activity in education and training or income security or
transportation. From the beginning, however, the structure was not complete; if the
Government chose to advance a given mission area through the tax code, that com-
mitment did not show up in the functional display. So, for example, the functional

structure shows support for science and technology through loans or grants or Fed-
eral activity but not through the research and development tax credit.

Even on the spending side of the budget, however, the functional totals do not
translate into and may not match the allocation of resources to the Appropriations
subcommittees. While the budget resolution is organized by national mission, the

Appropriations subcommittees for the most part are still organized along agency
lines. There are reasons for this, but it does make it more difficult to trace the path
from the budget resolution's stated priorities through the appropriations process. Al-

though the budget resolution functional totals are translated into allocations to the
full Appropriations Committees, suballocations to the subcommittees—the so-called

*See Budget Structure: Providing an Investment Focus in the Federal Budget (GAO/T-AIMD-
95-178, June 29, 1995) and Budget Issues: Incorporating an Investment Component in the Fed-
eral Budget (GAO/AIMD-94-40, November 9, 1993).

21-204 - 95 - 2
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602(b) allocations—are made by the Appropriations Committees. At one level, prior-

ity-setting within the discretionary side of the budget has been delegated to the Ap-
Eropriations Committee—where it resided before the 1974 Act. This may or may not
e considered to be a problem. Nevertheless, among the questions to be asked in

any overview of the entire budget process is whether the functional structure is

doing as much as you would like to facilitate a debate among priorities.

The sharp division BEA sought to draw between discretionary spending limits and
the PAYGCj scorecard made a great deal of sense. It simplified jurisdictional issues.

It also recognized the difference in time horizons. Discretionary appropriations may
be provided for 1 or more years and a discretionary spending cut may be a 1-year
cut. In contrast, most changes in entitlement or tax laws last longer than a single
year. This sharp division, however, limits the ability to shift spenmng priorities be-
cause cuts in mandatory spending cannot be used to pay for increases in discre-

tionary programs. Thus, it would be difficult to shift spending away from consump-
tion support concentrated in the mandatory sector toward investment programs
funded in the discretionary portion of the budget. Among the issues you may wish
to consider is when and under what circumstances breaching the wall between dis-

cretionary and mandatory categories makes sense.

At a level below establishment of broad spending priorities, the selection of the
appropriate policy tools with which to address missions are important decisions. For
any given goal or mission in which the Federal Government will play a financial

role, there are a variety of tools available: grants, loans, loan guarantees, and tax
provisions. It is important that the budget process provide the information nec-
essary to permit a choice based not on jurisdictional issues or scoring conventions
but on the match between the goal and the tool.

Considering these choices is easier if the budget also provides information on the
costs of various alternatives—on a comparable basis—and on the nature of the Gov-
ernment's commitment. This is one area in which there has been some improve-
ment. The Credit Reform Act changed the way loans and loan guarantees were
treated in the budget because the previous cash-based treatment gave
decisionmakers misleading signals on the cost comparisons among grants, loan
guarantees, and direct loans. However, as I have noted, there are still some pro-
grams for which either cash-based reporting sends misleading signals or for which
even a 5-year perspective provides a misleading perspective on the nature of the
Government's actual or potential commitment.

Objective: Provide enforceability, accountability, and transparency

These three elements are not identical, but they are closely related and achieving
one has implications for the others. By enforcement I mean a mechanism to enforce
decisions once they are made. Accountability has at least two dimensions: account-
ability for the full costs of conrunitments that are to be made and targeting enforce-
ment to actions taken. It can also encompass the broader issues of taking respon-
sibility for responding to unexpected events. And, finally, there is transparency

—

being understandable to those outside the process is important. I will discuss each
of these in turn.

Enforceability: In general, enforceability requires a system for tracking outcomes
and tjang them to actions. One great strength of the BEA has been the enforcement
provisions. By targeting penalties to actions, BEA has succeeded in restraining dis-

cretionary spending to within the caps and in restraining new direct spending legis-

lation. The design of the enforcement provisions in BEA has also created account-
ability for actions. Costs are to be recorded in the budget up front, when they can
be controlled. And enforcement is targeted to actions. The Appropriations Commit-
tees are responsible for compliance with the discretionary spending limits while the
PAYGO scorecard tracks compliance with the PAYGO rules. Unlike the prisoners'

dilemma created by GRH, sequesters are applied only to the area of the budget

—

discretionary or PAYGO—where the breach occurs.

Accountability: The targeted nature of the sequester provisions in BEA served also

to provide accountability for compliance with the rules. Some of the scoring conven-
tions and costing rules introduced with the BEA have also increased accountability
for the costs of actions taken. On another level, however, accountability is diffuse.

The deficits in the early 1990's were greater than expected by those wno voted for

and complied with the provisions of OBRA. This slippage was due almost entirely

to a worse-than-expected economy and technical changes.^ Although GRH showed
that holding conunittees responsible for results rather than actions is problematic.

^For a discussion of this, see Budget Process: Issues Concerning the 1990 Reconciliation Act
(GAO/AIMD-95-3, October 7, 1994).
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there are ways to bring more responsibility for the results of unforeseen actions into

the system.
We—and former CBO director Reischauer—have previously suggested that the

Congress might want to consider introducing a lookback into its system of budgetary
controls. In a report issued to the Republican leadership last year, we described
such a process under which the Congress would periodically look back at progress
in reducing the deficit.® Such a lookback would compare the current CBO deficit

projections to those projected at the time of a prior deficit reduction agreement and/
or the most recent reconciliation legislation and analyze the reasons for any dif-

ference. For a difference exceeding a predetermined amount, the Congress would de-

cide explicitly—^by voting—whether to accept the slippage or to act to bring the defi-

cit path closer to the original goal by recouping some or all of this slippage. Al-

though one could argue that each year's budget resolution implicitly accepts or re-

jects changes in the deficit outlook, it does not require an explicit consideration and
decision. Adoption of the requirement for such explicit consideration would provide
members who make difficult choices in reconciliation an additional opportunity to

ensure that the deficit path they voted for will, in fact, materialize.

A similar—but more narrowly focused—process could be used to prompt consider-

ation of the path of mandatory spending.'' Under its current structure BEA requires

any action that would cause a growth in mandatory spending to be offset, but it

leaves completely unconstrained any growth in these programs that results from
economic or demographic factors. This distinction is consistent with BEA's focus on
controlling actions, but it has created other problems. Indeed, the very success of

BEA at constraining discretionary and new direct spending has highlighted the dra-

matic growth of some entitlement programs. One way to begin to deal with this

might be to adopt a procedure similar to that recommended by the House members
of the Joint Committee on the Organization of Congress. Under such a procedure,

direct spending targets for several fiscal years could be specified. If the President's

budget showed that these targets were exceeded in the prior year or would be ex-

ceeded in the current or budget years, the President would be required to analyze

the cause of the overage and recommend whether none, some, or all of the overage

should be recouped. The Congress could be required to vote either on the President's

proposal or on an alternative one. If the goal was merely to restrain direct spending
to tne currently projected levels, then the current law baseline would constitute the

targets. However, such a procedure could also be used as a kind of lookback on the
success of any efforts to reduce mandatory spending.

Transparency: Transparency is important because the budget debate is critically

important—not because of the numbers in it but because it represents a statement
about collective priorities and collective action. In a democracy, the debate about
these priorities should be made as understandable as possible. If even reasonably

educated citizens cannot understand the budget document or the budget debate,

there is little accountability.

If the budget debate is to be accessible to the American people, consideration will

have to be given to simplifying the structure of the budget, streamlining the process,

and reducing the number of translations required to get from one part of the process

to another. Does the Congress wish to organize the debate by national mission or

by agency? If there is a need for both perspectives, how can they be brought to-

gether in an understandable way? Discussions about 602(b) allocations and direct

spending are the stufl" of what someone once called budget process groupies—not of

the evening news or quick explanation.

Achieving at least some public understanding of the budget process is dependent

on the availabihty of summary documents such as the old "Budget in Brief" to ex-

plain where money comes from and where it goes. For fiscal year 1996, 0MB once

again included a citizen-oriented document as part of the budget documents. A "Citi-

zen's Guide to the Federal Budget" provided an overview of the budget, highlighting

such concepts as the deficit and the debt, and reviewing the President's 1996 pro-

posals. It aid not, however, provide much insight on the long-term implications of

current spending policies.

Citizens cannot be expected to feel a stake in the budget debate—a debate that

will afiiect all our lives and our national future—or to accept decisions made by oth-

ers without basic information. At a minimum, citizens need to know how much
money the Federal Government takes in—and how—and on what, funds are spent.

*See Budget Process: Issues Concerning the 1990 Reconciliation Act (GAO/AIMD-95-3, Octo-

ber 7, 1994).

'See Budget Policy: Issues in Capping Mandatory Spending (GAO/AIMD-94-155, July 18,

1994).
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OVERALL STREAMLINING ISSUES

Each of the objectives is important, and they are related—but they cannot all be
maximized in a single process. Tradeoffs are necessary. Any review of the budget
process must deal with the overarching question: Is there just too much process?
The feeling that there are too many votes on related issues is, as I noted, in part

a function of the way the process was created: Of the decision to layer the Budget
Conmiittees and the budget process on top of the existing committee and procedural
structure of the House and the Senate. The idea was that the budget resolution
would define the overall aggregates and the rest of the process would proceed within
those aggregates. As I have mentioned today, however, especially as the goal of the
process shifted to deficit reduction, this distinction became increasingly strained.

There are a number of possible responses, but most of them involve considering the
relationship of the budget resolution to legislation and of the various committees in
the Congress.

Streamlining—making the process take less time—has been the focus of a number
of proposals in the past. However, it is in this area that it is especially important
to think about the fact that a reponse to one problem may create another problem.
Eliminating parts of the process or changing the cycle will have consequences be-
yond reducing the number of votes. These may or may not be acceptable, but they
should be recognized. I will touch very briefly on three processes: The budget resolu-

tion, authorizations, and appropriations.
K the recent pattern of multiyear fiscal policy agreements is to continue, are an-

nual budget resolutions still necessary? It is important to review progress every
year, but such a review may not require a complete budget resolution. If, however,
annual budget resolutions are to be replaced with biennial budget resolutions, then
something like the lookback procedure just described could become very important.
Without it, there would be no procedure for tracking progress against the previous
budget agreement or reconciliation bill.

ftftiltiyear authorizations can provide a longer-term perspective within which ap-
propriations would be determined. Although the need for periodic reauthorizations
can provide a window for program revision, there is little reason to reexamine and
reauthorize programs more often than they might actually be changed. Of course,

multiyear authorizations are already the rule in the nondefense portion of the
budget.
Some have suggested that changing the appropriations cycle from annual to bien-

nial could free up time. As I have previously testified before this committee, it is

important to differentiate between the length of availability of funds and the timing
of the appropriations cycle. Even within the 39 percent of the budget that is on an
annual budget cycle, not all appropriations are for 1-year funds. The appropriations
subcommittees have been able—even within an annual appropriations cycle—to pro-

vide 1-year, multiple year, or no-year money as they have thought appropriate for

the program or agency at issue. Annual appropriations have long been a basic
means of exerting and enforcing congressional policy. A 2-year appropriation cycle

would change the nature of that control. It is also unclear how much time it would
save.

In the end, streamlining or reducing the amount of time spent on apparently re-

petitive votes will require decisions about which votes are no longer necessary. That,
in turn, is likely to require decisions about the relationship between discretionary
and mandatory spending, between various committees, and about the nature and
style of congressional control over the budget and appropriations.

SUMMARY AND CONCLUSIONS

The budget process is the source of a great deal of frustration. The public finds

it hard to understand. Members of Congress complain that it is time-consuming and
duplicative, requiring frequent votes on the same thing. And, too often, the results

are not what was expectea or desired.

Given the nature of today's budget challenge, it is likely that the budget process
will be the source of some frustration. In considering whether and how to redesign
the budget process, however, it is important to look beyond those frustrations tied

directly to the need to bring down tne Federal deficit. The budget process serves

a wider purpose. It is, in a real sense, "The" process for dealing with competing
claims and setting priorities.

It is important for the budget process to offer the Congress the means to set over-

all fiscal policy and to make decisions on relative priorities among missions or
claims. In a democracy, the process should be understandable to the interested citi-

zen and it should ofTer citizens some accountability. I have discussed four important
objectives that could help a process achieve these overall goals: Provide a long-term
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focus; provide information and structure to focus on important macro tradeoffs; pro-

vide information necessary to make tradeoffs between mission areas and between
different governmental tools; provide enforceability, control and accountability, and
transparency.
The apparently never ending and repetitive nature of the budget process is in

lai^e part a function of the way it was created. A new process to provide an overall

view was layered on top of the existing structures and processes by which the micro
decisions are made in the Congress. Any attempt to streamline or simplify the proc-

ess must consider the relationship between the goal of simplicity and the existing
decision structure in the Congress.

In addition, I have suggested that the Congress might want to consider the cre-

ation of a lookback procedure by which it would periodically look back at progress

in reducing the deficit. Such a lookback would compare the current CBO deficit pro-

jections to those projected at the time of a prior deficit reduction agreement and/

or the most recent reconciliation legislation and then analyze the reasons for any
difference. For a difference exceeding a predetermined amount, the Congress would
decide explicitly—by voting—whether to accept the slippage or to act to bring the

deficit path closer to the original goal by recouping some or all of this slippage. Al-

though one could argue that each year's budget resolution implicitly accepts or re-

jects changes in the deficit outlook, it does not require an explicit consideration and
decision. Adoption of the requirement for such explicit consideration would provide

Members who make difficult choices in reconciliation an additional opportunity to

ensure that the deficit path they voted for will, in fact, materialize.

Mr. Chairman, no budget process is easy to design or to live with. I would be
happy to answer any questions you or your colleagues may have, and we stand
reaoy to work with you as you proceed through this reexamination of the budget
process.

Mr. Goss. Thank you very much. That is very thoughtful and
somewhat provocative. I think, some of the things you have said,

I certainly agree that the budget process, while it is a very critical

tool to the routine around here and the business we are expected

to do, is in many wavs more a reflection of what the expectation
of government is to do in our society in America. And since 1921
when we started getting into formal budgets and have gone
through the evolution process in 1974 and 1985 and 1990 and 1993
with the different statements that have been made by the Congress
on the subject there has been a good deal of change in that expecta-

tion. And I think we pretty much are all at least in the same
church if not in the same pew on a lot of the conclusions on the

evolution of this and the question of how you deal with where we
go-

I totally agree with your point about the—I guess the best way
to say this is our failure to communicate what the budget process

is and what that word means, and it isn't even entirely clear to all

of the Members of Congress. I think I am on fair grounds saying

that.

You start dealing with the budget and then you start talking

about except for emergency problems or borrowing or contracting or

some other types of off-budget thing or trust fund, and suddenly

you are talking about more than, well, it is the budget, but it is

a little more complicated than that, and then pretty soon eyes glaze

over and really the great decisionmaking process that is going on
here as everybody knows is over an increasingly small percentage
and actually they are large numbers of dollars, but against the

total, I mean, the part that we actually decide to spend or not to

spend or save, which is going to your macro question, is very small,

and the rest seems to be just out there on automatic, and not only
is it on automatic, it is on automatic headed clearly into trouble.

That is, I think, one of the reasons why we will probably want to
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follow up more specifically on the details of the look back, following
on Tony Hall's observations, and I don't know that they go to bien-
nial budgeting questions as much as the look back. We found on
the Kerrey Commission that we were always so worried about next
year's discussion that we really never had a chance to see not only
did something work in the past, but because we have changed di-

rection a little bit on what we were trying to accomplish in the
past.

So there doesn't seem to be a good place to measure from, so
when we get a chart, you have prolDably seen the CRS charts. You
just see the thing going into the wild blue yonder and you say oh,
my gosh, and this is since we started getting serious about it, and
this is not all apples and apples, it is some apples and oranges in

there, as has been pointed out there.

One of the other things that has come out about this on the more
macro question, the philosophical issue, one of the things that is

a measure of the health of the country that we talk about, the well-

being of the country, is the savings level. We don't, it seems, to me
the opportunity to really discuss that as an issue as part of our
budget process because that assumption question is quickly driven
off the table by other needs, and so we don't make some of the
basic well-being decisions we should be making on a macro basis.

We quickly get absorbed by these guidelines, as you have put them,
nonbinding Commerce Department eradication things that every-
body thinks happen and they keep showing up and say, gee, those
guys can't even kill the Commerce Department or whatever it is

they are trying to do. They can't even get that done, and you are
right.

There is a tremendous creation of an anticipation which is prob-
ably not going to be realized in the way we handle the budget with
the budget assumptions right now, the aggregate assumptions, and
that creates also the way we handle the process when we bring the
detail down and I know we will talk more about this with Mr.
Frenzel, the tension between the appropriators and the author-
izers.

The calendar works against that. You can't expect the author-
izers to get all their stuff in the pipeline and get it up and out be-

fore we get hung up on our deadlines on our budget process, and
then what the appropriators have to do to make all their—there is

just no way to do it physically; there is too much.
Then when you get a different philosophy coming in or a dif-

ferent political direction coming in as we have now, to load all that
on to a system that wasn't working under a routine that was not
changing direction has just created a huge bottleneck of a process
that doesn't work which we are seeing the results of as we sit here.

We are downstairs today having a fuss about a rule because we
haven't gotten through the authorizing process. That is essentially

the problem. So it goes all the way from a process that doesn't
allow us to focus on some of the macro questions like why aren't

we figuring out a way to create a savings percentage or some kind
of numbers or goals? Why isn't somebody talking about that or

dealing with that? All the way down to this thing doesn't work
when you try to plug it into what are we going to do today, what
are we going to do tomorrow, and that is my frustration.
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Ms. Irving. Well, I don't know how many times in our society we
are going to see the kind of sea change that we saw in January.
Mr. Goss. I don't either.

Ms. Irving. Such a change would probably strain a system you
thought was working well. In part this is so because even witn a
more consistent use of multiyear authorizations—which I do think
ought to be looked at—such a massive shift would disrupt those au-
thorizations. Since the way to get where you all want to go in 7
years is to make major decisions about what the Government is

going to do, rather than to tinker around the edges of programs,
the system would be stressed.

As to the savings levels, this is really important. We have tried

a lot of different things in the last 20 years and we don't know very
much about how to change Americans' saving habits. We do know
that we can make a contribution to national savings by reducing
Federal dissaving, which is cutting the deficit.

Mr. Goss. That is the theory. I hope you are right. But let me
ask you a specific question that goes to a problem that you heard
me refer to earlier, the lockbox thing. We really do have a problem
making things happen here. Even if we have a consensus of a ma-
jority of people that this is something we wish to do, we get into

the scoring game.
We get into the fuss between 0MB and the statutory numbers

and then the budget resolution numbers, and they are different.

And even if we can agree on base budgeting and outlays and we
can get through all of that definition and all, be talking about ex-

actly the same thing, you quite often can't get there because of dis-

puting over how we score.

I was at a meeting this morning where we were talking about
what I will call the scoring process and the intuitive process. Now,
I am very optimistic about savings I expect certain of my proposals
for, say, health care will bring because it will change habits of sen-

ior citizens who live in my area. Thev will not waste money, not
use money, they will be more careful, they will husband tne re-

sources that they have in a national program, medicare, that they
pay into, because they will—it will be more dear to them if you
change some incentives around.
Now, I know we are going to save some money, but you can't

score that. That is intuitive. Plus it all gets mixed up in the politics

of the difference between 0MB and CBO and who is right this

week and what is the law and what is the budget resolution. Those
are just areas where politicians want to make mischief, they just

invite mischief, and not necessarily just politicians. I don't mean it

in a pejorative sense. I mean, people who are trying to be persua-
sive on a particular direction.

Do you have any suggestions on how do we remedy some of

those?
Ms. Irving. Well, in our own way we have dealt with similar is-

sues to do with scoring because we, as you know, every year have
tried to put together a report taking some of GAO's work and try-

ing to have it scored. Some of our work focuses more on sort of

long-term management reforms and CBO—I think correctly—says
you can't score that unless you can show us something that worked
in the private sector or give us some other basis for an estimate.
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So we have on occasion been involved in that kind of dialogue with
them to give them a base on which to score something.
The problem, I think goes back to your other problem about be-

coming too focused on the short-term numbers. There are things
that make sense to do even if they are not going to score in the
next 2 years.

Mr. Goss. Yes, but the problem is you can't get there if you don't

score.

Ms. Irving. There is an additional problem with Medicare sav-
ings, which is a barrier between the PAYGO and discretionary.

This is a huge problem for discretionary expenditures that would
save money on the PAYGO side of the budget. It is a positive dis-

incentive to do anything sensible on that side, and that is an area
I think we need to look at.

I don't think there is any way to avoid the OMB-CBO disconnect
unless you are prepared to use 0MB numbers because the court

has been pretty clear about the power to order a sequester, and I

wouldn't do it if I were you.

Mr. Goss. No, I don't think that is in the cards this week.
Ms. Irving. I don't think so, either, but I think that is the prob-

lem. Differences are particularly problematic for health because
small differences in assumptions balloon. The only thing you can
be sure about health numbers is that both CBO and 0MB are
going to be wrong and, until last year, they were both too low. I

realize that is not a very optimistic comment.
Sometimes when it looks as if all that is standing in the way is

a scoring problem, something else is standing in the way and the
scoring problem is an escape hook. On lockbox for example, part of

the issue might be that people aren't sure how many times they
want to fight about how big total discretionary spending should be.

Arguing about scoring may be more convenient than saying, 'Wait
a minute, I was willing to live with a cap, I am not willing to live

with a cap minus something everyone wants the day I am absent."

Mr. Goss. No. As I said, the opportunity for mischief is there.

Ms. Irving. I suspect people don't get elected to abandon ideas

held by their constituents.

Mr. Goss. No, it is the representative form of government.
Mr. Dreier said he was going to be back. I am sorry he is not.

I don't wish to detain you any longer. I assure you that this is a
small committee, it has very good members on it. The fact that we
are not here, it is not because we are not interested, it is because
we are busily trying to keep up with the pace.

We would like to be able to submit questions. I want to particu-

larly follow up on your look-back idea. I think Mr. Hall will, and
I know Mr. Dreier had some reform questions that he want to fol-

low up as well, biennial budgeting.

Ms. Irving, We would be glad to. We have been working with
Wendy and we would be glad to work with any of your staff.

Mr. Goss. Thank you very much, we appreciate it.

[Answers to additional questions submitted to Ms. Irving follow:]
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Additional Questions Submitted to Susan J. Irving, Associate Director,
Budget Issues, General Accounting Office

Question No. 1.—^You suggest implemention of some sort of "lookback" process to re-

view our progress on deficit reduction and also entitlement control. Could you
elaborate on now this type of process differs from the existing procedure where-
by the Congress adopts a budget resolution every year—in which there could
be reconciliation instructions?

Since each year's budget resolution is based on updated economic forecasts, tech-

nical assumptions, deficit projections and baselines, it is true that the Congress rm-

f)licitly takes note of progress compared to that expected in the previous year's reso-

ution. But since this progress—or slippage—is part of the updated baseline, it is

buried and implicitly presumed to be acceptable.

The 'lookback" process we have suggested would shift the presumption. The cur-

rent prqiected deficit and entitlement paths would be compared explicitly to that an-
ticipated in the previous year's budget resolution. Congress would then vote on
whether to recoup all, some or none of the slippage. This vote would determine the
amount of additional deficit reduction necessary due to the slippage. Requiring ex-

plicit recognition and consideration of the slippage would focus attention on the path
and increase the perception of accountability for deficit results.

Question No. 2.—Most people may not realize that there are actually two sets of

spending limits—those established by statute and those set internally to the
Congress throu^ adoption of the budget resolution—the so-called 602(b)'s. Cur-
rently, the statutory caps are significantly higher than the 602(b) numbers the
Congress has set in the just-passed budget resolution. What benefits or prob-
lems do you see in this situation?

Under the Budget Enforcement Act (BEA) discretionary spending is constrained
by dollar limits (caps) on budget authority and outlays for each fiscal year through
1998. Inasmuch as all discretionary spending is by definition in the jurisdiction of

the Appropriations Committees, the caps limit the amount that can be provided in

annual appropriations acts. Specific dollar limits on appropriations are also set in

a budget resolution. These limits are called 602(a) allocations—after section 602(a)
of the Congressional Budget Act which requires them as part of the congressional
budget process. Under this process the House and Senate Appropriations Conamit-
tees receive 602(a) allocations that each then subdivides among its 13 subcommit-
tees. These subcommittee allocations are called 602(b) allocations.

One benefit of this situation is that while BEA discretionary caps place an upper
dollar limit on discretionary budget authority and outlays for tne current fiscal year,

the budget resolution provides the Congress an opportunity to reduce discretionary

spending below BEA cap levels. The current buaget deliberations illustrate this

point.

In its Preview Sequestration report issued January 1995, the Office of Manage-
ment and Budget determined fiscal year 1996 BEA discretionary caps to be $521.7
billion in budget authority and $551.7 billion in outlays. In June 1995, the House
and Senate agreed to a budget resolution that set the fiscal year 1996 602(a) alloca-

tions at $489.2 billion in budget authority and $534 billion in outlays. Both numbers
are well below the BEA caps. The 602(b) allocations to subcommittees must total

to no more than the lower 602(a) amount.

Question No. 3.—You note in your statement that the distinction between the defini-

tion of overall aggregates in the budget resolution and the decisions about how
to allocate resources within those aggregates has become increasingly strained.

Should we be looking at process changes to reduce that tension and do you have
specific recommendations?

The Budget Act of 1974 sought to prevent the budget resolution—and the Budget
Committees as its principal drafters—from prejudging the programmatic descrip-

tions of the authorization and appropriations committees. This was done, in part,

by limiting the detail in the resolution and the practice that the Budget Committees
deal in amounts of at least $100 million. The budget resolution would lay out broad
priority areas "national needs"—as represented by the budget functions—and the

relevant committees would determine the detail. As I noted in my statement, this

distinction was always a little artificial since any aggregate total depends on some
assumptions.
With the increasing emphasis on deficit reduction, the level of programmatic de-

tail in the budget resolution conference reports has grown. This is part a response
to a desire by those considering voting for large cuts want to know what the spon-
sors envision.
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This year's conference report contains much more programmatic detail as to the
assumptions underlying the numbers in the resolution than has previous conference
reports. This guidance, although nonbinding, does indicate that the aggregate num-
bers are based on some underlying premises. The widespread reporting of these
premises may create the public perceptions that the budget resolution actually
changed programs or reduced funding levels.

There are two possible ways to respond to the blurring of the line between the
budget resolution aggregates and legislative specifics, but both present difficulties.

One would be to sharpen the distinction and reduce the level of detail provided in
the Budget Resolution Conference Report. This seems unlikely to be a stable solu-

tion. The forces that have led to the increasing detail in the resolution over the last

20 years would reassert themselves. A second—and opposite—response would be to

drastically change the nature of the budget resolution such that it did actually
change existing laws. Such a step would go far beyond proposals to change the reso-
lution to a joint resolution [see our answer to question No. 4] and would convert
the budget resolution to an unwieldy omnibus appropriation and reconciliation bill.

Given the nature of the two alternatives, I suspect this tension is inherent in the
budget process.

Question No. 4.—What strengths and weaknesses would you see in the proposal
that many have offered to change the budget resolution from a concurrent reso-
lution—one that does not need signature by the President—to a joint resolu-

tion—that would have the force of law?

We have previously commented that changing the budget resolution from a con-
current resolution not requiring the President's signature to a joint resolution re-

?uiring the President's signature could raise balance of power questions since the
'resident would become a more direct participant in the congressional decisionmak-

ing process. In addition, depending on how quickly agreement could be reached on
the budget resolution, this participation on the President's part could either acceler-

ate or delay the whole process.

Question No. 5.—Last year, when the Rules Committee began marking up the Joint
Committee's recommendations, the only amendment to be considered was an
amendment to strike biennial budgeting from the bill. Ignoring the political

ramifications of the issue, given our experiences at the State leveland the qual-
ity of economic forecasting, can a biennial budget be useful for simplifying the
process?

Our work on biennial budgeting at the State level presents a mixed picture. Al-

though 19 States have biennial budgets, 8 of them have biennial legislative cycles

and therefore could not have an annual budget cycle. Of the 42 States with annual
legislative cycles, 11 have biennial budgets.
The trend in State budget process changes has been away from biennial budget-

ing. Our 1987 study ^ showed that of 31 States with annual budget cycles, 24 at one
time used biennial budgeting. During the 20-year period from 1968 to 1987, 15
States changed budget cycles; 12 moved from biennial to annual while only 3 moved
from annual to biennial. According to representatives from the 12 States that
changed to annual budgeting, reasons for doing so included:

Increased difficulty in forecasting revenues and financial needs.
Improving legislative control over budgetary matters, and
Being better able to respond to rapid changes in revenues and program needs.

Increased difficulty in forecasting was one of the primary reasons States gave for

shifting from biennial to annual cycles. While budgeting always involves forecast-

ing—an inherently uncertain business—the longer the period of the forecast the
more uncertainty. The dramatic changes in program design or agency structure cur-

rently being considered at the Federal level will make budget forecasting even more
difficult.

Program changes and agency restructuring would likely create the need for major
budgeting changes in the second year of a biennium. If this happens, biennial budg-
ets would exist only in theory.

In Federal budgeting, it is important to recognize a very important distinction be-
tween how oft«n budget decisions are made and how long the money provided is

available. Biennial budgeting proposals seek to change the frequency of budget deci-

sions from annual to biennial. Too often it is viewed as being necessary to change
the freauency of budgeting decisions in order to change the length of time funds are
available. However, this is not the case. As we have reported previously, the bulk

1 Budget Issues: Current Status and Recent Trends of State Biennial and Annual Budgeting
(GAO/AFMD-87-53FS, July 15, 1987).
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of the current Federal budget is not made up of annual appropriations of 1-year

monies. Of the less than half of the budget that is on an annual appropriations

cycle, about two-thirds of the accounts have some multiple-year or no-year funds

that remain available without further congressional action.

^

While supporters of biennial budgeting sometimes cite its potential benefits to

agencies or the Congress in lessening the time spent preparing budgets and provid-

ing appropriations, any decision on biennial budgeting must depend on the Con-
gress' choice about how it wishes to exercise its constitutional authority over appro-

priations and its oversight functions. Annual appropriations have long been a basic

means of exerting and enforcing congressional policy. A biennial budget process

would afford fewer scheduled opportunities to affect agency programs and budgets.

Question No. 6.—GAO has looked at the experiences of several other nations in at-

tempting to bring about deficit reduction—were there any lessons we could

learn from that review for our efforts at deficit reduction in this country?

In a recent report,^ we discussed the implications of other countries' deficit reduc-

tion experiences for the United States. We found that, generally, the experiences of

the case study countries showed that significant structural improvements in fiscal

policy are possible in modem democracies, although such progress is difficult to sus-

tain.

The experience of the case study countries and recent U.S. fiscal history suggest

that prospects for reaching and sustaining balance can be affected by strategic fiscal

decisions that address the large and growing areas of the budget, maintain focus

on the structural deficit, and choose strategies with positive long-term fiscal impact.

Meaningful long-term deficit reduction will be difficult to achieve if any of the sig-

nificant "drivers" or other major areas of the budget are not considered. Most case

study countries kept both discretionary and mandatory spending programs available

for reduction, even though health and pension programs did not always "drive" ex-

pected deficit growth as they do in the United States. Governments in several case

study countries reduced major benefit programs by deploying the following principal

strategies:

(1) Involving affected groups in the decisionmaking process,

(2) Targeting benefit reductions to higher income groups, and
(3) Phasing in program changes to defer pain but ensure long-term fiscal im-

provement.
Cyclical economic growth provides fiscal dividends that can mask continued struc-

tural fiscal imbalances, fostering pressure to weaken austerity measures. Govern-

ments that slackened their grip on structural deficits during f)eriods of strong eco-

nomic growth found that large deficits returned when cyclical growth receded. While

not a panacea, a greater focus on structural deficit estimates could help policy-

makers in the United States better gauge the nature of the deficit problem by sepa-

rating out the influences of short-term cyclical trends from the underlying policies

driving longer term fiscal outcomes.

Program changes that maintain or expand their positive fiscal effects over the

long term are critical to sustaining fiscal progress. Some governments we studied

employed strategies that expand in impact over time. These "wedge-shaped" savings

often had little effect at the time they were approved, but they became fiscally more
important as beneficiaries aged, inflation altered the impact of nominal floo^ or

ceilings, or economies changed. Phasing in cuts affecting future beneficiaries also

helped these governments ease the transition for affected groups, thereby promoting

greater public support. Choosing such strategies calls for a fiscal planning horizon

extending into the longer term future.

Gtenerating public support for these strategies is also critical to long-term

progress. Leaders in other countries were able to find the formular that succeeded

in mobilizing support for deficit reduction while minimizing the opposition of those

bearing fiscal sacrifice. Making compelling arguments for austerity, employing effec-

tive fiscal strategies, and persevering on a fiscal path that successfully reached bal-

ance formed a basis for this achievement. Although it is never easy for leaders to

ask their electorate to sacrifice benefits or income in the interest of broader goals,

demonstrable and convincing progress on fiscal and economic goals ultimately

helped leaders in other countries justify these fiscal sacrifices.

'^Budget Process: Some Reforms Offer Promise (GAO/T-AIMD-94-86).
3 Deficit Reduction: Experiences of Other Nations (GAO/AIMD-95-30, December 13, 1994).
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Question No. 7.—How in your judgment do numerous and sometimes contradictory
congressional decisions on programmatic items aflect confidence in the budget
process? Could one of the three layers—budget resolution, authorization, appro-
priation—be eliminated or combined? How would such fundamental reform af-

fect the institution?

As I noted in my testimony and in response to earlier questions, the distinction
between the budget resolution and decisions by the appropriations and authoriza-
tion committees is confusing to the public—especially as the level of detail in the
budget resolution increases. Many outside the Congress undoubtedly believed that
the budget resolution actually changed Medicare and eliminated the Department of
Commerce.
What appears to be repetitive debates combined with disappointing results have

reduced some observers faith in the current budget process. It is, however, less clear
whether eliminating or combining the three parts of^the current process—resolution,
authorization and appropriations—would increase public confidence—or what the
impact on Congress would be.

I would like to maike several observations. First, multiyear agreements between
the Congress and the President as to a fiscal policy path can establish a frameworic
for the debate over national priorities. Within such an agreement, a change to a 2-

year budget resolution, combined with a "lookback" procedure—as described in the
answer to question No. 1 above—every year might be possible. The budget resolu-

tion would be used to translate that agreement into priorities. Reconciliation would
be used to achieve the agreed-upon changes necessary to comply with the resolution
and fiscal policy path and to recoup slippage.

Second, greater use of multiyear authorizations might allow the authorizations
committees to focus additional attention on oversight and program evaluation.

Mr, Goss. Panel 3. Honorable Bill Frenzel, former Member of
Congress, current friend, and Stephen Moore, Director of Fiscal

Policy Studies at Cato Institute.

Mr. Frenzel, I have received testimony from you, and Mr. Moore,
I have received testimony from you, and I am prepared to submit
it to the record.
Mr, Frenzel.

STATEMENT OF BILL FRENZEL, GUEST SCHOLAR, THE
BROOKINGS INSTITUTION

Mr, Frenzel, Thank you, Mr. Chairman, it is great pleasure to

be here. Thank you for accepting the testimony for the record, but
I do have to say verbally, as well, that the ideas I present today
are my own views and do not represent the opinions of the Brook-
ings Institution.

You gave us three questions on which to comment. I have done
that in written form. I would like to present a little discussion of
question number one, I have given you some ideas of what I think
is good in the Budget Act. I am not going to dwell on those in my
testimony. I am going to talk about a few of the things that I think
need to be changed, and then you will, of course, question as you
will,

I suggested in my testimony that I didn't know what the framers
of the Anti-impoundment and Budget Act of 1974 were doing. Actu-
ally, they didn't share a lot of their intentions with the rest of us
more junior and minority members. You have to go back to that
time to understand some of the problems.

President Johnson and President Nixon had withheld the spend-
ing of a lot of highway monies in order to finance a certain amount
of unpleasantness over in Asia, and Congress was madder than
hops about that because roads and bridges were just as important
in those days as now. Congress had taken the President to court
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and had received a favorable ruling in the Chada decision which
indicated, in general, the President couldn't withhold.
Anxious to beat up the President in the time of great weakness

of that office. Congress passed such things as the War Powers Act,
the Base Closing Act which precipitated all the difficulties we have
today, which said you couldn't close any without congressional vote,
and the Anti-impoundment and Budget Act.

The anti-impoundment feature simply codified the Chada deci-

sion, only spread it perhaps more broadly than the Justices did. I

think the whole idea was to improve the role of the Congress to re-

store what the Congress thought was the legitimate power of the
purse gp'anted by the original framers.
But there was a hint of mean spiritedness in it, and there was

the idea to tiy to get the President farther out of the budget game
and to limit the President's power.
One of the problems they got into was that all of the various sen-

ior committee chairmen—and in those days their rule was abso-
lute—were nervous about their jurisdictions, and so the act was
careful not to trod on them and, in fact, was very careful to place
several members of the Ways and Means Committee and the Ap-
propriations Committee, who have to be key players in both the
Budget Act and its reconciliation, on the Budget Committee to as-

sure those committees generous representation.

One previous witness indicated that she thought the Budget Act
had been helpful, and we would have a bigger deficit than if we
didn't have it. In my judgment, from 1974 until Ronald Reagan ar-

rived on the scene, the Budget Act was used as a giant engine to

accelerate spending because the Congress thought that those in the
White House didn't have an expansive enough fiscal program. My
guess is that the budget process drove our spending and our defi-

cits higher from fiscal years 1975-81.
As was suggested, when the act was created, we were only 5

years away from the last balanced budget in fiscal year 1969. Nev-
ertheless, we didn't see much comfort from the act until Reagan's
first year, when Congress began to use reconciliation, and discov-

ered that that was a very important aspect of the act.

Second, with respect to whether you should change it, I really be-
lieve you should, but I do not want you to underestimate the dif-

ficulty of the chore.

Mr. Goss. I don't think we will.

Mr. Frenzel. Today committee chairmen are not as tough as
they were in 1974. They are still pretty tough. The last I heard,
you have not been able to make the Senate knuckle under every
time you wanted it to do so. You are going to have the devil's own
time getting this thing figured out, but it is worth doing, because
it is pretty clear that even before you got to the change of Demo-
crat to Republican control, the Congress was beginning to look at
the Budget Act as a way of restraining spending and ratcheting
down the deficit.

I don't know whether you go to Phil Gramm in 1985 or whether
you go to the Reagan summit of 1987 or BEA 1990 or even Clin-
ton's first budget in 1993, but over a period of time, the Congress
was groping for ideas which would stop us before we kill again.
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My next bit of advice is that no amount of budget process is

going to keep you from doing that which you want to do. But I

think the idea, when you restructure the Budget Act, is to make
sure that it is at least of neutral and doesn't get in your way.
At the moment, because of the way the Budget Act was written

and the way we have interpreted it, the precedents and the rules,

it tends to tilt everything toward the status quo, more spending.
Baseline budgeting, and all of that garbage, simply tends to drive
spending and the Government presence up. That needs to be
cleansed from the act.

Perhaps under new control or with the change that was taking
place in the Congress even before the Republicans took over, there
will be a will to make the Budget Act more restrictive rather than
gruaranteeing the status quo.
For 15 years, the Budget Act worked to ensure that every old

program got a big CPI increase and a demographic increase, and
it meant the new Presidents coming in, or Congresses, who had
new programs couldn't get them. How much of President Clinton's
program did you give him when you came in? Half, maybe in dol-

lars.

But anyway, that is what he got even with a friendly Congress,
and because the Budget Act was driving the Congress, and so were
the propensities of the Appropriations Committee to fund all the
old programs at ever-increasing rates. We had a situation in the
1980's where our Federal spending was increasing at two or three
times the rate of inflation, and revenues were rising at about the
rate of inflation, leaving us to 2-5 percent deficit, and absolutely
ruined us.

Well, all I want to say is it is going to be tough, even if the new
law is perfect, it cannot make you do the right thing. No budget
act can have the force and effect of the balanced budget amend-
ment which I think you still need. Nevertheless, I hope you will

clean it up.
I have a few thoughts on other improvements, and they relate

—

I am not going to go through them all—to what I have been sug-
gesting. In the first place, over the years, committee chairmen have
figured out ways to get the CBO to agree with them that their pro-

gram is indeed a mandatory program.
Mr. Goss. Yes, they have.
Mr. Frenzel. So we have to go back through the whole damn list

of accounts and clean out all the fake mandatories that aren't real-

ly mandatory. If we have got guts enough to do that, then we ought
to go through all the entitlements and unentitle them, but I am not
going to wish that job on you. I doubt Congress is ready for that.

The other problem that is in the Budget Act now what drives
what we do is this baseline budgeting. We had the trouble from the
beginning, but the real crunch came in Gramm-Rudman I, when
we ran up against the big sequester. So what did we do? We retired

to the coat closet and made Gramm-Rudman II with a broad new
baseline that was more steeply accelerated.

We need to have honest baselines, the kind that the people of
America apply to their own budgets. Obviously, the Federal budget
is far more complicated, but ultimately my goal would be for the
Congress to be able to produce a budget resolution that the Amer-
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ican public could understand. It would consist only of aggregates.

Its spending function categories would correspond to appropriation
bills that were being directed.

That was one of the problems in the beginning, the Appropria-
tions Committee thought its jurisdiction was being trampled on,

and it insisted on being able to make what people refer to as a
crosswalk between the budget resolution into the various subdivi-

sions of the College of Cardinals and as a result exercised a great
deal of control.

It would certainly be more simple if we rationalized that process

so that when Congress passed a budget resolution, it would know
what it was passing on to the subcommittees of appropriations. We
do it two ways: No. 1, change some of the subcommittees and their

bills, and No. 2, change a lot of the functions. These functions date
back from 50 years ago.

We have got Defense scattered in three or four functions. It is

a mess. I think the budget resolution itself should be minimal,
should deal with aggregates only, should be something that people

could understand, should begin from last year's number, not from
some genius' evaluation of what the baseline is.

You probably can't get away with that for Social Security and
perhaps some other entitlements. If you can't, you can't, but you
ought to screw down the entitlements and the baseline budgeting
just as tightly as you can before you get going.

Mr. Chairman, you have got a lot of work and I have got a lot

of wonderful ideas, but you can hear them anytime. I thank you
very much for the opportunity to testify before you and Chairman
Dreier.

Chairman Dreier found out how hard it was to reorganize the

Congress, but he also found out that if you don't succeed at first,

wait until 73 new guys come in to help you. He got enormous help

and was outstandingly successful.

By the way, one of the things that Chairman Dreier and I were
discussing in the Ways and Means Committee the other day, or

when he had a joint hearing with the Ways and Means subcommit-
tee, was how do you align the Byrd rule in the Senate with what-
ever rules we are using in the House, and that is, of course, going

to be one of your most difficult jobs.

I have some testimony on how the Byrd rule works perniciously

sometimes. In general, I love it because there are no rules in the

Senate that I know of other than that, and so I cherish it. And, in

general, I think it is helpfiil, but we have to decide, for instance,

if we are going to deal with the Senate on the Byrd rule. We say

you have your Byrd rule and as counterweight over here, we will

agree to keep nongermane amendments out of our reconciliation

bill. The leadership may not like that, but it still would make a
much cleaner process.

Mr. Chairman, I have overdone it. I thank the subcommittee and
you and Chairman Dreier.

Mr. Goss. Will you be available for some questions after we have
Mr. Moore testify? What I am going to do is run downstairs quickly

and vote. Mr. Dreier will carry on. I will be right back.

Mr. LiNDER. I will stay here until you get back.
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Mr. Goss. I do have some specific questions and I enjoyed read-

ing the testimonies of both of you. Thank you.

Mr. Dreebr [presiding]. Mr, Moore.

STATEMENT OF STEPHEN MOORE, DIRECTOR, FISCAL POLICY
STUDIES, CATO INSTITUTE

Mr. Moore. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, for the opportunity to ad-
dress this subcommittee on the idea of fixing the budget process.

It is a special privilege to be on a panel with you, Bill. During the

1980's, Bill Frenzel was one of the few heroes that we had on the
budget. I just wish we would have had more of you and we still

had you around here and not in The Brookings Institute.

Mr. Dreier. To people both inside and outside of Congress, he
was a hero.

Mr. Moore. Mr. Chairman, earlier this year I published this

book actually by Dick Armey's think tank called, "Grovernment:
America's Number One Growth Industry." Sadly, that is what gov-

ernment has become is America's number one fastest growing in-

dustry.
One of the figures that I use all the time when I address groups

around the country is that this year for the first time in American
history government at all levels will spend about $2.5 trillion,

which is an awesome figure, it is an unfathomable figure to most
people. But the way I try to put this in language that people can
understand is that if you had $2.5 trillion, you could purchase all

of the assets of the Fortune 500 companies, all of the farmland in

the United States, and you would still have enough money to fi-

nance the entire O.J. Simpson trial, so we are talking about quite

a bit of money that is being spent at each level.

Mr. Dreier. The city of Los Angeles could use some of those re-

sources.

Mr. Moore. That is for sure. By the way, that is about $25,000
per household, an incredible number. In fact, if you look at govern-
ment spending today, again, at all levels versus the late 1960's, in

the late 1960's, adjusted for inflation, we were spending about
$13,000 per household, so government spending adjusted for infla-

tion and adjusted for population is about twice as large as it was
today.
As I am sure you are aware, the vast majority of that increase

has been on the Federal level and also the vast majority of that
spending increase has been since 1974, and that is the reason that
I bring this up, is that I agree entirely with you, Mr. Frenzel, that

I believe that the 1974 Budget Act has been a colossal failure in

virtually every way.
Let me just give you a few statistics to demonstrate the fiscal de-

mise that we have seen since the 1974 Act went into place. By the

way, one of the—^you asked about what was the intention of the

1974 Act. The intention of the 1974 Act was to inject fiscal dis-

cipline into the process. Here is what we have seen, though, in the

years prior to the 1974 Act and the years subsequent to it.

In the 20 years prior to passing the 1974 Budget Act, we ran
budget deficits in this country on average in those 20 years of

about 1 percent of GDP. That was about $30 billion, again, in con-
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stant dollars, that was an average of $30 billion deficits from 1954
to 1974.
What have we seen since 1974? Deficits have averaged about 3.5

percent of GDP, so a three-and-a-half-fold increase in the size of
the deficit relative to the economy. Deficits and real spending have
been $170 billion per year, so they have gone from $30 billion per
year in real dollars to about $170 billion or about a six-fold in-

crease.

And in terms of the debt, at the time we passed the 1974 Budget
Act, the debt was about one-half of a trillion dollars a year. Later
this year, you will pass a budget, a debt ceiling bill that will bring
the debt ceiling above $5 trillion, so we have seen roughly a tenfold
increase in the debt over that time. Clearly, the 1974 Act has not
worked in its primary mission of injecting fiscal discipline. I would
urge on this Congress that we scrap the entire system and pass a
new Budget Act.

Let me go quickly through what I think the centerpieces of that
should be. First and most clearly, and this is out of your hands, but
I have to say we need a balanced budget amendment, everyone on
this panel knows that. The balanced budget amendment is not a
gimmick, and Bill Frenzel knows this. If it had been a gimmick,
you would have done it many, many years ago in Congress, so we
absolutely need the balanced budget amendment.
But I would urge you that we can get started on it. And by the

way, let me make this point, too. I totally applaud the budget that

you passed, the budget resolution that you passed earlier this year.

I think it is the best budget that has passed this Congress in prob-

ably 30 years. But you know what? I will tell you something with
certainty. That is, you will not reach a zero deficit in the year 2002,
no matter how honorable your intentions, unless we have a bal-

anced budget amendment. The spending forces are too strong un-
less we have the force of the Constitution behind that budget.
But there are other things that we can do in the meantime. The

first is that you can pass an enforceable legislative balanced budget
requirement. That is, we can do through the legislative process

much of what is intended through a constitutional balanced budget
amendment. And what I would urge, I think what Bill Frenzel and
your previous witness before that was talking about, we have to re-

introduce something like Gramm-Rudman.
Gramm-Rudman did not work very well, but it worked much bet-

ter than anything we have done. By the way, I think it worked a
lot better than most people think that it did. In fact, if you look

at what happened, we had Gramm-Rudman roughly in effect for

about 4 years. The budget deficit at the time that Gramm-Rudman
passed was about 6 percent of GDP. After 4 years of Gramm-Rud-
man, the deficit had dropped down to 2.9 percent of GDP, which
is actually a very dramatic decline in deficit spending over a 4-year

period.

My contention is, and I would be interested in whether Bill Fren-
zel agrees with this, we got rid of Gramm-Rudman not because it

wasn't working but because it was working too well and the noose
was getting too tight on the spending forces, and that is why we
abandoned it. We should return to that kind of formula. We should
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put in place deficit targets that match essentially the deficit targets

you have set in the budget you passed this year.

Although I have one criticism of the budget you passed this year,

I think the spending is much too front loaded in that budget. But,
as you know, 60 percent of the deficit reduction in the budget you
pass occurs after the year 2000, which I think is a mistake. But
in any case, we should set targets that roughly match that and, ba-
sically, we should bring back the sequester process. I would im-
prove the sequester process by including entitlements under the se-

quester process.

Phil Gramm and Dick Armey have a process you are probably
aware of, the Gramm-Armey bill, that has established kind of a
new sequester process. I like it much more than the one we used
in the 1980's, and I also like the idea that Susan was talking about
earlier about a look-back process where, at the end of the fiscal

year, we look back and say did you reach the target? If not, auto-
matic spending reductions take place.

Second of all, we need a supermajority requirement to raise

taxes. By the way, this is something, I know that you did this as
a rule change earlier this year. I would make that supermajority
requirement apply to all taxes, not just rate increases. I would
have it apply to any revenue raiser.

By the way, one of the things that we have been doing at the
Cato Institute that I would be happy to provide this committee
with is we have been doing a lot of analysis of how State budget
processes work. One of the things a lot of States have been moving
toward is this idea of a supermajority requirement to raise tax. In
California, for example, I believe it is a two-thirds requirement of
both Houses is required to raise taxes. Arizona recently passed
this. In fact, I have been working a lot with some of the taxpayer
groups.
One Arizona taxpayer advocate, I asked her how is this working,

and she said, well, since we passed this supermajority requirement,
she said, now the legislature doesn't even bother to introduce tax
increases because they know it has become futile.

Third, and this is kind of a radical idea, but I mention it because
the minority leader of Congress has introduced this concept, and
that is the idea of the national referendum on tax increases. In
Dick Gephardt's 10 percent tax plan, he has basically said that we
ought to have something where we change the Tax Code or, if we
change the tax rates, we move towards a national referendum.
This also is something that about 10 States have put into place.

It basically says that we are not going to give the legislature uni-

lateral power to raise taxes. It has to be approved by a vote of the
people, a very populist and popular idea.

Fourth, dynamic scoring, Bill Frenzel talked about that and I to-

tally agree.

Fifth, something I wanted to mention because I think it is of spe-

cial importance to Mr. Dreier, and that is the idea that we have
to get rid of the static revenue scoring that we use. Mr, Dreier, I

know that you have introduced—I don't know if you have reintro-

duced it this year—the zero capital gains tax idea.

Mr. Dreier, Not yet.
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Mr. Moore. Well, it is a terrific idea. I hope you do reintroduce
it, but it isn't going to happen unless we get rid of these scoring
ideas. The way we score right now, your proposal would be scored
as about a $180 billion revenue loss over 5 years. That is a total

fiction, everyone knows it is a fallacy. We are using revenue analy-
sis that everyone in this town and everybody in this Congress
knows produces the wrong results.

I believe, by the way, Mr. Dreier, that your proposal would actu-

ally raise revenue for the Grovernment. A zero capital gains tax, I

believe, would cause such a huge growth in our economy that you
would see a fantastic rate of growth of payroll taxes, of income
taxes, and in fact something that is scored on a static analysis of

a $180 billion revenue loss would probably be a revenue gainer.

Mr. Dreier. In fact—excuse me for interrupting, but in fact we
did a study in 1993 on this, and it did show that actually the ulti-

mate revenue raiser was 15 percent. But you are right, I mean,
yeah, with indexing.

Mr. Moore. Well, there is no question in my mind that the cap-

ital gains proposal in the House plan is a revenue gainer.

Finally, something, a radical idea, and I will end with this, econ-

omist John Rutledge, I don't know if you know John Rutledge, he
worked in the Reagan administration, has come up with a radical

idea that I like a lot, and if all else fails, I urge you to go in this

direction.

His idea is that we move towards a cash flow type of—we control

the cash flow directly if we want to control the deficit. Here is how
it works. When we issue cash to beneficiaries of government pro-

grams, he says we ought not to give them a check or dollar bills,

we ought to give them what he calls budget stamps, and these

budget stamps would be, let's say, a Medicare recipient would get

some level of benefit each year, that essentially that benefit would
be given in these budget stamps, and the budget stamps would be
redeemable at a bank or a post office and so forth, but $1 of a
budget stamp would not be redeemable necessarily for $1 of cash.

The value of that budget stamp would be dictated on the basis of

how much revenue we brought in.

So, for example, if we balanced our budget and were spending as

much as tax revenues brought in, $1 of these budget stamps would
be worth $1 of real money. But if we brought in, if we spent twice

as much as we brought in, then $1 of budget stamps would only

be worth 50 cents. In other words, you automatically make sure

that the budget is balanced because the banks and the post office

and wherever you can go to redeem these can only put out as much
money as is collected by the Treasury.

Now, for example, this year we are going to spend about $1,6

trillion, we are going to bring in about $1.4 trillion. That means
that under this plan, every budget stamp would be worth about 85
cents. Now, there are a couple of advantages to this. Mathemati-
cally, it means that you are forced to balance your budget.

Second of all, it would provide a strong incentive to balance the

budget because now spending constituencies would have to compete
for dollars.
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And third, your pay would be provided in budget stamps so that
now you would have a strong incentive to make sure that your pay
would be worth a dollar.

And I will end that by sajdng that I think that the budget rules
make a big difference in terms of budget outcomes and I applaud
this committee's efforts to reform our budget process.

[Mr. Moore's prepared statement follows:]

Prepared Statement of Stephen Moore, Director, Fiscal Policy Studies, The
Cato Institute

Mr. Chairman, thank you for the opportunity to offer my views on the imperative
of budget process reform in the 104th Congress. It is my conclusion that the process
by which we make budget decisions in Washington—the rules of the game—can sub-
stantially determine budget outcomes. The rules matter. A fundamental imbalance
exists in the current rules. For more than 20 years, forces that favor spending have
consistently prevailed over forces that favor fiscal restraint.

Earlier this year I authored a booklet entitled: "Government: America's Number
1 Growth Industry." Regrettably, that is exactly what the Federal enterprise has be-
come—our fastest growing industry. I attach for the record a chapter of that book
on the loss of control of Federal spending. [See p. 51.]

How do we put an end to the prospending bias in our budget rules? A top priority

for this Congress should be the enactment of a new budget act. The 1974 Budget
Reform and Impoundment Control Act is a failure. One of the purposes of the 1974
Budget Act was to eliminate deficit spending. But here is the actual legacy of that
legislation: In the 20 years prior to the Budget Act, the budget deficit averaged just

1 percent of GDP and $30 billion in 1994 dollars. In the 20 years since the enact-
ment of the 1974 Act, the average budget deficit has been $170 billion per year, and
3.5 percent of GDP. We have accumulated more than $4 trillion of debt since 1976.
By any objective standard, the budget process has not worked better under the 1974
Act—it has worked much worse.
The 1974 Budget Act cannot be fixed. Tinkering won't do the job. The 104th Con-

gress ought to repeal the act before it does more damage to our national economy.
What should be the key components of a new budget act?

The centerpiece of any budget reform quite clearly is an amendment to the Con-
stitution outlawing deficit spending. Most everyone on this committee is keenly
aware of the need for a balanced budget requirement, so I will not long dwell on
the subject. Deficit spending is an unconscionable form or fiscal child abuse.
There are hundreds of groups in Washington that pretend to speak for the inter-

ests of children. But who in Washington, among the thousands of powerful special

interest lobbyists and self-proclaimed do-gooders, speaks for the children who are
going to have to pay ofT our irresponsible oebts today? The single most pro-child pol-

icy that any of us can pursue in Washington today is to reduce the crushing burden
of debt our Government is now preparing to place on the next generation's backs.

I sincerely wish that we did not need a constitutional amendment to solve Wash-
ington's addiction to red ink. Unfortunately, the destruction of our Nation's once
firmly held moral rule against deficit spending requires us to amend out Constitu-
tion and command Congress to do what it used to feel honor-bound to do—that is,

balance the budget.
The argument is made by tax and spend opponents of the BBA that a constitu-

tional requirement is just a gimmick. No one really believes this. If the amendment
were a gimmick. Congress would have approved it long ago. The reason that defense
contractors, corporate lobbyists. Federal woricers, teachers unions, the welfare in-

dustry and other powerful special interests groups ferociously attacked the BBA is

not because they think it won't work, but because they shudder at the thought that
it will. What frightens the predator economy in Washington is that gift-bearing poli-

ticians may have the Federal credit taken away from them.
The U.S. House of Representatives earlier this year wisely approved the BBA. The

matter now lies outside of your hands. The real issue is: What can be done in the
meantime to make the budget process work better and to end deficit spending?
The House has passed a courageous budget resolution crafted by Budget Commit-

tee Chairman John Kasich which promises a balanced budget by 2002. But one
thing is a virtual certainty: No matter how sincere your intentions of balancing the
budget, the deficit will not be eliminated by 2002 unless new budget enforcement
rules are implemented to ensure that this admirable goal is honored.
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Here are the components of a new budget act that I would urge in order of
priority:

1. AN ENFORCEABLE LEGISLATIVE BALANCED BUDGET REQUIREMENT

Don't wait for a balanced budget amendment. Act now. The most urgent reform
for this Congress is to pass a legislative balanced budget law that enforces the defi-

cit targets established m the House Budget Resolution.
What I have in mind is a Gramm-Rudman formula that establishes ironclad en-

forceable deficit targets. One of the great myths in Washington is that Gramm-Rud-
man was repealed because it wasn't working. Gramm-Rudman was repealed by the
prospending constituencies in Congress precisely because it was working too well.

Gramm-Rudman was enacted in 1985, when Congress was under intense public
pressure to immediately reform the budget and reduce the $200 billion budget defi-

cit. The controversial law required Congress to balance the budget by 1991 by meet-
ing a series of annual deficit reduction targets. If Congress missed these targets, the
law would trigger automatic spending cuts—a process called sequestration—to re-

duce the deficit to the mandated level.

Critics charge that the act was a blunderous failure because Congress continually
veered off the GRH balanced budget track. It is true that Congress routinely missed
the deficit taiTgets. Actual deficits under GRH were on average about $30 bUlion per
year above maximum deficit targets.

Still, Gramm-Rudman had a positive effect on the Federal budget. The best way
to measure this impact is to compare the actual deficits recorded under the 5 years
of GRH with what the deficit was projected to be by the Congressional Budget Office

(CBO) without the law. The 1989 deficit was about $100 billion lower than it was
expected to be in 1985 without Gramm-Rudman. In fact, the Gramm-Rudman era,

1986-89, was the only period of genuine reduction in nearly 20 years. The deficit

fell from 6 to 3 percent of GDP over this period.

The most dramatic effect of Gramm-Kudman was to curb government expendi-
tures. Government spending in the 5 years prior to GRH grew at a rate of 8.7 per-

cent, but slowed to only 3.2 percent in the 5 years it was in effect. Even entitlement
spending was curtailed under GRH to a 5 percent growth rate, because Congress
realized that if they allowed programs like Medicare and Medicaid to rise uncontrol-
lably, they would eat up the rest of the budget and cause painful automatic cuts

in discretionary spending.
Senator Gramm and Majority Leader Dick Armey have introduced legislation to

restore many of the features of the old Gramm-Rudman. The most vital reform is

a series of deficit reduction targets, that if missed invoke automatic across-the-board

spending cuts—a sequester. I would ui^e that any new sequester process include

all Federal outlays except interest payments and Social Security benefits.

This will impose a much-needed dose of discipline into the budget process.

2. A SUPERMAJORITY REQUIREMENT TO RAISE TAXES

Americans have been hit with 12 tax hikes in the past 20 years: Each one has
succeeded in further expanding the size of government, rather than reducing the
debt. Requiring a three-fiflhs or two-thirds majority in both the House and Senate
to pass a tax increase would allow Congress to pass tax hikes in cases of national

emergency, but would make it very difficult for Uncle Sam to continue its annual
ritual of peacetime tax hikes. Several States, including Arizona, California, and
Oklahoma, have enacted such measures; they have stopped tax increases dead in

their tracks. As one Arizona taxpayer advocate of the supermajority requirement re-

cently told me: "Now the legislature doesn't even bother to propose new taxes."

The Contract with America established new rules requiring a 60 percent vote to

raise income taxes. This was a good start. But mow this hurdle should be made to

apply to all revenue raising bills.

S. NATIONAL REFERENDUM ON ALL TAX INCREASES

Another populist budget reform that is sweeping through the States is the re-

quirement that any tax increase must be ratified by a popular vote of the people

in the next election. This gives the taxpayers veto power over the State legislature's

efforts to raise taxes. Congress should be forced to take its case to the people, when
it wants to take more dollars out of our paychecks. It is a virtual certainty that
George Bush and Bill Clinton's wildly unpopular record tax increases woula have
been blocked if this rule had been in effect.

Minority Leader Dick Gephardt deserves hearty congratulations for suggesting
this reform as part of his 10 percent tax plan. Perhaps a bipartisan consensus could
emerge on this issue.
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4. DYNAMIC SCORING OF TAX LAW CHANGES

The 1986 capital gains tax rate increase has raised roughly $100 billion of less

revenue than uie Joint Tax Committee estimated when the law was enacted. Cap-
ital gains realizations are less than half the level expected. Why these gigantic fore-

casting errors? Congress still uses static analysis to score tax rate changes—a scor-

ing technique that assumes little change in behavior to tax changes and almost no
overall economic impact of new tax laws. The assumptions have been shown time
and again to be wrong. We know the procedures are wrong. But we still use them.
This has negative policy consequences. The capital gains tax cut in the Contract

with America will almost certainly raise revenues for the Government—and the cap
gains cut may raise substantial new revenues. The rich will pay more taxes with
the rate cut. But the Joint Tax Committee refuses to score these dynamic effects.

Representative David Dreier has introduced legislation calling for a zero capital

gams tax—something the Cato Institute has long endorsed. But the static revenue
estimators say this will reduce revenues by $150 oillion over 5 years. Dynamic esti-

mates indicate that a zero capital gains tax will so energize our economy that total

tax revenues may actually increase if the capital gains tax is eliminated. But as
long as we are slaves to static scoring, Mr. Dreier s much-needed legislation will

never be approved.
Dynamic scoring will yield more accurate tax revenue estimates, and thus encour-

age better policy.

5. LINE-ITEM VETO AUTHORITY FOR THE PRESIDENT

This provision is obvious. The President should have the power to cut out the
waste that Congress won't. A recent Cato Institute survey oi current and former
Governors finds that more than 80 percent believe the President should be given
this authority. One of most negative consequences of the 1974 Budget Act was to

strip the President of his legitimate impoundment powers—a power that had been
exercised by every President from Thomas Jefferson to Richard Nixon. Line-item
veto would be a partial restoration of the Presidency's legitimate powers over the
purse strings.

6. AN END TO BASELINE BUDGETING

When the school lunch program is going to increase by 4.5 percent per year, that

is a budget increase, not a budget cut. Baseline budgeting is a fraud. Lee laccoca

once stated that if business used baseline budgeting the way Congress does, thejr'd

throw us in jail.

It's time to end the false and misleading advertizing in the budget. Congress
should be required to use this year's actual spending total as the baseline for the
next year's budget. If we spend more than the current year, we are increasing the
budget, if we spend less, we are cutting it.

7. A STATUTE OF LIMITATION ON ALL SPENDING PROGRAMS

It has been said that the closest thing to immortality on this Earth is a Federal
Government program. Congress doesn't know how to end programs—even years and
years after their mission has been accomplished. Hop)efully, this Congress will prove
this statement wrong! A 5-year sunset provision should apply to every spending pro-

gram in the budget—entitlements and discretionary programs. This would require

me true reinvention of programs by forcing the reexamination of every program in-

cluding entitlements, every 5 years.

8. DEBT BUY DOWN PROVISION

This is Representative Bob Walker's idea of empowering taxpayers to dedicate up
to 10 percent of their income tax payments to retirement of the national debt. Politi-

cians earmark spending all the time. Taxpayers should have that same ri^t.

The budget stamps solution

Most of the above ideas are standard—though long overdue budget reforms. I

would also like to suggest one other less conventional budget process change. In

fact, this is much more radical than anything tried to date to conquer the budget
deficit. I borrow the concept from former Reagan administration economist John
Rutledge.

If the balanced budget amendment remains stalled, why not control the cash flow

directly? Under the Rutledge plan, the Government would issue a special blue cur-

rency called budget stamps, that would be issued to all recipients of Federal spend-
ing—much in the way that food stamps are issued to the poor. The recipients would
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redeem these blue dollars for greenbacks at the local bank or post office. Here's the
catch: If the Federal Government balanced the budget, a budget stamp would be
worth $1. But if Congress spent twice as much as it collected in taxes, a budget
stamp would be redeemable for just 50 cents.
This year the Federal Government would issue $1.6 trillion of budget stamps.

Those budget stamps would have a total worth of $1.4 trillion—the amount of
money collected in taxes. Hence, each blue budget buck would be worth roughly 87
cents. Each day the Federal Treasury would report to banks and post offices how
much budget stamps are worth, depending on how many stamps had been issued
and how much revenue had been collected. In this way, total cash outlays would
exactly match tax revenue inflow.

Budget stamps would force the constituents of Federal largesse to compete against
each other at the budget table. Each dollar allocated to farmers woula be $1 less
for welftire recipients, Social Security beneficiaries, defense contractors, bilingual
education teachers, subsidized artists, and so forth.

Deficits would be impossible, since the Government under the new budget process
would be incapable of spending more than it took in. And finally, because Congress'
salaries—and staffs—would be paid in budget stamps, newt Gingrich, Dick Gep-
hardt, Bob Dole and every member of this committee would have a strong financial
self-interest in limiting spending.

I am convinced that Rutledge is on to something. The budget stamp idea is one
that the recipients of government largesse will hate, but taxpayers will love. Fortu-
nately, there are still a few more of the latter than the former.

[The chapter from the book, "Government: America's Number 1

Growth Industry," referred to by Mr. Moore follows:]
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1

2020: A Budget
Odyssey

"The natural progress of things is for

liberty to yield and government to gain ground.

"

-Thomas Jefferson

Imagine the headlines for January 24, 2020:

PRESIDENT PROPOSES $6 TRILLION BUDGET,
RECORD TAX HIKE

INTEREST RATES SURGE, DOW PLUMMETS

Washington, D.C.-
The President released
his fiscal year 2021
budget blueprint today,

a plan which calls for

the first $6 trillion
budget in U.S. history
and a $600 billion tax

hike—the largest tax in-

crease in American
history. At least $400

billion of these funds

are targeted for bailing
out the financially in-

solvent Social Security
Administration.

In his budget mes-
sage the President said
that his budget pro-
posal, entitled
"Putting America's Fis-

cal House in Order,"
will require "shared
sacrifice to finally
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2020: A Budget Odyssey

bring to an end the past
three decades of fiscal
malpractice in Washing-
ton. "

"No one likes to pay
more taxes, and I don't
like having to ask them
of you, but every Ameri-
can must participate in
this crusade against red
ink and runaway spend-
ing," the President
pleaded. "Without these
changes, we face a fu-

ture of $1 trillion
deficits for as far as

the eye can see." But
the White House conceded
that even with these new
taxes, the national debt
will exceed $16 trillion
in 2020 and the deficit
will be reduced only to

$640 billion.

The majority leader
of Congress immediately
attacked the concept of
raising taxes in a re-

cession. "This is the
sixth tax hike in eight
years, but the tide of

red ink keeps rising,

"

the Nebraska Senator
warned. "You can't draw
blood from a stone, " she

said of beleaguered tax-

payers.

The President de-
voted much of his speech
to the bail-out of So-
cial Security. "For the
past twenty- five years
there has been a bipar-
tisan conspiracy in
Washington to walk off
with retirement money
from the federal vault;
the day of reckoning is

here," he announced.
Budget documents reveal
that the deficit in the
trust fund is expected
to climb to a record
$400 billion next year—
the equivalent of more
than $150,000 per re-
tiree. Benefit levels
have already been cut by
14 percent over the past
three years and the
President calls for
raising the payroll tax
another two percentage
points to 24 percent
next year.

The President's plan
is not all pain and suf-
fering, however. The
White House proposes a

$450 billion spending
increase for what he
calls "neglected pri-
orities"— a category
which includes educa-
tion, unemployment
insurance, infrastruc-
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ture, and home building.
But a spokesman for the

Children's Defense Fund
protested that we will
never succeed in allevi-
ating poverty, home-
lessness, and illiter-
acy if the government is

willing to spend only
"nickels and dimes."

An ABC/New York Times
poll taken after the
speech indicated that
only 18 percent of the

public believes the plan
will bring down the
budget deficit. More
than six in ten Americans
said they think the defi-

cit will get worse, not

better if the plan is

adopted. "The public has

learned that these
budget plans have a per-
fect record of failure,

"

said a National Tax-
payer's Union press
release.

A record 91 percent
of the public said they
now support a constitu-
tional amendment to
balance the budget, an

idea the President de-

nounced as "fool's
gold." What we need from

Congress "is courage,
not the Constitution, to

deal with the evils of
big deficits," he in-
sisted. "Trying to bring
the deficit down too
quickly would be ex-
tremely dangerous and
economically muddle-
headed, " added the
Chairman of the Council
of Economic Advisers.

Financial markets
accelerated their year-
long tumble and interest
rates soared after the
President's message.
The thirty-year T-bill
rate hit a new high of

14.25 percent, and home
mortgage interest rates
are now over 20 percent.
"Despite all the fancy
slogans, Washington
simply has depleted its

last ounce of credibil-
ity on the budget
deficit," complained
the chief economist at

Citibank. "The real
tragedy is that Congress
refused to take action
more than twenty years
ago to head off this fi-

nancial train wreck, " he

added.

In a related story,

soon after the Presi-
dent's announcement, a

group of more than 8,000
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angry o .lons t rator s ,

almost all under the age
of 30, gathered in front
of the White House to

protest the proposed
hike in the Social Secu-
rity tax. At one point
the protesters began
chanting: "Hey, hey, we
won't pay, " as they
burned their Social Se-

curity cards. When
several hundred senior
citizens arrived for a

counter-demons t rat ion
organized by the Ameri-
can Association of
Retired Persons, the
Capitol police had to be
called in to maintain
order. "Welcome to the
age of generational war-
fare, " said one young
woman from Cleveland who
helped organize the
march on the White
House.

Is this news story from the year 2020 an improbable dooms-
day scenario? Is our government really headed for such a tragic

financial train wreck? Are the young and the old going to be pit-

ted against each other in a political battle royal?

Unfortunately the answer is that something very much like

this could happen early in the next century i/Congress continues

to spend and tax and borrow and regulate and mandate over the

next thirty years at the same pace that it has over the past forty.

That is, if we simply stay on the course we are on, then this

doomsday scenario could become a likely scenario.

So before we discuss how to avoid this gloomy outlook in

the next century, let's first investigate the full implications of the

"stay the course" fiscal option. This should underscore why it is

essential that, as a nation, we DO change course.

The Past as Prologue

Just how much more government can we expect in coming

decades?

One useful guide for answering this question is to examine

the trends in government spending in recent decades. Federal

spending consumed just 16 percent of GDP in 1950, but 24 per-

cent in 1994. In real dollars this was a six-fold increase in the

federal budget since 1950; a doubling since 1970; and a 50 percent

rise since 1980.
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Let's briefly review where all this money has been spent.

Table 1-1 shows the patterns of budget growth since 1950. It re-

veals several important trends:

An era of near-universal budget expansion— Over the past

four decades almost every major component of the federal

budget has increased in real dollars. The two exceptions to the

rule are foreign assistance programs and veterans programs.

(Veterans benefits were high in the immediate aftermath of World
War II but have since declined slightly.)

Table 1-1

Growth in Real Federal Expenditures,1 950-1 994 (Billions of $1990)

Source; Budgel of the United States Government, Historical Tables, 1994.



57

2020: A Budget Odyssey

Runaway entitlement spending — Entitlements are the

driving force behind budgetary expansion. Federal entitlement

spending in real dollars has doubled roughly every eight years since

1950. Outlays for Social Security, health care, and welfare pro-

grams are five to ten times larger today in inflation-adjusted

dollars than in 1950. To borrow an appropriate analogy from for-

mer Office of Management and Budget Director Richard
Darman, entitlements are like relentless Pac-Men gobbling up the

nation's economic resources.

Defense budget growing since 1950 but shrinking as a

share of GDP — Defense spending has been growing, though

irregularly, since the 1950s. However, as discussed earlier, at less

than five percent of GDP, defense spending in 1993 is well below

its average in the 1950s and 1960s. Defense spending consumes
only about half the share of GDP today than it did in the 1950s

and 1960s. Furthermore, defense has been shrinking as a percent-

age of the federal budget consistently since the 1960s from about

40 percent of the budget to about 20 percent.

Outlays for federal lending and interest on debt expand-

ing— Federal credit programs and interest on the national debt

are two other fast-growing areas of the budget. As the federal

budget deficit continues to grow (it is now $250 billion) interest

payments also climb rapidly. Meanwhile, the savings and loan

cleanup added an estimated $300 billion to federal outlays. Al-

though this particular crisis is over, at least temporarily, there is

now concern that the Federal Deposit Insurance Corporation, the

Federal Housing Administration, and the Pension Benefit Guar-

anty Corporation will soon require multi-billion dollar taxpayer

bailouts of their own.

Domestic discretionary spending slowed in 1980s— Most

domestic discretionary programs— including agriculture, trans-

portation, natural resources, social services, general government,

and science— expanded sharply from 1950 to 1980. In the 1980s

the Reagan Administration had marginal success in trimming

these programs. Their budgets in real dollars O^ut not in nominal

dollars) declined in some cases. Nonetheless, without exception

these domestic discretionary programs are considerably larger

today than in 1950 and, as discussed in an earlier chapter, they are

growing rapidly again so far in the 1990s.
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The picture that emerges from this brief review of post-

World War II federal fiscal policy is this: Although virtually every

area of the budget has expanded sharply since 1950, entitlements

are the primary villain in the loss of federal fiscal discipline.

A Glimpse into Our Fiscal Future

To project the level and composition of spending over the

next three decades, we make four assumptions about the U.S.

economy and fiscal priorities:

ASSUMPTION #1. Real GDP will grow at a two percent real

annual rate over the next thirty years, which is consistent with the

predictions of the Social Security Administration.

ASSUMPTION #2. Defense spending will average 4.5 per-

cent of GDP—well below its post-World War II average—and
remain constant at that level.

ASSUMPTION #3. Social Security and health care expendi-

tures will rise at the rate forecasted by the Social Security

Administration (assumption 2-B of the 1991 trustees report) and
the Health Care Financing Administration. This assumes no new
or expanded benefits over the next twenty years.

ASSUMPTION #4. Discretionary programs in the budget

will grow at their real annual rate of growth from 1950 to 1990.

That is, we extrapolate their budget totals over the next 30 years

based on their growth over the past 40 years.

The results that emerge from these reasonable assumptions

paints a bleak picture of America's fiscal future. Table 1-2 shows
the breakdown of spending for major components of the budget.

In the absence of dramatic reform, government expansion

relative to the private economy will accelerate at an alarming and

economically unsustainable rate:

The federal government alone will consume 27 percent of

GDP by the year 2000, 32 percent of GDP by the year 201 0,

and 41 percent by the year 2020. See Figure 1 -1
. Even if state

and local spending simply remains constant as a share of the

economy, by 2020 more than half of all economic output will

be directly controlled by the govemment.

In 1990 dollars, the federal budget by the year 2000 will

reach $1.8 trillion, by the year 2010 it will exceed $2.5

trillion, and by 2020 the budget will approach $4 trillion.
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Table 1-2

Federal Outlays, by function (billions of $1990)

1993*

"Estimates from 1994 budget

"All projections were done using the average annual growth rate for 1950-93, except those (or National

Defense, Health, Social Security, and Gross Domestic Product, which were done by a different methodology.

Figure 1-1
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Total federal liabilities will surpass $20 trillion by the end

of the century. This will represent a debt of almost

$300,000 for every family of four in the U.S.

Entitlement spending—health care, Social Security, and

income security—will continue to undergo explosive

growth. Figure 1 -2 shows that outlays will reach nearly $1

trillion (1990 dollars) by the year 2000 and $1 .4 trillion in

2010, or just less than is spent on the entire federal

budget today. By 2020 entitlements alone will consume
the same share of GDP as the entire budget does today.

Figure 1-2

Projected Growth ^^250

in Entitlements,

1950-2020 ^^•°°°
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Real spending on domestic discretionary programs

—

social services, community development, science and

space, and so on—will double in ten years and quadruple

in twenty years, as they did in the 1950-1991 period. By

2020 total discretionary domestic programs will consume

roughly twice the level of GDP that they do today.

The fastest growing areas of the domestic,
non-entitlement budget will be education and social

services spending. These programs will see their budgets

rise tenfold in real dollars over the next 30 years—up from

$48 billion to $500 billion.
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Paying . Piper

How will Congress pay for this orgy of new spending? Debt

and taxes, of course.

Over the post-World War 11 period federal taxes have aver-

aged roughly 18.5 percent of GDP. Today taxes consume roughly

19 percent of GDP. Let's assume that federal taxes rise steadily to

25 percent of GDP by the year 2020. This would constitute a fed-

eral tax burden much higher than ever before in peacetime.

Under this scenario the deficit would still skyrocket to nearly in-

conceivable levels early next century. Figures 1-3 shows:

The deficit in 1 990 dollars will swell to over $300 billion by

2000, $600 billion in 2010, and $1 .4 trillion by 2020.

The deficit alone in 2020 will be as large as the entire

1992 budget, $1.4 trillion.

The deficit will reach 5.5 percent of GDP in 2000, 8

percent of GDP in 2010, and 16 percent of GDP in 2020.

Figure 1-3

Projected Size of

the Federal

Deficit: Total

Dollars and as

Share of GDP

2010

If the deficit climbs to these forecasted levels, then clearly

interest expenditures—what we pay to finance the national

debt—will also skyrocket over the next three decades. Figure 1-4

underscores the magnitude of the crisis:

21-204 - 95 - 3
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Annual interest payments in 1990 dollars will reach $;:juO

billion by 2000 and a staggering $760 billion by 2020.

Real interest payments will grow by nearly five percent per

year for the next thirty years—or two-and-a-half times the

expected rate of real economic growth over this period.

Nearly one of every six dollars that Uncle Sam spends will

go toward paying interest on the national debt.

Figure 1-4

Interest on the

National Debt,

1993-2020
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An alternative to running these massive deficits v^ould be

for Congress to attempt to balance the budget by simply raising

taxes to match annual spending. As Figure 1-5 shows, this would
require tax burdens to rise to almost unthinkable levels:

On average, by 2020, the average American worker

would pay $26,600 (in 1 990 dollars) in federal taxes.

Federal taxes as a share of worker income would have to

rise by 20 percent above current levels by 2000; 75

percent above current levels by 2010; and roughly

two-and-a-half-times the current levels by 2020.

One-third of all worker income would be taken by the

federal government in 2010 and more than 40 percent

would be seized in 2020. With state-local taxes, the

government's take could rise to 60 percent of

middle-income worker paychecks by the third decade of

the twenty-first century.
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Figure 1-5
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Generational Inequity

One way to measure future tax burdens on American citi-

zens is to examine the percentage of lifetime income that future

generations of workers will pay in taxes. As Figure 1-6 indicates,

as government has grown over this century, this percentage has

steadily risen from 24 percent in 1900 to an expected 36 percent

for those born in 1990. For children born in the next century, how-
ever, the continued expansion of government, plus the huge cost

of servicing the $5 trillion debt largely built up over the past

twenty years mean that this share of lifetime earnings surren-
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dered to taxes is expected to accelerate, reaching as high as 82 per-

cent. Because of the large reliance on borrowing to pay for

government, the typical American now pays about 75 cents for

every dollar of government benefits received. But in the next cen-

tury, as this debt gets paid off, Americans could be paying about

$1 .25 for every dollar of government services received. IfAmericans

now think timt government is a waste of money, just think how our kids,

and our kids' kids will feel when nearly one-fourth of their tax dollars go to

pay the interest on spending that occurred many years previously.

Social Insecurity

Adding insult to injury for young workers and those who
have not yet even entered the workplace are the dire financial

straits of Social Security. In early 1994 federal officials conceded

that the Social Security Administration will run out of money by
2029—seven years earlier than previously thought. This time

bomb will explode right smack in the middle of the retirement

years of most baby boomers and well before post-baby boomers
are eligible to receive a penny of benefits.

Sadly, even that projection is absurdly optimistic. By 1999

the combined Social Security and Medicare trust funds start

spending $8 billion a year more than will be collected in payroll

taxes. And that annual deficit will soon thereafter mushroom to

more than $100 billion. Since the surpluses of the 1980s and 1990s

have already been spent by Congress on everything from maple

syrup research to pornographic arts subsidies to nuclear subma-
rines, the program is in much worse shape than anyone in

Washington cares to admit.

Few Americans appreciate just how awful an investment So-

cial Security is for those now entering the workforce—the MTV
generation. The post-baby boomers will be asked to pay a mas-

sive payroll tax burden in exchange for a meager retirement

benefit. Here are the grim calculations:

A worker just now entering the labor force with an average

starting salary of $22,500, and with a normal lifetime

earnings path, is expected upon retirement to receive a

Social Security benefit of about $12,500 per year (1990

dollars). (This, of course, optimistically assumes that the

program is still around in 2040.)
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If that same worker were permitted simply tc place his

payroll taxes in an annuity with a six percent real rate of

return, he would have a nest egg worth almost $800,000

(1990 dollars) at retirement age. This would allow the

worker to draw a $60,000 benefit per year until death

(assumed at age 80). That's about five times higher than

what Social Security offers for the same level of investment.

To state this another way: Workers just now entering the

labor market will spend half their working years—that is

up until the age of 45—paying Social Security taxes and

receiving nothing in return for those contributions.

Assuming a normal rate of return, a worl<er could start

contributing the amount now paid in Social Security taxes

into an annuity at the age of45 and receive the same type

of benefit that Social Security offers for paying into the

system more than 20 years earlier

For today's young workers, then. Social Security isn't gen-

erational inequity; it's generational thievery.

Is Doomsday Really on the Horizon?

The analysis above shows what might happen if we leave

government on automatic pilot. In reviewing the calculations in

this chapter, it is tempting to conclude that surely our elected of-

ficials could not be that reckless and irresponsible. They must

have the foresight and wisdom to realize that if government gets

too much larger than it is today we could be seriously imperiling

our children's economic future. And if the current batch of poli-

ticians won't recognize this, then surely we the voters will replace

them with intelligent people who do.

Yet there are several reasons to suspect that the nation may
disregard these caution signs:

1) Washington's Woeful Recent Fiscal Record. In the first

six post-Reagan years, federal spending, taxes, and regulation

have already grown by roughly one-third. Under George Bush

and Bill Clinton the pace of federal government spending growth

has resumed its 1960s and 1970s pace of expansion. In 1990 and

again in 1993 the two largest tax increases in American history

were enacted by Congress. Figure 1-7 shows projected spending

and debt through 1998 under Clinton.
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Figure 1-7
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2) The Demographic Time Bomb. Without making major

changes and fundamentally restructing entitlements, Congress

may not be capable of controlling spending. The reason for this

pessimism: The aging of the American workforce. Most of our

entitlement spending today is directed toward the elderly. The
percentage of the population over the age of 65 and eligible for

Social Security and Medicare will double by the middle of the

twenty-first century. In the year 2020 the number of Americans

over 65 will climb to 40 million, up from about 30 million today.

In 1970 there were roughly four workers for every retiree. In 1990

this ratio was three workers per retiree. By 2030, when the baby
boomers are all retired, there will be only two workers for every

Social Security recipient. By that year the feds will owe the baby
boomers an estimated $10 trillion in promised Social Security

payments, and perhaps as much in health care benefits.

3) A Government Hostile to Free Enterprise. A strong argu-

ment could be made that the most recent Congress was the most
hostile to the free enterprise system that ever assembled in Wash-

ington. In 1991 and 1992 Congress proposed $8 of new spending

for every $1 of spending reductions. Making matters worse, with

Bill Clinton in the White House, no longer do taxpayers have a

President wUling to serve as a goalie guarding the federal treasury

—

swatting away new expensive and expansive congressional

spending proposals. Nobel prize winning economist Milton

Friedman was probably accurate when he recently lamented that
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"the Clinto. dministration is far and away the most socialist

administration in American history." In sum, our most recent cast

of characters in Washington had a strong ideological bias toward

spending money, not saving it.

5) A pro-spending bias in the budget process. Politicians

vastly prefer playing Santa Claus to playing Scrooge. Unfortu-

nately, the budget rules reward profligate spending, and discourage

responsible restraint. The 1990 budget agreement has proven to be

a sensational fraud. Meanwhile Congress continues to ignore pub-

lic demands for genuine budget forms, such as a balanced budget

amendment or a tax/spending limitation requirement.

All of these features of the political environment in Washington

point to the same depressing conclusion: As thingsnow stand, Amer-

ica is headed toward a twenty-first century with much more

government, not less.

The Stages of National Poverty

We do not have to imagine the consequences of allowing

government to continue to grow uncontrollably. We know from

the lessons of both ancient and recent history that this kind of

spending binge inevitably leads to a tragic ending.

Here is a description of how government growth led to the

fall of Rome:

The system of bureaucratic despotism, elaborated

finally under Diocletian and Constantine, produced a

tragedy in the truest sense, such as history has seldom

exhibited; in which, by an inexorable fate, the claims of

fanciful omnipotence ended in a humiliating paralysis

of administration; in which determined effort to remedy

social evils only aggravated them until they became un-

endurable; in which the best intentions of the central

power were, generation after generation, mocked and de-

feated by irresistible laws of human nature.

-Samuel Dill, author of Roman Society

in the Last Century of the Western

Empire
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Typically, nations that have traveled the course tht, v^e are

now on have undergone a predictable cycle for financing their

runaway budgets. The cycle has three stages that should sound
familiar:

Stage 1: Tax and Spend. Government spending begins to

outpace inflation and incomes. Politicians attempt to pay for the

mushrooming government expenses by continuously raising

taxes. But they run head-first into an iron law of economics,

which is that the higher tax rates are lifted, the less additional

revenues they yield. The tax and spend cycle also eventually col-

lides with an iron law of politics: The electorate will tolerate

higher taxes only up to a point; then they revolt.

Stage 2: Borrow and Spend. When raising taxes to keep pace

with rising expenditures becomes politically futile, politicians

turn to borrowing. And borrowing from the public and foreign-

ers is an attractive short-term fix. But lawmakers soon discover

that increasingly heavy borrowing imposes its own financial con-

straints. The debts have to be continuously repaid with interest,

which adds to already-volunninous expenditures. This creates a

demand for still more revenues, creating a fiscal treadmill

whereby the government must run faster and faster just to stay

in place. Creditors become increasingly uneasy about the credit

worthiness of the government and its commitment to honoring

its rising debts. The politicians soon discover that financing gov-

ernment through borrowing is an exercise in frustration—like the

greyhounds racing around the dog track, trying to chase the ever-

elusive mechanical rabbit.

Stage 3: Inflate and Spend. With debts piling up and the cost

of borrowing rising inexorably, government often turns to its third

option to pay for uncontrolled spending: Printing money. This in-

flation of the currency also carries with it an additional, short-term

political benefit for government in that it not only raises revenues,

it also reduces the real value of outstanding debt. Historically, how-
ever, the inflation spirals out of control and degenerates into

hyperinflation. Ultimately the nation begins to either make draco-

nian and painful reductions in public services and benefits, or is

dragged into the abyss of complete financial insolvency.

This cycle has run its full course in countless Third World
countries. In his best-selling book Bankruptcy 1995, Harry Figgie

describes the spiralling debt and resulting hyperinflation in na-
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tions such as Argentina, Bolivia, and Brazil. In Argentina, a nation

that had gained stature as one of the world's five wealthiest by
the end of the first half of the twentieth century, massive public

debts gave way to 500 and 600 percent inflation in the mid-1980s.

These pohcies proved financially ruinous for the citizens of Ar-

gentina. The nation became so debt-plagued in the 1970s that

inflation raged at 1,000 percent and more. Living standards in

Argentina plummeted by more than 20 percent in the 1980s. This

once-proud economic superpower fell to virtual Third World
status by the late 1980s, thanks primarily to irresponsible govern-

ment spending and lending behavior. It is only now, 15 years after

the slide began, that Argentina has abandoned statist policies,

and is showing signs of a genuine economic revival.

In America, we are now stuck in stage two of the fiscal cycle

of national impoverishment. Through most of this century the

government's modus operandi has been "tax and spend." A grow-
ing, prosperous nation was able to finance an ever-expanding

pubUc sector. Over the past twenty years, however, as the econ-

omy has failed to keep pace with government, the emphasis for

financing government has been shifted to "borrow and spend."

$100 billion deficits of the 1970s have given way to $200 billion

deficits in the 1980s, and now nearly $300 billion deficits in the 1990s.

The only real issue is whether we will cut government
spending now, or whether we will wait till we enter into the third

stage of the poverty cycle, and follow the path of the Argentinas

and Brazils of the world.

Recommended Reading

Figgie, Henry, Bankruptcy 1995

Friedman, Milton, "Why Government is the Problem." Hoover
Institution, Essays in Public Policy, 1993
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Mr. GrOSS [presiding]. Thank you very much. You were doing
great with the budget stamps until you mentioned our pay. That
isn't a workable idea.

Mr. Moore. You flee for the door.

Mr. GrOSS. I want to thank you both for very good testimony. You
got into some very good nitty-gritty and some fim ideas. I think you
both come at it from a different perspective, but you have come up
with some things that certainly are interesting and deserve much
more attention.

I would like to be able to correspond and ask you further ques-
tions. I presume that will be acceptable.

I wanted to ask you, Bill, a question specifically on the testimony
that I read last night that you submitted on your concern about de-

coupling the rescissions in the supplemental. We were patting our-
selves on the back thinking, gosh, for the first time we are going
to start paying for some of this emergency stuff in the rescission,

with the supplementals, and we are going to have some rescissions

and this is a big, brave step forward and apparently you didn't buy.
Mr. Frenzel. I served on the Ways and Means Committee, Mr.

Chairman, when we took a step toward fi-ugality by indexing the
Social Security pension because Chairman Mills nad been increas-
ing it much faster than the cost of living was increasing, and we
thought we were doing something good.
My problem with coupling supplements and rescissions is that it

is a wonderful cover for appropriators to put back in all the junk
you thought you kicked out in the last appropriations bill. What I

prefer to do is spotlight what the House is voting on. The bigger
and more comprehensive the bill, the easier it is to hide extra, im-
necessaiy spending in it.

Any time you package legislation, you give people a chance to

write tax preferences and little spending gimmicks in there that
are hard to detect, and when you look at that $16 billion, obviously
some of the supplemental things have to pass, but I would have
voted for both sides. I would have voted for the President kicking
out all the congressional gimmicks and for the Congress throwing
out all the President's programs. Then we would have had a hell

of a rescission.

Mr. Goss. I take your point.

Mr. Dreier.

Mr. Dreier. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman.
Let me just at the outset say that as we look at the budget issue,

the question of tariffs has been one that is always on the horizon,

so I would be remiss if I didn't take a couple of minutes to say how
important Bill Frenzel's work has been to us as we proceeded with
both the North American Free Trade Agreement, my colleagues.

Bob Matsui, Jim Kolbe, Bill Archer, Phil Crane, and some of the
others who worked closely with us on that, and the Uruguay Round
of the General Agreement on Tariffs and Trade, and next week the
Most Favored Nation status for the People's Republic of China
which I know you think is very important. Those are key items and
I have appreciated working with you on that.

I also appreciate your commitment to help to ensure that new
Members of Congress who haven't had the chance heretofore to

really focus on the benefits of free trade are going to be able to do
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that, and I appreciate your help. We know that as we look at the
budget aspect, I will never forget the battle we went through on
the Uruguay Round of GATT and the potential loss when it came
to the issues as to scoring was a real tough one, so I appreciate
your help there.

Sorry I had to leave downstairs, I was dealing with one of those
mandatory programs, the National Endowment for the Arts, but
you talked. Bill, about the issue of too many mandatory programs.
I wondered what examples you would use of things that are today
categorized as mandatory that shouldn't be.

Mr. Frenzel. Well, there are big chunks in the ag function
which have no reason in the world to be mandatory. Tnat would
be something that the people's Representatives decide every year,

how much uiev want to spend. Under current law, if Congress
doesn't do anything, we spend more. That is, I think, utterly ridicu-

lous.

I think really, Mr. Chairman, Chairman Dreier, I have to say
that I concluded early on in my congressional career that all enti-

tlements were pernicious. I lived through a period in my State in

the Depression when—and I was quite young—the State defaulted

on its teachers and State employees' pension program, and let me
tell you, that is a hell of a lot worse than not having a COLA every

year.

We ought to have systems that stand on their own feet and
produce, and I think that the Congress ought to make a judgment
on every program every year, and if you have to have an entitle-

ment, it at least ought to be sunsetted so that it doesn't go on after

all of us die without anyone else making a judgment on it.

I think the two worst places are in health welfare and in agri-

culture of where these programs which never started that way,
have been defined as mandatory. Due to aggressive and clever

chairmen, they have become mandatories for the purposes of our
work here on the budget. You know, you were talking about scoring

trade. People are nervous about asking for waivers because it sets

a precedent that Chairman Goss can drive all of his trucks through
later on. Perhaps it does, but there would be a way of getting

around that precedent problem by getting the CBO to certify

whether a trade agreement was positive or negative without going
into beating the numbers out of it.

Mr. Dreier. Well, in the same wav, Steve raises the capital gains

issue would be another example of that.

Mr. Frenzel. Sure. Well, I think on capital gains, you would
probably need a different kind of an estimate. I think on a trade

agreement you wouldn't want numbers. But anyway, those are just

some other ideas that I wanted to interject.

Mr. Dreier. I should say that you raised our zero capital gains

tax caucus which we put together a couple of years ago. The great

thing about it was that it was bipartisan and bicameral, and it has
ceased to be bipartisan because those activist Democrats have be-

come Republicans now. So let me say that—just one issue that did

come out of our Joint Committee on the Organization of Congress
was the issue of GNP budget analysis, and the whole idea of look-

ing at a macroeconomic estimate as to exactly where we would
stand. I wonder if you have any thoughts on that.



72

Mr. Moore. I am not sure what you mean, GNP.
Mr. Dreier. Well, the committee had a budget analysis which

had—it looked, it would provide Congress with advanced macro-
economic estimates of shifts in revenues and outlays, comparisons
of such data and policies in other countries and indicators of Fed-
eral programs' effectiveness and that was basically an approach to

just take an overall look.

Mr. Frenzel. Who was going to provide that?
Mr. Dreier. Well, I guess that was going to be provided by the

Office of Management and Budget.
Mr. Frenzel. I think that is worthwhile to give you early

warnings. I really have to warn, however, that one of the real mis-
uses of the Budget Act was to screw around with the economic as-

sumptions, in other words, to hire Rosy Scenario to come in so that
it would look like your revenues were going to be higher and your
expenditures were going to be lower so that you could have a more
active government. And so I am always very nervous about eco-

nomic assumptions and about prognostications for the economy for

more than perhaps a year. I think we may kid ourselves.

Mr. Dreier. We would have to do that in dealing with the issue

of tariffs.

Mr. Frenzel. Of course you would. I don't think you can avoid
it. I just issue a caution that you need to be careful about it, and
everybody who attempts it. For instance, in your budgets this year,
the Senate had a far more conservative set of economic assump-
tions. Far more is too strong, but it had a more conservative set

of economic assumptions than the House did. It made a little dif-

ference in the numbers, and you reconciled it, so it wasn't a huge
difference. You have to have the economic information, but you
really have to be careful of how you use it in structuring budgets.

I think that the budget resolution should always be based on the
most conservative estimates of where the economy is going to go.

If I look at the President's economic assumptions, you know, you
would think that our cyclical system had been repealed and that
we will never have a difficulty. On the other hand, you can't expect
a President, nor anybody with tenure in Congress, to predict a re-

cession. They won't.

Mr. LiNDER. How did Japan have 18 years in a row of 45 percent
growth without a cyclical recession?
Mr. Frenzel. That is a strange combination of hard work, a high

degree of education, very strong organization of their economy, par-

ticularly their manufacturing sector, and a willingness on the part
of the United States to provide open markets to Japan as a kind
of a tradeoff for defense arrangements, particularly contributions to

base services and so on.

Mr. Dreier. But their protectionist policies over the past several

years have had 4 years of flat economic growth, the Nikkei average
has dropped a third this year alone, the tremendous level of Japa-
nese business investment, real estate investment here in the Unit-
ed States has seen them go belly up. It was U.S. property holders,

so clearly

Mr. Fren2:el. They had the twin bubbles which sustained them
artificially, and MITI is now saying they are on the brink of an-
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other recession after 4 years of no growth, where would you like

to be here or there?
Mr. Moore. But Japan also has, when you compare their tax

system with ours, very pro saving, pro investment tax system. We
don't. Japan has zero capital gains tax on long term capital gains.

So I think that Japan has done a lot of things right.

Mr. Dreier is right, that in the last few years they have really

slipped, but, you know, if we put in place something like the Armey
flat tax plan, we could have 4 or 5 percent growth for as far as the
eye can see, I am convinced of that. I think government, if you look
over the last 30 years, is probably the primary cause of recession,

it has not been a stabilizing influence, it has been a destabilizing
influence.

Mr. LiNDER. You both talked about the balanced budget amend-
ment, and yet most of the States that have a balanced budget
amendment find ways to get around it with long-term debt. How
do you get around that problem?
Mr. Frenzel. It depends on how you write the amendment. I

think the Balanced Budget Amendment this year was a good
amendment which probably wouldn't have occasioned any special

debt processes. The States have constitutional provisions that are

supposed to balance their budget. They have found ways to get
around it.

I think it would be difficult for the U.S. Government to find a
way to get around the balanced budget amendment had we been
able to find one more vote in the Senate.
Mr. Moore. Also, we have done a lot of analysis of State budg-

ets, as I was talking about before. One of the lies that has been
perpetrated in this town by a lot of budget analysts is the idea that

State balanced budget amendments don't work. I have heard nu-
merous witnesses come up for the last 5 years and make that

point. It is nonsense. It is true that they do have some long-term
debt.

If you look at the growth of State budgets over the last 20 years,

it has been much more moderate than the growth of the Federal

budget. State debt is minuscule compared to Federal debt, and the

fact of the matter is, if you write these laws correctly, one of the

problems is you have 49 States that have balanced budget amend-
ments, but those 49 balanced budget requirements are completely

different.

And what we found is that the more stringent those balanced
budget requirements, you know, for example, some States only re-

quire that the Governor submit a balanced budget. Well, that

doesn't necessarily mean that the legislature is going to pass a bal-

anced budget. But on balance, if you look at the States that have
stringent balanced budget requirements, they have controlled ex-

penditures and they have controlled debt much better than the

Federal Government does, so I think the State experience argues
for a balanced budget amendment, not against it.

Mr. Ldstder. Of the three different committees, the appropriating
committee, the authorizing committees, and the Budget Committee,
which is the least necessary and most misused?
Mr. Moore. I will leave that to Bill Frenzel.
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Mr. Frenzel. I think they can all be useful, but they have had
a checkered history. For instance, the authorizers run around and
complain that the appropriators appropriate against no authoriza-
tion. But, the authorizers usually are not authorizing because they
can't get a bill out. They have a political problem. They have an
NBA in their bill or they have the fairness doctrine or something
else that is contentious. Appropriators simply have grown up
wrong. There is a skewed set of incentives for appropriators. The
more they appropriate
Mr. Moore. This from someone who sat on the Budget Commit-

tee for many years.

Mr. Frenzel [continuing]. The more they think they are going to

be reelected. It is sort of the old New Deal philosophy, spend and
elect, spend and elect. Also just sit in Appropriations subcommittee
hearings for a day and see all the petitioners who come before you
who are all going to die unless they get immediate replenishment
of their project.

That is a tough committee to serve on. The Budget Committee
is the one that is supposed to represent the will of the whole Con-
gress, so of all the committees and all the Members, but if the
Budget Committee does its job right in a budget process that has
caps and has PAYGO and has some of the other things that work,
that will restrain the appropriators.
And in fact this year you find appropriators actually showing

more sand than the Congress itself, and Congress is claiming it is

cutting them back too much, so I think you need them all. I do be-
lieve that authorizers should authorize.

In response to Mr. Hall's suggestion of a 2-year budget process,

I think it is probably on balance not a good idea. On the other
hand, if you could get Tony's vote, I would say put it in because
I don't think it makes very much difference to the process. The au-
thorizers are laying around all year anyway while the appropri-
ators are working their tails off and the Budget Committee is

working pretty hard, particularly when reconciliation is in process.

They get plenty of time under today's system to do their authoriz-
ing if they can, and if they can't authorize, then the program
should fail.

Mr. LiNDER. Would we be better organized if we organized our
standing committees in consonance witn the agencies, such as one
for defense and one for HHS instead of three and four committees
for each?
Mr. Frenzel. Congressman Dreier is the expert on organization

and reorganization, and it is really hard to change committee reor-

ganization. People just die over that issue. It would be better if we
were rationally organized around topics that are important today.

We don't have an energy committee, we have got energy in six or

eight committees. We have trade in six or eight, we have health in

six or eight. It would be better if we had a dozen committees that
had equally juicy jurisdiction.

Mr. Moore. At Cato we think it would be best if energy were
under no jurisdiction. But let me just say this about the appropria-
tions process: You asked, you know, which is the best, which is the
worst. Right now, as I look at what is happening with the budget
that you passed, I am very discouraged by the appropriators, espe-
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cially because one of the real virtues of that budget that passed the

House was that huge Hst of programs we were going to get RIFed.
For the first time in 30 years, this Congress was going to prove we
actually knew how to get rid of things.

Mr. LiNDER. With a 284.

Mr. Moore. If the appropriators continue on the track they are

on, you will be lucky to get 10 percent of that. I have looked, there

are about four or five that have been reported out of the sub-

committee so far, they are eliminating virtually nothing.

Now, Bill is right, they are reaching the targets, but they are

just doing across-the-board spending cuts which I think is much de-

ficient to actually pulling up programs by the roots and saying we
don't need these things anymore.
Mr. Frenzel. I have a slightly different opinion there. I think

the gentleman is absolutely correct, that you are a lot safer zeroing

a program because then it isn't going to come to life and come back
to bite you. On the other hand, I think I am with the appropriators

with respect to zeroing out these programs.
I think you—under the current law and the process, they are

charged with coming up with the dollars, not with a specific num-
ber of programs. If they get the dollars for you, I will give three

cheers because it will be the first time. Congress has never really

tried to pass a tough budget resolution. As has been suggested
here, you have got tne best one that has ever been put out. If the

appropriators actually meet it, please declare victory.

First, strike medals in their honor, and then worry in step two
about taking down more parts of Government. Remember, too, that

a lot of the agencies you were talking about getting rid of in your
budget resolution have functions that are going to be done some-
where. I don't think you get any glory for killing the Commerce De-

partment and moving antidumping and countervailing back to

Treasury and moving Foreign and Commercial Service back to

State and just rejiggering things. I think it takes more thought
than that.

I think what you need to do is sit back and congratulate yourself

and say you got the best damn budget resolution this Congress has

ever seen. Try to reconcile and appropriate it the best wr.y you can.

And, you know, if you have got a big block of votes v.nich stymie

one approach, then figure out a compromise that m-jikes the num-
bers. Then next year you come back and reorganize something else.

But I think that you Members of Congress that I see today, par-

ticularly Republicans, are too critical of themselves. My God, you
have moved mountains. I could never have believed that you were
going to achieve what you have achieved so far. Now you haven't

made it yet, but I think you are doing just marvelously.

Mr. Linder. Sometimes I believe we get too many statistics and
numbers, and we could get rid of the Bureau of Statistics entirely

and not hurt us at all l)ecause we react to those numbers even

when they are so wrong that they are adjusted within the quarter,

or something like that, because we budget based on those numbers
and particularly the scoring numbers.
You talk about dynamic scoring, just an experience should teach

us that, and Gary Nodella Robbins was right on the button in the

1990 tax increase, and Dick Darman missed it by 2,300 percent. In
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my business, we used to fire people like that. But dynamic scoring

does also give you an opportunity for mischief, if you have an ad-
ministration that likes to—who do you trust and how do you get
around that?
Mr. Frenzel. Well, I didn't want to interfere in the testimony

here, but I think you have to proceed with dynamic scoring with
enormous care. For years in the Congress, we in the minority shud-
dered when the Democrats would come in and say, "We have got
this really neat spending program and it is going to save trillions

over the years because it is going to make people smarter or weller
or whatever." And we would just cringe because all it was going to

do was create an ongoing program, and I think we have got to

worry about the same thing in taxes.

John Rutledge was mentioned here, he makes June Winiski and
Art Lafifer look like cringing violets. He really wants dynamic scor-

ing. I think you have to proceed with that very carefully. I think
you are beginning to get that in the Joint Tax Committee and in

CBO. They are beginning to put a little more dynamism in, but
overnight you aren't going to see the Joint Tax Committee embrace
all of what the chairman calls his intuitive instincts. I feel the
same way about capital gains as the rest of you seem to feel, but
on the other hand, I would like to creep into that rather than ex-

plode into it.

Mr. LiNDER. My favorite number game is virtually every week
someone comes in and says, for every $1 you put into this program,
it generates $6 in new revenues. My response is, we will give you
$1 trillion, you give us back $6 trillion, we will take care of the

deficit.

Mr. Frenzel. We used to do that on the Ways and Means Com-
mittee, when you got down to the end of the year and you needed
$2 trillion more to keep the deficit under $220 billion, you would
put in a plug number for hiring more IRS numbers, a couple of bil-

lion dollars, and that was supposed to gain you the several million

you didn't.

Well, you know what you did with that money? You hired a
whole bunch of new agents out of Texas A&M who were sociology

majors, and it took you about 10 years to get them before they
would bring in a single penny, and yet we were showing that we
were going to bring much more money into the Treasury. That is

the mischievous element in dynamic scoring that you really have
to be careful about, and that is why I say a true conservative pro-

ceeds very slowly until he is actually sure of what he has got.

Mr. Moore. Let me just say about the dynamic scoring, you
sound like my boss. Bill Niskanen.
Mr. Frenzel. I learned a lot from him.
Mr. Moore. In fact, I am going to be sitting on this advisory

panel. I don't know if you are on this. Bill, too, that the Joint Tax
Committee has put together to try to change the scoring that Joint
Tax does. They have put together about 12 economists. In my opin-

ion, as I completely agree with Bill, that we should move ahead
with caution, but we should recognize that the system we are using
now doesn't work. It produces bad results, ana when we produce
bad results and bad numbers, we produce bad policy.
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You know, you mentioned the 1990, Dick Barman's 1990 budget
deal, that was a bad poHcy, it was based on bad numbers, it was
a $1 trillion error over 5 years in terms of what the deficit was sup-
posed to be versus what it was, and essentially what my position

is going to be on that commission is what works. We have to find

something that produces good numbers. I mean, it is that simple.

If you look at the—going back to capital gains, I don't want to

sound like a Johnny One Note on this, but the revenue forecasts

that have been used by Joint Tax and CBO on capital gains have
been atrocious. I mean, if you look at what they were predicting
back in 1986 when they raised the rate to 28 percent, they were
saying that we were going to be collecting $60 to $80 billion of rev-

enue this year from capital gains. Well, in fact we are going to be
about $30 billion, so they were off by a factor of 100 percent.

Now, I think we can come up with something that works better

than that. I mean, there has got to be something that works better

than that.

Mr. LiNDER. Two more points. When you said the national ref-

erendum was radical, actually it isn't all that radical. Gingrich
tried to convince the working group on which I sat to put it in the
contract, he wanted it in the contract, and he didn't win that one.

You talked about the flat tax and what it would do to the econ-

omy, but you are right about the national point-of-sale sales tax
which does something that the flat tax won't do, it brings in the
underground economy more efficiently, it eliminates the need for

the Ills. It sends our exports overseas with no tax burden on their

shoulders and brings imports to our shores equally taxed.

Why are we talking about the flat tax?

Mr. Moore. We could have a separate hearing on this. I am glad

you brought it up, though. The Cato Institute 5 years ago endorsed
the idea of a national sales tax for all of the reasons that you have
suggested, but I used to work for Dick Armey, helped him put to-

gether the flat tax idea. I think either one of them
Mr. LiNDER. I knew there was something wrong with this guy.

Mr. Moore [continuing]. Either one of them would be a vast im-

provement. My only fear really is there is a divide in the Repub-
lican Party between these two great proposals, I think, and I just

hope you can get together and come up with something that works.

What we have proposed at Cato is, if you have got the votes to

do the flat tax, do it this year, do it today. It might take a longer

time to convince the public that something like a sales tax, which
is more radical, needs to be done. If you put the sales tax in place,

you know—I mean the flat tax, it is essentially the same program
in terms of the economic effects, it is a flat rate, consumption-based
tax system with about a 17 percent rate, you are taxing the same
thing. The only difference between the Armey plan and the Archer
plan is essentially whether you collect the tax at the cash register

or whether you collect it at the—through the postcard return.

Mr. LiNDER. That is what we want to get rid of. One of the flaws

with the Armey flat tax, it seems to me, is that it doesn't tax divi-

dends at all, it taxes corporate income tax. I think we should tax
dividends. We don't want to be in the position of treating inherited

wealth more special than hard labor. I think we would collect more
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money on 17 percent dividends than we would with the corporate
income tax.

Mr. Moore. That is a good point.

Mr. Goss. I don't want to get off a very exciting subject, but our
lease is about to expire.

Bill, I have two additional questions I will write you about. One
has to do with your views. In fact, I would like yours, Steve, as
well, on this question of separate enrollment that the Senate has
proposed to us on the line-item veto which is similarly off the sub-
ject today.
The other is your views on the lockbox question about how you

take whatever savings and at some point create a process to reduce
the caps or reduce the statutes on them, which is causing us a
problem now on how to deal with that.

The other point, for the record—my staff wanted me to make
sure that I got this in the record—that since you would like us to

redo the Budget Act and you are a big fan of GRH, the question
needs to be asked, can you really expect Members of Congress to

be responsible for what they can't control?

And I think it is a fair question, and it is somewhat rhetorical

at this point, but I think you can see our concern on that.

Mr. Moore. Sure.
[Answers to additional questions submitted to Mr. Frenzel fol-

low:]

Additignal Questions Submitted to Mr. Bill Frenzel, The Brookings
Institution

Question No. 1.—Lockbox?

In the end, the appropriators usually get their fx)und of flesh—pork, that is—one
way or another. Even so, the House should make it as hard for them as possible.

The lockbox is one good way to do so. One obvious problem is that you need a Sen-
ate lockbox as well, or a law, to prevent the Senate appropriators from spending
your savings.

As I noted in my testimony, it is also helpful to make Appropriations handle sepa-
rate bills for every action, so that spending is more evident. Combining rescissions

with supplementals just provides more hiding places. A highlighted lockbox is easier
to maintain.

Question No. 2.—Separate enrollment?

On my totem pole, the unrestrained power of impoundment is at the top; the line-

item veto is ne5ct best; and everything else is a big step down. However, since you
are short a few right thinking Senators, you must take the next best arrangement
that is obtainable. Enhanced rescission is marginally better than the current ar-

rangement. Any improvements, like separate enrollment, even though marginal,
ou^t to be accepted with alacrity, if they are the best you can negotiate.

Thanks again for inviting me to your hearing and good luck in your quest to tight-

en up the budget process. I believe your work is the single most important project

in the Congress.

[A letter with additional information submitted by Mr. Frenzel
follows:]
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The Brookings Institution
IVi MAUAowmrt Avtsut, N.w. WAtHmcroN, D.C. 200S6-21M

TaXfHOHL 202/797-6OB6 PAX: 2021797-6144

Oovernmtntal Siudlu Program

BillFrtratl

September 18, 1995

The Hon. Porter Qom The Hon. David Drier

Chair, Suboom. on Chair, Subcom. on
Leg. & Budget Process Rules & Org. of House
Committee on Rules Committee on Rules

US House of Representatives US House of Representatives

Washington, DC 20515 Washington, DC 20515

Dear Porter and David:

Referring to my testimony at your Joint Hearing on Budget Procedures of July

13, and my follow-up letter to you both of August 23, I would like to add a
further post-script.

At the hearing, somebody, I thlnl< Porter, asl<ed about a two year Budget cycle

rather than tha cunrent one year system. My comment was that since Congress

would have to do It all over again the second year it would not make much
difference, but, If It helped to attract positive votes for reform from otherwise

recalcitrant Approprtators, K would not do major harm.

Last week, the question arose during a conversation on another matter with a

former 0MB person, who fett strongly that a two year cycle would prevent the

annual end-of-year spending spree by all executive agencies, My friend

believes that the annual sprees would become biennial sprees and therefore be

only half as bad for the Republic. She, of course, expects that the two year

Budget cycle would be coupled with a two year Appropriations oyde.

Since I had never heard this argument raised In Congressional discussions

about the two year cycle, I thought I should pass It along to you even though I

know you guys are smarter than i am, and have probably considered it often.

As a personal aside, I am still very proud of you and your Republican

associates. You are very close to real glory this year, and I hope you can tough

It out Good luckl

'^"^^ FM96 to Wendy SeRg, 225 6620, tor

delivery to the two Chairmen

Bill Frenzel

Founded j9J6
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Mr. Gross. I thank you both very much for your testimony. We
have gone a httle longer than we anticipated, actually not too

badly, and I apologize that it is such a busy day and we didn't have

more of the members, but I know this subject is going to be a con-

tinual one with us and that we will all be up to speed and that

your contributions are indeed valuable.

Mr. Frenzel. We believe the quality of the Members made up for

any deficiency.

Mr. Goss. We appreciate that. Thank you very much.

[Whereupon, at 12:10 p.m., the committee was adjourned.]



CONGRESSIONAL BUDGET PROCESS

Wednesday, July 19, 1995

House of Representatives,
Subcommittee on Legislative and Budget Process,
AND THE Subcommittee on Rules and Organization

OF THE House,
Committee on Rules,

Washington, DC.
The subcommittee met, pursuant to call, at 10:35 a.m. in room

H-313, the Capitol, Hon. Porter J. Goss (chairman of the Sub-
committee on Legislative and Budget Process) presiding.

Present: Representatives Goss, Linder, Pryce, Solomon, and Beil-

enson.

OPENING STATEMENT OF HON. PORTER J. GOSS, CHAIRMAN
OF THE SUBCOMMITTEE ON LEGISLATIVE AND BUDGET
PROCESS
Mr. Goss. Grood morning, ladies and gentlemen.
Today, the Subcommittee on Legislative and Budget Process and

the Subcommittee on Rules and Organization of the House will

come to order and continue our efforts to review the congressional
budget process.
Thank you for your interest, distinguished chairman, Mr. Beilen-

son, acting ranking member of the full committee, and the chair-

man of the full committee, and other members I think will be com-
ing in.

Today's joint subcommittee hearing which focuses on the testi-

mony of Members with interest and expertise in the budget process
is the second in which we will examine the big picture of the budg-
et process. There will be others as well as we go forward on this.

Last week, we began the project by hearing from Director June
O'Neill of CBO, Associate Director Susan Irving of the GAO, former
Budget Committee Ranking Member Bill Frenzel, and Cato budget
policy expert, Stephen Moore. At that hearing we talked a great

deal about the objectives of the 1974 Budget Act, whether those ob-

jectives are still relevant in today's fiscal environment and whether
we should be looking to redesign our congressional budget process

or not. We hope to continue that conversation today with Members
of Congress on both sides of the aisle that have labored under the

requirements of our congressional budget process, some for many
years and some for only a few months.

All of today's witnesses have exhibited a commitment to ensuring
that we have in place an effective and workable budget process as

we proceed along the road toward balancing the budget by the year

(81)
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2002 and beyond. So without further ado, we start today with
Chris Cox, chairman of our RepubHcan Policy Committee, and long-
time budget process expert.

Before I call Chris, does the chairman have any opening re-

marks?
Mr. Solomon. Not really, Mr. Chairman. You have covered it

thoroughly and let's get on with it.

Mr. Goss. Mr. Beilenson?
Mr. Beilenson. Let's get on with it.

Mr. Goss. Mr. Linder, can we get on with it?

Mr. Linder. Yes.
Mr. Goss. Thank you.

I will say that the people we are going to call on this witness list,

each one has submitted in writing something to us, and has ideas
and so forth. Those are not the only ones we will get, but these are
all very challenging and they focus on an array of ideas which are
worthy of consideration. Mr. Cox.

STATEMENT OF HON. CHRISTOPHER COX, A REPRESENTATIVE
IN CONGRESS FROM THE STATE OF CALIFORNIA

Mr. Cox. Well, I want to thank you, first of all, for convening
these hearings so promptly. It has only been a few months that the
new Congress has been organized with new committee jurisdictions

and you are out ahead exercising your jurisdiction, making sure
that we get on with the important business of rewriting the 1974
Budget Act. The reason that we need to do this is that we have got
a lot of experience under our belt with the 1974 Act, and it is not
working.

I met with June O'Neill after reading her testimony here and
talked to her for a while. She worked in the Nixon administration
and watched the 1974 Budget Act being passed. I think she and
I agree that if you read the 1974 Act and limit your conception of
reality to the four corners of the act, it actually makes sense. It is

an organized system; it provides deadlines; it would, if everyone
paid any attention to it, provide some organization here in the Con-
gress; but what we found is that while the effective parts of the
1974 Act stripped the executive of its role and substituted Con-
gress, Congress has been able to avoid any of the requirements of
the 1974 Act that were meant to impose organization on the con-

gressional process.

It is perhaps not, therefore, a coincidence that 90 percent of our
existing $5 trillion, nearly $5 trillion national debt has accumu-
lated since 1974. I think there are several problems with the exist-

ing budget process, and I will try and be very simple and give a
broad brush picture.

The first biggest, deepest problem is that at the very beginning
of the 1974 Budget Act process, the President starts by sending up
to Capitol Hill a budget that is so detailed that every single Mem-
ber can look up and find out whether a project in his district is

funded at the appropriate level, and that feature has enabled every
single one of us to go immediately to our reporters and say that
the President's fiscal priorities are out of whack because we haven't
been treated properly. We may not be quite that up front about it

and say the reason that the whole budget of the United States
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makes no sense is that I was treated improperly, but that is why
so many people can seemingly read thousands of pages in about a
half hour and go out and talk to the press.

The theory is that the President's detailed budget submissions
will be the start of the process here in Congress, but what really

happens is that we are all at each other's throats instantly because
we have started at such a level of particularity. We have never
taken the time to agree on the broad brush big picture, and that
is what Congress in particular is well suited to do.

We are 535 people; we are a huge committee. Arguably, one of

the few things we can do effectively together is go see a baseball

game, but we should operate as a board of directors giving broad
policy guidance, that is when we will be fulfilling our institutional

charter best rather than attempt to operate as micromanagers of

the entire executive branch.
At the very least there ought to be a time in the process when

we are not micromanaging, when we do look at the big picture be-

cause that is an important part of our responsibility. Arid so that
is the first, and I think biggest, problem because it sets us off in

the wrong direction to begin with. It makes it almost a certainty

that Republicans and Democrats won't agree. It makes it almost a
certainty that the President and Congress can't agree.

And so here we find ourselves, for example, in 1995, the Presi-

dent has a 10-year budget, we have a 7-year budget, the President
has a lot of different priorities that we don't share and he called

us to the White House to say I hope we can avoid the impending
train wreck, and no one has an idea how we are going to do that

because we haven't agreed on first principles.

The second problem with the existing system is that when Con-
gress gets around to passing a budget, as heroic as this effort has
been this year, it is nonbinding; it is a nonbinding concurrent reso-

lution of the Senate and the House, and so it has only moral force,

that is to say, all the rest of our committees. It doesn't really bind
anyone; it doesn't have the force of law.

During the past 15 years—I had my staff go add this up for me

—

overbudget spending, that is actual spending as compared to budg-
et, has totaled more than $300 billion, so if we had simply given

the budget binding force over appropriations, we would have saved
ourselves $300 billion.

The President was read out of the 1974 Act in another important

way. Up until 1974, President Nixon, and every President back to

Jefferson who first exercised the power, could decide not to spend
money at some point during the fiscal year if it proved not nec-

essary to fulfill a program's objectives. That has been called var-

iously rescission and impoundment, although rescission these days

means something to which Congress subsequently assents.

In 1960, President Eisenhower decided not to spend 8 percent of

the entire budget, and that was not uncommon. Between 1959 and
1972 the average of all actual appropriations that the President de-

cided not to spend was 6 percent of the total. If that 1974 Budget
Act provision hadn't been enacted and changed the pattern, the na-

tional debt would be $750 billion smaller today simply for that

reason.
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Now, I don't know that there is going to be a poHtical consensus
in the current Congress to restore the President's impoundment au-
thority, but we ought to consider the degree to which we have read
the President out of the budget process, the degree to which we
have ended the President's historical role in this.

The worst problem of all from a materiality standpoint is that so

much of our budget is now allegedly outside the control of Congress
and the appropriators, that so much of it is on autopilot. Our budg-
et process virtually guarantees out-of-control results because we
don't exercise control over the spending. Entitlement spending is

technically defined as permanent, indefinite appropriations, and
they run not just to Medicare and Medicaid and AFDC £ind the
things that we are all familiar with, but to such things as the inde-
pendent counsel. There are literally hundreds and hundreds of per-
manent indefinite appropriations, and when you add them up in

different categories you can see that it is not necessarily health
care that is driving our budget nuts; it might be welfare, it might
be some other category that you decide to put an awful lot of these
entitlement programs into because we just don't often think of
them this way, but this is what we have done with our budget. We
have decided that all these programs, the favored programs, will

have appropriated to them such sums as may be necessary, that is,

a blank check. If you are willing to give a blank check to a pro-
gram, don't be surprised that in the end it runs out of control.

These programs are not uncontrollable; they are simply uncon-
trolled. We have to bring them back within the budget process. To
address these deficiencies that I have described in the existing
budget process, nearly 200 of our colleagues in the last Congress
joined with me in introducing the Budget Process Reform Act.
The bill does the following: First, in order to get Congress, Demo-

crats and Republicans, House and Senate, to agree early on a mac-
roeconomic budget big picture and to get the Executive and the
Congress as coequal branches to agree together, we will have a
one-page budget, comprising only the 19 major functions, signed
into law or passed over the President's veto.

By forcing debate, discussion, negotiation, and agreement at a
high level of abstraction, we can make it possible for Members of
Congress to ^o back to their districts and defend a sound decision
on the big picture and permit them to answer questions such as,

what about my program in my district? We haven't gotten to that
yet, but I guarantee you I will take care of it.

We can all agree on a fiscally responsible big picture and leave
the detail until later, but if we have the current system, as I point-

ed out, and we start at that hyperdetailed level we can't agree be-
cause we all know immediately whose ox is being gored.

Second, to encourage timely congressional action, and timely
agreement, and negotiation in good faith between the Congress and
the executive branch it will be out of order to consider appropria-
tions and authorizations until that budget is in place in the form
of the law.
Now, fish swim, birds fly, and Congress spends money, so if you

tell Congress that it cannot do that until the budget is in place, you
have provided a very powerful incentive to get that document
signed into law or passed over the President's veto.
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Once the broad budget totals are agreed upon in the form of that
one-page budget, then and only then can Congress get about the

business of spending. Thereafter, if any Member of Congress pro-

poses spending outside the scope of the budget law which Congress
has passed in the form of a law intended to bind itself, it would
take a two-thirds vote.

Congress can pass the budget by majority vote. Congress can set

those budget levels wherever it wants, but once it makes a deci-

sion, we want it to be a serious decision that we agree then will

provide the plan for all of our smaller decisions that we take for

the rest of the year, and we will make it difficult for people to avoid
the force of law that they have given to that budget by requiring

a two-thirds vote, the same as would be necessary for a veto over-

ride to go outside the budget.
If any Member of Congress is thereafter deprived of pork barrel

spending in his district, we will have the same political dynamic
that presently exists with the Base Closure Commission; we can all

go back to our districts and say that darn process, it is outrageous,

it is political, it is wrong, but the overall system will be respon-

sible.

Individual Members won't have to self-immolate. How many
times have you heard, "The process isn't the problem, we need to

make tough decisions." And yet in order to make those tough deci-

sions we nave got to come up with a process that binds us as a
group. If the only defense against runaway deficit spending is that

every single Member can stand up and self-immolate it won't hap-
pen, so we have to design a system that tolerates what we know
to be the priorities and the incentives that operate on all of us.

The new procedure will also bring entitlement programs within

budget control by adopting a proposal recently endorsed by Presi-

dent Clinton's Bipartisan Entitlement Commission on which the

chairman and I both served. For every Federal program, except So-

cial Security and interest on the debt. Congress will actually decide

how much to spend in the coming year. Congress can raise the

level of spending for any of these programs. These are not caps, but
Congress will decide instead of writing a blank check.

At the same time, following the example of the Lugar amend-
ment to the food stamp program some years ago, the agency head,

the Secretary of Agriculture in the case of food stamps, is given

regulatory authority to adjust benefit levels and eligibility require-

ments, so at the end of the fiscal year that program costs no more
than Congress appropriates for it.

These days food stamps continue to run out of control because
everyone knows that there will be a supplemental. If there is any
shortfall. Congress will provide it in a supplemental, but under the

Budget Process Reform Act, spending outside the budget, as I have
already described, will require a two-thirds vote, so we will have
budget control over our spending.

The process is nonpartisan, nonideological in the sense that it

doesn't tell us either whether we should prefer guns or butter or

whether we should spend more or less next year. Congress can tri-

ple the budget, triple Federal spending next year under this proc-

ess, but once Congress decides what the budget is, there will be en-

forcement, and there won't be blank check spending.
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Finally, the bill strips away the incentives for gridlock and year-

end embarrassments, like shutting down the Grovernment toward
which we are headed again this year, by providing an automatic
continuing resolution. If Congress and the President fail to do any-
thing in time for the next fiscal year, last year's spending levels are
automatically reauthorized.
You know that in a clinch we have from time to time enacted

continuing resolutions that freeze evervthing in place. That is a re-

sult that neither the Congress nor tne President wishes for the
long haul because each of us has priorities that we want to impose
on that process that are different from the year before. It provides
a strong incentive for people to do their work on time so that they
are not rendered impotent. But unlike Gramm-Rudman, which was
planned irrationality, this is planned rationality, relatively speak-
ing. We found that by having the sword of Damocles of Gramm-
Rudman, planned irrationality, everyone was tempted to play
chicken because they knew in the end that America would never
have irrationality, so we have got to remove the incentive for play-

ing chicken with the Federal Government and that is the final fea-

ture of the Budget Process Reform Act in that sense.

Last, the President is given a tool that is separate from and
apart from, although complementary to or, indeed, substitute for if

people aren't willing to have the line-item veto, and it is called line-

item reduction.
Instead of impoundment authority or instead of even the line-

item veto in the context of the budget, the President would be
given the power to pare back overbudget spending to a level set by
Congress in the budget law that it had passed. So the President
couldn't impose his own priorities on the Congress; he could act as
the chief executive to enforce the law that he signed or that was
passed over his veto. And any overbudget spending, remember that
must be passed by two-thirds by the Congress in the first place,

could then be singled out by the President, he could pare it back
to the level in the budget, and if Congress wanted to override it,

they would need yet another two-thirds vote.

The multiple redundant supermajority requirement means that
overbudget spending is going to be subjected to a special glare and
public view with a hopefully view to making sure that we keep it

under control and better checked that way. Overall, that is the
Budget Process Reform Act.

The genius of the framers of our Constitution was that they did
not rely on the self-abnegation of American politicians. As Madison
famously said, "If men were angels, no government would be nec-

essary; if angels were to govern men, neither external nor internal
controls on government would be necessary." But neither Members
of Congress nor our constituents are angels. We do need govern-
ment controls over spending, and this kind of reform of the 1974
Act is in order based on the empirical evidence of the last 20 years,

and I hope that as a result of the hearings that you are holding
we can swiftly enact these needed changes.
Thank you.
Mr. Goss. Thank you, Mr. Cox. That is appealing and well-

thought-out, and written testimony will be accepted for the record
from all witnesses, without objection.
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[Mr. Cox's prepared statement follows:]

Prepared Statement of Hon. Christopher Cox, a Representative in Congress
From the State of Caufornia

Earlier this month, the House and Senate approved the first balanced budget
since 1969. That was an historic achievement. To get this far, the chairman of the
House and Senate Budget Committees, John Kasich and Pete Domenici, had to bat-

tle an amada of special interests. They also had to overcome the biggest handicap
of all: the 1974 Budget Act itself.

The 1974 Budget Act institutionalized deficit spending. Since 1974, 90 percent of
our $5 trillion national debt has been added. That's why it took the biggest landslide

congressional election in nearly half a century to break the pattern. But this year's

effort alone won't suffice. To institutionalize fiscal responsibility year in and year
out, we've got to change the deeply flawed budget process.

During the past several years, from my days as a Counsel in President Reagan's
White House through my efforts as cochairman of the Task Force on Budget Process
Reform, I have developed a comprehensive proposal for the tough reform we so ur-

gently need. I drew upon the experience and ideas of Republican and Democrat ad-

ministration officials, congressional leaders, and academic experts. The proposal is

the Budget Process Reform Act. In the last Congress, more than 200 Members of

the House and Senate had signed on as cosponsors.

The hallmarks of our reform legislation are clarity, evenhandedness regarding the
role of the President and Congress, and strict discipline. It is based on the premise
that an effective budget process must do each of the following:

Be as simple as possible in concept and means of implementation, so that the

process is clear and understandable to Congress and the public.

Encourage early consultation and cooperation between Congress and the

President.

Produce decisions on overall budget levels early in the budgeting year.

Be evenhanded with respect to the President and the Congress, not giving ei-

ther an advantage in dealing with the other or in establishing spending prior-

ities.

Tie each individual spending decision to an overall, binding budget total.

Require explicit decisions on spending levels for all Federal programs, not just

those arbitrarily deemed controllable.

Prevent threatened shutdowns of the Government.
Not raise difficult questions of constitutionality.

Contain a bias in favor of a spending restraint that could be overcome only

if both the President and the Congress wish to do so.

We must adopt a new budget system worthy of the people's trust. It must be

strong enough to withstand the test efforts of those who don't want to accept re-

straints on spending. It must be strong enough to survive the inevitable attempts

to replace it with some less restrictive expedient.

Here are the key features of the Budget Process Reform Act:

BUDGET FIRST, SPENDING SECOND

This proposal would require that Congress enact a legally binding budget—in the

form of a joint, rather than a concurrent resolution—by April 15 of each year. Until

the budget is signed into law, no authorization or appropriations bill could come to

the House or the Senate floor, or before any committee. The budget would set ceil-

ings on all Federal spending—except Social Security and the interest on the debt

—

for the coming fiscal year.

ONE-PAGE BUDGET

Under the current budget system, the budget is as thick and detailed as New
Yoric City's phone book. T^e Budget Process Reform Act calls for a budget that will

fit in a single page—setting specified ceilings on government spending within the

19 summary categories currently used. It is reasonable to ask Congress and the

President early in the legislative session to agree at this high level of abstraction

on how much the Federal Government should spend in the ensuing fiscal year.

To ensure that neither Congress nor the President will be able to escape the dis-

cipline of a reform budget process, I have written into the Budget Process Reform
Act a series of enforcement mechanisms which, in effect, lock the door on all the

exits—and deny Congress and the President the tools to pick the locks.
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THE SUPERMAJORITY REQUIREMENT

First, Congress would be permitted to enact spending legislation in excess of the
budget ceilings only by a supermajority vote—two-thirds of both Houses. The only
way to adopt spending proposals by simple majority would be to authorize and ap-
propriate within the ceilings of a duly enacted budget law.

NO MORE BLANK CHECKS

The Budget Process Reform Act will require Congress to determine the desired
level of spending for each Federal program except Social Security and interest on
the debt. Open-ended blank-check appropriations—such as those for entitlement
programs, wnich authorize the spending of such sums as may be necessary—would
no longer be allowed.

LINE-ITEM REDUCTION

The Budget Process Reform Act will also give the President enhanced rescission

authority—that is, the authority to rescind spending in excess of the budget ceilings.

This line-item reduction authority is applicable only to the over-budget portion of
the proposed spending. The President would also get the same authority to cut back
any spending in excess of the previous year's levels in the event that Congress failed

to adopt any budget at all.

To maintain the intcCTity of congressional control over the legislative process, the
Congressional Budget Office, not the Office of Management and Budget, would be
the scorekeeper for determining whether particular authorization and appropria-
tions measures are consistent with the budget ceilings.

NO MORE BUDGET ACT WAIVERS

Mr. Chairman, as you and the other members of this committee are well aware,
one of the most notorious ways that past Congresses had cheated the budget process
was by waiving the requirements of the 1974 Budget Act. In fact, during the 103d
Congress, two out of every three rules adopted by the House actually waived the
Budget Act. My bill will end this practice.

AVOIDING GOVERNMENT SHUTDOWNS

Finally, the Budget Process Reform Act provides a safeguard against the contin-

gency that Congress should fail by October 1, the beginning of the fiscal year, to

complete action on appropriations for any program or activity. In that case, the pre-

vious yearns funding level would automatically be reappropriated for the upcoming
fiscal year. This automatic continuing resolution would apply to all spending, except
for Social Security and interest. An added virtue of this sustaining mechanism is

its bias in favor of spending restraint. If no action is taken, spending does not in-

crease from year to year.
Through the Budget Process Reform Act, we will enforce the law. We will require

cooperation between the President and Congress. We will bring entitlement pro-

grams under budget control. Above all, we will make the system clear and under-
standable to the people whose money we are spending.
Mr. Chairman, James Madison once famously said: "If men were angels, no gov-

ernment would be necessary. If angels were to govern men, neither external nor in-

ternal controls on government would be necessary." It was the genius of the framers
of our Constitution that they did not rely on the self-abnegation of American politi-

cians.

Because Members of Congress—like their constituents—are no angels, we must
design a system that reflects the framers' realism about human nature and political

organization. The Budget Process Reform Act is just that. It will help ensure that
even if individual legislators aren't all fiscally responsible, the Congress overall will

be.

Thank you again, Mr. Chairman, for giving me the opportunity to testify here
today. I look forward to continuing to work with the committee on the urgent task
of reforming the institution of the U.S. Congress.

Mr. Goss. I think that there may be some questions. You and I

have had the opportunity to discuss a lot of this previously, and,
indeed, your comments on the Kerrey Commission and the vast
array of entitlements that we seem to discover in that process is

worthy of note, and I think you have got some very compelling
ideas.
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Mr. Beilenson, do you have questions for the witness?
Mr. Beilenson. I don't know. I don't want to argue with you be-

cause it takes time. Don't be offended if I say, Chris, that I found
the second half of your testimony better than the first half Some
of your proposals I think make a lot of sense. I don't necessarily
agree with them, but you are starting to hone in on some of the
real problems.

I think you totally misjudged the situation when you were first

talking. I think it is preposterous on the face of it to tie in, as I

think you were, the huge deficits of the past 20 years to the fact

—

I think you said it was not a coincidence that those are the years
in which we had a Budget Act. I don't know of anybody else who
disagrees that our deficits would be far worse over the past 15, 20
years or so if we did not have a Budget Act.

You spoke about Miss O'Neill. I read carefully her testimony
from last week, and her conclusions. They were quite different from
the ones I think you were seeming to attribute to her, although you
didn't do it all that directly.

The great problem with the Budget Act, the big problem with it,

is of course, that it didn't control the entitlement spending, the
mandatory spending. But especially since the 1990 summit—an
agreement which I know some of you folks did not like at all—we
have controlled discretionary spending, that fraction of our budget
that comprises discretionary spending.

I disagree with you that the existing budget resolution does not
give broad policy guidance. I think it does. I don't think that it ex-

cites or incites or attracts specific pork-barrel-types of consider-

ations from Members. I mean, it isn't done in that kind of detail.

I don't think it is true that it is not binding. I think it is binding
in a very real way on the allocations to the committees and is di-

rectly responsible for the fact that with respect to discretionary

spending, we have been far more carefiil and far more constrained
than we would have without it.

Finally, of course, pork barrel spending, despite the fact that the
public has been led to believe that, is not the cause of the problem,

as you well know, but you kept talking about pork barrel spending
in each of our districts. We are getting away from that to a huge
extent, thanks to a lot of folks on your side, among others, over the

past few years.

If you add up all the pork barrel spending, it will amount to

—

I am not saying it is not money, it is a few billion dollars, but com-
pared to the huge, continually growing mandatory programs, it

barely counts. That is not what has driven the deficit.

So I am just being argumentative, and unnecessarily, and I don't

mean to be. I don't mean to be unpleasant about it. I think some
of your statements at the beginning were off base entirely, I don't

agree with them at all, but some of your specific proposals, which
of course is more important, make some sense.

Mr. Cox. I take that as constructive criticism because how we
talk about these things is as important as the substance of the pro-

posals that we are offering if we are seeking to convince one an-

other of the merits of the argument, and so I stand corrected with
respect to my views and the views of June O'Neill.
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I did have a chance to meet with her in my office for a little over
an hour. What I understood her to say when I spoke personally
with her was that the 1974 Act was in some significant respects
a useful attempt to impose organization, and I have found when I

read it as an academic exercise that it makes sense and if you were
to follow it—for example, one of the things that it would nave had
us do is pass all our appropriations bills oy June 30, but of course
we are not doing that this year, we don't ever do it, and we invent
a budget process on an ad hoc basis every year. That is why we
need some enforcement.

I also agree with you that the absence of entitlement control is

part of June O'Neill's pitch, it is part of what I have observed here,

and therefore part of the reforms I am proposing and probably why
you like the second half.

Mr. Beilenson. That is the big part of your proposal, really,

changing everything from entitlements to annual appropriations
with the exception of the two programs.
Mr. Cox. When I speak of pork barrel, it is probably with the

bias of someone who in my first few terms served on what was
then the Public Works and Transportation Committee.
Mr. Beilenson. Then you do know more about it than I.

Mr. Cox. We were trained in rhetoric to know that road building
was not pork barrel, and so when we think of pork barrel, we think
of all these other entitlement programs, but I will clean up my
rhetoric so that I don't make that mistake anymore.

I also would agree with you that the congressional budget resolu-

tion is relatively broad brush and does not get mired in such detail

that it prevents us from agreeing with each other, but the problem
is that it does prevent us in many respects from agreeing with the
President, and it is the President who starts off this process with
a budget that under the terms of the 1974 Act mandatorily oper-

ates at an incredible level of detail.

All of that detail is misplaced. The Budget Process Reform Act
requires the President to provide that level of detail and CBO will

tell us that they need it from the administration and everybody in

the agency needs it and so on, but it ought to come shortly afler

rather than before the passage of this broad brush resolution so

that we can all say honestly to our constituents that we didn't vote
for those numbers because the President hasn't even produced
them yet and we might have our own vastly different ideas. The
question is whether we can all live within this large umbrella.
Mr. Beilenson. One final comment. I thank you. In a sense, I

think we have that, thanks to you folks. We have a 7-year budget
plan. It is a broad-based broad stroke.

Mr. Cox. We just don't have the President onboard.
Mr, Beilenson. I understand. But we are all going to be forced

to live within it one wav or another, perhaps pushing a little bit

here or there, so I think we have got it, and future budgets are
going to have to work within it. They are going to have to.

I think this process is working a lot better than people give it

credit for because we have used it to get where you all wanted to

go—although if I might say so, I don't think you went about it

quite so well and so equitably as we ought to; I think our alter-

native did it in a more sensible and decent way, but it got only 100
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votes on the floor. But because you all have had the political will

and courage thus far, we are working toward a balanced budget.
I hope you continue to have it because it is going to mainly in-

volve—whatever else we talk about, it is mainly going to involve
slowing the rate of growth of the health care programs. That is the
key to budget deficit reduction, even though lots of other things
have to be done; the big chunk of the money is there and the sav-

ings have to be there.

So long as you all have the political will and the courage, then
it is going to happen. That has always been what is necessary more
than a particular change in the process. We have enough of a proc-

ess to force things to happen once someone has the will to impose
it upon that process. I don't think you have to worry too much
about the process; I think you have to worry about the will and the
courage. I think you guys—with priorities a little misplaced
maybe—^have it at the moment, and that is what is going to get us
down to zero or close to it, and you deserve a lot of credit for it.

Mr. Cox. If I might
Mr. Beilenson. If you didn't have this process, you wouldn't be

able to do it.

Mr. Cox. If we didn't have the base closure process, would we
have closed all these bases?
Mr. Beilenson. No, I am not sure
Mr. Cox. I think in some way the process does make a difference;

you end up cutting more spending than otherwise you would have
been able to.

Mr. Beilenson. The problem with the base closing process,

which is terrific—and I supported it from the beginning—is that it

fives away a lot of power of ours which I don't think you can really

here. You are not really making an analogy anyway because you
are not proposing anything like it in your proposal. You can't give

away the spending the way
Mr. GrOSS. I don't wish to interject unnecessarily, but we have

many witnesses and not much time.

Mr. Beilenson. We are reaching some agreement here.

Mr. Goss. You are, indeed.

I wanted to give the others a chance as well. Mr. Chairman?
Mr. Solomon. Thank you very much. Mr. Linder and I were in

a conference over here.

Chris, first of all, I want to commend you. You have certainly

been a leader in this issue. You know what the problems are, and
the budget process is deformed; it doesn't work. If we were a busi-

ness, we would go bankrupt following these rules.

But one thing that caught my attention was, and I did not write

it down, because I was called out of the room. You mentioned that

because of budget act waivers that were given throughout this 15-

year period that we have increased the deficit by $300 billion. Was
that true? Would you just repeat that.

Mr. Cox. The precise number is during the past 15 years

overbudget spending, that is actual compared to budget, was more
than $300 billion.

Mr. Solomon. And that was caused by this Rules Committee be-

cause this Rules Committee, as you know, in two-thirds of the rules

over the last 2 years this Rules Committee has given budget act
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waivers, and that is the only way they have passed the budget lim-

itations. We need to accomplish something to prevent this commit-
tee from doing that. We have committed—we have prevented it for

the last 6 months for any large amount of monies that are in-

volved, and we have stuck to that.

Mr. Beilenson. Would the gentleman yield for a moment?
Mr. Solomon. I would be glad to yield.

Mr. Beilenson. Only because I don't want us to proceed on erro-

neous presumptions or assumptions.
I think, although I am not sure, because I don't want to put

words in your mouth, the excess spending came almost entirely in

entitlement programs.
Mr. Cox. No, no, that figure is appropriated spending.
Mr. Beilenson. Appropriations?
Mr. Cox. It is over a 15-year period of time.

Mr. Beilenson. It is over $20 billion a year, out of $400 or $500
billion.

Mr. Solomon. I know the gentleman is right because we have
researched that.

Mr. Beilenson. I am not saying he is not right. I am sorry, I

didn't mean to get back into this. According to June O'Neill's testi-

mony, it came from changes in economic and other conditions and
it wasn't because of a lack of trying to enforce the rules here, I

think. Anyway
Mr. Solomon. At any rate, Chris, we want to thank you for your

leadership in this and hopefully we are going to come up with a
remedy that will make this system work.
Mr. Cox. I don't know if you were in the room when I thanked

the Rules Committee for what you are doing because this is now
squarely within your jurisdiction and you have taken the lead on
it, and nave done so relatively early in the 104th Congress. We fin-

ished our contract agenda, we are just now barely on to the rest

of everything else, and this is one of the first things you have taken
up. I think it is vitally important because if we can put it in place
this year we might actually have a chance of a rational budget
process in an election year next year when we are going to elect

a new President. Every Member of the House is up. If we don't get
this process better organized this year, then next year it is going
to be far, far worse than anything tnat happens this fall.

Mr. Goss. Thank you. Judge Pryce.
Ms. Pryce. Thank you.
Chris, your breadth of knowledge is amazing to me, but through

your experiences in Washington you really know a lot about this,

and I for one am a Member who doesn't, and I appreciate your tes-

timony and some of the very fine ideas that you have. I don't really

have any questions, but I appreciate you trying to assist us here.

Mr. Goss. Thank you very much.
If the subcommittee has, either subcommittee has further ques-

tions, I presume you will assist us.

Mr. Cox. Of course. Of course.
Mr. Goss. Thank you.
Mr. Goss. Mr. Peter Visclosky, we welcome you, the author of

H.R. 1516, the Deficit Elimination Act. We will accept your written
testimony for the record, open for comments.
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STATEMENT OF HON. PETER J. VISCLOSKY, A REPRESENTA-
TIVE IN CONGRESS FROM THE STATE OF INDIANA

Mr. VisCLOSKY. I appreciate that, Mr. Chairman.
What I would like to do is to follow up on the conversation that

was begun by Mr. Cox's testimony. I have always supported a bal-

anced budget. I have always generically been opposed to new en-
forcement mechanisms on the theory that there is nothing in the
statutes, regulations, or the Constitution of the United States that
prohibits us from acting in a financially responsible fashion.

Several things have given me pause, however. One is the CBO
report of this past January that said we have good news and bad
news, and that the good news is this year's deficit will be lower
than last year's, third year in a row, first time since Harry Truman
was President; the bad news is, by the way, it is going to be $14
billion higher than we thought in August, thanks to the Federal
Reserve.

I guess after being in this institution for 10 years, if you needed
one last piece of evidence that whatever is going to go wrong in the

budget debate was going to go wrong, that was it for me.
Second, I think that President Clinton has received absolutely no

credit and abject criticism for doing a very good job on deficit re-

duction during his first 2 years in office by reducing the annualized
deficit by nearly a third.

My second disappointment this year in the month of February is

that he essentially stalled out on his efforts. The third concern I

have is contained in the budget resolution that we are operating
under today.
While I appreciate the fact that there is a plan in place, there

is a path to a balanced budget in the year 2002, it is back loaded,
and during the first 2 years you see the annualized deficit reduced
by $800 million.

In the 102d Congress, Mr. Panetta introduced the legislation

that is before the committee today, and I was a cosponsor of that.

In the 103d Congress, Mr. Penny introduced the same legislation

that is before the committee today. This year, I introduced it, along
with Mr. Stenholm and a number of my other colleagues.

I would have to say that the proposal before you is wildly un-
popular on both sides of the aisle. I say that because everything,

everybody and every program, is potentially at risk. I don't think
that we can abdicate our responsibility to make decisions, specific

decisions on all of the programs contained in the budget, whether
they are discretionary or whether they are mandatory.
On the other hand, if we continue to fail in the final analysis,

at midnight on the last day of that fiscal year, I do now subscribe

not only intellectually but emotionally to the idea that we need an
enforcement mechanism. As an appropriator, I must tell you that
I think the Appropriations Committee has acted responsibly.

If you look at the figure, assuming Mr. Cox is correct on the fig-

ure that there was, because of waivers with the Appropriation Act
an additional $300 billion of spending over 15 years, that is $20 bil-

lion a year, we have been operating with annualized deficits in ex-

cess of $200 billion a year. I am not suggesting that this isn't part
of the problem. Every dollar counts. But somewhere else there is

21-204 - 95 - 4
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another $180 billion lurking out there and we have got to focus on
that.

The proposal before you essentially says if there is an agreement
on targets between the President and the Congress we will have
to abide by those targets, and we will further subdivide that so
that people are forced to act responsibly within their allocations;

sequestration would take place on a committee-by-committee basis.

If there is no agreement between the Presiaent and the Con-
gress, you would have comprehensive sequestration that would in-

clude tax increases as well as spending reductions on a ratio of $1
of tax increases to $4 of spending reductions.
From the reaction of at least one of the people on the panel, I

find that again wildly unpopular. I appreciate that. When I talk to

many of my colleagues on my side of the aisle, the fact that pro-
grams such as Medicare and Social Security would also be included
is just as unpopular.
My point to you is we should not get to midnight on September

30 of any year and not have made wise, rational decisions on man-
datory and discretionary programs. We should have done that. And
the point of the exercise here is to make it so unpalatable to be fis-

cally irresponsible that we would force ourselves on an annual
basis to make these types of very difficult decisions that are before

us in this Congress.
So, again, I am under no illusions and I am not subscribing to

the idea that we need a tax increase. That is simply one-fifth of the
penalty we would all have to pay if we did not act responsibly.

There is also nothing in the Enforcement Act that would prohibit
tax cuts or, if you will, new spending for investment, but on either
side of the ledger, they would also have to be paid for.

With that, I would be happy to take any questions or enter into

a dialogue with members of the committee and would express my
deep appreciation for the opportunity to be able to testify today.

[Mr. Visclosky's prepared statement follows:]

Prepared Statement of Hon. Peter J. Visclosky, a Representative in

Congress From the State of Indiana

Mr. Chairman: I would like to thank you and the other members of the committee
for the opportunity to testify today regarding needed budget process reforms.

I am here this morning because I believe that balancing the budget is our moral
responsibility as Members of Congress. Nations, like families, have to plan for the
future. As a Nation, we have failed to plan. We have borrowed to achieve a false

sense of security today, leaving the bills for our children to pay tomorrow. In 1994,
alone, we spent $203 billion more than we had. This means tnat $783 was borrowed
from every single person in America. Over the past 20 years, the average budget
deficit has grown $36 billion in the 1970's to $156 billion in the 1980's to the un-
precedented $248 billion hole we have dug for ourselves so far in the 1990's. This
irresponsible spending has resulted in a money pit so deep that this year's interest

payment ($213 billion) will be larger than this year's deficit ($176 billion).

I have always supported a balanced budget, and the responsibility to achieve this

is not one that I take lightly. Over the years, I have frequently taken the political

road less traveled in the name of deficit reduction. When I am in northwest Indiana,
I tell my constituents that I am opposed to cutting their taxes because it would un-
dermine serious efforts to reduce tne deficit. I was one of very few Democrats to sup-
port the rescissions bills this year because I believe we need to start making tough
spending decisions now. In January, I supported a constitutional amendment to bal-

ance the budget for the first time because I finally lost faith that the Congress has
the resolve to balance the budget without being required to do so.

Regardless of the amendment's defeat in the Senate, we must not give up the
fight for a balanced budget. We have the power to do this without a constitutional
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amendment, and it is critical that we now demonstrate the collective courage nec-
essary to eliminate deficit spending. A majority of the House and Senate has dem-
onstrated its support for balancing the budget, and it would be a cruel hoax on the
American i>eople to fail to do so simply because we do not have a constitutional im-
perative.

Because of my belief that we need to hold our feet to the fire, and enforce budg-
etary decisions, on April 7, I introduced the Balanced Budget Enforcement Act of
1995, H.R. 1516 along with our colleagues. Representatives Stenholm, Dooley,
Barrett, Minge, and Poshard. I co-sponsored the predecessors to this bill when they
were introduced in the 102d and 103d Congresses by our former colleagues Leon Pa-
netta and Tim Penny. This legislation womd force us to start now and begin bring-
ing the budget into balance by the year 2002. It would do so by setting spending
caps and using across-the-board cuts if the caps aren't met.

In addition to this statement, I have prepared a summary of our bill and other
descriptive information that may be of use to you and other committee members.
With your permission, Mr. Chairman, I would ask that my prepared statement and
the attached summary information be included in the hearing record.

I would like to take this opportunity to outline the basic tenets of the Balanced
Budget Enforcement Act:

BUDGET TARGETS

In setting targets, this legislation builds on the existing process by setting appro-
priations caps to control discretionary spending. Like the 1990 Budget Enforcement
Act and the 1993 Omnibus Budget Reconciliation Act, it sets a single legislative def-

icit reduction target (relative to the baseline) for the rest of the budget—entitle-

ments and revenues, or the so-called pay-as-you-go (PAYGO) universe. But where
the budget enforcement provisions of BEA ana OBKA 93 merely set a target of defi-

cit neutrality for the PAYGO universe, my bill would require a specified amount of

deficit reduction.

First, the bill sets caps on total discretionary funding—budget authority—at $540
billion through 2002. CBO has estimated that these caps would produce $536 billion

in discretionary spending savings beyond the savings required by current law. The
new caps are a 7-year, hard freeze at levels below current 1995 levels.

Further, the bill mandates additional deficit reduction through entitlement cuts
or tax increases. The amount of deficit reduction, also shown in the attached bill

summary, is spelled out in the bill. The bill does not specify what entitlement pro-

grams are to be cut, or how much, if any, of this target should be achieved through
tax increases. It only specifies the total amount of deficit reduction to be achieved
through entitlement cuts and tax increases combined. Congress would be free to set

priorities for the mix of entitlement cuts and/or tax increases enacted to meet the
targets.

Including debt service savings, over 7 years, the bill would provide $1,474 trillion

of deficit reduction by 2002. According to CBO, that deficit reduction would balance
the budget in 2002. In any event—whether CBO's forecast is right or wrong—this

bill would require a balanced budget in 2002 and each year thereafter.

BOARD OF ECTIMATES

Second, the bill would establish a Board of Estimates, comprised of the Chairman
of the Federal Reserve and four private citizens appointed Iw the President from
nominees submitted by House and Senate party leaders. The Board must choose ei-

ther CBO's or OMB's estimates of how much deficit reduction is needed in that Ses-

sion. The Board's choices would be binding on the President and Congress, so that

the deficit reduction requirement for each would be identical. Finally, the Board
would meet again after adjournment to determine how much deficit reduction was
actually accomplished by Congress during the Session based on the chosen esti-

mates.

ENFORCEMENT

A. Discretionary savings.—To begin with, the cap on discretionary funding follows

the existing procedure. At the end of each Session, the total amount of discretionary

funding in appropriations bills is added up. If that total breaches the cap, the excess

is eliminated by a simple sequestration, an across-the-board cut of all discretionary

accounts by a uniform percentage. No programs are exempt.
B. Entitlement /revenue savings.—Let me use the attacned flow chart [see attach-

ment 1, p. 97] originally prepared by Leon Panetta to explain how the budgetary-
targets in this bill would be enforced through sequestration for the rest of the budg-
et—entitlements and taxes.
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As I mentioned, the cumulative deficit reduction recpiired from these sources is

specified in the bill, and the Board of Estimates will determine at the beginning of
each Session how much remains to be done. To meet the deficit reduction target

—

as chosen by the Board—the President's budget must propose entitlement cuts, tax
increases, or both. So must the Budget Resolution.

Just as under the existing process, the budget resolution would include a rec-

onciliation directive specifying the dollar amount of entitlement cuts for each com-
mittee. If the budget resolution assumes both tax increases and entitlement cuts
under the jurisdiction of Ways and Means, for example, that committee would get

two reconciliation targets.

Now comes the single most important innovation in this legislation. When the
conference agreement on the budget resolution is agreed to by Congress, a spin-off

bin would automatically be sent to the President for his signature of veto. That
spin-off bill would contain the budget-year reconciliation targets for each House
committee. These targets would be legally binding and enforceable.

C. Sequestration.—^Here the path splits. If the spin-off bill is enacted, we foUow
the path on the left side of Attachment 2. [See p. 98.]

TARGETED SEQUESTRATION

Suppose the President basically agrees with the entitlement and tax targets in

our reconciliation directive, and therefore signs the spin-off bill. The next step is to

proceed with the reconciliation process. Just as now, committees would amend pro-

grams within their jurisdiction to meet their targets. The reconciliation bill would
proceed through Congress. If, at the end of the Session, it turns out that a commit-
tee has fallen short of its reconciliation target, entitlement programs under that

committee's jurisdiction would be sequestered to make up for the shortfall. Conunit-
tees meeting their targets would not be penalized if programs outside of their juris-

diction exceeded the targets. This is targeted sequestration.

For all practical purposes, the only exempt entitlements are debt service and de-

posit insurance. Under targeted sequestration, if Ways and Means has fallen short

of the revenue target, the shortfall would be covered by a surtax on corporate in-

comes over $10 million and personal incomes over $250,000.
K the spin-off bill is not enacted, we follow the path on the right side of Attach-

ment 2.

COMPREHENSIVE SEQUESTRATION

Assume political deadlock: The President vetoes the spin-off bill and Congress
doesn't have the votes to override. Congress can try again later, by including the

same spin-off targets in a reconciliation bill. But a stubbon President might even
veto a reconciliation bill, or threaten a veto if the bill included both the spin-off tar-

gets and some policy, objectionable to him, that was consistent with those targets.

What then?
In this case, the committee-by-committee entitlement targets in the budget resolu-

tion are not law, and so cannot form the basis for committee-by-committee seques-

trations. Likewise, the distribution of tax increases and entitlement cuts in the

budget resolution cannot form the basis for making up any shortfall in deficit reduc-

tion. Assuming political deadlock over basic priorities, the shortfall could be large.

Under comprehensive sequestration, every entitlement would be reduced by a uni-

form percentage, and that same percentage would be used to increase marginal in-

come tax rates on personal income above $250,000 and corporate incomes over $10
million. The percentage would be calculated to offset exactly the shortfall in deficit

reduction. This comprehensive approach would reduce entitlement spending by $4
for every $1 increase in revenues.

TAX CUTS/INVESTMENT

While the focus of this legislation is obviously on deficit reduction, the bill would
not preclude tax cuts or new investments as long as they are paid for. The reality

is that we must establish a credible and enforceable deficit reduction path. Once
that is accomplished, whether it is by this bill or some similar legislation, we can
proceed to a debate on tax cuts with the confidence that they will be paid for, and
that they will not simply balloon the deficit over the long-run.

In closing, Mr. Chairman, I would like to urge your careful consideration of this

legislation as we strive toward our common goal of balancing the Federal budget.

Thank you.
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Attachment 1

DISCRETIOWARY ENFORCEMENT

- Set a single budge! authoriry cap of $540 billion for 1996-2002.

- Caps enforced by sequestration: across-die-board cuts in ail discretionary programs;

no programs exempt

ENTITLEMENT / REVENUE ENFORCEMENT

Spin-«fl bill enacted:

Targeted sequestraljon

Na spin-on bill enacted:

Comprehensive sequestration

- Direct spending and revenue targets set for each

House Committee In spinoff bill

- Sequestration enlorces tlie specinc direct

spending/revenue targets set in spin-otf bill.

- Spending sequester: across-the-board cuts

in aD direct spending programs in offending

committee's jurisdiction; no programs exempt.

- Reveooe sequester uniform personal and

corporate surtax (revenues cannot be used

to meet direct spending targetl

- Sequestration changes are permanent

- Overall recxincHiation target; no specdic re-

quirements for direct spending vs. revenues.

- Sequester formula yields $4 ol entitlement

cuts for every $1 of revenue increases.

- Spending sequester, uniform percentage to

be applied to all direct spending programs; no

programs exempt

-Bevenue sequester, tax surcharge applied to

luiiul ioconies greater than $250^00 and

corporate incomes over $10 million

• Sequestration changes are permanent.
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Attftchment 2

BALANCED BUDGET ENFORCEMENT ACT:

( 1
) Targets designed to reach balance by 2002.

(2) Appropriations cap set through 2002.

(3) Deficit reduction targets in entitlements/revenues set through 2002.

Yearly Process

Board of Estimates chooses economic assumptions

President submits budget meeting deficit reduction requirements

Budget resolution (including reconciliation targets) is passed

meeting deficit reduction requirements

Reconciliation targets and any cap adjustments sent as spin-off bill to President

- sent automatically upon passage of budget resolution

- can later be sent as part of reconciliation

7
President signs spin-off bill

V
President vetoes spin-off bii

Committee reconciliation targets

enforced by targeted sequestration

Total reconciliation targets enforced

by comprehensive sequestration
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BALANCED BUDGET ENFORCEMENT ACT OF 1995
H.R. 1516

Summary

(1) Deficit Reduction Targets (in addition to the amounts required by
current law) to reach balance in 2002. {in billions of dollars}
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amount of deficit reduction to be achieved from entitlements and/or
revenues and will generate a "spin-off bill" (to be sent to the
President) putting those targets into law.

C. Sequestration : Overall reconciliation requirements will be
enforced by sequestration; the type of sequestration in any year
depends on whether a spin-off bill has been enacted.

(1) Targeted sequestration to enforce reconciliation (applies if a
spin-off bill has been enacted, either as a result of a budget resolution
or, later, as a title in a reconciliation bill). If a committee misses its

entitlement target, entitlement pcograms within that committee's
jurisdiction will be sequestered by a uniform percentage to meet the
target. If revenues do not meet the revenue target, a uniform
personal and corporate surtax will be imposed to meet the target.

(2) Comprehensive sequestration : (applies if a spin-off bill has
not been enacted; this would generally occur if the President first

vetoes the spin-off bill, then vetoes a reconciliation bill containing the
committee targets). There will be a comprehensive sequestration of
entitlement spending and some revenue provisions in the amount
needed to hit the overall target for entitlement/revenue deficit

reduction. For revenues, a surtax would be imposed upon personal
annual incomes greater than $250,000 and corporate incomes over
$10 million. This formula will produce $4 in entitlement spending
cuts for every $1 in revenue increases.

(6) Tax cuts/Investment : Tax cuts and/or investment policies can be
enacted if they are paid for.

Mr. GrOSS. First of all, let me say I very much appreciated your
testimony and I think you have got some ideas, that you are right,

are unpopular, but we have got some tough lifting to do and popu-
larity is not really going to be the issue, it is going to be the politi-

cal will to get it right.

We all seem to be headed into the same goal and really it is just
boiling down to a better path or not. I like very much your ideas
about incentives. I think creating the right incentives to do the
right thing helps. It maybe broadens the perspective from some of

the things Mr. Cox was mentioning about self-immolation back in

your own district. It gives you at least an opportunity to participate
in something that is a little more noble than just your own back-
yard. I think that is a good area to look further at.

You also have a multiyear process, as I recall in your proposal,
and that is something we discussed on the Kerrey Commission and
others have mentioned as well.

Mr. Dreier has some
Mr. VISCLOSKY. I might mention, and I don't mean to interrupt,

Mr. Chairman, what we would want to do with the proposal is

avoid the shifting of responsibility. Again, I get more nervous the
more days there are between now and the balanced budget, so we
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want to make sure that in each year people would have to act re-

sponsibly.
Mr. GrOSS. I understand. I think that is good wisdom. The only

concern I have, and it is not a consolidated concern at this point,

it is sort of an intuitive feeling, is that going back through the pro-
gression from 1921 to 1974 to 1985 to 1990 to 1993 of all of the
steps we have tried to take, there is always sort of this concern.
You mentioned back loading it, in your concern about how we get
to 2002. There is concern about the magic of the out years, and I

always think of Gramm-Rudman-Hollings where it sort of got to be
too tough to do so we stopped doin^ it. That is why I think it is

good to have incentives, but it is critical to have a major enforce-
ment stick in there somewhere. When it gets too tough to do, you
don't have an option, you have got to do it, and somehow or other
you have got to figure that out.

Mr. VisCLOSKY. If you don't do it the first year, you will never
do it in the fifth year or seventh year. And, second, for the sake
of the next generation, the more dollars you shave in those first

years, the easier the job is later and the less deficit people have
to carry in the long-term.
Mr. Goss. Thank you. Mr. Beilenson.

Mr. Beilenson. Thanks, Mr. Chairman, and Mr. Visclosky,

please forgive me, I hadn't read your testimony before, not having
received it earlier.

Mr. Visclosky. It is not the most exciting testimony.
Mr. Beilenson. No, it is just that I am missing your major point,

I guess, either because I am inattentive or you had to summarize
it too quickly. Is the principal thing that you are suggesting some
kind of a mechanism to force us to cut entitlement spending?
Mr. Visclosky. As well as discretionary. There would be a target

for the appropriators.
Mr. Beilenson. Aren't we in the process of doing that with dis-

cretionary spending? Haven't we done that? Discretionary spending
is pretty tightly capped.
Mr. Visclosky. We are. But from a political judgment, it is my

belief, and the others who have joined with me in this effort, that

if we do not continue to put the appropriators on the table, and in

my opening comments mentioned that I think they have acted re-

sponsibly here during this debate.

Mr. Beilenson. They have.
Mr. Visclosky. If we do not put them on the table, plus that still

tends to be the path of least resistance, then we are never going

to get agreement on the mandatory and the entitlement spending.

Mr. Beilenson. So what are we doing on mandatory under your
proposal?
Mr. Visclosky. On the mandatory, you would have one of two

options. You would try to have the President and the Congress
statutorily come to an agreement as far as what the targets would
be. You would then have, as you do under the current process, an
allocation made for savings to each committee, including a revenue
target to the Ways and Means Committee. If that specific commit-
tee does not meet its target, sequestration across the board for all

of the programs within that committee would take place. So an-

other problem that we have seen in the past where one committee
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acts irresponsibly and throws an additional burden on everyone
else in the Congress does not occur.

If there is no agreement—and everyone has speculated openly
about the great train wreck that we are facing this fall, and it cer-

tainly wouldn't be the first, hopefully it will not occur—if you are
faced with that possibility and there is no agreement, then you es-

sentially have comprehensive sequestration across the board if no
one blinks on that last day.
Mr. Beilenson. So in a sense, that is the beauty of your pro-

posal, that it forces action if we fail to come to some decision our-
selves.

Mr. ViscLOSKY. It forces action. If there is no agreement, you will

pay a very serious price.

Mr. Beilenson. How will those entitlement reductions be

—

Mr. VisCLOSKY. It will be on a percentage basis, dependent upon
what the gap between the target and the final outcome is. The
ratio within the sequestration, if you would, would be $1 of tax in-

creases to $4 of spending cuts.

Mr. Beilenson. It would be applied by committee allocation or

by program?
Mr. VisCLOSKY. Essentially by program.
Mr. Beilenson. Where does it fall? Would it not
Mr. VISCLOSKY. It would be an across-the-board cut, but because

it is a percentage cut, the largest program would bear the largest

brunt of the savings and cuts.

Mr. Beilenson. Okay.
Now, why would that be a better way of doing things than our

Republican colleagues have succeeded in doing within the existing
process? I mean, they have grabbed—^you don't grab the bull by the
horns, you grab something by the throat—whatever it is, but any-
way, they are doing this.

Now why would your proposal be better than what they are
doing? In the last analysis, what you are going to have to do—what
we keep coming back to—is cutting a lot of money out of Medicare
and Medicaid anyhow, right, to oversimplify it?

Mr. VISCLOSKY. I don't disagree with you, and emotionally I

think I was in absolute agreement with you up until this year, and
again after 10 years it is my impression that whatever is going to

go wrong is going to go wrong, whatever excuse presents itself is

going to present itself, and finally in the resolution that we are op-

erating under today, despite what I believe is a very serious intent
on the Republican side to proceed here.

Mr. Beilenson. We may not get there.

Mr. VISCLOSKY. You may still not get there and the actual
annualized deficit 2 years from now will only be $800 million less

than it is today. I have despaired, I guess, at lacking that last en-
forcement action, in the end we won't get to it.

Mr. Beilenson. Fair enough. I understand.
You also made what I think is a very valid point that even giving

our Republican comrades all the credit in the world, the truth of
the matter is they put off the hardest decisions and the biggest
cuts into the future. Even the big cuts we are trying to do on the
floor now and next year are minor compared to what we are going
to be faced with having to do 3, 4, 5, 6 years from now, and you
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are suggesting we may well not be able to face up to that chal-
lenge, even if the Repuolicans still have the majority.
Mr. VISCLOSKY. You think about the intense political pressure

today on everyone, and you think about the posturing taking place
today for what will in the end be nickels and dimes. It is only going
to get worse. And in the end what you want to do is give everybody
some self-protection.

Mr. Beilenson. I have caught up with you. I think you have a
pretty good idea.

Mr. Goss. Mr. Chairman, did you have questions?
Mr. Solomon. No, that is okay.
Mr. Goss. Judge Pryce.

Ms. Pryce. I don't have any questions. I think I have gained a
lot from the dialogue you had with Mr. Beilenson, and I appreciate
it, and once I get to read more fully your testimony, if you wouldn't
mind entertaining some questions at that time, when I understand
a little better, thank you.
Mr. ViscLOSKY. I wouldn't mind.
Mr. Chairman, thank you very much. I appreciate it.

Mr. Goss. We will ask you for further assistance if we have ques-
tions.

Mr. Steve Largent who is the chairman of the Speaker's budget
process task force.

I am sorry. I would apologize, accept my apologies, I am follow-

ing the list, Mr. Horn.
Mr. Horn. Okay, I don't have your list.

Mr. GrOSS. We are behind. We will move a little more rapidly.

Thank you.
Mr. Largent, please come forward. Does anybody have any objec-

tion to a video camera being in here? We no longer
Mr. Beilenson. It depends on who they are going to video. No,

of course not. As long as it is Mr. Largent.
Mr. Goss. I am not in a position to make any assurances.
Mr. Beilenson. As long as it is this gentleman who is being

videoed and not us.

Ms. Pryce. No objection.

Mr. Largent. Does it make you any more comfortable to know
it is ESPN?
Mr. Goss. If this is a fitness exercise, we are all in trouble, at

least some of us.

Mr. Largent, thank you. You have been a player in lockbox and
had a good deal to say about this budget process. We welcome you,

we accept your testimony into the record and we welcome your
comments this morning.

STATEMENT OF HON. STEVE LARGENT, A REPRESENTATIVE
IN CONGRESS FROM THE STATE OF OKLAHOMA

Mr. Largent. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Thank you for the opportunity to testify this morning, I come to

try to offer a fresh perspective, as somebody that is serving on the
Budget Committee and has made a diligent effort to try to under-
stand the budget process.

And I think rather than coming and advocating a particular bill

or a specific item that I would like to see addressed in budget proc-
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ess reform, I would like to speak not only in broad terms of why
I think budget process reform must take place, but also include
comprehensive remarks. I want to address not only the budget
process specifically, but when I say budget process, what I am talk-

ing about is what people at home sitting around the kitchen table
consider budget process. In other words, budgeting is not just com-
ing up with the numbers and the roadmap, but also the process of
actually appropriating the dollars as well.

There are many issues surrounding budget process reform that
need to be aired and deserve full discussion. I understand that you
share my interest and enthusiasm for reforming the current budget
procedures, and I appreciate you calling this hearing.
Because we are in the heat of the appropriations process, frustra-

tions and tensions of Members who want to be fiscally responsible
are at an all-time high. You can witness that on the floor on any
given day, particular^ over the next 2 weeks. However, I believe
the problems we are facing this summer are not those of personal-
ities or even politics, but more frustrations that come from a poor
budget process.

Just look at the attached graph that we have here on the chart
behind me, and you will see the futile maze, [See p. 107.] After
looking at this tangled web, is it any wonder that we are faced with
the difficulties that we have? On the left you see the budget proc-
ess that we are talking about today.
To begin, let me say that. No. 1, it is refreshing to hear Members

from both sides of the aisle talking about ways that we can bring
the budget beast under control. I think that is a refreshing change.
But, let me say that I believe part of the problem is ignoring the
checks and balances that we currently have on the books.
For example, I believe the beginning of any good legislative

project has to do with enforceable deadlines. So far this year, to my
knowledge, we have not met one statutory deadline concerning the
budget. We haven't met one of them. What good are the deadlines
to help the process run smoothly if everybody ignores them?
One of the suggestions that I would make here in my testimony,

I heard the gentleman who just previously testified talked about
enacting $4 of cuts for every $1 of tax increases. My suggestion of

what I think would be real reform in meeting deadlines is actually
enacting financial penalties on Members of Congress as we miss
budget deadlines where salaries are actually reduced as a result of
missing deadlines. I can almost guarantee you that we will not
miss any more deadlines.

In addition to upholding the deadlines, we should also follow our
own rules. No appropriations should be allowed without the author-
izing legislation to go along with it. Also, we should not allow ap-
propriations to exceed the amount approved by the authorizing
committees. And, again, as most of you know, those are already
House rules and Duogetary rules that we routinely waive.
Another problem that I have noticed in my short stay here is

emergency spending. The first 2 months we were here we passed
several emergency appropriations bills.

In Oklahoma, we have a rainy day fund, and I don't know why
as a Federal Government—we know there is going to be emergency
spending, there is no question about it—and why we don't budget
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for emergency spending. Why we don't have some form of rainy day
fund is beyond my understanding.

Additionally, no Federal program should be on automatic pilot.

We heard both people who testified before me talk about our man-
datory spending, and, clearly, if you would look at the growth of
mandatory spending as a percentage of our Federal budget, we
have seen it grow astronomically over the last 20 to 30 years. I am
not here to participate in partisan rhetoric. However, I am saying
that that is a process reform problem, not a political problem.
There is a process reform policy that we can adjust if we take man-
datory spending and basically do away with that language and say
that everything is discretionary and we must authorize it and ap-
propriate it on a yearly basis. Then we can't simply dodge the bul-
let by saying that these programs are politically sensitive and we
can't deal with them any longer.

Finally, and this is someming as a freshman that I can speak
very adeptly about, we have got to get rid of the budget-speak that
reigns supreme in Washington. Here in Congress, instead of talk-

ing about inflows and outflows that every family can understand,
we talk about the finer points of 602(a)s and 602(b)s, and authoriz-
ing and appropriating, reconciliation, rescissions, spend-out-rates,
and out years. That is enough to make the guy on the street's head
spin. It IS no wonder we lack the accountability and responsibility

in dealing with the Federal budget when nobody understands it.

I would just highlight my testimony today by saying one of the
first conversations that I heard between a senior Member in Con-
gress and Chairman Kasich of the Budget Committee. The con-

versation went something like this: "Mr. Chairman, are you going
to make the budget this year so that we can understand it?" Now,
that is coming from a senior Member in Congress who does not un-
derstand the budget process.

If the Members of Congress don't understand what we are doing,

how is the guy on the street going to be able to understand it? And
if the guy on the street doesn't understand it and the Congress
doesn't understand it, where is the accountability in the process?

In closing, I believe we must keep the budget process simple and
understandable. Members of Congress and members of the public

should understand one of the most basic responsibilities of Con-
gress—setting a budget. I believe through simplicity we will gain
accountability and working together we may finally gain real con-

trol over the ever amorphous budget beast.

With that, Mr. Chairman, I would be glad to answer any ques-

tions.

[Mr. Largent's prepared statement follows:]

Prepared Statement of Hon. Steve Largent, a Representative in Congress
From the State of Oklahoma

To the cochairman and members of the subcommittees, thank you for holding this

hearing today. There are many issues surrounding budget process reform that need
airing and deserve a fall discussion. I understand that you share my interest and
enthusiasm for reforming the current budget procedures, and I appreciate you call-

ing this important hearing today.

Because we are in the heat of the appropriations process, frustrations and ten-

sions of Members who want to be fiscally responsible are at an all time high. How-
ever, I believe the problems we are facing this summer are not those of personalities

or politics—the frustrations come from a poor budget process.
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Just look at the attached graph of the current process—^you will see a futile maze.
After looking at this tangled web, is it any wonaer we are facing difficulties today?
To begin with, let me say that part of our problem is ignoring the checks and bal-

ances currently on the books. For example, I believe the beginning of any good legis-

lative project has to be enforceable deadlines. So far this year, I do not know of one
statutory deadline concerning the budget that we have met. What good are dead-
lines to help the process run smoothly u everyone ignores them?

In addition to upholding deadlines, we should also follow our own rules. No appro-
priations should be allowed without the authorizing legislation to go along with it.

Also, we should not allow appropriations to exceed the amount approved by the au-
thorizing committees.
Another problem I've noticed in my short stay here is emergency sp>ending. In my

home State of Oklahoma, our State government has a rainy day fund to help keep
the State on budget. I am not saying there will never be emergencies—I know emer-
gencies come along. But let me say that since unexpected emergencies happen al-

most expectedly every year, shouldn't we budget for emergencies and prevent higher
deficits?

Additionally, no Federal program should be on automatic pilot. All programs

—

both mandatory and discretionary—should be subject to annual review and annual
funding. Congress should not abdicate its responsibility to oversee programs that
consume tax dollars just because these programs are deemed too sensitive. We must
take the budget beast to task and shore up our chronic deficit habit.

Last, we must end the budget-speak that reigns supreme in Washington. Here in

the Congress instead of talking about inflows and outnows that everyone can under-
stand, we discuss the finer points of 602(a)'s and 602(b)'s, authorizing and appro-
priating, reconciliation, rescissions and spend-out-rates.
Committees of jurisdiction do not line up between the House and the Senate. In

the House, committees of authorizing jurisdiction do not coincide with the same sub-

committee of the Appropriations Committee. Budget function numbers that are used
by the Budget Committee do not correspond directly to an authorizing committee
or to any particular Appropriations subcommittee. With no clear lines of responsibil-

ity—accountability is lacking.

In closing, I believe we must keep the budget process simple and understandable.
Members of Congress and members of the public should understand one of the most
basic responsibilities of the Congress—setting a budget. I believe through simplicity

we wiU gain accountability and working together we may finally gain real control

over the ever amorphous budget beast.

[The graph referred to by Mr, Largent follows:]
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THE BUDGET PROCESS
This complex maze explains the process the House, the Senate and the President

must go through to produce the federal budget.

Is it any wonder reducing spending is so difficult in Washington?
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Mr. Goss. Thank you very much. I appreciate your testimony
and your chart. Your chart reminds me a little bit of something I

saw during the health care debate which I hope to never see again.
I do have a question. You have made some observations that I

think are generally in line with some of the thoughts we have had
and some of the motivation for getting going in this area, and I ap-
plaud what you are trying to do as well with the freshman group.
And do you have anv particular plans that you are following? Are
we on a parallel track with what you are doing?
Mr. Largent. We are on a parallel track. I would tell you that

I am working with Chris Cox as well on his bill and trying to make
it more comprehensive. The bill that he has currently is one that
he introduced as a Member of the minority. He feels like there is

even some more aggressive changes that we can add to his bill, and
our office is open to his office. So we are speaking from the same
song sheet right now.
Although I would tell you that I think in my opinion that while

I am in total agreement with Chris in what ne is trying to do, I

think there is even more comprehensive things that need to be
done in terms of streamlining the process. I think that when our
committees don't line up with the Senate's committees and that
when function totals are spread out over a half a dozen subcommit-
tees and across committee lines, that you really lose any clear line

of responsibility for any particular line in the budget, and I think
all of that creates a convoluted system whereby nobody under-
stands it and it is hard really to have any kind of accountability.
Mr. Goss. Well, "a" words are particularly troublesome in Wasn-

ington. Accountability is one of them. Affordability is another. I

agree with your views on simplicity. I agree with your views on fair

play. I certainly agree with your views on accountability and I cer-

tainly agree with your views on balance.

Mr. Largent. I have been called a few "a" words since my time
in Washington.
Mr. Goss. Mr. Beilenson.
Mr. Beilenson. Just two or three things, one minor.
You may be right about not making deadlines, Steve, but our

friends have been pretty good about getting pretty close to them.
If I may say so, it is not tragic if we don't make deadlines as long
as we get it done in a reasonable fashion. If we get the budget reso-

lution done 2, 3, or 4 weeks after we were supposed to, it is not
quite so nice as if we got it out when we were supposed to. But
it is okay, they did their job pretty well. The net difference there
wouldn't be a difference. They are doing—you all are doing what
you need to do and what you want to do, and if you don't quite
make the deadlines I wouldn't worry overly about it.

When you said no Federal program should be on automatic pilot,

I guess you were including Social Security.

Mr. Largent. Yes, sir.

Mr. Beilenson. A good many of us I think agree with you. The
problem is 30 vears or so ago it was not—I mean, Congress used
to vote every election year to raise Social Security benefits by usu-
ally twice as much as the cost of living was going up because they
wanted everybody to vote for them in November of that year. So
originally the whole idea of indexing benefits was to slow down the
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rate of growth of Social Security and make it fair and just have it

jibe with the actual cost-of-living increase. If you go back to that,
even though at the moment, we might all take a deep breath and
cut the cola's or whatever, in the long run it might lead led to

more spending rather than less. We don't want to repeat the fail-

ures of the past.

And finally, with respect to accountability, which I agree with
you very much about, no matter what kind of process you have,
whatever it is that you might come up with, if we were to put that
into effect and to simplify as much as possible, it still won't be ter-

ribly well understood by the person on the street back home and
there is no reason why it should be. If you don't have 602(a)s and
602(b)s you will have something else because there is going to be
some act with numbers in it which we are going to refer to which
is going to throw other people.

The accountability is happening right now, if I may say so,

through the votes on the floor and the specific program cuts. Some
people perhaps didn't understand quite what we were doing when
we passed the budget resolution, but they do understand now as
we vote on the NEA and everything else. Medicare eventually. Now
that voting on the floor is taking place, that is where the account-
ability takes place.

So long as whatever process we have provides for votes on spe-

cific programs and portions of the budget, then we have to make
the difficult decisions and the people back home will know how we
are voting on it. For all of us, of course, at this point it becomes
far more difficult than it was, let's say, for you all when you voted
for your budget resolution, which was very good in theory. When
you start getting down to cutting specific programs, which we are

now beginning to do on the floor, that is when it gets tough, and
in the last analysis we have accountability. I mean, your thoughts

are nice and they are good. But I would be interested in hearing
from you in another year or so from now.
Mr. LARGE^^^. Well, I accept that pat on the head and that you

are new here in town, and I mean that in a positive way. But let

me just say a couple things. One is that I think deadlines are im-

portant. If they are not important, let's don't set them because I

think it is a credibility issue.

Mr. Beilenson. If you didn't set them, we wouldn't do it at all.

You know, it is better that we miss them, then do it, which is what
is happening.
Mr. LARGE^^^. In my opinion, it is really a credibility issue. If we

are going to have the rules, let's adhere to the rules. One of the

things we did in the first days of Congress is to say we are going

to adhere to the same rules we passed for everybody. I think that

applies as well for our own House rules. And if we are not going

to adhere to them, then let's change them so that we don't have
this hypocrisy.
Mr. Beilenson. You think other folks in the world adhere to the

rules they are supposed to follow? No, we are no different. We are

human beings.

Mr. Largent. What I am saying is we are held I think—and you
know this is true, we are held to a different standard than every-

body else, and it is a much higher standard, and I think rightfully
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so. Because I think that part of our responsibility is not the votes
that we cast out on the floor but the fact that we are looked at as
leaders of our society as well. We should be held to a higher stand-
ard.

In many respects, I think that is maybe the most important role

I play in Tulsa, Okla., is trying to set a positive example by my
own personal integrity. And I think this is an integrity issue.

Second of all, I would tell you in terms of how they used to do
it, when they would vote on Social Security every year—I think one
of the things that I would add to Chris' bill, I think where you start
in the budget process is the same place every family starts with
their budget process. They don't start with, "Hey, how much do you
want to spend next year?" They say, "How much do we have to

spend?"
And I think that there are some ways to do that in a credible

way through CBO, or whatever, to say based upon revenues of last

year and any tax changes that will be implemented between last

year and this year, this is a very accurate estimate of what we will

have next year to spend, and that is where you start the budget
process.

Mr. Beilenson. Chris exempts Social Security. He doesn't deal
with it.

Mr. Largent. I know he does.

Mr. Beilenson. That is his first mistake.
Mr. Largent. That is part of the minority mindset that he had

with his bill last year. So we are lighting the fire under him, as
far as that is concerned.
Mr. Beilenson. Good.
Mr. Goss. Thank you.
Judge Pryce?
Ms. Pryce. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Well, Steve, as always, you and the freshman class are lighting

fires and keeping them burning, and we appreciate that. I and

—

on that note, I would just like to say about these "a" words, we did
have a couple reserved for you last week but we caught ourselves
short of not using them. Anyway—but we all learned something
from that process and I think we are growing in our majority sta-

tus with the help of the freshmen, so no disrespect intended, of

course.

I would like to know from you how you believe we can get aroimd
the problem that we face about having no authorizing legislation

and meeting our time fi*ame for appropriations, and we find our-
selves absolutely out of time to do all that, and should we be
changing the deadlines?
Should we be working harder to get it done in advance? Or do

you have any thoughts about that? That is where the problem was
last week.
Mr. Largent. Let me tell you, I am firmly fixed on the fence in

terms of going to a 2-year budget where you have more time to do
the authorization. I also understand that this year is an unusual
year. We had the Contract With America for the first 100 days, so

that a lot of the authorizing timetable was shifted to the point that
this year is really an anomaly.
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However, if you do not authorize programs before you appro-
priate them, you essentially are having a redundancy of commit-
tees so that your authorizmg committee becomes irrelevant. The
only critical thing that is relevant if you are going to appropriate
money without authorization is the Appropriations Committee.
Ms. Pryce. Well, subject to authorization, would that fix it for

you if that language were included in the appropriations bill? In
case we face these situations in the future, which, you know, I

think that we run up against it all the time, and I have not been
here much longer than you actually, so I don't really know too
much of the history.

Mr. Largent. Right. I think that would be a step in the right
direction. But I still believe we must have an opportunity to have
a clear and public debate on the subject of authorization prior to

appropriation. That is the best way to deal with it. But you know,
the second best would probably be to have appropriation subject to

authorization.
Ms. Pryce. Well, I think that yours is a very refreshing approach

because it is testimony that I consider and understand without
having read it beforehand, and there is something very good about
that. Because if the American people can come to understand our
budget process, they, like you freshmen, are going to hold our feet

to the fire because they can see exactly how it progresses. And so

I am all for simplifying things as much as we can around here and
I think that is where we should be going in all of our legislation.

Thank you very much for all you do.

Mr. Goss. Thank you Judge Pryce.

Chairman Solomon.
Mr. Solomon. Steve, first of all, I apologize for missing most of

your oral testimony. We have got about nine appropriations bills

running through the process right now. But I did read in advance
your written testimony, want to commend you for really focusing

us on the problems that exist.

You know, one of the big problems that a 2-year budget would
help solve is the fact that the Federal Government's fiscal year
ends September 30. We as a Congress usually come in and by the

time we get going in any particular year—it was different this year

because we got going January 3—^but normally you don't get going
until the last week or so in January and you aren't really focused

until February, which means the authorizers never have time to

authorize before you have to meet these deadlines of September 30
for the new fiscal year for the Federal Government. I don't know
what we can ever do about that. But it does create a tremendous
problem.
The other thing I want to commend you on is—^your efforts on

part of the lockbox, and if you have got a few minutes I would like

to talk to you right after we finish here
Mr. Largent. Okay.
Mr. Solomon [continuing]. About that. But in my opinion, that

will go a long way towards getting these deficits under control. But
again, simplicity is the word and we appreciate all of your efforts.

Keep pushing us in here.

Mr. Largent. Thank you.
Mr. Beilenson. Will the gentleman yield?
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Can I say one thing because we are on an important subject, ob-

viously, but specifically with respect to authorizations, you are
right and none of us disagree with you, Steve. But it is also obvi-
ously a subject we have worried about and talked about, tried to

do something about over a good many years, and there are at least
two partial answers.
The one is that we should encourage, many of us think,

multiyear authorizations. So a program is authorized for a while

—

2, 3, 5 years. And the appropriators, as they deal with the annual
appropriations, are dealing with an already-authorized program.
That is probably the simplest and best way of solving the problem.
And the second, which the chairman is very good about enforc-

ing—and we tried to be in the past—is that when appropriations
bills do come up, that we check with the authorizing committee and
ensure that there has not been anything proposed or done in the
appropriations bill that either the authorizing committee does not
agree with, or in some fashion is doing itself.

They often are in the process of getting their authorizing bills out
the House, but of course it is a long journey before the Senate also
passes them and they are signed into law. But we are pretty care-
ful, I think, about trying to ensure that the authorizing committee
retains its role and makes the basic policy decisions for the pro-
grams which are being funded by the Appropriations Committee,
So it is not as clean and as neat as it ought to be, but in truth,

it does not work too badly—not that it couldn't be greatly im-
proved.
Mr. Largent. Well, the whole discussion always takes us back

to mandatory spending which represents the biggest chunk of what
we are dealing with and need to deal with.

Mr. Beilenson. Yes.
Mr. Goss. Thank you very much.
Mr. Bill Orton is not in the room, I believe. We will go to Mr,

Horn.
And I will say for the record, Mr. Horn is a chairman who runs

his meetings on time, and I obviously have something to learn from
him with regard to that.

We welcome you here as the chairman of the Government Man-
agement, Information, and Technology Subcommittee, which has
been helping us with the lockbox and other matters and clearly
have an interest in this area. We accept your testimony for the
record and we welcome your comments ana are listening intently,

STATEMENT OF HON. STEPHEN HORN, A REPRESENTATIVE IN
CONGRESS FROM THE STATE OF CALIFORNIA

Mr. Horn. Well, we were delighted, Mr. Chairman, you could
join with us the other day. Let me make a couple of basic points,

I am here to talk about not critical accountability but responsibil-

ity, not critical concerning Congress but the President, as well,

I think the major flaw in this budget process is that the Congress
cannot act as the board of directors of the Nation. They are nibbled
away by this little thing and that little thing and everything that
Everett Dirksen once said: "A billion here, a billion there and soon
it adds up to real dollars."
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We need to clearly be able to state if we have a deficit situation

what type of cuts need to be made across the board. Now, what you
run into, there are a number of court decisions that say:

Wait a minute, you can't do that. You have an entitlement.

And unless you specify how you deal with that entitlement in

such a situation, you can't do what Governor Deukmejian did, and
Tony might remember this. I forgot if you were a State senator in

1983.
Mr. Beilenson. He was a classmate of mine.
Mr. Horn. Yes. In 1983 or not?
Mr. Beilenson. He was elected to the Assembly in 1982.

Mr. Horn. Right.

But you will recall when he became Governor he did not know
and we didn't know that there was a $1 billion deficit facing him
that had been left over from the Brown administration. And the

first thing he did within 45 minutes of taking the oath was issue

an executive order to all State agencies, and I was president of

California State University, Long Beach, where we duly got a copy
of the executive order, that said we have a $1 billion deficit. We
will need 2.5 percent of your budget for the current fiscal year. And
we were already halfway through the current fiscal year because
the Governor isn't sworn in till halfway through the change, and
we had to take 5 percent out of our budget for spring.

With the Government we are basically talking about a labor-in-

tensive budget. Now, we did that. And what I want to see is where
Congress sets that type of cut, if it is a cut, or that type of cap,

if it is on the upward side, and that the Executive can then make
the choices to carry it out as long as they meet the target of the

Congress. So that is, to me, accountability and responsibility.

In the last Congress, I started in on the deficit aspect and put

in H.R. 1099, the current Speaker was a coauthor, the current ma-
jority leader was a coauthor. I am not sure they would coauthor it

again. I will put them to the test in the next few months when I

finally develop it.

But it had a number of unique points, and one of them—and I

have talked to the President about that when I told him one time,

1 said, "You have absolutely no authority about moving money
around." Personally, I think the President ought to have that au-

thority. And under H.R. 1099 Congress would have set the goal.

And I came in here the first time with Dan Burton, and vye rec-

ommended a 2 percent cut, then I came in here the next time at

a 1.65 percent cut. And then I came in my last time, with a plus-

2 percent cap and was turned down by the Rules Committee in the

103d Congress.
One of the elected Democratic leaders was in the room at the

time, and as I walked outside he put his arm on my shoulder and
said, "Steve, you know we can't bring that to the floor, it would

pass."

It would pass because it made the cuts in a reasonable way. It

wouldn't meet the test of the court cases, however, if you got into

entitlements. I had excluded seven sacred cows: Social Security,

Medicare, the various trust funds related to civil service, veterans,

mihtary retirement. I had thrown in Headstart, which has no pro-
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tection at all, just because I thought we ought to do something for

the young since we are always doing something for the elderly, of
which I am a constituent. And I also obviously excluded the inter-

est on the national debt which we have to pay.
So I think if we can simplify this so that Congress could make

that judgment and we do put in the criteria by which a Cabinet
officer would make the cuts in those entitlement programs that we
have not exempted—I listed mine for exemption and it would have
taken $138 billion out of the deficit and we would have made a lit-

tle progress over a 5-year period.

And what is the test a Cabinet officer should impose if he or she
had to grapple with the problem that I as a university president
and all other colleagues in State government had to grapple? And
we had no guidelines, thank heavens, because I did not want the
legislature to tell me what I had to cut on the Long Beach campus.
The President presumably knows those programs. A distant leg-

islature does not. But you tell me how much money vou want back
and if I am anything of an executive, I can do that. And if we don't

have Cabinet officers that can do it, maybe they ought to resign
and the President would recruit a few that could do it.

And, obviously, the criteria to cut entitlements would relate to

population changes; they would relate to means testing, perhaps.
They could relate to a whole series of criteria. I think if we are se-

rious about changing the 1974 Act, which I regard personally as a
disaster, I think we need to face up to a few things like that and
say what are the guidelines by which you cut money?

In terms of the President's right to move some money around,
under H.R. 1099, I gave him that right within some firewalls where
a certain percent could be moved between budget categories. And
I think, frankly, the President ought to have that right, just as
Presidents had historically from the time of Jefferson and the
Army having too much hay on hand to feed the horses of the cav-
alry, impounding money that they didn't need to spend. I think
that is what we elect Presidents for, to be the Chief Executive of

the United States as the Constitution clearly states.

Now, let me just mention a few other things here in passing. I

noted that since the Budget Act, the Rules Committee has probably
waived matters about 500 times. I really think the Rules Commit-
tee, and maybe you already have, Mr. Chairman, needs to analyze
what those waivers are, and if there are waivers that maybe
shouldn't have been done for simply political expediency, I would
say let's deal with it somehow so we don't have a situation where
you have to come in for a waiver.
And as you know, as the new majority, we find a number of pro-

grams we thought were authorized were never authorized, our
predecessors simply came to the Rules Committee, secured a waiv-
er to permit authorizing on an appropriations bill and avoided the
fight we ought to have on an authorization. That is what the Con-
gress, the democratic process, small d, is all about. We need to ask.

Does this program need to exist or doesn't it?

As chairman of the Government Reform and Oversight Sub-
committee on Government Management, Information and Tech-
nology, we are very seriously looking at how do we measure out-

comes in Federal programs. Right now when we talk about pro-
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grams, we talk about processes. But we need to focus on outcomes
rather than simply on inputs or outputs.
The latter do not mean a thing if the agency is accomplishing

nothing. We need to ask, What are you trying to do? How far along
are you achieving the goals that Congress has set for you to reach?
The State of Oregon is doing benchmarking of its programs. The

State of North Carolina is doing it. Minnesota is doing it. The Fed-
eral Government should do it.

We need also to include our long-term liabilities. I held a hearing
on the imfunded liabilities, and when you look at a balance sheet
for the Nation, as you would look at a balance sheet for a corpora-
tion, we have real problems. And I first put a statement in the
Congressional Record the end of 1994 on this—September 30, 1994.
And I think as a special exhibit of the annual budget, the President
ought to tell the people, including Congress, where we stand as a
Nation on unfunded liabilities. That ought to at least be a special

appendix and it ought to be part of his budget message. If the
United States of America were a corporation, we would be in chap-
ter 11 right now and we shouldn't be.

We need to institute a capital budget. That is going to be con-

troversial. A lot of people are going to resent us trying to get the

trust funds, such as Airport Improvement, the Highway Trust
Fund, other basic trust funds off budget. I disagree with the Presi-

dent, they have not used that money and simply tried to use it to

reduce the amount of their annual deficit.

If you are not going to use it, let's not collect it. The taxpayer
that drives up to the gasoline pump expects those few pennies to

go for road maintenance. And as you all know, we have a major
infrastructure maintenance problem in this Nation. And I think we
need to face up to that.

The point was made earlier about a reserve for natural disasters.

Couldn't agree with that more. Governor Earl Warren, one of the

great Governors of California, set aside a rainy day fund during the

Second World War which was able to help the State deal with the

emergencies, and the immediate postwar expansion as California

adjusted from a small population State to what is now the largest

population State in the Nation.

We need to establish an investment component within the discre-

tionary caps where Congress can clearly see what we are doing

that will pay off for the Nation in long-term investment. I don't

think we should be calling investment, something that you can do

in 1 or 2 years. A strict 5- to 10-year criteria ought to be applied.

Finally, basically our problem is: How do you rein in entitlements

outside the sacred cows?
This committee is in a unique position to do that. You represent

the House as an institution. You don't have the thirst for spending

that the typical authorizing committee has. And we would be glad

to cooperate with you since we and the Committee on Budget still

have part of the budget reform authorization under the rules of the

House. We will be dealing with it, but we are delighted that you
are taking the lead in it and we are glad to cooperate with you in

any way that we can
[Mr. Horn's prepared statement follows:]
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Prepared Statement of Hon. Stephen Horn, a Representative in Congress
From the State of Caufornia

The major goals of the Congressional Budget and Impoundment Control Act were
twofold: No. 1, to respond to President Nixon's decision to impound appropriated
funds, and No. 2, to give Congress greater control over entitlements. Congress is on
its way towards establishing a real Tine-item veto authority for the President. Estab-
lishing a systematic process of controlling entitlements is still a long way off.

The Congressional Budget Act sought to control backdoor spending not subject to

annual appropriations review. However, authorizing committees were reluctant to

give control over entitlement spending to the Appropriations Committee. This prob-
lem was solved by creating the Budget Committee to coordinate and centralize

budget issues, and require a budget resolution to set appropriations spending limits

and establish tai*gets lor entitlements within the jurisdiction of the authorizing com-
mittees.

The Budget Committee coordinates this process, but does not have extensive pow-
ers. No Member may Chair the Budget Committee for more than 6 years and the
committee does not have jurisdiction over the Budget Act.

The Budget process established some of the discipline sought by the authors of

the 1974 Act. Pay-as-you-go requirements were a helpful check in restraining discre-

tionary spending. However, some problems are evident:

1. Entitlements have not been controlled because PAYGO is applicable only to

new entitlement spending; and
2. Congress has waived the Budget Act over 500 times in its 20-year history. Con-

gress must be bound by the process it establishes. I do not mean to criticize the
ules Committee, but this is a problem which needs to be addressed.
The Congressional Budget Process needs to be reformed in several important

ways. Congress should:

Establish a line-item veto authority.—Clearly, Congress can hide objectionable

provisions in these large appropriations bills, and the cost of a veto—a shutdown
of the Government—are prohibitive. A line-item veto would establish accountability

within a reasonable framework.
Focus on outcomes rather than inputs.—Congress and the administration needs to

be judged on positive results such as the achievement of objective program goals.

In this vein, Congress passed the Government Performance and Results Act in 1993.

Congress needs to ensure that agencies comply with the act, and begin using per-

formance data as a basis for decisions on funding. We should compare costs for

achieving various results, and eliminate programs that are not working. The current
appropriations process has not eliminated many programs—we need to eliminate

those programs that are not working.
Examine long-term liabilities.—Congress is focused on balancing the budget. But

this only balances the checkbook—it tells us nothing about our assets and liabilities,

program results, or the achievement of government goals. We need to have an an-

nual review of Federal liabilities integrated into the budget process. Ideally, an an-

nual review of long-term liabilities would have told us years ago that current Medi-
care projections are unsustainable, and it would have been easier to fix the problem
over that longer period of time. We need an action forcing mechanism.

Institute a capital budget.—A capital budget will assist Federal agencies in mak-
ing rational investments in technology and capital investments. A capital budget
should include only Federal capital spending which has a useful life of longer than
1 year. Many Federal agencies nave laced difficulties in buying equipment. Instead,

agencies such as GSA have had to turn to more expensive leases.

Establish an investment component within the discretionary caps.—Congress
needs to recognize that certain investment spending brings long-term benefits, in-

cluding highway projects, airpxjrts and wastewater treatment plants. These projects

are not under Federal control, and therefore cannot be reasonably included in a cap-

ital budget. Congress should explicitly vote on the level of Federal capital spending
in the annual budget resolution.

Obtain more accurate budgetary information on certain programs.—Cash-based
accounting is appropirate for most activities, but accrual accounting should be exam-
ined for certain programs. Too often, cash-based accounting is a lagging indicator

of large losses in loan, credit and retirement programs. In recognition of this. Con-
gress passed the Credit Reform Act of 1990, which required agencies to fund most
costs—excepting administrative costs—associated with a loan at the time of dis-

bursement. We should examine whether Federal retirement and insurance programs
should be moved to accrual accounting, along the lines of the Pension Benefit Guar-
anty Corporation—which moved to accrual accounting.
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Rein in entitlement spending.—I was frustrated in my first congressional term
that the current process impedes anyone who wants to freeze government spend-
ing—entitlements cannot be frozen. We need to establish better control over entitle-

ment spending. Congress should be able to cap entitlement spending in a meaning-
ful way. I have drafted a bill to do just that.

These changes would help Congress make wiser budget decisions, and increase
the positive economic impact of Federal spending.

Mr, Goss. I thank you very much for the testimony. I think you
have given us some very good guideposts along the way. I agree
with your observation that capital budgeting will be controversial.

We found that out and I am sure the continued testimony will

show that.

Your observations on entitlements are obviously on target. Bill

Frenzel suggested to us that we have got to get down to means
testing. Do you agree that means testing is somethinj
Mr. Horn. I don't agree with means testing on Social Security.

I will tell you, I worked very closely with Wilbur Cohen when I was
assistant to the Republican Whip of the Senate and the Republican
drafting team on Medicare. As a very young man, Wilbur had been
one of the authors of Social Security in the 1930's. He used to carry
a list in his pocket of millionaires that had gone broke and needed
Social Security.

I think the way you handle the overexpenditure—and I am going
to propose this. I will propose it now and hope the staff will develop
it before one of you run with it.

But I think one way to get at it is have a person that feels they
are making too much money to take that Social Security check, de-

posit it with the U.S. Treasury and give them an extension on the
exception they would have from inheritance taxes under Federal
law. So they would be able to get an exception at the other end by
not taking out the cash now. It would mean the cash remains in

the Federal Treasury. And I do have a lot of friends that say, "I

don't know why I am getting or taking this check." And that is my
answer to them. We ought to give them a little credit at the other

side of the equation.
Mr. Goss. It is an interesting idea.

Thank you.
Because of time constraints, I will stop there.

Mr. Chairman?
Mr. Solomon. Steve, let me first of all commend you for focusing

us on the real problems. And let me just get on to the Social Secu-

rity thing for a minute because I disagree that people shouldn't ac-

cept that check.
Basically when it was put into effect back in the early 1930's, it

was put there for a reason, the reason being, that it was a forced

savings account. It actually forced the American people and their

employers to put aside a little bit for a supplemental, an additional

security that they might have so that they would not become total

wards of the State should they have lived an irresponsible life or

should they have run into a life that was full of problems and
through no fault of their own ended up having no money. That is

what it was, it was a forced savings account.

And if we had, as all the other retirement programs in various

States, State governments, private sector, IBM, General Electric

Co., if we had taken those contributions by the employee and the
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employer and if we had invested them actuarially in a private pro-

gram, the program then could have paid out benefits that would
equal what the earnings were. In other words, over that period of

a lifetime of work if we had done that, we would have a good sys-

tem today and that is what the system ought to be.

But instead of that, we had the previous person testify that every
other year, Congress would vote in excess of a payment of benefits

and that in itself wasn't the problem either. Over a period of

years—and we have that chronology, they have then added all of

these additional benefits to the Social Security forced savings ac-

count, and it goes into black lung, it goes into benefits for children
if they are attending college, benefits for prisoners and on, and on,

and on, and on. And if we had not done that, if we had kept it as

a single supplemental Social Security retirement program, con-

tributory by the employee and the employer, we wouldn't be facing

this problem—we wouldn't be faced with this problem today. Unfor-
tunately, we didn't do that.

I have got a bill which is supported by every major senior citi-

zens organization, both conservative and liberal, in the country
that does just that. It establishes a commission. It sets up a Social

Security board of directors who would then fi-om day one take those
contributions from the employer, employee and invest them—as
other private systems do from that point on. Then we wouldn't be
faced with this point of making it political and adding extra bene-
fits or extra dollars to the recipients each year.

Mr. Horn. Well, you are absolutely right, and that is why I was
an early fan of Medicare because I saw Congress constantly adding
benefits and money to Kerr-Mills in an election year and it was
coming out of the Greneral Fund, and the conservative way to ac-

count for that is to tie a trust fund tax to it and say, "You want
to get more benefits?" Then the tax is going to go up.

Mr. Solomon. Exactly. Your points are well taken. Your points
are well taken on all the entitlements, and the line item veto as
well. We appreciate you coming before us,

Mr. Goss. Mr. Beilenson?
Mr. Beilenson. I better not. Thanks.
Mr. Goss. Judge Pryce?
Ms. Pryce. I missed Mr, Horn's testimony and I am sorry about

that because I always enjoy his thoughts. I was with a constituent.

I will read it and if I need anything further, I will call you.
Mr. Horn. You being with a constituent is important.
Mr. Goss. I will assure Judge Pryce that Chairman Horn and I

are going to have a lot more discussion as we have overlapping ju-

risdiction and we have a great deal of interest in this issue.

Mr. Horn. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. Goss. The next person on the list is the Honorable Bill Orton

from Utah, who I understand is graciously going to yield to the

Honorable Joe Barton from Texas who has to Chair a meeting.
Mr. Orton. I didn't know that, but I will be happy to.

Mr. Goss. We will definitely be going to the 5-minute rule. I

apologize to you. There was a confusion and it is my fault,

Mr. Barton. Well, I am going to

Mr. Goss, Mr. Barton.
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Mr. Barton [continuing]. Submit my written testimony for the
record.
Mr. Goss. And it is without objection accepted.

STATEMENT OF HON. JOE BARTON, A REPRESENTATIVE IN
CONGRESS FROM THE STATE OF TEXAS

Mr. Barton. I want to very briefly talk about the bill I will be
introducing later this summer. It is called the Truth in Budgeting
Reform Act. It has been put together with quite a bit of input from
an outside group called A Committee for a Responsible Federal
Budget, and I do want to talk a little bit about that group.
They were established in 1980. They are a bipartisan gproup.

Their current board of directors, and I think it is worthy of reading,
they have on the Democratic side the chairman, the cochairman is

former Congressman Robert Giaimo from Connecticut. Their direc-

tors are Betty Anderson; Tom Ashley; Bill Gray III; Robert Kerr,
Jr.; a former Senator, James Mclntyre, Jr.; former Senator Ed-
mund Muskie; former 0MB Director, Charles Schultz; former Na-
tional Democratic Committee Chairman Robert Strauss; former
Senator Paul Tsongas.
On the Democratic—on the Republican side, former 0MB Direc-

tor, Roy Ash; former Congressman Bill Frenzel; former OMB Direc-

tor, James Lynn; former Congressman Henson Moore; former Con-
gressman Peter Peterson; former Congressman and Ranking Mi-
nority Leader John Rose; former Senator Warren Rudman, former
OMB Director, David Stockman, former OMB Director, Joseph
Wright.
Then their nonpolitical directors are Howard Moskett, Marie

Hobernouer, Rudy Penner, Leland Crusha, John Snow, Elmer
Stats; Paul Volcker, former Chairman of the Federal Reserve; Carol
Coxwait and several others. So this is a very prestigious group, a
bipartisan group, and they have been working for the past 14 years
to develop a reform process for the budget.

It has got several components. I am going to go through those

very briefly. First, it goes through a biennial budget, a 2-year budg-
et that is a joint budget resolution that has the force of law. This
means the President has to sign the budget, so the President be-

comes involved in the process very early.

It has all the enforcement mechanisms that we have in the cur-

rent budget act plus additional enforcement mechanisms. It has
very explicit spending caps. It has a new and revised sequestration

procedure. It develops firewalls between various categories of

spending, sets up a new reserve fund, a rainy day fund, that you
talked about for contingency purposes. And it puts caps and also

sequestration on entitlement programs with the exception of enti-

tlement spending that is because of an economic downturn or popu-

lation growth, which is something that we don't have in the current

law. It strengthens the pay-as-you-go requirements that we have
today.
As I said earlier, we set up an emergency fund so that you do

away with the emergency supplemental appropriation bill. It

changes the baseline which is something I think is very important.

The baseline would be current spending, not current services, so

that each year we know that what is proposed to be spent, if it is
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more money than we spent the last year, that is an increase and
not some sort of a phony decrease because of some sort of a base-

line adjustment.
To referee between the 0MB and the CBO, we have created an

Independent Bipartisan Advisory Board. The President appoints a

Member, the Speaker of the House appoints a Member, the major-

ity leader in the Senate appoints a Member and those three Mem-
bers then appoint two other Members that cannot be active politi-

cal forces. This independent economic board would look at the num-
bers from 0MB and CBO, issue a report on what they felt were the

true numbers or the most true numbers.
So to summarize, what we have done through this committee

—

and I give them the lion's share of the credit, they have looked at

the Budget Act of 1974. They have tried to determine what its

flaws are. They have tried to take into account all the games that

can be played and come up with a very responsible, well-thought-

out proposal on how to reform it.

And again to summarize, you go to a biennial budget that the

President has to sign. It is a joint resolution, so it has the force of

law. You have real sequestration. You set up a rainy day fund so

you eliminate the emergency supplemental. You put in spending

caps by subcommittee.
You go down to the subcommittee and the authorizing commit-

tees, and that is important. You set up an outside independent eco-

nomic board to referee between the 0MB and the CBO.
And I have talked to Chairman Kasich about this. Much of what

is in the proposed bill he does support. There are some things that

he doesn't support. But he did tell me yesterday that if this thing

became law, he wouldn't lose any sleep over it. So I am going to

continue to refine it.

I am going to try to get a very senior Democratic Congressman
to be a chief cosponsor and introduce it later this summer, and
then work with this committee and the other special committees

that have been set up, the task force that Chris Cox of California

is chairman of, and I am also going to implement as much of this

as possible, hopefully this year.

[Mr. Barton's prepared statement follows:]

Prepared Statement of Hon. Joe Barton, a Representative in Congress From
THE State of Texas

I want to thank Chairman Solomon and the other members of the Rules Conmiit-

tee for holding this series of hearings on budget process reform and allowing me to

testify. I am nere before you because I believe that budget process reform is the

most important issue facing the 104th Congress. Passage of meaningful process re-

form would leave its mark on this Nation for generations to come. The plan I am
about to outline to you I am presenting on behalf of an organization called the Com-
mittee For A Responsible Federal Budget. I want to take a minute and talk about

this oreanization because I think it is important to know where this material came
from. The committee is chaired by former Senator Henry Bellmon (R-OK) who
served as ranking Republican on the Committee on the Budget, and former Con-

gressman Robert Giaimo (D-CT) who served as chairman of the House Budget Com-
mittee, as well as a member of the House Appropriations Committee. The group has
included other former Budget Committee chairmen, former Directors of the Oflice

of Management and Budget, leading economists and businessmen. I share the goals

of this group and truly believe that there is a need for discipline and order in mak-
ing spending and revenue decisions at the Federal level.
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TRUTH IN BUDGETING ACT

The following is a summary of major components of the Truth in Budgeting Act.
1. We should move to a biennial, joint budget resolution. A joint, rather than the

current concurrent, resolution woula bring the President into congressional budget
deliberations and make him accountable for its success or failure. And, because the
President would have the authority to veto an unacceptable resolution, a joint reso-
lution would require Congress to pay attention to Presidential concerns. Unlike the
current budget process, this new framework would make both the executive and the
legislative branches stakeholders in the resolution's outcome and reauire them to

agree on overall spending and revenue levels, annual deficits, total debt levels, and
on the allocation of resources among budget functions and conrunittees.

A biennial resolution would permit more focus on oversight and evaluation of pro-
gram performance. In odd numbered years, the F*resident should propose and Con-
gress should act on the budget, spending, and tax legislation. In even numbered
years. Congress should conduct meaningful oversight, monitor and evaluate pro-

grams, and authorize/reauthorize programs. This may require that Congress take
more of a long term view, focusing more on policy and less on detail. It would re-

quire serious impediments to enactment of new/additional spending legislation in

even numbered years.

The biennial budget also may require Congress to give the President more flexibil-

ity to execute and implement policy—fewer set-asides and earmarks, and/or broader
reprogramming authority.

2. We should simplify and consolidate process and enforcement law. Under the

Truth in Budgeting Act, budget enforcement measures including reconciliation in-

structions and budget process modifications—for example, new or revised spending
caps, new or revised sequestration procedures, new or revised firewalls between cat-

egories of spending, and new or revised reserves/contingencies for unforseen needs

—

could be implemented in the joint budget resolution. This means that enforcement
can be tailored to the conditions of the bienna! budget year.

K Congress and the President do not enact a point resolution by May 15 in a given

year, the amounts and allocations in the previous resolution become binding. This

would provide a strong incentive for timely action on the resolution.

The debt ceiling could be revised through the joint resolution rather than requir-

ing separate legislation.

Spending limits could be revised through the joint resolution instead of throu^
separate budget process legislation. Such cap adjustments would require a separate

vote and would not be hidden or obscured through an up or down vote on the entire

budget resolution.

3. Discretionary spending limits should be extended. New limits should be set for

entitlement programs. Committee allocations would be written into law. Spending
limits and enforcement would be committee- or subcommittee-specific.

Spending limits would be enforced through sequestration. Sequestration would be
limited to programs/committees that produced excess spending. A November 15

0MB sequestration report would identify spending in excess of budget resolution al-

locations in the completed fiscal year and projected excess spending in the current

fiscal year. It would report the amount by which spending in the current year would
have to be reduced to bring total spending over the prior and current years into

compliance with the totals provided in the budget resolution—a look-back sequester.

It would also identify the amount of excess spending due solely to economic or demo-

graphic factors.

Following the 0MB report, the President would issue a sequestration order to

eliminate actual and estimated excess spending. Only interest on the national debt

would be exempt from sequestration. A uniform percentage reduction of total out-

lays would be applied to all programs, projects, and activities funded by appropria-

tions acts to eliminate excess discretionary spending. For all other programs, bene-

fits/new obligational levels would be reduced by an amount sufficient to eliminate

overage. The sequester amount would be calculated to produce a uniform reduction

in the monetary value of benefits across programs and Beneficiaries affected by the

sequester.
Excess spending resulting solely from economic or demographic factors would not

be counted in the determination of whether a sequester will be triggered. However,

there would be no suspension of spending limits, and the sanctions for exceeding

those limits, during an economic downturn. The automatic stabilizers built into the

budget would cause spending to go up and revenues to go down during a recession.

Adjustments to the statutory spending limits for changes due to employment, in-

flation, and caseloads would hold Congress and the President harmless for overages

due to factors beyond their power to control.
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Sequestration could also be triggered if new legislation is enacted that would
cause a breach of current year caps. Overages due to legislation enacted after July
1 would be eliminated through a look-back sequester. A within session sequester
would be triggered to eliminate overages projected as result of legislation enacted
before July 1.

4. Pay-as-you-go reqruirements should be strengthened. Congress would be prohib-
ited from considering legislation that increases spending or reduces revenues unless
the spending increases or revenue loss is fully offset or the joint budget resolution
is amended in the same—authorizing—legislation to account for the increase in the
deficit.

5. We should budget for emergencies. An emergency should not be defined as a
requirement lacking budgeted fiinds. The Truth in Budgeting Act would establish
an emergency/contingency reserve fund that would set aside a prudent amount for

emergencies. These mnds would be included in overall spending limits. Increases in
emergency requirements beyond the amounts available in the reserve fund would
be ofiset by decreases in nonemergency amounts. If offsets are not feasible, then
Congress could vote for, and the President could sign into law, higher spending lim-

its. This increase in spending would be explicit, and not hidden through an emer-
gency designation.
The use of emergency funds would be restricted to specified purposes. This may

require us to differentiate between emergencies—that is, unanticipated and inrmie-

diate threats to public safety or health, life, or property—and recovery/rebuilding re-

quirements that could be addressed more appropriately throu^ insurance or
through better budgeting.

6. We should use the current law concept for baseline spending projections. Infla-

tion and other adjustments would only be included in the baseline only to the extent
that if they are specifically identified and mandated by law. The joint budget resolu-
tion could be used to modify scorekeeping rules and clarify baseline issues as nec-
essary.

7. We should create an independent, bipartisan advisory board to periodically re-

view budget concepts, and budget and economic projections made by 0MB, CBO and
other public and private organizations. The limited purpose of this organization
would be to ensure and preserve the credibility of budget and economic estimates
and recommended changes designed to strengthen the budget process.
Members of this board would not be government employees. They would not gen-

erate forecasts and estimates made by official government agencies. The board also
might comment on the quality of the data based on which government makes major
economic decisions.

CONCLUSIONS

The Federal budget process is decentralized with a vengeance. Too many execu-
tive branch agencies, too many congressional committees and subcommittees, go
through too many steps each year, until it seems that no decision on spending and
tax policy ever is final. The process is replete with duplication, overlap and redun-
dancy. Complexity compounaed by confusion undermines accountability. We spe^
of so-called uncontrollable sj)ending as if those Federal outlays resulted from natu-
ral laws rather than statutes enacted right here on Capitol Hill.

The thrust of the Truth in Budgeting Act is two-fold: Make government and the
budget process more accountable, and use public accountability to encourage Con-
gress and the President to live up to the promises made in the budget process every
year.
We need to be concerned about government accountability. The polling booth is

the market clearinghouse of democracy. When government becomes so complex that
concerned voters, willing to spend a reasonable amount of time, cannot understand
the Federal budget, the system breaks down.

Public accountability is the most effective instrument we know to assure govern-
ment accountability. Congress and the administration often fail to live within the
budgets we currently adopt. Passage of the Truth in Budgeting Act would make it

very difficult not to live up to what we promise.
I am convinced that real, binding spending limits hold the key to serious budg-

etary restraint. We can balance the budget any number of ways, but we never will

balance the budget unless we agree that there is an amount of money more than
which we will not spend, and stay within that limit we have set on spending. To
keep spending within binding limits, we should adopt automatic reductions similar

to sequestration under the Budget Enforcement Act. This means extending the con-
cept of caps to the entitlements and other mandatory spending in the bucket. I be-
lieve we should hold individual committees and subcommittees responsible for ex-
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cess spending in their jurisdictions. And we should force a separate vote any time
we want to raise the spending limits in the budget.

This system will work because our constituents will understand it. And that is

where public accountability comes into play. Nothing here would keep Congress and
the President from busting the budget. But if we do oust the budget, under this sys-

tem, the media will know and our constituents will understand, whom to hold ac-

countable. That is the best, most healthy kind of enforcement mechanism in our sys-

tem of government.

Mr. GrOSS. I thank you for your testimony.
We are going to take all of this testimony obviously and study

it in greater detail. I presume there are many people who are say-
ing similar things or have some overlap that we are going to en-

courage you to work together so that we try and get some focus
down on it.

We have already had, incidentally from one of your board of di-

rectors, in this room. Bill Frenzel, who testified in front of us and
the appropriators in the budget. Mr. Kasich and others will testify

in further hearings before us as well. So we are all in this process

of winnowing down, and I appreciate very much your effort as part
of it.

I think at this point because of interest of time, I will continue

to yield to Mr. Beilenson.
Mr. Beilenson. Fine, thanks.
Ms. Pryce. I have no questions.

Mr. Goss. Thank you. We appreciate your contribution.

Honorable Bill Orton and I appreciate your graciousness in ac-

commodating Mr. Barton. Apparently, we nad a misunderstanding
there. My fault.

Mr. Orton. That is fine.

Mr. Goss. We welcome your testimony. We accept vour written

testimony into the record. I will tell the world that I have worked
with you on the subcommittee on entitlements. I think you have
many good ideas and I think we have got a real mission there. I

am glad you are here today.

STATEMENT OF HON. BILL ORTON, A REPRESENTATIVE IN
CONGRESS FROM THE STATE OF UTAH

Mr. Orton. Thank you, Mr. Chairman and members of the Rules

Committee. Before going into my specific comments, I would like

to reflect on what Mr. Barton of Texas just spoke about, by indicat-

ing that many of the recommendations made by that commission
included in his bill are also reflected in legislation which I have
filed in the last two Congresses. I think there is pretty widespread
understanding of the parameters that we need to work within in

order to resolve the budget process.

And as you suggested, we will all be trying to work together on

those. We will be working with Mr. Barton and others in trying to

incorporate all of these ideas into a piece of legislation that hope-
fully we can actually adopt.

I am on the Budget Committee. I have one of the most conserv-

ative voting records on deficit issues and spending issues. I would
like to just share a couple of observations with you about the 1974

Budget Act.

There is an argument that could be made that without the 1974
Act we would currently be experiencing fiscal anarchy. At least
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that act does give us direction with the creation of a budget resolu-

tion and the appropriations process. I think that at least we have
some direction.

Subsequent to the passage of that, there have been intervening
budget constraints, such as Gramm-Rudman, pay-as-you-go, and
discretionary spending caps. All of these have sought, some more
successfully than others, to put some constraints on this process.

And I would like to just share three general points with you. Then,
if you have any comments or questions, I would be happy to re-

spond.
First of all, it seems clear to me that the advent of the discre-

tionary spending caps and PAYGO requirements are an absolutely
clear success. This has forced appropriators to work within specific

spending limits. It has, in fact, required that any increases in

spending through the process be matched with offsetting spending
cuts to pay for those increases. It has resulted in not just spending
freeze on discretionary programs, but in fact overall an actual de-
crease in real terms. So that is a success story.

The second point I would like to make is that efforts to control

entitlement spending have generally been ineffective. That is our
failure story. Entitlement spending not being subject to annual ap-
proval in appropriation means that spending caps are awkward.
We have tried process changes, including Gramm-Rudman and

pay-as-you-go, the Balanced Budget Amendment, and an entitle-

ment cap which I worked with Mr. Stenholm last year in an effort

to impose. I also proposed bringing to the floor resolutions dealing
with entitlement spending, to talk about the long-term implications
and options.

The real problem with anv of these mechanisms that we have at-

tempted to use is that all oi those mechanisms have a built-in, fail-

safe, a built-in option to pull out of the fiscal constraint. Congress
always finds it easier to get out of the constraints than to go ahead
with the constraint.

There is really no substitute for congressional and Presidential
action on specific authorizing legislation to reform entitlement pro-

grams to achieve a reduction in spending. What it boils down to is

that we are not going to be able to have some process out there
that forces us to lower entitlement spending. We are only going to

accomplish it by really getting into the programs of Medicare and
Social Security and welfare, to deal with them separately.

As a final point, having concluded that Congress has to take the
responsibility of reforming those programs, we should continue to

explore budget process reforms. I think the discipline that these
process reforms forces on us allows us to make better choices. I

favor reforms, and have supported the line-item veto, lockbox legis-

lation, biannual budgeting, capital budgeting, and sunset authority.

In fact, I have introduced a number of these measures into a budg-
et process bill that I filed in previous Congresses.

I would also like to take this opportunity to inform the Rules
Committee of my intention to come before you for all of the remain-
ing appropriation bills that we have outstanding to offer line-item

veto.

I am distressed that after having passed H.R. 2 through the
House with a resounding majority. The Washington Post has indi-
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cated that line-item veto has bit the dust for the current Congress.
It is therefore my intention to come before the committee and ask
you to allow me to present essentially the provisions of H.R. 2 as
a separate amendment to each appropriation bill that we have re-

maining before us. In effect, rather than creating statutory line-

item veto authority, we would give the President the authority on
that particular bill to exercise the provisions of line-item veto that
are in H.R. 2.

I will be appearing before you this afternoon on the transpor-
tation appropriation bill to ask your support in waiving points of

order to allow me to do that. When the House and Senate failed

to come together after the Senate passed this bill with a different

proposal, it has been argued that it is not moving forward because
of one of two reasons: Either there is a legitimate debate between
the House and Senate on the process or there may be some reluc-

tance of a Republican House and Senate to give a Democratic
President line-item veto. Regardless of what the reason, it makes
sense to me that we ought to at least try it.

What better way to do it than to put it on one particular appro-
priation bill and give the President the opportunity to line-item

veto that and see if the provisions of H.R. 2 work. That is a simple,

one-case analysis. So I am going to be coming and asking you to

do that on this appropriation bill, the transportation bill and every
other one that remains.
And finally, I have just one other point on budget process. I will

submit a table, an analysis of congressional budget estimates,

Table B-3 from the CBO Source Book. [See p. 128.] It reflects that

over the last 15 years, both CBO and 0MB have missed on their

estimates an absolute average of $45 billion per year.

When you take a real average of the entire 15 years, it is $28
billion per year. Clearly, one of the faults of our budget process is

it is based on estimates.

We estimate incorrectly. If we had actually achieved what we
said we were going to achieve under our estimates over the last 15

years, we would still have a deficit of, a cumulative debt of approxi-

mately one half of a trillion dollars because we missed that far on
our projections.

The problem is that no real enforcement mechanism to require

us to look back and determine whether we actually achieved a bal-

ance or not. By having a balanced budget requirement, without an
enforcement mechanism, we will be encouraging the estimators to

simply estimate incorrectly. Because if we are only required to esti-

mate a balance and we never get there, there is currently no mech-
anism to require us to go back and pay back the difference.

So I have proposed in Title I of H.R. 1138 from the last Congress
an enforcement mechanism which requires a look-back at the end
of the fiscal year. We have to look back and determine whether we
actually achieve the target, whether the target is a balanced

budget or simply deficit reduction.

If we did not, my proposal requires the President to submit to

the Congress a recommendation of whether to increase revenues,

decrease spending or waive the requirement to achieve the target.

And it requires Congress to vote on whether we agree with the

President or whether we want to do something differently to in-

21-204 - 95 - 5
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crease revenues, decrease spending or waive the requirement. And
if we do none of the above and simply adjourn sine die, there would
be an automatic sequestration which would exempt interest on the
debt, and Social Security from the sequestration. And so I would
encourage you to look at an enforcement mechanism.

I am encouraged that Mr. Barton indicated in his legislation that
it would include an enforcement mechanism with sequestration.
We will be working with him on options for an enforcement mecha-
nism.

In summary, I think the Budget Act and the process reforms
have been working with regard to discretionary spending. They
have not been working with regard to entitlement spending. We
need to find a mechanism. That mechanism is to actually change
the programs and to institute an enforcement mechanism. I also

agree with capital budgeting and many of the other process reforms
that have been recommended.

[Mr. Orton's Prepared Statement follows:]

Prepared Statement of Hon. Bill Orton, a Representative in Congress From
THE State of Utah

I appreciate the opportunity to testify on congressional budget issues. As a mem-
ber of the Budget Committee and a committed deficit hawk, I have long believed
that the budget process itself can have a profound effect on the level of both govern-
ment spending and on deficits themselves.

First, I would like to make some general observations about the effect of the 1974
Budget Act and budget process changes since then. Giving the tremendous growth
of interest group politics in the last two decades, a good case can be made that there
would be fiscal anarchy without the 1974 Act, which seeks to reconcile competing
claims under an overall plan called a budget resolution.

In intervening years, we have enacted more detailed budget constraints, including
Gramm-Rudman, PAYGO, and discretionary spending caps. Without going into de-

tailed analysis of the effect of these changes on our budget policies, let me make
three general points.

First, the advent of discretionary spending caps has been an unmistakably clear

success. Spending caps have forced appropriators to work within a total spending
limit, and have Forced floor debate to address discretionary spending on a deficit

neutral basis. That is, any Member of the House can propose amendments to in-

crease spending for any item, but must identify offsetting spending cuts to pay for

such increases. The result has been an absolute freeze in total discretionary spend-
ing over the last few years—actually a decrease in real terms. Next year, this will

mean a substantial cut in both real and absolute terms.
Second, efforts to control entitlement spending have generally been ineffective.

Because entitlement spending does not require annual approval, dollar limits like

those used in discretionary spending caps are awkward. We have tried a number
of direct and indirect budget process changes to deal with this problem, many of

which I have supported. These include the passage of Gramm-Rudman and PAYGO,
and the consideration of a balanced budget amendment, an entitlement cap which
I unsuccessfully cosponsored last year with Charlie Stenholm, and efforts I led last

year to have debate on resolutions dealing with entitlement spending, structured as
more generalized long-term options. The problem with all of these approaches is

that Congress usually finds it easier to invoke built-in escape mechanisms than to

follow through with the tough spending cuts.

Probably the best conclusion that can be drawn from all of these efforts is that
the only real answer can be found in the advertising slogan of NIKE—"Just Do It."

Quite simply, there is really no substitute for congressional and Presidential action
on specific authorizing legislation to reform entitlement programs to achieve a bal-

anced budget in the intermediate term and to maintain solvency in the long run for

the Social Security, Medicare and other entitlement trust funds.
This brings me to my final point. Having concluded that Congress must take re-

sponsibility to reform entitlement spending, I do believe we should continue to ex-

plore budget process reforms which facilitate budget discipline and better spending
choices. These include budget process reforms like line-item veto, lockbox legislation,

controls on emergency spending, biennial budgeting, capital budgeting, sunset au-



127

thority. By the way, I have introduced a number of these measures in budget proc-
ess legislation in previous years.

I would like to note for the record that the House has already passed H.R. 2, line-

item veto legislation. I am very disturbed at recent reports that the line-item veto

—

to quote the Washington Post—has, "Bit the dust," lor the current year. It is my
opinion that failure of the House and Senate to reach agreement on the form of a
permanent line-item veto bill should not prevent us from applying line-item veto to

individual spending bills. Therefore, I would like to announce my intention to offer

the specific provisions of H.R. 2 as an amendment to each of the remaining appro-
priations bills to come before the House—starting with the Transportation bill,

which you will be considering at 1 p.m. today. Of necessity, I will be requesting your
support for a waiver of points of order against this amenmnent.

Finally, there is one budget process reform which I believe we should make, in

the area of budget enforcement. I appreciate the efforts this Congress has made to

enact a budget olueprint which projects that the budget be balanced by the year
2002. However, history has shown us that such budget projections are usually made
through rose colored glasses. In fact, according to the Congressional Budget Office,

actual budget deficits nave exceeded budget projections by an average of $28 billion

per year over each of the last 15 years. As a result, even if we passed a balanced
budget constitutional amendment in 1980, in the absence of enforcement language,
we would have run up cumulative deficits of $420 million over the last 15 years.

The American public is auite honestly skeptical that we will follow throu^ on
mere plans to balance the budget. We need enforcement language. That is why I

recommend the House take a close look at the enforcement language I have devel-

oped in Title I of H.R. 1138, a budget process reform bill I introduced last Congress.

Tne enforcement provisions of my proposal strike a sound balance of hard enforce-

ment language, political accountability, and congressional fiexibility to respond to

different situations. Let me briefiy describe this approach.
Originally, my legislation was designed to enforce a balanced budget requirement.

However, it can just as easily be adapted to enforcing a specific deficit target—for

example, a fiscal year 1996 target of $150 billion. My approach requires that this

deficit target must be met in actuality, not just in projection. Here is how it would
work. At the end of each year, 0MB is required to report the actual deficit for the

fiscal year just ended. If this actual deficit exceeds the deficit target for that year,

the President is required to submit a report to Congress which either (a) rec-

ommends specific changes in outlays or revenues sufficient to eliminate the short-

fall, or (b) recommends waiver of the reauirement to eliminate shortfalls.

In turn, if the actual deficit exceeds the deficit target, Congress is reauired to ei-

ther (a) eliminate this excess through a reconciliation bill, or (b) vote, by recorded

vote, to waive the repayment of this excess. However, any such waiver must be ap-

proved by the President, subject to veto and two-thirds override.

Finally, if Congress adjourns without taking either of these two actions, there is

an automatic sequestration, exempting interest and Social Security benefits.

I believe this is an effective, balanced enforcement mechanism. In effect, this re-

quires the immediate repayment of actual budget excesses. This will make Congress

more accountable for budget projections and for real performance. At the same time,

it allows Congress and tne President flexibility to waive enforcement provisions,

provided that they do so on the record—incidentally, just before election.

I uree Congress to adopt this approach as part of the reconciliation bill later this

year. Upon request, I would be happy to provide Members with legislative language

on this proposal.

In closing, again I appreciate the opportunity to testify, and stand ready to an-

swer any questions you may have.

[The table referred to by Mr. Orton follows:]
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Table B-3.

Sources of Olfterences Between Actual Budget Totals and First

Budget Resolution Estimates for Fiscal Years 1980-1993 (In billions of dollars)

Policy

1960

1981

1982

1963

1984

1985

1986

1967

1988

1969

1990
1991"'

1992

1993

Average

Absolute Average

1980

1981

1962

1983

1984

1965

1966

1987

1988

1989

1990

1991'

1992

1993

Average

Absolute Average
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Mr. Gross. Thank you.
By way of proceeding, if I may interrupt for just a moment, if Mr.

Wise would like to go downstairs and vote now, we will keep the
hearing going.

Mr. Wise. All right. Otherwise, I am prepared to sequester my
statement to make it much shorter.

Mr. GrOSS. Then we will keep going.

Mr. Beilenson. We can finish then.
Mr. GrOSS. How about Mr. Emerson and Mr. Stenholm?
The Staff. They are on their way.
Mr. GrOSS. We are going to have to come back if you wouldn't

mind voting now.
Mr. Wise. Sure.
Mr. Goss. And I understand that I would go vote in a moment

also. One quick question.

Ms. Pryce. Thank you.
Mr. Goss, Mr. Orton, I want to just assure you the look-back pro-

vision is something we have had brought to our attention by CBO,
GAO, and other people. The H.R. 1138 process that you are talking
about, I hope you will get together with the others that are also

doing this.

Mr. Orton. Yes, sir.

Mr. Goss. And I share your distress on the line-item veto. My
distress is that I think the Senate's version is totally unworkable,
and I assure you that I am doing what I can to keep momentum
going on that. I don't have any quarrel with what you plan to do.

I am going to turn the Chair over to Judge Pryce and go vote

so we can keep going.

Mr. Beilenson. It is all right? Will she ask me if I have any
questions?
Mr. GrOSS. I am sure she will. She is an immensely fair person.

Ms. Pryce [presiding]. Do you have any questions?
Mr. Beilenson. Yes, I do, just a couple comments.
Bill, I liked your testimony very much and we will talk about

line item this afternoon, and I guess in the future as well, but that

is that for the moment. Just a couple of comments.
One, I am glad you pointed out not so much necessarily the

strengths but the benefits of our having lived within a system,

which we essentially strengthened in 1990. A couple of our earlier

witnesses today gave no credit to the Budget Act, said it is no coin-

cidence we have had large deficits since we first passed the Budget
Act. And, frankly, I think that is nonsense. I cannot imagine where
we would be without it.

I think you are exactly correct. I think you are also correct that

the spending caps we put in 5 years ago have been especially use-

ful and helpful and the whole basis of the problem, as you have
pointed out several times—although there are other things perhaps
we ought to do—the heart of the problem, the nub of the problem,

is that we have never gotten ahold of entitlement spending, and
that is what we have to do.

I also agree with you about what I think you were saying on the

bottom line of page 2, you were talking about just doing it. [See p.

126.] The secret, the answer is in policy reform more than in proc-

ess reform.
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Again, I couldn't agree with you more. And earlier, before you
came, I gave some credit to our Republican colleagues—even
though I disagree with many of the specifics that they have gone
ahead and done, or are in the process of trying to do, including
most important, most specifically, changes in Medicare, Medicaid,
which are critical because they are the biggest programs and be-
cause they are the fastest growing programs. I mean, those are the
key programs, although lots of other things perhaps ought to be
done, we have to concentrate on them.
So I would be critical—I don't even mean to put it this way—but

I am just mildly critical of your talking about a whole series of
process reforms as well. That is fine ana maybe some of them will

be useful. But we have to concentrate on doing something about en-
titlements, I think we have to get our colleagues who haven't
thought so much about it as you and a few of the others who testi-

fied today, perhaps a few of us, to concentrate on what has to be
done. The answer is policy changes in the entitlement programs.
And finally, again, when you are talking about some way of look-

ing back and enforcing what we learned among other things in the
past 10 years was that spending goals could be met and enforced
under the BEA, but the deficit goals were very difficult to achieve
under Gramm-Rudman-Hollings. And I worry a little bit about our
focusing again on deficit goals as such, because I think we have
had much more success with specific spending limitations in spe-
cific areas, and again most importantly, on entitlement bills. That
is all. Some rambling comments.
Mr. Orton. If I might very briefly respond.
Mr. Beilenson. Sure.
Mr. Orton. Part of the problem in estimating has not only been

spending, it has also been in revenues. We have missed in estimat-
ing what the revenues would be. We have overestimated, we have
been overoptimistic.

Mr. Beilenson. And economic conditions.

Mr. Orton. And economic conditions have an impact in that.

That is part of the problem. The problem is not specifically geared
entirely to spending.
As to your other point on process reforms, you are right. We are

not going to resolve deficit spending simply with process reforms.
You can't do it without entitlement reforms. I agree with that. And
we need to make the entitlement reforms.
But the reason I still encourage us to make process reforms is

that this will facilitate the process of making better decisions,

based on priorities and judgment. It focuses those priorities and al-

lows us to make better policy decisions, rather than a process
which ignores many of the policy decisions that we should be mak-
ing.

Mr. Beilenson. Gk)t you.
Mr. Orton. And so that is the reason that I think we ought to

have a capital budget. A capital budget isn't going the resolve the
deficit crisis. The capital budget will allow us to make better deci-

sions about whether we ought to be acquiring a building or equip-
ment under a lease or build it or acquire it ourselves.

There are decisions that we can make through our fiscal process
that are guided by our statutes and our budget process. And I
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think by changing that process we can facilitate better decisions
and that is why I favor that.

Mr. Beilenson. I got you.
Thank you.
Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. Goss [presiding]. Thank you very much.
Mr. Orton. Thank you.
Mr. Goss. Have you voted?
Mr. Beilenson. No.
Mr. Goss. The Honorable Robert E. Wise of West Virginia.

Mr. Beilenson. May I say this at this point as the Honorable
Wise comes up here, because I have to go vote.

I want to tell the Honorable Wise, (a), I have read his testimony.

(b), I agree with him completely, (c), I argue all the time back home
with folks who talk about how everybody has to have a balanced
budget, and we don't; of course, they don't, either. I mean, they bor-

row to buy their homes and their cars and send their kids to col-

lege. If you have a capital budget you would, (a), make it easier for

us to reach zero, and, (6), it would take a little pressure off of our
failing to invest or make the kind of investments we have got to

do to Keep growing because all spending is thought of as the same
kind of spending. So if I don't get back here in time to say anything
more, I want to tell you that I totally agree with you and for all

kinds of reasons.
Mr. Wise. Thank you.

I want to thank the Honorable Beilenson, and I wish to, if I

could, open my testimony by saying I would like to echo the gentle-

man's remarks, and I won't because he has made them so well.

If I could open by saying, Mr. Chairman
Mr. Beilenson. I am going to leave now. I will be right back.

STATEMENT OF HON. ROBERT E. WISE, A REPRESENTATIVE IN
CONGRESS FROM THE STATE OF WEST VIRGINIA

Mr. Wise. If I could open, Mr. Barton testified to you that he had
spoken to the present Budget Committee Chair on his proposals

and had been told he wouldn't lose any sleep over it. I have to be

honest with you and let you know I talked to a previous Budget
Committee Chair about my proposal and said he would be an in-

somniac if mine passed.
But I think that for all the reasons that Mr. Beilenson just said,

capital budgeting is vital, and I might point out that the legislation

I have sponsored, I have actually cosponsored with people like Gov-

ernment Reform Chair Bill dinger and many others who have
looked at this over the years. I will introduce my testimony of

course for the record and simply
Mr. Goss. Without objection.

Mr. Wise [continuing]. And simply point out that, When do we
match our rhetoric? All of us have made speeches about the need

to have the Federal budget like the family budget, the business

budget, the budgets of 50 States. The fact is the Federal budget
isn't because the Federal budget does not recognize long-term m-
vestment in physical infrastructure as a separate accounting item

and indeed the Federal Government discourages that kind of in-

vestment. The result is that the pencils that go into the Federal



132

courthouse, that dollar for those pencils is counted exactly the
same as the construction cost of the courthouse. The dollar that
you put into filling a Federal vehicle up with gasoline is exactly the
same according to the Federal budget as a mile of highway that
that car will drive over. And so for these reasons, I thinK it is vital

that we have a capital budget.
Mr. Chairman, I am talking critical about physical infrastruc-

ture. Some have—would argue perhaps that job training, research
and development, that that might go into a capital budget. That is

an argument for another day, but I think that you need to limit

it to physical infrastructure.

I believe that many recognize the need for some type of account-
ing for investment. The GAO, while not embracing capital budget-
ing, does talk about a separate investment account so that you can
look at how much you are investing.

Indeed, our own unified budget process has certain procedures in

it so that we can try to separate investment from simply consump-
tion. But a capital budget would permit us to get about the busi-

ness of building the roads, the bridges, the infrastructure, the

water, the sewer systems that are so vital and put us in line inci-

dentally with every—with I believe every State, with every city,

with every business, and certainly with every family.

You will borrow, you and I will probably borrow for our homes,
for our children's education. We know we better not be borrowing
when we go to the grocery store and that is the spirit of the capital

budget. We think this is a good time to press for it, because I think
while we may have great differences on some of the proposed cuts

that are coming up to get to a balanced budget in the year 2002,
I suspect that everyone in the Chamber can agree on the need for

growth as being a central element of getting to a balanced budget,
and capital budgeting permits us to distinguish and invest in long-

term investments that bring us that growth and eventually guaran-
tee that we will get to a balanced budget, and will do it with a
growing economy, not with a contracting one.

And I thank the committee for taking its time.

[Mr. Wise's prepared statement follows:]

Prepared Statement of Hon. Bob Wise, a Representative in Congress From
THE State of West Virginia

Mr. Chairman, members of the committee, I want to thank you for the oppor-
tunity to testify before you today about budget reform and the importance of moving
toward a Federal capital budget.
But before I begin, let me commend this committee for focusing on budget reform

as a part of comprehensive congressional reform. As a Member, I have served 6
years on the House Budget Committee and I am a veteran of several balanced
budget debates where I have offered amendments with a capital budget component.
I have come to believe that many of the budget problems facing this Congress, par-

ticularly the shift in recent years from public investment toward consumption
spending, have as much to do with the buaget process as with decisions made—or

not made—by the Congress.
Perhaps the greatest, and to me the most mystifying, problem with the current

system is the fact that the Federal Government's unified budget makes no distinc-

tion between money spent on investments and money spent for consumption. High-
ways, Federal salaries, health benefits and foreign aid, which are all examples of

Federal programs that are paid for through taxes and borrowing, are all accounted

for in basically the same way. But all borrowing is not created equal. Borrowing for

physical infrastructure can be justified if it pays for itself in the long run by increas-
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ing the Nation's wealth and capacity for future economic expansion. Borrowing to
meet the day-to-day expenses of government cannot.
This year I have reintroduced legislation that would divide the Federal unified

budget into an operating budget and a capital budget. Under my bill the operating
budget would include all programs that meet the immediate obligations of running
the Government. The capital budget would include long-term, tangible investments
in infrastructure. This legislation would direct the operating budget to be balanced
but would allow the Federal Government to borrow money for certain investments
in infrastructure that increase the national wealth and contribute to economic
growth. Money borrowed for those infrastructure investments would be paid back
over the life of the road, bridge, sewer system or other infrastructure investment.
Over 30 of our colleagues in the House from both parties have cosponsored this
budget reform legislation.

The concept ofa Federal capital budget is not new. The budget was expanded in
the 1950'8 to include information on investment spending. Reform in the 1980's re-

quired even more investment information in the unified budget. Many other indus-
trialized countries employ a capital budget, and businesses and most State and local

governments have investment budgets that separate long-term capital investments
from year-to-year operating costs. Individuals and groups as diverse as former 0MB
Director Richard Darman, the General Accounting Office and the Progressive Policy
Institute have endorsed distinguishing between investment and consumption spend-
ing in the budget. As a recent GAO report on the harmful effects of the deficit points
out:

A new [budget] decisionmaking framework is needed, one in which the choice
between consumption and investment spending is highlighted throughout the
decision process, rather than being displayed for information purposes after the
fact.

Businesses know the difference between borrowing to consume and borrowing to

invest. Borrowing is a smart move when the money is used to finance productive
investments that help a business modernize its equipment, expand and become
more profitable. But borrowing money to pay salaries or executive bonuses or to

send employees to expensive conferences rather than to modernize would be foolish.

I believe the Federal Government should make this same distinction in its budget.
By borrowing for current expenses the Government is asking future generations of

taxpayers to pay for the cost of running the Government today. But borrowing to

invest is different. If the Government passes part of the cost of building a road to

future taxpayers, it also gives them something in return—a new highway that will

encourage economic development, facilitate commerce and increase growth for years
to come.

Instituting a capital budget would force policymakers to decide whether or not

each investment is worth borrowing money to finance. In addition, the public would
benefit from knowing that the Government's current costs are being paid for and
that any borrowing is for investments in the future rather than paying for the

present and saddling future generations with bad debt.

All of us agree that the United States must make investments that are critical

to future economic growth while balancing the budget. Rather than going from crisis

to crisis, the Federal Government should have an institutional system of long-term

investment planning. Adopting a Federal capital budget would provide such a mech-
anism.
Mr. Chairman, members of the committee, this is a time of fundamental change

in the way government serves the people. In order to be more responsive to tax-

payers' needs and more responsible with taxpayers' money, I believe the Federal

Government should reform its budgeting to distinguish between consumption and
investment. Adopting a capital budget would begin to effect this critical change and
I hope you will seriously examine and ultimately endorse this important budget
reform.

[A section-by-section summary of the Capital Budgeting Act of

1993, submitted by Representative Bob Wise follows:]
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The Capital Budgeting Act of 1993

Rep. Bob Wise

Section-by-section summary

Section I: Short Title

Section II: Statement of Findings and Purpose

Section III: Establishes Capital and Operating Budgets

~ Requires that the budget submitted by the President be a unified budget

comprised of an operating budget and a capital budget.

— Limits the capital budget to major activities, projects and programs that

support the acquisition, construction, alteration, and rehabilitation of physical

infrastructure that produces services or benefits for more than five years and has

an initial cost of at least $500,000.

»^

~ Restricts expenditures from the capital budget to: roadways and bridges;

airports and airway facilities; mass transportation systems; waste water treatment

systems; water distribution delivery and related systems; water resource projects;

medical facilities; resource recovery facilities; public structures; space and

communication facilities and strategic petroleum reserves and mineral stockpiles.

Section 4: Review of capital expenditures

-- Requires the Comptroller General to review and report to Congress to

ensure that those investments included in the capital budget adhere to the criteria

set out in this act.

Section 5: Balancing the operating budget

- Requires the Budget Committee to submit to the House proposed
legislation to establish additional deficit targets that require the eventual elimination

of deficits in the operating budget.

Section 6: Evaluation of capital investments

-- Directs the Government Operations Committee to report legislation

directing the Comptroller General to evaluate the value and usefulness of acmal
and proposed investments in the capital budget.
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Section 7: Implementation of capital budget

- Directs the Rules Committee to report legislation establishing rules to

enforce this act.

Section 8: Reports to the House and the Senate

-- Transportation: Requires the Secretary of Transportation to report on
capital investments in roadways and bridges, airports and airway facilities and
mass transportation systems.

--Water pollution: Requires the Administrator of the Environmental

Protection Agency to repon on capital investments associated with waste water

treatment, water distribution delivery systems and related facilities.

- Water resources: Requires the Assistant Secretary of the Army for Civil

Works to report on capital investments associated with water resource projects.

- Public buildings: Requires the Administrator of the General Services

Administration to report on capital investments associated with public buildings.

Mr. Goss. I assure you we thank you for you taking your time.

You mentioned Mr. dinger, we indeed have invited him and we
know that he is gracious

Mr. Wise. Is he presently occupied.

Mr. Goss. We understand that, and unfortunately he couldn't be
here. That doesn't mean we aren't going to have further hearings.

We are, in fact, as I have announced, and we are going to be pursu-

ing it.

This is one of the areas that we are certainly going to look into

and, obviously, there are some strong pluses. There are also some
suggested minuses. Whenever we get into talking about consump-
tion and infrastructure, I always think about beach renourishment.

And I don't care which it is as long as it is the thing that gets the

money. Those are the kinds of problems we come into when we talk

about this—that everybody asks.

I am not sure that we have got all of the problems worked out,

but I think that most people who have ever managed a budget un-

derstand the difference between a capital account and an operating

account and there is value in that. And if you can get to that, we
can all agree with the definition is then I think we are ahead. But
I am a little nervous about just saying capital budgeting, and cap-

ital budget is a great idea, unless I know what it is.

Mr. Wise. Certainly. And that is why the legislation directs that

the Government Reform Committee and others be involved in fram-

ing that definition. And also as we move towards, hopefully, tax

simplification, it seems to me that between GAO and the IRS, we
ought to be able to figure out depreciation schedules, life of assets,

those type of things since they are doing it already, that that prob-

lem, I know you have been in business before, that as you are able
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to reach those decisions and to define what capital is, so should the
Federal Government.
Mr. Goss. I agree. We should at least think about it.

Thank you very much for your testimony.
Mr. Wise. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. GrOSS. I apologize for keeping you waiting. Mr. Stenholm,

apologize for keeping you waiting.

Without objection your written testimony is accepted.
I guess we saved the best for last.

Mr. Stenholm. I hope so, but I am not sure about that.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. Goss. I am not sure you are going to be last because Mr.

Emerson may come in.

Mr. Stenholm. I appreciate the opportunity. I assume my entire
statement would be made a part of the record.

Mr. Goss. It will without objection.

Mr. Stenholm. I will attempt to summarize it.

STATEMENT OF HON. CHARLES STENHOLM, A
REPRESENTATIVE IN CONGRESS FROM THE STATE OF TEXAS
Mr. Stenholm. As a Member of Congress first elected in 1978,

I have seen many, many changes go through. I don't believe the
process has looked the same or done things the same in any one
year of the 16V2 that we have been there. And there are many that
might be arguing to you now just leave the act alone and stop
mucking up the process, that the budget is working just fine just
like it is.

But I think it can be improved. My conclusion is that of course
the tough choices always will have to be made, but the process by
which we make decisions and the way that we talk about the
choices we face have a tremendous impact on the outcome of policy.

The budget process should be more comprehensible to the aver-

age American. You know, we have so much terminology, it is so dif-

ficult to understand for the general, average American, and I sug-
gest if that is true, it may also be difficult for Members of Congress
to understand, and that may be one of the problems, and maybe
making it a little more simpler might be—might be helpful.

In that vain, I believe there is married an idea such as baseline
budgeting reform, the budget treatment of Social Security trust

funds, truth in legislating. I do commend the current House leader-

ship for endorsing some of these ideas at the beginning of the
104th Congress by changing House rules, and I was happy to sup-
port those changes. I believe these efforts could be reinforced in

statute.

The budget process also should hold Members more accountable.
The fact that we even have spending categories which we call un-
controllable is a statement of our failure in the area of accountabil-
ity. I believe we should pursue several measures, including entitle-

ment caps along the lines which was proposed on the House floor

last year. A 10-year window on PAYGO so that games cannot be
played in the out-years, which we are again doing this year in this

year's budget, and we have done it in almost every year that I can
remember.
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At this point, I would like to submit for the record a number of
the suggestions that I am hoping your subcommittee will consider.
Just refer briefly, the Balanced Budget Amendment, we were suc-
cessful in the House, hopefully we willl find the one other vote in

the Senate.

Balanced budget enforcement, I won't repeat what Pete Visclosky
has already testified to you. But I strongly endorse the approach
he has recommended to you for getting accountability.

Entitlement caps, the discretionary caps of the Budget Enforce-
ment Act has served us well to curb discretionary spending but left

untouched entitlement caps. I think the same general concept
would work for entitlements as well. If Congress does not pass and
the President signed legislation sufficient to cover the excess of en-
titlement spending, there would be a sequester similar to PAYGO
sequester.

I know that Chairman Kasich also is interested in entitlement
caps. I commend him for his leadership, but I feel that approach
which allows Congress to revise the entitlement caps each year in

response to political pressure would not control entitlement growth.
I also feel his proposal carries forward a great weakness by ex-

empting 40 percent of all entitlement spending fi-om any review by
excluding Social Security.

The discretionary caps, while the Budget Enforcement Act discre-

tionary caps would work reasonably well in controlling discre-

tionary spending. The one weakness comes from OMB's ability to

continually adjust the discretionary caps once they are out or they
are set. I would recommend that the Budget Act be amended to re-

move that adjustment opportunity and have the caps remain intact

as set by Congress.
Firewalls, by reinstating the fire walls between domestic and de-

fense spending and adding a fire wall between entitlements and
discretionary would ensure that cuts in any area beyond those

called for in the Budget Resolution be dedicated to deficit reduc-

tion.

I was very encouraged to learn that this committee will be mark-
ing up a deficit reduction lockbox bill later this week. I commend
you for that.

Mr. Goss. Tomorrow.
Mr. Stenholm. You are moving, encourage this committee to act

promptly to bring this measure to the full House, because I think

it offers some very positive budget implications.

A Joint Budget Resolution signed by the President, a suggestion

here, if every congressional budget resolution would be subject to

Presidential signature, it would have the force of law. Such a

change would mean that both parties, spending a year of political

posturing, postponing to the last few months or waiting when ev-

eryone finally gets serious about how we can come to agreement
would not be possible as it again is this year.

Truth in legislating, here we—just simply, this is a bill that has
been around for quite a while. They require committees to include

in their reports the identity, sponsor and cost of each provision of

a bill which benefits 10 or fewer beneficiaries.
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Baseline reform, eliminating the current services baseline. I com-
mend Chairman Kasich for following through on this idea, think
this is certainly a step in the right direction.

Continuing resolution reform, it looks like we may be heading to

one of those crises again this vear and I think a simple freeze

—

freeze and/or cut on any—based on the current fiscal year spending
levels would place strict limits on the inclusion of legislative lan-
guage also in the continuing resolution. In other words, no games
Being played. If we have to have a continuing resolution, freeze it

at last year's spending and/or a cut, and no legislative language
whatsoever.
Which leads me to the limitation of waiving budget rules. You

know, we have waived them over 600 times now. Why not require
a three-fifths vote to waive any rule?

If we have a budget rule, a budget law, and we are waiving these
rules as we constantly and consistently do in order to accomplish
somebody's legislative agenda, why not make it more difficult with
a three-fifths vote to waive the rule and vote on them? And I think
this would give credibility, much more credibility to the Budget Act
than as we currently in the rule waive these routinely.

Social Security Trust Fund protection, removing the annual sur-
plus occurring in the Social Security trust fund from the calcula-

tion of annual budget deficit. We would have a wonderful sunshine
effect on telling us the true budget deficit and would also help us
I think deal with the honesty factor, what I call it is dealing with
the—our children and grandchildren as well as the current senior
citizen population.

Line-item veto, this is an interesting one. As you know I have not
supported it, and I am not sure, Mr, Chairman, exactly where you
are on this issue, but I have never really supported giving any
President one-third plus one line-item veto, but I have endorsed en-
thusiastically the modified rescission order which the only dif-

ference being is that, you know, a majority vote on any issue. If it

is Charlie Stenholm's provision that gets vetoed, so be it. If I can't

get 50 percent to agree with me over the President, then it ought
to go. But I lost that battle. The House spoke its will and said we
needed it tougher. The Senate has spoken. It is amazing to me now
that we have the Houses speaking that we don't get moving.
Why don't we get moving on this one and get it out of the way?

Let's have the line-item veto given to the President. I think it

might be very helpful to us, even though I don't agree with giving
any President—I lost that battle, so I am now for it. I think the
House has spoken. It is a great idea. Let's do it.

In summation, budget process reforms will not solve our budget
problems by themselves. However, by increasing the understand-
ability, credibility, and accountability of the budget process, the re-

forms outlined here might be helpful. We hope they are.

We look forward to working with you if you see anything meri-
torious in anything that we have said. Thank you.

[Mr. Stenholm's prepared statement follows:]

Prepared Statement of Hon. Charles Stenholm, a Representative in
Congress From the State of Texas

Chairman Goss, Chairman Dreier, and subcommittee members, I appreciate the
opportunity to appear here today to discuss potential budget process reforms. I am
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delighted that you have taken up this subject, and I commend you for holding this
hearing.

In announcing this hearing, you took an historical approach, posing questions re-
lating to the objectives of the 1974 Congressional Budget Act, the relevancy of those
objectives today, and how the budget process should be amended. As a Member who
was first elected to Congress in 1978, I have been here for almost the entire life

of the act. I have to say that I have witnessed the budget process go throu^ just
about as many changes as my children went through during the first 20 years of
their lives. I don't believe the process has looked the same or that we have done
things exactly the same way in any 2 years during the life of this act.

There are many who might argue that we should just leave the act alone and stop
mucking up the process of the budget just because we Members have difficulty deal-
ing with the substance of the budget. Thev argue that those of us who feel the defi-

cit is a problem should just cut spending hy altering Federal programs rather than
through changing the process. There is some merit to their areuments and it is in
response to those concerns that I start by saying whatever we do must be done with
the goal of investing everyone equally—every Member, every program, every con-
stituent—in seeing that the process work. You have already heard from my col-

league. Representative Peter Visclosky, with a proposal that makes a good first stab
at that goal of investing everyone, I believe. But there are proposals I hope these
subcommittees will entertain as well.

My conclusion is that, of course, the tough choices always will have to be made.
But the process by which we make decisions and the way that we talk about the
choices we face have a tremendous impact on the outcome of policy.

The budget process should be more comprehensible to the average American. Our
budget process is enormously confusing and disjointed. We have all seen the looks

of frustration and confusion on our constituents faces as we have tried to explain
the nuances of outlays and budget authority, authorization and appropriations, dis-

cretionary and mandatory spending, budget caps, 602a and 602b allocations, and on
and on. Granted, much of that complexity is inevitable when you are trying to run
an operation the size of the Federal Government. But to the degree that we can
make our budget process more efficient and more understandable, we should do so.

In that vein, I believe there is merit in ideas such as baseline budgeting reform,

the budget treatment of Social Security trust funds, and truth in legislatmg. I do
commend the current House Leadership for endorsing some of those ideas at the be-

ginning of the 104th Congress by changing House rules and I was happy to support
those changes. I believe those efforts could be reinforced in statute.

The budget process also should hold Members more accountable. The fact that we
even have spending catagories which we call uncontrollable is a statement of our
failure in the area of accountability. The Federal Government has run deficits for

26 years in a row—obviously, for all of the years of the Budget Act of 1974—and
for 57 of the last 65 years. Obviously, no business could function with such a record.

While the Federal Government has been able to avoid complete financial catas-

trophe, we are clearly feeling the pinch of fewer dollars to expend on programs be-

cause we must spend them on interest payments. In that vein, I believe we should
pursue several measures, including entitlement caps along the lines which I pro-

posed on the House floor last year, a 10-year window on PAYGO so that games can-

not be played in the outvears, and setting deficit targets enforceable by a suspension

of the Government's ability to borrow money.
At this point I would like to submit for the record a number of the suggestions

I am hoping your subcommittees will consider. There may be nothing particularly

novel in my list—many Members such as Chairman Kasich, Bill Orton, Chris Cox,

Peter Visclosky, and others have done excellent work in developing ideas such as

these. I believe each have merit and can contribute to improving our budget process.

BALANCED BUDGET AMENDMENT

It almost goes without saying that in my opinion, the best starting place for

budget reform is a constitutional amendment requiring a balanced budget. Our body

certainly has done its part in that regard and, once again, I commend the current

leadership for doing so much to bring about passage of the BBA at the begiiming

of this year. I don't expect this committee to act further in that regard, unless you

have some magic to work on the other bodv. I simply mention the BBA here because

I do believe that if we were to have the larger context of a constitutional require-

ment, much of the rest of what we need from our budget process would follow more
naturally.
That being said, I quickly follow with the assertion that a constitutional amend-

ment is not a panacea. It is a first step. It must be followed by hard choices and
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priority making. It also must be followed with other procedures which will aid in
the achievement of a balanced budget. That is what I would like to spend the rest

of my time discussing.

BALANCED BUDGET ENFORCEMENT

Earlier you heard from Congressman Visclosky about his proposal which estab-
lishes deficit reduction targets, a board of estimates, a requirement of the President
and Congress to follow the targets, and tough enforcement mechanisms employing
a potential sequestration. I won t repeat what Pete shared with you but I do strong-
ly endorse this approach.

ENTITLEMENT CAPS

One clear lesson of our experiences with the Budget Enforcement Act (BEA) is

that placing restraints on the growth of entitlement programs is imperative to con-
trolling Federal spending. The discretionary caps of the BEA have served well to

curb discretionary spending but left untouched entitlement spending. The failure of
the BEA to deal with entitlements prevented it from effectively controlling total

spending or significantly reducing deficits. Experience has taught us that Congress
takes action to reduce entitlement spending only under extraordinary cir-

cumstances.
Mv proposal would establish an overall target for all entitlement spending at the

levels projected most recently by CBO. The target would be adjusted to reflect legis-

lative actions affecting entitlement spending, m the future, if entitlement spending
is projected to exceed the target. Congress and the President would be required to

agree to cut entitlement sp>ending, lower the discretionary caps, raise taxes or in-

crease the targets to make up the excess of entitlement spending. If Congress does
not pass and the President sign legislation sufficient to cover the excess of entitle-

ment spending, there would be a sequester similar to the PAYGO sequester.
I know that Chairman Kasich also is interested in an entitlement cap along the

lines that he proposed on the House floor last year. Once again, I commend him
for his leadership but I feel that that approach, which allows Congress to revise its

entitlement caps each year in response to political pressure, would not control enti-

tlement growth. Congress would nave every opportunity, if not incentive, to set the
entitlement caps hi^ enough to avoid the tough choices. I also feel that his proposal
carries forward a great weakness by exempting 40 percent of all entitlement spend-
ing from any review by excluding Social Security. If we truly care about the future

of Social Security, we do it no favor by exempting it from these provisions. If we
do provide such an exemption for Social Security, we will be in the same situation,

only many times more extreme, as we face in trying to save the Medicare program
today.

DISCRETIONARY CAPS

While the BEA's discretionary caps have worked reasonably well in controlling

discretionary spending, the one weakness comes from OMB's ability to continually

adjust the mscretionary caps once they are set. I would recommend that the Budget
Act be amended to remove that adjustment opportunity and have the caps remain
intact as set by Congress.

FIREWALLS

Reinstalling the firewalls between domestic and defense spending and adding a
firewall between entitlements and discertionaiy would ensure that cuts in any area
beyond those called for in the budget resolution be dedicated to deficit reduction.

It would recpiire that any new domestic initiatives beyond those called for in the

budget resolution be paid for by cutting other domestic programs instead of by cut-

ting defense further than the cuts in the budget resolution. This would force the

choosing of priorities within each category by removing the temptation to raid one
category for spending in another.

DEFICIT REDUCTION LOCKBOX

I was very encouraged to learn that this committee will be marking up a deficit

reduction lockbox bill later this week. This is one of the measures which is vital for

restoring the public's confidence in Congress' rhetoric. Currently, when we go to the
floor during appropriations bills and offer amendments to cut spending, it is really

a charade to imply that we are affecting the deficit in any way. While it is perfectly

fine for Members to propose cutting one area of spending to pay for increases in an-
other, the public should be aware that is what we are doing. Members also should
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have the opportunity to designate savings from cuts to be directed to deficit reduc-
tion rather than reallocation. I encourage this committee to act promptly to bring
this measure to the full House.

JOINT BUDGET RESOLUTION SIGNED BY PRESIDENT

If every congressional budget resolution would be subject to Presidential signature

it would have the force of law, contrasted with its current, nonbinding status. Such
a change would mean that both party's spending a year of political posturing, post-

poning the last few months or weeks when everyone finally gets serious about how
we can come to agreement, would not be possible as it is this year. The earlier in

the budgetary year that everyone becomes invested in finding solutions to our fiscal

problems, the better it will be for our country.

TRUTH-IN-LEGISLATING

Congress has been embarrassed on many occasions by provisions in tax and
spending bills that the public justifiably felt benefitted special interest, privileged

narrow interests, and other Members' special constituencies. In past years I have
introduced the Truth in Legislating Resolution in response to those concerns. This

resolution would require committees to include in their reports the identity, sponsor

and cost of each provision of a bill which benefits 10 or fewer beneficiaries.

Any Member who includes special benefits would have to be willing to experience

any resulting publicity about those benefits. Beyond being a simple, good policy of

honesty in legislating, it would very likely have the secondary effect of reducing the

number of this type of special interest provisions. This legislation is not intended

to forbid such provisions, but simply assure that the House is not afraid to shed
some sunshine on the laws it passes. By assuring the public that we in the House
have nothing to hide, this resolution will enhance the public's confidence in

Congress.

BASELINE REFORM

The previous baseline created a bias to increased spending. Eliminating the cur-

rent services baseline as the House dealt with the budget this year began to restore

common sense and honesty to our budgeting process, and I commend Chairman
Kasich for following through on that idea which he, Tim Penny and I, along with

others, were promoting last year. We must recognize increases in spending for what

they are, and not talk about cutting spending when what we really mean is that

we are not increasing spending as much as anticipated.

I did have some complaints with my friend and chairman about inadequate infor-

mation about these changes and technical difficulties in this year's budget, particu-

larly in the realm of entitlement spending, but in general I totally agreed with the

goal. I believe statutory changes along the lines of last year's common sense bill

would further that goal.

CONTINUING RESOLUTION REFX)RM

In past years, we have passed massive, omnibus continuing resolutions in which

one huge bill made substantive changes in law and policy throughout the Federal

Government without thorough debate and opportunity for review. While these prob-

lems have not resurfaced in the last few years, there is nothing in the rules to pre-

vent similar abuses from reoccurring and, in fact, discussion about a continuing res-

olution this year has increased. Legislation I have supported in the past included

provisions that would freeze continuing resolutions at current fiscal year's spending

levels and would place strict limits on the inclusion of legislative language in the

continuing resolutions.

LIMITATION ON WAIVING BUDGET RULES

We have waived the provisions of the Budget Act over 600 times since it was

passed in 1974. The credibility of the budget process is undercut by the routine

waivers of budget rules. Requiring that waivers of Budget Act rules be approved by

a three-fiflhs vote would ensure that the rules are waived only in extreme cir-

cumstances. Alternatively, I would suggest providing for separate votes on each

waiver under the Budget Act. Either change would do much to restore credibility

to the Budget Act.
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SOCIAL SECURITY TRUST FUND PROTECTION

Removing the annual surplus occurring in the Social Security trust fund from the
calculation of the annual budget deficit would deter using Social Security revenues
for other purposes and unmask the true size of the Government's operating deficit.

Clearly, the surpluses will be needed early in the next century for retiring baby
boomers. Those who claim that we must protect Social Security today but refuse to

plan for its future are simply sticking their proverbial heads in the sand.

LINE-ITEM VETO

I have made clear repeatedly on the House floor that I support a modification of
the line-item veto concept, that being an expedited rescission procedure. I have sup-
ported that approach because I believe it will meet constitutional muster and main-
tain the balance of power between the Congress and the President, while still giving
the President the authority to single out individual spending items and targeted tax
benefits. I raise the issue here, however, simply to ask why a House and Senate,
both of which so strongly supported the line-item veto in the first few months of
this year, have refused to provide President Clinton with this authority. Each year
that we have debated this issue in the past few Congresses, I have emphasized that
we must construct a procedure which is defensible by either party regardless of
whose President is in the White House. Any law constructed for a particular politi-

cal circumstance never should be enacted. I have been disturbed by reports on Re-
publicans unwilling to give the line-item veto to President Clinton and I am hoping
that my friends on the other side of the aisle who have been such zealous supporters
of the line-item veto in the past will find their religion again this summer. If the
House and Senate Republicans continue to find themselves at an impasse in rec-

onciling the two measures that passed their respective bodies, perhaps they would
consider expedited rescission procedures as a compromise. Particularly in light of
the fact botn Chairman Kasich and Domenici have been primary sponsors of expe-
dited rescission legislation, this should be considered a viable alternative, at least

for the interim until the purer line-item veto language is resolved.

In summation, budget process reforms will not solve our budget problems by
themselves. However, by increasing the understandability, the credibility and ac-

countability of the budget process, the reforms I have outlined here all would be
useful tools in dealing with our budget problem.

Mr. GrOSS, Mr. Chairman, Mr, Stenholm, I see an awful lot meri-
torious in what you have said. There are an awful lot of ideas in

here that when I first came to Congress I think I heard first from
you. Others have associated themselves with those, and we have
heard many of them in testimony previously today, and I am sure
we will be hearing more of them again because there are some good
ideas.

There are some degree differences in how they might be applied,

management techniques and how they might be applied. I think
there is a lot out there. I think we are a shade apart on line item,

but I think we got it. I did happen to favor the version we have.
Truthfully, I

Mr. Stenholm. We are not anymore. I want to make it very
clear, I am with you now. If you are for the tough one, I am for

it, too. Let's go.

Mr, Goss. I am for the tough one. I am not for the complexity
of the Senate enrollment process. I don't understand how that is

going to work. That is something I think is a legitimate problem.
Mr, Stenholm. Go to conference and work it out.

Mr. Goss. I would like to very much. I would like to have your
support and the support of the folks on your side.

Mr. Stenholm. I am ready.
Mr, Goss. Thank you.
On the continuing resolution, Chris Cox has got an automatic

continuing resolution program, with many of the things you men-
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tioned and that we have heard today. I don't know if you are aware
that other people are also pushing these things out.
Mr. Stenholm. Very much so. I have joined with Chris on sev-

eral of the proposals in the past that he has had.
Mr. Goss. The only area, on the Social Security issue, I go back,

we may have a difference of opinion, and it is not honestly just be-
cause I happen to come from where I come from. When we went
through the Kerrey Commission stuff. Social Security did stand out
for a reason, and it was because with the proper management, the
Social Security Enterprise Fund should not be a problem. It can be
brought around. Prospectively, there is enough time to deal with it,

even the graphics of that, and the way the dollars are going to flow
in that.

I don't believe it is the same kind of problem as Medicare and
some of the others, primarily Medicare, and when you look at the
stuff, and if you haven't looked at the Kerrey Commission stuff, the
reason I mentioned this, I would be curious to have your views on
that, because I came away from the Kerrey Commission thinking
we can manage Social Security out of its problem, we have got time
to do that. We don't have time to manage Medicare out of its prob-
lem. We have got to do something different there.

Mr. Stenholm. I agree with both of those general comments. My
proposal dealt with the manner in which we hold the deal with the
Social Security trust fund, which we both know is inadequate to

meet the future needs.
Mr. Goss. Absolutely.
Mr. STE^fHOLM. But it is also helping to mask the current deficit

problem.
Mr. GrOSS. Of course. I have said that manv times, I agree. It is

an accounting procedure. I think it is just absurd. Mr. Beilenson.

Mr. Beilenson. Oh, I have one question which I hope is not un-
fair, Charlie.

In your discussion with us, you talked about 13 different ideas.

If you had to pick one—if one of them were to be put into law just

as soon as possible, which one would you pick? Take a minute. Do
you not think that that one idea would do 80 to 90 percent—as-

suming you pick the same one I do—of what needs to be done?

Mr. Stenholm. That is an interesting question. Pick one.

Mr. Beilenson. Yes. If you could just wave a magic wand and
one of these would go into effect, in the interests of bringing our

deficits down, isn't the choice obvious and easy or am I wrong?
Mr. Stenholm. Which one do you pick?

Mr. Goss. Do you want to lead the witness a little here?

Mr. Beilenson. Should I?

Mr. Stenholm. Yes, lead me a little bit.

Mr. Beilenson. Entitlement caps. Isn't that the big chunk of our

problem or am I oversimplifying? I mean, we can keep doing these

other things. I am not saying we shouldn't.

Mr. Stenholm. I guess that is the one I was about to say myself,

is entitlement caps, because that is the part of the budget that we
seem to be—when we say uncontrollable

Mr. Beilenson. It is the biggest part of the budget—as I said at

the outset, I hope I am not asking an unfair question. I want to

concentrate all our friends' attention. We can fool with process as
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much as we want. We can tighten things up and do all kinds of
things that ought to be done, but at the end of the day, what we
have to do if we are serious about bringing the deficit down is to

get control over, (a), the part we have not gotten control over and,
(b), the part that within a short time will be three-quarters of the
spending.
We can have lockboxes to make it even more difficult for the Ap-

propriations Committee and its discretionary spending. I am not
arguing strongly against it at this point. I don't think it makes a
lot of difference, but the other is the big stuff, isn't it, or am I

oversimplifying?
Mr. Stenholm. No, you are not, and here, as I have taken to

saying over and over in my senior citizens' centers and everywhere,
cost-of-living adjustments, since when did a cost of COLA become
an entitlement to anybody?
And when you start talking about capping, if you don't assume

automatically that there is going to be a cost-of-living adjustment
because inflation goes up, it is not that difficult to meet the needs,
assuming you are willing to make some priority choices, and that
is one of the concerns that I have now, that we are in this business
that we have got to cut the growth rate of Medicare and Medicaid
without talking about how we are going to do it. That bothers me
a little bit.

I would rather spend the time—you know, we spent 2 years on
health care reform, and we came to a conclusion that all the ideas

out there weren't too good, at least the major ones, so we backed
off. There were some good bipartisan ideas that were out there of
how we could have dealt with it.

Now then, you know, we have got a wonderful opportunity in

welfare reform, and in Medicare reform, which I agree with the
chairman's comment. Medicare is different from Social Security, we
have got an immediate problem that has got to be fixed, but I am
a little bit worried that we are not spending the time on the proc-

ess of how to fix it that we ought to.

Mr. Beilenson. Absolutely.

Mr. Stenholm. But entitlement caps, if you could deal with that
like we have discretionary, and that is what we pointed out in our
testimony, discretionary caps have worked, and we, Congress has
gotten very little credit for that, but it has worked.
Mr. Beilenson. But a lot of the process reforms people talk

about on both sides of the aisle, still of necessity at the moment,
are dealing largely with discretionary spending which isn't the big
problem.
Mr. Stenholm. Is there a reason for all of these waiver of budget

rules other than convenience?
Mr. Beilenson. Well, if I may say so

Mr. Goss. Mr. Beilenson has had a lot more experience than I

have.
Mr. Beilenson. But you guys are going to equal us. I can't an-

swer properly off the top of my head. We ought to commission our
staff, Mr, Chairman, if I may suggest it, to go through the 500, 600
waivers, looking at them very specifically. I remember not only say-

ing but believing very often when I was carrying rules that had
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waivers, often two or three in a single rule, that the vast majority
are technical waivers.

I think there is very little effect, real effect in terms of the size
of the deficit. I am not saying we should have these waivers, but
I'll bet you anv amount of money if you go careftilly through the
record that only 30 or 40 out of the hundreds were significant or
substantial in any way, and I bet you find that those aren't too
great, either. And I wouldn't argue that, that is fine, but we should
look at everything.

All I am saying is I want to try to concentrate our colleagues' at-

tention on the big thing that has got to be done without letting
them think that they can do all these little process changes around
the edges, and say we have reformed the budget process. It may
or may not help a little bit, but it is not going to help a lot.

Mr. Goss. The gentleman needs to be assured
Mr. Beilenson. Including, incidentally, line-item veto, which you

know, I am on the losing side of.

But like a lot of you, I dealt with line-item veto in the State leg-

islature with a most conservative Governor, Mr. Reagan, before he
became the most conservative President, and I tell you that you
will not see a difference in deficits that is discernible. Not that you
won't save a few million, I am sure, and it is important, but as you
suggested originally, its biggest effect is that it will allow a substi-

tution of the Executive's point of view for our point of view. But
spending will be at just about the same level. I am not saying you
shouldn t have a line-item veto, but it is not going to begin to solve

the deficit problem.
Mr. Goss. Will the gentleman yield or are you through?
Mr. Beilenson. I am all through.
Mr. Goss. I think the gentleman's comments suggest that maybe

we aren't going to get to the meat of the matter. Believe me, it is

my intention to do that. I am not just interested in tinkering with
the edges of this thing. I think it is extremely important.

I think the gentleman is right, having sat on the Kerrey Com-
mission, there is no question, the big bear in the woods is Medi-
care. You can't ignore it. It is there.

Mr. Beilenson. He has come out of the woods. He is in our sub-

urban neighborhoods.
Mr. Goss. The trouble is there are some poisonous snakes out

there as well as the big bear. I think we ought to do it all. The rea-

son you have to do the poisonous snakes as well as the big bear
is to get credibility. To get a hunting license to go after the big

bear, you have to show you can deal with the poisonous snakes.

You have got to build the constituency. That is the problem we
keep running into.

Mr. Beilenson. Maybe I am not being helpful. But you can

argue all you want. Porter. You can go home and tell people as

much as you want that we have, in tact, been really responsible

compared to earlier Congresses. In the last 4 or 5 years since the

BEA of 1990, the congressional cap on spending has frozen it to

death over the next few years.

People are going to be screaming back home when they see we
are not spending on discretionary programs. We will never ever get

credit for it. You will never establish that until you start bringing
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the deficit down and you will never bring it down in a discernible

way until we get to entitlements.
Mr. Goss. I would like to say that the Governor of Florida, Gov-

ernor Lawton Chiles, a very good Grovernor, when he first took over
the office as Governor, he said, we need to do some things, but be-
fore I have the credibility to do them, I am going to stomp on all

waste in Tallahassee, and there will be no waste dollars spent in

the government, and then we will get down to the hard questions
of cuts and raising taxes, either/or.

The Governor after one year announced that all waste had been
excised from Florida and then went about his business. It was a
brilliant, brilliant exercise in what I will call conditioning people
for what is coming, and it worked very well, and I congratulate him
for it.

Now obviously there is still a dollar or two of waste there but you
have to, I think, show a sensitivity to that waste problem before
you can get people to say, okay, I will tighten my belt, and that
is all I am trying to say, Tony. I am not disagreeing with you.
Mr. Beilenson. I understand. You are a sweet guy. If we had

only you to deal with, we would solve these problems.
I would say only one other thing, that some of the folks on your

side of the aisle for several years have been taking potshots at
what I believe were responsible, and really fairly successful efforts

to bring the deficit under control, including the deficit reduction
bill which only Democrats voted for, no Republicans, a couple years
ago. Frankly, that bill is making your problem a little bit easier to

solve now because we reduced deficits by one-half of a trillion dol-

lars over a 5-, 6-year period, even though we got absolutely no
credit for it at all.

So when some of your folks shoot at government, take potshots
at government, reduce our credibility even when we did the respon-
sible thing over the past few years, it makes it harder for all of us
together to continue to do the right thing.

I was impressed, if I may say so, as a very partisan jibe, and I

don't mean to put it this way, but the most thoughtful suggestions
with respect to reducing the deficit further and for process re-

form—today, again, I was reminded of it—have come from Demo-
cratic Members who over the past few years have been laboring
mightily without as much success as we would have liked to do the
right thing.

Mr, Goss. I think we are going to have to have bipartisan co-

operation to resolve this, and I hope your wife is in good health
today. Please give her my regards.

I will announce to the World and Mr. Stenholm that we will have
another general hearing for the Members and the staff in this area
when it is appropriate. Then we will try to break these down b
category and deal with the hearings item by item because I thin

it is going to have to go in that direction.

Having said all that, I thank you, Mr. Stenholm, very much. I

really do truly value your input and all of the wisdom that you
have given over the years to me as a Member of this body as well

as this subcommittee.
Having said that
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Mr. Stenholm. We sincerely look forward to working with you.
Appreciate you holding these hearings, and we really look forward
to working with you to accomplish some things, if we can.
Mr. Gross. We mean for these to go somewhere. Thank you. We

stand adjourned.
[Whereupon, at 12:50 p.m., the subcommittee was adjourned.]
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Washington, DC.
The subcommittee met, pursuant to call, at 9:31 a.m. in room H-

313, the Capitol, Hon. Porter J. Goss (chairman of the Subcommit-
tee on Legislative and Budget Process) presiding.

Present: Representatives Goss, Dreier, Solomon, and Beilenson.
Mr. Goss. Professor, would you join us?

OPENING STATEMENT OF HON. PORTER J. GOSS, CHAIRMAN
OF THE SUBCOMMITTEE ON LEGISLATIVE AND BUDGET
PROCESS
Mr. Goss. The meeting will come to order. Good morning, ladies

and gentlemen. This is a joint meeting of the Subcommittee on
Legislative and Budget Process and Rules and Organization of the
House, which David Dreier Chairs, and we are today continuing
the process that we started previously of reviewing our budget
processes, possible suggestions, ways of making improvements.
We have had two subcommittee hearings already. I don't know

if you have had a chance to review any of that material. Certainly
we are going to have more as we go along, and we want to talk

to a number of experts, which is why you are here today, Professor,

as well as some other good witnesses we have in the budget field;

and we have sort of started from the question of the 1974 Budget
Act. Is it really still relevant? Is it still useful? Is it the machinery
we should be using?

I think that it is pretty obvious that we are going to have extra

attention on budget matters, if not budget process, in the imme-
diate days ahead. I think the term du jour is train wreck, and I

think that we can certainly do better than that. Of course, that cer-

tainly goes well beyond the budget process, but I think there is a
very clear commitment from the White House and on the Hill to

try to balance the budget, and that is a big chore. And making sure

that we have the machinery to get to that kind of a task, I think,

is extremely important.
I am not sure that the process that we have is as good as some

people think and I am not sure it is as bad as some people charge.

And that is why we are investing the time and energy and solicit-

ing the views, experience, and expertise of people such as yourself,

(149)
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Professor, and the other witnesses we are going to have today and
those witnesses we have had already to find out if there are some
things that suggest themselves as very obvious.

In our last hearing, we heard proposals from a bipartisan cross-

section of Members, and I guess that if we had every Member in

the room, we would have that many different suggestions and
views on this. This is a very lively topic, but I think that it is fair

to say while there is much difference in the specifics, there is cer-

tainly consensus that maybe now is the time to change, make some
changes in the process; and how far, how many, I think is an exer-

cise that is fully justified.

I think as we go down the road we are going to find out that
every time somebody has a good idea for change that once you look
at the details of that you find out maybe it is not as good an idea
as it sounded up front, and there is more complexity because every-
thing seems to lead to something else in this.

But I think that we—the primary function of the legislative

branch, which is establishing and overseeing the budget of the
United States—basically we are the house of revenue; this is where
the buck starts. We have got to make sure that process works.

I frankly think—my personal view and the reason I am excited
about doing this is—I think we are going to make some changes
because we are going to reach some conclusions that there are
some ways that we can improve things, at least bring them up to

date.

In order to get the debate on a somewhat common-denominator
process for ourselves as we go through the hearing process, we
started out with the three questions that we have made available,

and by no means are they meant to be exhaustive or exclusive.

What are the objectives of the 1974 Congressional Budget Act?
Which of those obiectives are still relevant to today's fiscal environ-

ment? And should the budget process be redesigned? That is broad
enough so that you can virtually draw any conclusions you want.

I think that we have had some good ideas already which have
led to some others, and I think that we probably will be visiting

some of those; and we would like to be able to come back to our
witnesses and bounce ideas on them, and I am sure that is some-
thing that is going to happen.

I don't expect this job to be complete this month or next month,
but I do expect that we will be focusing it down to something more
specific, I hope by the end of the year, so that we can get on with
the implementation of anything we think is a good idea. Having
said all that, I yield at this time to Mr. Dreier.

OPENING STATEMENT OF HON. DAVID DREIER, CHAIRMAN OF
THE SUBCOMMITTEE ON RULES AND ORGANIZATION OF
THE HOUSE
Mr. Dreier. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman. Before we

proceed, I should probably observe with the gathering of both sub-
committees of the Rules Committee—at least we have certainly
high quality representation of the two subcommittees and also

guests here—that Chairman Goss just became a grandfather for

the third time this past weekend. The frightening thing is he is
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now the grandfather of Porter Goss II. I certainly congratulate you
on that.

Let me say, Dr. Schick, that we appreciate your being here. In
1993, I had the opportunity to co-Chair what was called the Joint
Committee on the Organization of Congress. We spent a great deal
of time on this issue; and obviously, we are proceeding with that
now because not much was done in the wake of the tremendous,
very exhaustive hearings that we had on budget process reform
back in 1993, and I hope that we are going to be able to proceed
with them now.
We had the opportunity to hear from your present colleague and

our former colleague, Mr. Frenzel, and I think that he, having
played a key role in the whole issue of budget process reform, and
the ranking minority member of the Budget Committee had some
very interesting observations, and I am familiar with your position,
obviously, and I think that there is room for debate and this debate
is going to proceed as to exactly where we are going to be on this
question.

I look forward to your testimony.
Mr. Beilenson. I do, too, Allen.

Mr. Dreier. That was Mr. Beilenson's opening statement.
Mr. Goss. We have been joined by the distinguished chairman of

the committee and distinguished acting ranking member, Mr. Beil-

enson of California. I have not yet introduced the professor for-

mally, if you care to say something, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. Solomon. Dr. Schick, it is a privilege to welcome you before

our joint subcommittee. I apologize for being late. We have a dairy

crisis in New York State, would you believe?

Mr. Schick. A daily crisis?

Mr. Dreier. A daily crisis is very true.

Mr. Solomon. Incidentally, this is one of them, the dairy issue.

But I appreciate your being here.

Mr. Goss. Mr. Beilenson.
Mr. Beilenson. I appreciate your being here, too, Allen. It is

good to see you, sir.

Mr. Goss. Thank you. I think we have reached a consensus at

last in the Rules Committee. We are pleased to see Professor Allen

Schick from the University of Maryland.
Mr. Beilenson. Let's hope we are pleased to hear what he has

to say.

Mr. Goss. I have read his testimony; I find it most stimulating.

He also comes from The Brookings Institution today, and I think

many of us know Dr. Schick's work. He is the author of the defini-

tive book, "The Manual on the Federal Budget Process," so I would
suspect not only will we get some special insights; I would also ex-

pect that we will get a little bit of that paternal pride I feel as a

grandfather perhaps drifting through the

Mr. Dreier. If the gentleman would yield, for those Members
who just arrived, I announced Mr. Goss has become a grandfather

for the third time and his grandson is called Porter Goss II.

Mr. Solomon. The second.

Mr. Beilenson. For the first time?
Mr. Dreier. Third time.

Mr. Solomon. Congratulations, Porter.
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Mr. Goss. Thank you very much.
Mr. Beilenson. Aren't you a Httle young to be a grandfather?
Mr. GrOSS. You are very kind. I think he will be running for Con-

gress in the year 2121.
Mr. Beilenson. If he has any brains at all, he will never run.
Mr. Solomon. I hope he doesn't move to Utah or he might have

a primary with Elizabeth, Mrs. Waldholtz' daughter.
Mr. Goss. Professor Schick, to the business of the day.

STATEMENT OF PROFESSOR ALLEN SCHICK, UNIVERSITY OF
MARYLAND AND THE BROOKINGS INSTITUTION

Mr. Schick. Mr. Chairman, as one of those who was present at
the creation of the congressional budget process during the final

years of the Nixon Presidency, I must assure you that it can't all

be so bad because when the Congressional Budget Act was passed
in 1974, I had no grandchildren. Now I have eight. So there is

some progress, and I look forward to further reports on your
progress.
Mr. Goss. Thank you.
Mr. Schick. With your consent, I will summarize my statement

rather than read it into the record.

Mr. Goss. Without objection.

Mr. Schick. I am going to present a relatively favorable verdict

about the congressional budget process. I believe that the design
enacted in 1974 has withstood the test of time. There is no need
to uproot it or to disregard the true successes in congressional
budgeting, including those achieved in the current session of Con-
gress. Indeed, 1995 is the vindication of the 1974 Act, because it

is the first time that Congress has truly and independently formu-
lated its own budget policy and priorities; that is what was in-

tended in 1974.

All the Budget Act does is give Congress the opportunity and the
instruments to embark on its own course. It doesn't mandate con-

gressional independence. It doesn't force it. This time, whether one
agrees with those priorities or not. Congress has seized the oppor-
tunity and is moving in that direction.

Congress could not possibly have established momentum toward
a balanced budget in 2002 without the rules and the procedures of

the congressional budget process. It would have had to work
through individual appropriation and authorization bills, and
through separate revenue legislation, without reconciliation. With
all its warts and limitations without a budget resolution. Congress
would be spinning its wheels. There would be a lot of rhetoric

about a balanced budget, but there would be little movement to-

ward a balanced budget.
I must admit, however, that during the two decades that the con-

gressional budget process has been in operation, hardly anything
favorable has been said about it. The bill of particulars against con-

gressional budget procedures runs as follows: It is too detailed. It

is not detailed enough. I remember, Mr. Chairman, when the
present majority party labeled the congressional budget resolution

as an adding machine with the subtract button disabled. Yet this

year the budget resolution has worked in the opposite direction to

cut Federal spending.
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The process is not broken. It works as well as Congress wants
it to and it serves whatever objectives are endorsed oy congres-
sional majority.

Let me stress this point. The whole purpose of the budget resolu-
tion, not as it was initially drafted in 1973 but as it was enacted
in 1974, was to empower a congressional majority to create what-
ever budgetary poHcy it wants. As sentiment in Congress shifts, so,

too, do the uses to which the process is put. The congressional
budgeting has operated during periods of government contraction
as well as during periods of expansion, when Democrats controlled
both Houses of Congress and when Confess was divided between
the two parties. Now, for the first time, it is functioning under Re-
publican control.

As a matter of fact, the budget process has proved to be extraor-
dinarily pliant and elastic. Look at all the adjustments that have
been made over the last 20 years. It started as a 1-year resolution,
and was expanded in the 1980's to 3 years, and in the early 1990's
to 5 years. Now it extends to 7 years.

We began with two budget resolutions, the first was a target, the
second was binding. Congress decided that double process didn't
work well enough, so it discarded the second resolution and made
the first one the mechanism of enforcement. At the start, Congress
had a reconciliation procedure that was limited and unworkable. In
1980, Congress, led by the House of Representatives, changed the
timing and purpose of reconciliation. Today it is the leading and in

some ways the only instrument for dealing with deficit reduction
through changes in entitlement law. The record of the past 20
years demonstrates that the budget process has a capacity for self-

improvement.
Let me consider several possible changes in the congressional

budget resolution. One is the proposal that the resolution be made
legally binding by converting it from a concurrent resolution to a
joint resolution, that it itself become a statute, that rather than
having the clumsy mechanism that rather than first adopting a
budget resolution, then going through all the other legislative

hoops—13 or more appropriations bills, dozens of authorizations,

tax legislation, reconciliation bills—that it create a legally binding
budget resolution which would be signed by the President. In this

way, the President would be brought into congressional debate
early rather than late in the process. Perhaps, if that occurred,

rather than talking about a train wreck in September, we would
be talking about it in February or March.

I think that the notion of involving the President early in the

process so that he and Congress can reach agreement on a timelv

basis and not go down to the wire looks good in theory, but doesn t

work out that way in practice. Whether in collective bargaining be-

tween union and management or in political bargaining between
the President and Congress, it is harder to reach agreement early

in the day than late in the day. If the President and Congress
reach agreement, and they most certainly will on 1996 appropria-

tions and other budget matters which are now in dispute, they will

do so because they are down to the wire, not because they have
months to spare and the President is required to sign a congres-

sional budget resolution. So I would suggest that the budget resolu-
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tion be kept as a concurrent resolution and not be made into a
binding document.
Keep in mind that even though it is an advisory, internal guide-

line to Congress, the budget resolution is not just a sense-of-the-
Congress resolution, it is not just wishful thinking. It has strong
enforcement through section 602, the Budget Enforcement Act
caps; and even though the lack of the President's signature or con-

gressional override or his veto doesn't give the resolution statutory
force, within Congress, it functions almost as if it were a law. In
fact, this committee, which is called upon frequently, as its Mem-
bers know, to waive one or another rule of the House, has been ex-

ceedingly reluctant to waive substantive rules of congressional
budgeting.
The section 602 allocations and the caps on the amounts that

may be appropriated have not been waived willy-nilly by action of

this committee.
Congress has the best of both worlds: It has an advisory resolu-

tion, and it has the capacity to enforce its will. That is what we
want from the congressional budget process.

One other thought about turning this measure into a joint, statu-

torily binding resolution. I think in short order this resolution proc-

ess would swallow up appropriations, and would move from natural
priorities and large policy frameworks into the line items of the
budget. The resolution would become a vehicle for changes into en-

titlement law. If this were to occur. Congress would indeed have
a super committee in the form of the Budget Committees which
would unbalance the division of power and responsibilities and
committee jurisdictions in the House of Representatives.
Although, I would keep the budget resolution the way it is. I

would, however, make some other changes in the process.

First, I would limit reconciliation bills to provisions that directly

deal with deficit reduction. There is a provision in the Congres-
sional Budget Act that has opened the door to a massive amount
of nongermane legislation in reconciliation bills. That provision

says that the Budget Committees must incorporate the rec-

ommendations of the various committees subject to reconciliation

instructions without substantive change.
I am not quarreling with the, without substantive change lan-

guage, but I believe the House should adopt its own version of the

Byrd rule which now governs in the Senate. The Senate's Byrd rule

is extraordinarily complex. There are nine definitions of what is

nongermane, there are five exceptions to what is nongermane, and
there is at least one Member of the Senate who understands the

Byrd rule. But I am not sure that there is a second. The Byrd rule

has been unevenly enforced to the disadvantage of this House.
Just 2 years ago, in 1993, Mr. Chairman, the House had a provi-

sion in the reconciliation bill that would have capped entitlement
spending. This provision was dropped in conference because the
Senate claimed that it didn't deal with deficit reduction. I can't un-
derstand the logic of that, but I sure can understand the politics

of it. The Senate didn't like the cap, so it pulled out the Byrd rule

in conference. The House had to retreat in conference because it

cannot dictate the Senate's interpretations of its rules.
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The House should arm itself with its own rule of what belongs
in a reconciliation bill and what doesn't belong in it. Such a rule
would enable it to balance its relationship with the Senate and give
it a more disciplined reconciliation process.
The reconciliation bill produces a problem for which there is no

easy solution. There has been a trend centered in this committee,
Mr. Chairman, to allow future floor amendments on this bill. The
larger the bill, the fewer floor amendments are allowed. A 1-page
bill may have an open rule; a 50-page bill, maybe 5 or 10 amend-
ments.
A big bill—and nothing is bigger than a reconciliation bill—^this

is likely to have a rule that permits very few amendments. While
the current minority might protest this pattern, there is a compel-
ling logic. The Rules Committee cannot possibly bring before the
House of Representatives a 1,000-page bill covering dozens of pro-
grams, producing hundreds of billions of dollars in changes in Fed-
eral spending as well as changes in Federal taxation, and allow the
House to work its will through an open or even a loosely con-
structed rule.

Whether one or the other party is in the majority, there is a ne-
cessity to discipline and limit what the House does on a reconcili-

ation bill.

Nevertheless, I felt when the Republicans were in the minority
that they were unduly restricted in the amendments that they
were permitted to offer, and I hope that the current majority would
allow the minority at least some opportunity to offer amendments
to the reconciliation bill.

I would urge the committee to establish and enforce fair proce-

dures for the consideration of reconciliation bills. At times the rec-

onciliation bill has been considered before the report was available.

There were times when it was considered before the ink was dry
on the printed bill. I recall the time when some Members were
walking to the floor on a reconciliation bill, crossing out and put-

ting in numbers as they were about to move final passage of the

bill, and they were uncertain as to a particular number in the bill.

Somebody suggested that they check with an analyst at the Con-
gressional Budget Office, they put the name of the analyst and her
telephone number in the margins of the bill; they then passed the

bill with the analyst and her telephone number.
We ought to enforce, even in the tight schedule of reconciliation,

a layover rule of 3 days, perhaps even longer, so that all Members
of Congress know what is in perhaps the most important single bill

that the session takes up.

Now, I want to move to something which is extremely controver-

sial and complicated, and on whicn my views differs somewhat
from that of the Congressional Budget Office. It wouldn't surprise

me if additional witnesses commented on this issue—the use of

baselines. The budget resolution passed earlier this year called for

replacing baseline budgeting with a form of budgeting that requires

full justification and analysis of budget proposals and maximizes
congressional accountability for public spending.

The problem the Majority has with the baseline is that it pro-

vides a distorted view, in its judgment, as to the trend in spending.

Under baseline budgeting, it is possible for a spending increase to
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be labeled as a spending cutback. But suppose we abandon base-
lines altogether, and score not against future projections, but
against current levels of spending. That also would introduce a
type of distortion in congressional budgeting.
Today's spending is not at all a reliable guide as to how mguiy

people will be on Social Security 5 years from now, or 7 years from
now. In the promised balanced budget year of 2002, there will be
approximately 3 million more Americans on Social Security. Each
of those pensioners and the 42 million others whom they would be
joining will receive a cost-of-living adjustment for each of those 7

years. Congress cannot possibly have a reliable guide to its budget
action based on current rather than projected spending.
Each approach is flawed: The baseline distorts, the current level

of spending doesn't guide. Let me make two modest suggestions.

No. 1 is, to require CBO to show both sets of numbers in all its

reports. Why just show cuts against the baseline? Also, show the
other picture, increases against current spending, and let people
take whatever set of numbers and draw whatever conclusions that
they want.
The second suggestion is that CBO should be more explicit and

transparent with respect to the assumptions that drive the base-
line. Every number in the baseline is an assumed number. Every
cutback against the baseline is an assumed cutback. We don't know
whether, in fact, $270 billion would be saved in Medicare over the
next 7 years through a set of proposals that might be enacted later

in the session. I believe that Medicare and Medicaid, which happen
to be the two most controversial parts of the cutback package and
also are the most difficult to score that the CBO numbers are over-

stated.

CBO is reluctant to adjust the future Medicare-Medicaid spend-
ing trend downward in response to the recent slowdown in the rise

in health care costs. It was burned in the past when it made an
adjustment for what proved to be a temporary dip followed by re-

sumption in the steep upward march of Medicare and Medicaid
spending. CBO doesn't want to go down that path again.

Yet, I don't think that if Congress does nothing. Medicare and
Medicaid spending will rise about 10 percent in each of the next
7 years. Market forces are at work, not only political forces, that
are slow, in the rise in health expenses.
What I am getting at, Mr. Chairman, is, CBO gives Congress the

bottom line of the baseline; it doesn't give it the recipe for comput-
ing the baseline. It doesn't tell you enough about how the numbers
were derived. Medicare is many programs. Medicaid is many pro-

grams. Each has different drivers, different elements, some that go
up—utilization rates, disproportionate share payments, elderly pop-

ulation, inflation in the health sector, introduction of new tech-

nology and drugs, things such as that. It would be prudent to

disaggregate the baseline so Members of Congress and the in-

formed public can have a much better picture as to what is happen-
ing.

The third issue I want to discuss is whether rescission rules

should be changed to strengthen the President's power to withhold
funds. The House has already spoken on the matter this year. It
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passed the line-item veto bill which changed the rescission rules,

so I wall be very brief.

The current rescission rules do not give any sitting President suf-

ficient power to rescind. The current rules say, that if Congress
does nothing, the withheld money must be spent. In rescission, con-
gressional inaction prevails against Presidential action.

The bill passed by the House earlier this session would reverse
this relationship. Presidential action would prevail against congres-
sional inaction. If Congress failed to act on a Presidential rescis-

sion, the affected funds would be cancelled. In my judgment, that
goes a bit too far. I would prefer a more balanced approach in

which the President is assured a vote through House and Senate
rules on rescission. But if the vote were to go against the Presi-

dent, he would have to release the funds.
I want to move briefly to the Budget Enforcement Act and other

aspects of the congressional budget because the budget resolution

is not fi*eestanding, I believe the firewalls between discretionary

spending and the PAYGO accounts, the direct spending, ought to

be enforced. There is an extraordinary danger that if the firewall

were removed, a restored spending would be cut below present
levels.

We don't see this problem today, but we will in the future. If we
simply cap discretionary spending without making program deci-

sions at that time and we allow the caps to be taken down in order

to finance legislated increases in entitlements or cutbacks in taxes,

these actions will be so popular that we may reach a point in the

future where the Federal Grovernment, would be inadequately fi-

nanced.
I believe that we have to be inventive in capping entitlement

spending. Entitlements should not be an open-ended draw on the

Federal checkbook. There are ways of controlling these expendi-

tures. Congress, 2 years ago, made a start.

It is hard to cap direct spending, but it is not impossible. The
fact that we haven't made the effort tells us that we have a double

standard in Federal budgeting. The parts of the budget that are

most responsible for the deficit get off the hook, while the parts

that are least responsible for the budget deficit are tightly con-

trolled.

Finally, on authorizations and appropriations. At the very least,

let's change the rules of this Chamber to require a minimum of 2-

year authorizations. There is no logic in the world that permits au-

thorizing bills to be for a 1-year duration. Authorizations are sup-

posed to chart policy, not to make line-item spending decisions.

Look what is happening this year. Congress has an annual de-

fense authorization bill, as well as an annual defense appropriation

bill. The fighting over the authorization bill has become so intense

that the appropriation bill is moving ahead of the authorization

bill.

Let's go for at least 2 years. If you want to prescribe a longer pe-

riod, 3 or 4 years, that would also be fine. But to have no minimum
standard for the duration of authorization bills is to congest the

House calendar, to invite conflict and to, in some cases, paradox-

ically to have less rather than more action on authorization bills.

21-204 - 95 - 6
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When the authorization bill doesn't get enacted, action moves to
the appropriation bill.

I also would look beyond the short-term advantage of loading leg-

islation on to the appropriation bill. The chairman of the Appro-
priations Committee, Mr. Livingston, has spoken quite firmly this

year about that he doesn't see the appropriations process as the
suitable arena for legislating across the board.
This Chamber has had very intensive conflicts over legislation on

appropriations bills. I would prefer a severer application of the
rules governing legislation on appropriation bills. In addition, al-

though it is not within the jurisdiction of this committee, but let

me urge that perhaps the committee can suggest to the Appropria-
tions Committee to look at its own subcommittee structure.
Why 13 appropriations bills? The appropriations caps are going

to be in place for a long time. These are not temporary caps. I can
assure you that even if at some time in the future Congress raises
the caps it will still have caps. It finds these spending limits to be
an extraordinary useful device.

Within the caps, the Appropriations Committees has to make dis-

cretionary spending decisions. We have 13 sets of Appropriations
subcommittees. Therefore, 13 sets of conferences, 13 sets of rules,

13 sets of fights.

Some of the appropriations bills are small.
Every committee, except for Appropriations, examined its sub-

committee structure this year. The Appropriations Committee did
not. It should.

[Mr. Schick's prepared statement follows:]

Prepared Statement of Professor Allen Schick, University of Maryland and
The Brookings Institution

Mr. Chairman, I am delighted that the Legislative and Budget Process and Rules
and Organization of the House Subcommittees have jointly undertaken this review
of congressional budget practices. An assessment of how Congress makes and en-
forces budget decisions is timely because budget policies and outcomes will deter-

mine whetner key legislative objectives set by congressional leaders are achieved or
thwarted. In this session of Congress, almost all roads lead to the Federal budget.
Are the roads clear or congested? Do traffic patterns facilitate or impede progress?
Should new paths be laid out to bypass bottlenecks or to shorten the distance be-
tween departure and destination? These questions suggest that congressional budg-
eting should not be thought of as a self-contained process but as part of a larger
legislative framework.
Although my statement concentrates on the budget resolution, it also touches on

other congressional actions—revenue measures, authorising legislation, and appro-
priations bills. These are the legislative measures by which Congress implements

—

or blocks—the policies and priorities adopted in the annual budget resolution. It

makes little sense to assess the budget resolution process without examining the
means by which Congress gives statutory eflect to its policies. A budget resolution
that lacks enforcement is luce having a car that is out of gas. It might look great,

but it will not get you anywhere.
An evaluation conducted at this point in the 1995 session cannot be complete. The

capacity of Congress to follow through on far-reaching changes in budget policy is

being tested this year, but the full results will not be known until action has been
completed on next year's appropriations and on the reconciliation bill. Nevertheless,
20 years of experience with congressional budget procedures provide a sound basis

for gauging the workability and effectiveness of the process.

During the two decades that the congressional budget process has been in oper-
ation, hardly anything favorable has been said about it. The bill of particulars

against congressional Dudget procedures may not be consistent, but it adds up to

a formidable attack on the framework established by the 1974 Budget Act. It has
been charged that the resolution is too detailed and that it is not detailed enough;
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it generates legislative congestion and conflict by duplicating other revenue and
spending measures; it is too weak because the resolution does not have the force

01 law, and it is too powerful because it drives other legislative decisions; it biases
Congress in favor of nigher Federal spending, and it encourages Congress to take
a meataxe to Federal programs; it inflames relations between the iT^sident and
Congress, and it does not give Congress sufficient independence in budgeting.
As one of those present at the creation of the congressional budget process during

the final weeks of the Nixon Presidency, I have had my share of disappointments
during the past two decades. Changes should be made in congressional budgeting,
but—I believe—they should be consistent with the framework established in 1974.
That design has stood the test of time. There is no need to uproot it and disregard
the true successes in congressional budgeting, including those enfolding during the
current session.

The congressional budget process is not broken. It works about as well as Con-
gress wants it to, and it serves whatever objectives are endorsed by a congressional
majority. As sentiment in Congress shifts, so too do the uses to which the process
is put. Thus the budget process has operated during periods of government contrac-

tion as well as during periods of expansion, when the Democrats controlled both
Houses of Congress and when control was divided between the two parties. Now,
for the first time, it is functioning under Republican control. The budget process has
proven to be extraordinarily pliant and elastic; it has adjusted to changing economic
and political conditions, and it has been modified in response to perceived problems
or opportunities. The process was inaugurated in the mid-1970s with two budget
resolutions: one to be adopted in the Spring before House action on appropriations

bills, the other in the fall, after action on these bills had been completed. The first

resolution was to be a target, the second was to be binding. Congress dropped the

second resolution in the 1980's, but it progressively transformed the surviving reso-

lution from a mere statement of intent into an enforceable statement of policy. It

also strengthened the budget process by shifting reconciliation from the end of the

annual cycle to the start, and oy tightening section 302—now section 602—controls

on spending by congressional committees and appropriations subcommittees. The
Budget Enforcement Act of 1990 also strengthened enforcement by capping discre-

tionary expenditures and imposing PAYGO (pav-as-you-go) rules on direct spending.

Congressional budgeting also has been strengthened by lengthening the period cov-

erea by budget resolutions. Initially the resolutions were confined to a smgle fiscal

year, but they were extended to 3 years in the early 1980's and to 5 years in the

early 1990's. The fiscal 1996 budget resolution covers 7 fiscal years.

The budget resolution has been molded to each year's circumstances and opportu-

nities. In some years, the resolution has included reconciliation instructions; in oth-

ers, it has not. In some, the resolution has done little more than rubber stamp the

status quo; in others, it has sought significant changes in budget policy. In some,

the resolution has been adopted on schedule, before House consideration of the an-

nual appropriations bills; in others, its adoption has occurred late in the session,

after appropriations and other budget decisions had been made. In some years, the

resolution has been strongly influenced by the President's economic assumptions

and budget recommendations; in others, it has strayed far from them.

The malleability of the congressional budget process has been made possible by

the 1974 Budget Act. Early drafts of that legislation would have restricted

budgetmaking power, but these restrictions were discarded on the way to enact-

ment. Despite what oflen has been claimed about it, the Congressional Budget Act

does not prescribe any particular policy or outcome. It does not ordain more or less

spending, higher or lower taxes, balanced budgets or deficits. The 1974 Act enables

Congress to adopt any budget policy that is supported by majority vote in the House

and Senate. As anticipated by the act, congressional budget policy reflects rather

than restricts majority rule.

The free-wheeling adaptability of the process has been amply demonstrated dur-

ing the current session of Congress. In the aftermath of the 1994 elections, the polit-

ical lineup in Congress has lx;en changed and there has been a profound shift in

majority sentiment. The Republicans who took charge of the House for the first time

in 40 years have molded the fiscal 1996 budget resolution to pursue very different

policies and priorities than those adopted in previous years. They have been able

to do so because the Congressional Budget Act created a pliable, responsive process

that does not lock Congress into any preset outcome. Without the budget resolution

process, the new congressional majority would not have been able to revamp pro-

gram and spending priorities, nor would it have been able to set the Government

on a path toward a balanced budget in 2002. Without the comprehensive, integrat-

ing scope of the budget resolution. Congress would have had to reshape policies pro-

gram by program, account by account through highly fragmented authorizations and
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appropriations processes. The odds are that the drive would have run out of steam
long before the task was completed.
But the same budget resolution that has redirected government policy may. at

some time in the future, enable Congress to take a dinerent course. If and wnen
there is another change in majority preferences, Congress will redirect its budget
process to alter program and spending outcomes.

It is not always easy to convincingly explain why the Congressional Budget Act
established a permissive process. Why not tie Congress' hands and lock a pre-
ordained policy into place? Why not, for example, decide in advance that the budget
should be balanced year in and year out and cement that conclusion into law, and
possibly into the Constitution? Permit me to offer two reasons why a permissive
process is superior, even if it does not always produce the outcome you might prefer.

First, the congressional budget process subscribes to democratic norms that allow
a majority to rule. Second, enorts to frustrate majority rule by dictating certain pol-

icy outcomes and precluding others are likely to fail. In the long run, the majority
wiU win out, even if its hands are tied by law or by the Constitution, especially on
a matter as vital as the budget.
This is not the forum for discussing the pros and cons of a balanced budget

amendment to the Constitution. But the importance of enabling the majority to ex-
press its will through the budget pertains to this question. The balanced budget
amendment is predicated on the notion that the majority cannot be trusted to do
the right thing. It follows from this premise that a majority that might act against
the public interest should be constrained from acting. Yet a determined majority can
break any constraint imposed on it by the Constitution. The evidence from State
governments is that strict balanced budget rules invite evasion.

The logic of the congressional budget process is that a willful majority should also
be informed and responsible. It should be above board about the budget con-

sequences of its actions, and it should be accountable for budget outcomes. Rather
than legislating on the budget in a piecemeal fashion—as is done in individual tax
and spending measures—Congress should vote on a comprehensive budget policy
covering all the revenues and expenditures of the Government. In my view, this

logic is as it was 21 years ago.

IMPROVING THE CONGRESSIONAL BUDGET PROCESS

Congress made the right decision in 1974, but it was not a perfect decision. In
fact, as has already been noted, the congressional budget process has gone through
significant change in the past two decades. Additional repairs may be appropriate
to ensure that the process is suited for the next century. I would like to discuss sev-

eral proposals for altering the rules of congressional budgeting. One pertains to the
relationship of Congress and the President; a second to the reconciliation process
that will play a large role in determining whether Congress' budget objectives are
realized; a third relates to the rules of rescission; and the fourth to the baseline
used in scoring congressional actions.

SHOULD THE PRESIDENT BE INVOLVED IN CONGRESSIONAL BUDGETING?

Congress established its own budget process in 1974 to give it independence from
the President's budget. In specifying that the congressional budget should be in the
form of a concurrent—rather than a joint—resolution. Congress forged a measure
that can be adopted without the consent or involvement of the President. Some have
proposed that the budget resolution be adopted in the form of a statute—either a
bill or joint resolution—that would require either the President's signature or over-

ride of a veto to be enacted. The argument in support of this proposal is that sooner
or later the President and Congress must agree on budget policy, and that sooner
would be better than later. If the President and Congress were required to negotiate
on the terms of a budget resolution, the two branches of government would not go
down to the wire on appropriations bills—as they are this year—with the threat-

ened shutdown of many government agencies.
While I would like to mitigate budgetary confiict, I doubt that having a statutory

resolution would be of much help. Faced with broad differences in their budget
views, the President and a congressional majority might decide that an impasse is

better than agreement, especially if nothing has to stop if they fail to aaopt the
budget resolution. There is a strong possibility, therefore, that the budget resolution
process would collapse under the weight of legislative-executive friction. If this were
to occur, the result would be no resolution rather than a statutory one.

Although there is no virtue in waiting until the last minute to resolve disagree-
ments, often it is only under the threat of deadlines that the warring sides feel suffi-

ciently motivated to compromise their differences. I do not like the end of the fiscal
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year anxiety as to whether the Federal Government will be able to open its door
on October 1, but the solution—which will be discussed below—is to change appro-
priations rules, not to transform the budget resolution from a statement of congres-
sional policy into negotiated agreements with the President.
Giving the President a formal role in the budget resolution might affect the inter-

nal operations of Congress. There is some possibility that a statutory resolution
would trespass on appropriations bills and other budget-related legislation. At
present, the non-legal status of the resolution precludes it from making appropria-
tions, changing tax laws, or taking other legislative actions. But if the resolution
were given statutory effect, the Budget Committees would have ample opportunity
and some incentive to use it as a vehicle for implementing revenue ana spending
decisions. Even if House and Senate rules barred inclusion of appropriations or
other specific decisions in the budget resolution, a determined majority would be
able to get its way.
Having separate budget, authorizations, appropriations, and taxation processes

opens the door to inconsistent actions. Nevertheless, swallowing all budget-related
measures in a budget resolution would be a bad idea. Imagine what woiild happen
if an omnibus measure covering revenues and expenditures were to encounter in-

tense conflict within Congress or between it and the President. The risk of deadlock
and breakdown would be enormous.

SHOULD RECONCIUATION BILLS BE UMITED TO PROVISIONS THAT REDUCE THE DEFICIT?

Reconciliation is a gawky process. The instructions are in one measure and the
legislation in another. The legislation comes out of many committees and must be
welded into a single bill before the House and Senate vote on it. The complications
of reconciliation are rooted in the nonlegal character of the budget resolution.

Yet the process works, not perfectly and not without pain, but it does produce the
lion's share of the deficit reauction targeted in the budget resolution. Some addi-

tional deficit reduction might accrue from tightening up the process to ensure that

House and Senate committees respond more fully to the savings targets assigned
them in the reconciliation instructions, but not enough to make it worthwhile.

In the 15 years that reconciliation has been used, the biggest gripe has been over

the inclusion of nongermane legislation. The circumstances under which reconcili-

ation unfolds—short deadlines, pressure to reduce the deficit, and very large, com-
plicated bills—and the special rules under which these measures are considered in

the House and Senate have spurred some committees and Members to use it as a
vehicle for the enactment of substantive legislation that has nothing to do with the

budget. The Senate's Byrd rule is intended to guard against the inclusion of non-

germane matter in reconciliation bills, but the House does not have a comparable
rule. As a result, the House has been disadvantaged in conference, for it has been
compelled to accept the Senate's interpretation of what is germane to deficit reduc-

tion. In 1993, for example, a procedure for controlling entitlement spending was
ruled out of order, ostensibly because it had nothing to do with reducing the deficit.

In my view, the House should establish its own guidelines for what may be in-

cluded in reconciliation bills. These guidelines should recognize that deficit reduc-

tion may be achieved either through specific changes in spending or revenue laws,

or through general provisions that change the rules of budgeting.

Reconciliation usually is a compressed process, with Members knowing relatively

little about the omnibus measure on whicn they are expected to vote. I understand
the pressures that have led the House, in past sessions, to permit only a few des-

ignated floor amendments on reconciliation bills. It would not surprise me if the

House were to adopt a highly restrictive rule on the reconciliation bill later in this

session. Yet the scope of these bills is sometimes so broad that restrictive rules force

the House to pass many provisions that would not be approved on their own.

I would urge that the House be barred from voting on any reconciliation measure
unless the printed bill and accompanying report have been available for the mini-

mum perioQ provided in the layover rule. Were it not for the tight timetable on some
reconciliation bills, I would recommend a lengthier layover period, perhaps 1 week
or more before voting may commence.

SHOULD BASEUNES BE REPLACED BY OTHER MEASURES FOR SCORING CONGRESSIONAL
BUDGET DECISIONS?

In recent years, baselines have become the measuring rod for congressional action

on the budget. Technically, baselines are nothing more than projections of future

revenue and spending if current policies were continued without change. The base-

line is adjusted for projected price changes and—in the case of mandatory pro-

grams—assumed changes in workload. These adjustments produce baseline projec-
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tions of future revenue and spending that are significantly higher than current lev-

els. When Congress passes revenue or spending legislation, the measure is scored
against the elevated baseline, not against the current sf>ending level. Under base-
line computations, a program change is scored as a spending cut even if future
spending is projected to be above current levels. This practice has upset some Mem-
bers of Congress who argue that it distorts public perceptions of congressional budg-
et actions by mislabeling spending increases as cutbacks. The budget resolution
adopted by the House earlier this year contained a sense of the Congress provision
that called for baseline budgeting to be replaced with a form of budgeting that re-

quires full justification and analysis of budget proposals and maximizes congres-
sional accountability for public spending.
There is no easy solution for the distorting effects of baselines. Neither the cur-

rent spending level nor the current policy baseline is a perfect measure of congres-
sional budget decisions. The former ignores the obvious fact that future spending
has to be paid for in future dollars and that mandatory workloads do rise. It makes
no sense to compute future Social Security budgets by ignoring the approximately
500,000 people added to the pension rolls each year, nor does it make much sense
to budget for future defense programs by ignoring the impact of inflation on force

structure and weapons systems. But scoring in terms of baselines also is deficient,

for it often veils the assumptions that undergird the projections. In discussing base-
lines, one should always bear in mind that the projections are only as reliable as
the assumptions on which they are based.

I sense that the baseline for fiscal years 1996-2002 has overestimated the future
rise in Medicare and Medicaid spending under current policy. I do not believe that
the cost of these programs will rise 9 to 10 percent for each of the next 7 years.
In fact, recent spending increases for these programs have been below CBO fore-

casts. Erroneous assumptions are not harmless error. They make it appear that
spending cuts are deeper than they really are and that Congress is producing more
deficit reduction than it really is.

I would recommend a cautious approach. Rather than throwing baselines over-

board, Congress should make them more transparent. CBO reports should disclose

the assumptions on which the scores are based, and they should explain why the
particular assumptions were selected. The baselines should be disaggregated, so

that the various factors driving the estimates are separately identified. Where prac-

ticable, CBO should provide a range of estimates rather than a jpoint estimate. CBO
should also modify its scoring practices to exclude the effects oi temporary changes
in law on the baseline. Finally, to the extent feasible, CBO should display both
changes from the baseline and changes from current spending levels.

SHOULD RESCISSION RULES BE CHANGED TO STRENGTHEN THE PRESIDENT'S POWER TO
WITHHOLD FUNDS?

Most of the impoundment rules currently in effect were enacted as part of the
1974 Budget Act. These rules distinguish between rescission and deferral and estab-

lish procedures for Congress to review the. impoundment of appropriated funds. The
President's power to defer spending was severely curtailed in 1987; nowadays, the
President may delay expenditures only for the routine reasons permitted by the
Anti—Deficiency Act. He may not defer mnds for policy reasons.

In the case of rescission, the President may propose the cancellation of appropria-
tions, but current rules provide for funds to be rescinded only by act of Congress.
If Congress fails to pass a rescission bill, the President must release the funds.
Thus, if Congress does nothing, it has the upper hand. However, line-item veto leg-

islation passed by the House earlier this year would reverse the rescission rules.

This legislation provides that funds proposed for rescission would be cancelled un-
less Congress disapproved the action within a fixed period of time. This version of

line-item veto authority differs significantly from legislation passed by the Senate,

and the matter is now in conference.

My preference would be for a version that expedites congressional action on re-

scissions, but does not unilaterally enable the President to rescind funds without
congressional approval. I regard it as untoward that, having signed an appropria-

tions bill, the President would be able to nullify some of the funds without express
legislative approval.

THE BUDGET ENFORCEMENT ACT

The 1990 Budget Enforcement Act (BEA) introduced a number of substantive con-
straints on congressional budgeting. It capped discretionary—appropriations-con-

trolled—expenditures and imposed PAYGO (pay-as-you-go) rules on direct spending
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and Federal revenues. The new rules have improved congressional control of ex-
penditures, but the control is much tighter over aiscretionary spending.

Discretionary spending is capped, direct spending is not. The fact that discre-
tionary spending is capped years in advance and without reference to program de-
mands makes it highly probable that at some time in the future the caps will be
too low to finance the basket of programs preferred by an overwhelming majority
in Congress. I do not believe we have reached that point yet—or will in the next
few years—but there is a danger that if the caps are frozen for an extended period
of time. Congress will face unwanted program side effects.

The House recently inserted a lockbox provision into the Labor-HHS appropria-
tions bill. The lockbox rule provides that floor cuts in discretionary spending should
go for deficit reduction, and should not free up an equivalent amount to be spent
on other programs. In effect, the lockbox lowers the cap—for a particular fiscal

year—by $1 for each discretionary dollar cut by floor amendment. Thus far, experi-
ence under lockbox has been limited, but this arrangement should be closely mon-
itored to ensure that it does not further erode the capacity of the Federal Govern-
ment to finance operations.

PAYGO rules do not effectively control direct spending. All such spending under
existing law is permitted no matter how much it exceeds the budget levels set by
Congress. I believe the House should explore means of capping entitlements under
existing law or at least ensuring that spending overruns in these programs are con-
trolled oy budget decisions. PAYGO does effectively control increases in entitlement
spending due to new legislation. This part of PAYGO works well and should not be
altered. However, the manner in which baselines are computed and new legislation

is scored directly affects the PAYGO process.

When BEA was enacted, it established a firewall between PAYGO and discre-

tionary spending. This year, however, proposals have been made in both the execu-
tive and legislative branches to breach the firewall by applying reductions in the
caps to tax reduction. I believe that the separation of discretionary spending and
PAYGO should be enforced. If it is not, there will be further pressure to raid discre-

tionary accounts to finance either entitlement increases or tax cuts. It is precisely

because the discretionary budget is so defenseless against these raids that tne walls

should be restored.

AUTHORIZATIONS AND APPROPRIATIONS

Mr. Chairman, I would like to conclude my statement by suggesting a few incre-

mental changes in the authorizations and appropriations processes. In my judg-

ment, having separate congressional processes for substantive legislation and appro-

gnations remains as valid today as it did more than 200 years ago when the First

ongress met. I would not merge the two processes but would urge that each oper-

ate in its own orbit. To establish distinct zones for authorizations and appropria-

tions, I recommend that:

It be out of order in the House and Senate to consider an authorization of

an ongoing program with a duration of less than 2 years. Congress should ban
annual authorizations. These duplicate the annual appropriations process, gen-

erate conflict between authorizations and appropriations committees, and con-

gest the legislative calendar. Defense spending is the worst case of duplication.

This year. Congress is proceeding on the defense appropriations bill Before it

has completed action on the annual defense authorization bill.

The Kbuse should more strictly enforce the rule against legislation on appro-

priations bills. These spending measures should not provide a free ride for the

wholesale enactment oi ill-considered legislation.

The House and Senate should clarify their rules as to the requirement of

prior authorization. What has to be authorized under the rules—the entire pro-

gram or specific projects? And what happens if an appropriation is made for an
ongoing program that has not been reauthorized—may the agency use these

funds even tnou^ the program has not been reauthorized?

Congress should establish fallback procedures for stopgap spending at the

start of the fiscal year for programs and agencies that have not yet received

their regular appropriation. It is foolhardy to go up against the September 30

deadline speculating whether there will be a train wreck and whether the Fed-

eral Government will be able to operate in the next fiscal year. Whatever short-

term advantages may accrue from political jockeying, it is outweighed by the

obligation of Congress to serve the American people. Congress shomd establish

an automatic procedure for interim funding that permits agencies to continue

while providing a strong incentive for enactment of the regular appropriations

bUls.
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Mr. Goss, Thank you very much, Professor.

That was even better than your written testimony. I truly mean
that. I found it very refreshing in reading it, and I am finding it

more so on hearing it. You have got, I think, very good, logical

ideas. I am not sure I agree with every one of them. You certainly
hit on some of the trouble areas that we talked about.

I am not convinced that we will ever resolve the problem be-
tween authorizers and appropriators, and if we authorized every 2
years and appropriated every year then we will have authorizers
in the off year wondering why they are there and getting into mis-
chief in some way I am sure and vice-versa.

The one area that I wanted to talk just a little bit further, you
say that we have got this wonderful flexible budget structure that
can do the bidding of the majority, and the value of that is obvious.
And you further say that the accountability can be there. That is

where I think we begin to part company a little bit. One of the
problems has been the accountability question, and I am not sure
whether it is the fault of the process or the fact that politics have
overwhelmed the process in part.

Do you have any suggestions on how we improve the accountabil-
ity question, realizing that we are talking in a very political atmos-
phere?
Mr. Schick. A suggestion was made early in the operation of

budget process by the then minority that the congressional budget
resolution be voted on in two stages: First the totals, then the
parts, I think that two-stop procedure would sharpen accountabil-
ity. The way the process has worked, is Congress ping-pongs be-

tween the parts of the budget resolution, the functional allocations

and other spending items and then the totals. Ultimately, the total

issued by responding to the pressure of the parts. There would be
some advantage, I believe, in requiring a separate vote on the to-

tals in the budget resolution, then, following that vote, requiring
that the various pieces of the budget resolution be consistent with
the total. That would generate a bit more accountability.

Mr. GrOSS. One of the thoughts that has been tossed out there is

sort of lookback, particularly on entitlements and direct spending.

It says that if we do that and we look back and we really add it

all up and see where we are and was it justified and do we, there-

fore, adjust and create some kind of a new enforcement stick, that
gets it back down to where it is supposed to be if it is over the top
when you look back. Do you think that helps in the accountability?

Mr. Schick. Yes, but not somebody to look back in an analytic

sense. It has to be a lookback in a legislative sense. For example,
a proposal that was adopted by the House 2 years ago, would have
required that, pursuant to the adoption of a budget resolution, if

entitlement spending exceeds the budgeted level, Congress would
have to take corrective action.

The spending increase would not simply occur, there would have
to be a legislative response to it. But just looking back at what
happened the last fiscal year and annalysing why total spending
was different than what we expected is not going to generate any
legislative response and will not improve accountability.

Accountability must go hand in hand with legislative action; such
action would be pursuant to a finding that the entitlement spend-
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ing has varied significantly from the budgeted level during the pe-
riod in progress, not for a past period but for the current period or
the next fiscal year.

Mr. Goss. Thank you.
Mr. Dreier.

Mr. Dreier. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman. I join Mr.
Gross in thanking you for your very helpful testimony.

I would like to touch on two areas briefly because we want to
charge ahead. First one that you mentioned was the fact that the
reconciliation rule in the past, when we were in the minority, they
were very restricted. How would you view a fair and balanced rule
as we look at the reconciliation process now? You said some oppor-
tunity for the minority.
Mr. Schick. The typical opportunity which is given to the minor-

ity is an amendment in the nature of a substitute. That would be
one vote, and I would expect that to be the case this year.

I am reluctant to go beyond that for the following reason: As
much as we would want to open up the rule a bit more, the minor-
ity, if it were permitted to offer any amendments that it wanted,
would simply engage in sniper fire. It would target the most vul-

nerable provisions of the reconciliation bill or the one that would
most embarrass the majority and unravel the package. For that
reason I think that the House can't give the minority a free hand
on a reconciliation bill in deciding what amendments it may offer.

Mr. Dreier. Let me put on one of my other hats. Jerry serves

on the special task force to review the committee process. I had the
opportunity to offer the opening day reforms we have in the 104th
Congress, working on that during November and December of last

year, and the Speaker has asked that I continue with that.

As I said, Mr. Solomon is a part of that effort; and we are going
to be looking at several proposals, one of which is to completely
abolish the Appropriations Committee, which was discussed back
in 1993. I know that that is a bit of a challenge, but since you
raised the prospect of reducing the 13 subcommittees, I wonder if

you could expand a little bit on that as to what proposals—I know
you couldn't deal with the political problems which we face now.

Now that we have got 13 Republican subcommittees—Cardinals,

you know—it is a very tough issue for us, but if you could look at

it analytically I would appreciate it.

Mr. Schick. Let me begin with a story out of school. In 1973,

Alice Rivlin and Charles Schulte coauthored an article which pro-

posed that the appropriations and authorization committees be

combined into program committees. That is the label they gave

them.
A little more than a year later. Dr. Rivlin was the leading can-

didate to be the first director of the Congressional Budget Office.

At a closed-off hearing—this was 20 years ago—she was asked,

what do you think about the proposal to abolish the Appropriations

Committee? She said, oh, that was just an academic idea. So here

is an academic speaking.
Mr. Dreier. We are ready for it.

Mr. Schick. The First Congress in 1789 passed one law estab-

lishing the War Department and a second law funding the War De-

partment. That was long before the House had a rule on the sub-
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ject. Why did it pass separate legislation and appropriation? The
reason is, that if Congress combines without limit, legislation and
money in the same bill, you have a prescription for annual train

wrecks and for multiple train wrecks.
We often think that fighting over money is the most intense con-

flict in Congress. In fact, it is the easiest to compromise. Fighting
over legislation and the maneuvering, the political difficulty of com-
bining authorization and appropriations would be so enormous.
There is no democratic country in the world, which combines legis-

lation and authorizations. Many have different parliamentary sys-

tems—because to do so would run the enormous risk of derailing

the legislative process.

Let me make one other comment. The authorizers who have been
pointing the finger of blame at the appropriators ought to look at

their own operations. How many times do members of authoriza-

tion committees go to members of appropriations and say, put that
provision in the bill?

Mr. Dreeer. That has never happened.
Mr. Beilenson. That we know of.

Mr. Schick. I know it has never happened; that is why the au-
thorizing person who asks for the favor sometimes attacks the ap-

propriators for encroaching on their territory. I believe that the so-

lution is to more clearly define the differences between authoriza-

tion and appropriations—rather than to abolish the Appropriations
Committees.
Mr. Dreier. How many subcommittees would you envision then

for appropriations?
Mr. Schick. Perhaps half a dozen. We have 13 now. With the

caps in place—and, believe me, they are effective—I don't see any
reason for the House to have to vote on 13 separate appropriations
bills—13 rules on 13 appropriations bills, 13 conferences, 13 vetoes,

and so forth.

Mr. Dreier. Let me ask just one final question, if I might, Mr.
Chairman, that has to do with the issue of the 1974 Budget Act.

Our friend, Mr. Beilenson, has put forward thoughtful arguments
in the past about the fact that deficits would likely to be much
worse today if it weren't for the 1974 Act. And again, going back
to the 1993 Joint Committee on the Organization of Congress, I

would like to just read one quote that came from Mr. Fisher of the

CRS when he testified before us on this issue.

He said,

Although defenders of the current process warn that elimination of budget resolu-

tions would return Congress to a decentralized, irresponsible budgeting system, the

facts do not support this concern. The process in place since 1974 may appear to

be more coherent and responsible, but it regularly produces results that no one de-

scribes as responsible. The previous system, informal and decentralized, produced
better numbers.

Mr. Schick. I am quite familiar with Dr. Fisher's argument. He
was a colleague of mine for many years, and I subscribe to one-half

of his argument, and I strongly disagree with the other half.

One-half of the argument is that the budget process has a spend-
ing bias; he has written an article with that in the title. He is

flatout wrong. It has whatever bias the majority wants to give it.
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Can anybody say in the light of developments in 1995 that this
process has a spending bias? Congress has cut Federal spending,
and it will continue to cut—when all the dust clears it will take
hundreds of billions of dollars of cuts which would not have been
possible without a budget process.
The second part of Dr. Fisher's argument is one I strongly sub-

scribe to. It is not mentioned in the quote, but it is part of the line
of reasoning that leads to that quote. The congressional budget
process has greatly weakened the President's role in budgeting and
the President's taking responsibility for the budget.

In the past, when there was a decentralized congressional envi-
ronment, the President provided much of the glue for Congress.
There were no baselines in those days so every step of the way
Congress scored its actions against the President's. How much
more or less are we giving than the President? And there was a
determined effort in Congress to ensure that the total of all appro-
Eriation actions were within the President's budget, preferably
elow the President's request.
I share the view that we have to strengthen the President's role

in budgeting, which is why I favor reform of the rescission process,
but so many things have changed since 1974. The President is

weaker principally not because of budget resolution but because of

Watergate and Vietnam and withdrawal of trust from the White
House.

In 1974, entitlements comprised about one quarter of the Federal
budget. Today, they comprise more than one-half. That makes an
enormous difference.

Prior to the budget process, for reasons unrelated, the U.S. econ-

omy was growing 5 percent a year in real terms. Since then, it has
grown much more weakly.
So the problem with Dr. Fisher's argument is there is no status

quo to return to. The status quo simply doesn't exist because the
world of American politics has changed greatly in the 20-25 years
since we had that.

Mr. Dreier. Thank you, Mr, Chairman.
Mr. Goss. Mr. Beilenson.

Mr. Beilenson. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Perhaps because I find myself in agreement with virtually every-

thing the Professor said I thought that his testimony was really ex-

cellent. But forgetting the fact that I may agree with it, don t let

that give you a bias, I thought
Mr. Schick. You also had said the same comment when you were

sitting in the Chair. Thank you.

Mr. Beilenson. I do believe and I personally think it is self-evi-

dent that despite all of its faults and all of the things that can be

done to improve it, I can't begin to imagine where we would be if

we didn't have a budget process. I am glad that we have got it. I

think it has worked quite well, and I think the Professor has
spelled out why that is quite well.

I do think that we don't take enough pride in what we have done
over the last few years. I think we have been quite responsible, all

of us together.
The fact is that over the last 20 years or so, with almost no ex-

ceptions, we have appropriated each year less money than even
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conservative Republican Presidents have asked us to appropriate.
I think we have been fairly responsible, especiallv in the past 5 or
6 years, since 1990, since we have had the PAYGO rules. We have
really been quite careful about spending.
You folks don't give yourselves enough credit. What has always

lacked is the majority will and courage to get a majority vote to do
some things. I know there could be better procedures, but what we
really need is the political will to grab the bull by the horns and
do what is necessary to be done. And you all should take some
credit. As Professor Schick pointed out, you have done that finally

this year.
Some of us disagree with the way you have done it. We would

have liked to be of help, if you would have made a few modifica-
tions—not increase defense spending and not cut an additional
$245 billion to pay for tax cuts—^but otherwise you have done ex-

actly the right thing.

You are picking on Medicare and Medicaid, whose rates of

growth have to be slowed. And you are doing it because, as the Pro-
fessor pointed out, we have a process in place which allows you to

do it if you have the will to do it and the necessary leadership,
which we never had, unfortunately.

I have just a couple of questions, if I might.
I couldn't agree with you more with respect to biennial or even

more than biennial authorizations. The answer to the question as
to what authorizing committees would do in the other years is they
should do what they don't do nearly enough of now, and that is

oversight.

In the State legislature, we had hearings all the time looking not
at the budgetary problems but the programmatic problems—wheth-
er this agency is doing its job, or whether these personnel are doing
their job properly. There is an immense amount of oversight to be
done by the authorizing committees, most of which don't do nearly
enough of it; and they should be free every other year, or 2 years
out of 3, to take a look at the programs and see how they are work-
ing and report back so when they reauthorize after 2 or 3 years
they make some needed changes. They don't do nearly enough of

that.

My question to you, Allen, when you said perhaps we should
have biennial appropriations, how about biennial budgets? I per-

sonally think that would be difficult to do. I think it is probably
useful to have a budget resolution every year. I think the numbers
change so much even in the course of a single budget year that you
can't predict too far out. But some people propose that we have a
biennial budget resolution instead of an annual one. How do you
feel about that?
Mr. Schick. I think we should look at experience under this

year's budget resolution before we reach closure on that.

Let's assume that you set in motion a 7-year process to reach a
balanced budget. And let's assume, as I am sure the majority does,

that things don't destabilize that path. That you are on track in

1996, in 1997 and 1998.
The results will answer your question. The results will then lead

Members of Congress to move to a multiyear process, because we
already have a multiyear process de facto.
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I think that is the way I would prefer. Let's not get ahead of ex-
perience. Let experience dictate the changes that you suggest.
Mr. Beilenson. Finally, if I may, Mr. Chairman, our witness ne-

glected to mention on page 18 of his prepared testimony—and for
those of you who have not read his testimony I just want to bring
it to your attention, in all seriousness—in which he suggested Con-
gress should establish fallback procedures for stopgap spending at
the start of the fiscal years for programs and agencies that have
not yet received their regular appropriation, pointing out that it is

foolhardy to go up against this deadline. [See p. 163.] We should
have some automatic procedures in place.

I would commend that to the attention of our chairman, both
chairmen, and others as well. I think that makes a lot of sense,
and I hope we consider that as well.

Mr. Schick. I apologize for not calling your attention to that, be-
cause I think it is one of the more important things that require
attention.

Mr. Beilenson. I do, too. There is no reason why you can't con-
tinue funding at some lower level while you work out the problems.
Mr. Schick. Continue at a level that both sides have a consensus

to come to the table and reach agreement.
Mr. Goss. Mr. Beilenson may recall I think Chris Cox has got

a proposal that has that ingredient. It is a subject that we have
seen before,

Mr. Beilenson. I think we should seriously consider it.

Mr. Goss. He may have gotten it from Professor Schick, as far
as I know. He has a very good understanding, as we all know.
Thank you, Mr. Beilenson.
Mr. Solomon. I might point out that Greorge Gekas also has a

proposal along that same line. I want to compliment you on your
extemporaneous remarks. I wish every Member could be here to

hear your testimony today,
I want to concentrate on one thing at the end. Just a couple of

comments. In your earlier part of your testimony I think you made
a profound statement in the fact you said without the rules provid-

ing for a budget process, we would not be on a balanced budget
track.

That is interesting, because I think it is true that without it

there is no way that we would have gotten where we are now. You
mentioned the value of legally binding budget resolutions signed by
the President and you oppose that.

I have some mixed emotions about it because I don't think the

system is working properly now, yet I don't know if that would im-

prove it.

You mentioned the Byrd rule in the Senate. We ought to explore

that further.

You mentioned 2-year authorizations. I strongly support that.

Any government or any private sector needs to have that kind
of foresight. Baseline budgeting requiring CBO to give us two sets

of figures, that is extremely and perhaps would be helpful. I might
want to explore later with you, not today, the line-item veto,

I didn't quite understand all you were saying there. I want to get

to the fact that we have now authorizers, we have appropriators,

we have budgeteers, we have the majority leadership and we have
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the President of the United States, all involved in this business of

the budget and spending. Then we have the other body and a
whole other layer. I just, for one, don't understand how this govern-

ment really functions efficiently because of all this.

You mentioned something in the beginning, back in 1789 I guess
when they established the Department of War and you know, the
appropriators really were wanting to give power to individuals, be-

cause in the old seniority system that is where the power was and
when you look at how we have not been able to get a handle on
these huge deficits. You have so many people in the act now, and
all of us are guilty of it, but we have the authorizers fighting for

individual projects or programs, you have the appropriators doing
the same thing, estimates at odds with overall general policy.

Then you have the budgeteers. They are really doing the same
thing, whether they are fighting for a national cemetery in their

district or some good program. But when you get all said and done
there is just no way because you have to compromise in so many
different ways. I discussed this with Ronald Reagan one time many
years ago because he was hamstrung by it and really didn't under-
stand the whole system and could never get a handle on this thing.

When David Dreier mentioned the possibility of abolishing the

Appropriations Committee, it isn't necessarily leaving it up to the
authorizers but other tiers in there. We need the authorizers, you
have to have them because you have to have the policymakers.
Then you get into the next tier and that is the appropriators and

budgeteers. Do we really need both. In other words, could not the

Budget Committee perform the same functions that the appropri-

ators do but have control of that money or vice versa?

Could we not abolish the Budget Committee but still have the

budget process and give that to a redefined Appropriations Com-
mittee with less subcommittees and have them be responsible.

Somewhere along the line we need to improve the system.

G.E., IBM do not have this kind of cumbersome system, and I

know you can't compare government to the private sector, but if

you have a division of one section of G.E., in other words, they are

going to be responsible for developing their budget and they are

going to give it to headquarters and headquarters will eventually

make a decision. Somehow we have to improve this thing so we
don't have so many people in the act that we never get the kind
of efficient control that we need.

Those are my concerns but your remarks were extremely on the

mark. I agree with almost all of what you said. Again, I wish every
Member could hear it.

Thank you.
Mr. Goss. My final comment would be that you spoke well on the

point of the entitlements and direct spending. I have always
thought that entitlements were a very big part of the problem and
a very big part of the process. You have been very helpful to us and
I appreciate your candor. I know Mr. Dreier would say that, too.

On behalf of both committees, thank you. We reserve the right

to come back with further questions.

We will call our second panel. I hope we could use about 30 min-
utes of the second panel for presentations and 30 minutes for ques-
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tions. That would give each presenter about 10 minutes to present
his or her testimony.
Our presenters are Richard Kogan, Senior Fellow, Center for

Budget and Policy Priorities, Professor Tim Muris, George Mason
School of Law and Ms. Carol Cox Wait, President, Committee for
a Responsible Federal Budget.
Mr. Solomon. I have to go to a meeting. I apologize to the folks

about to testify, but I have read your testimony and appreciate
your coming before us. I will return as quickly as I can, Mr. Chair-
man.
Mr. Kogan. I will summarize my testimony.
Mr. Goss. I don't want to put artificial constraints. If 10 minutes

is not enough, we will accept for the record your prepared state-
ment, and we are pleased to have you.

STATEMENT OF RICHARD KOGAN, SENIOR FELLOW, CENTER
FOR BUDGET AND POLICY PRIORITIES

Mr. Kogan. Thank you very much. If I seem to be going over 10
minutes, cut me off.

There are two main points I would like to make.
First is that our Grovernment, in worrying about the serious defi-

cit problem that we do have, should avoid overreacting by placing
fixed, immutable, multiyear caps on any part of the system. Par-
ticularly there shouldn't be fixed, immutaole, deficit targets—as a
balanced budget, constitutional amendment would have—or fixed,

immutable, nonflexible entitlement caps on the aggregate of enti-

tlements or the aggregate of spending, or even necessarily on indi-

vidual entitlement programs within them. Rather, we should take
other means to control spending and control the deficits that are
less arbitrary and more well-designed.
The second point that I want to make is that the rules and also

the policy decisions that this committee makes and that our Gov-
ernment makes should do all in its power to support majority rath-

er than minority rule, and specifically support and enhance the
power of majorities to actually get things done.
Moving backwards, my general opinion is that fixed caps are un-

wise. This applies to a balanced budget constitutional amendment,
to fixed spending caps, to fixed entitlement caps, to fixed program
caps as, for example, on Medicaid, Medicare, AFDC, or food

stamps. There is some tendency in this Congress to move towards
fixed caps in those areas and I hope that one can find other ways
to make the appropriate amount of budget savings in the programs
other than by attaching caps.

Let me digress for a moment to discuss the nature of the deficit

because it is easiest to illustrate the point while thinking about the

deficit as a whole and the concept of a fixed cap on the deficit.

First, the essential issue of the Federal budget deficit is that the

level of the Federal deficit or surplus is a question about future

consumption versus current consumption.
The point of reducing the deficit, something that I strongly agree

with, is that reducing the deficit will increase net national savings,

and reduce current consumption. By putting more money into sav-

ings, there will be more investment; the investment will lead to in-

creases in productivity. There will be a positive real rate of return
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for the Nation's economy, more than if we have the deficits that we
currently have, and the future will therefore be wealthier and more
productive than it otherwise would be.

Given that economic background, which is, I think, the standard
viewpoint that the broad range of economists of whatever party

agree with, it follows that there isn't any particular right deficit or

right surplus. If we reduce the deficit $50 billion, that is good be-

cause it is $50 billion lower.

If we reduce it $100 billion, that is better. If we knock $200 bil-

lion or $400 billion or $600 billion off the projected 2002 deficit,

each would give us that much more future consumption at the

price of current consumption, a policy tradeoff. When I talk about

$600 billion, I am talking about surpluses in the year 2002 rather

than balanced budgets.

Any number along that spectrum is purely an arbitrary target.

The right answer is—^in general—the more, the better and the

more the better is a value tradeoff.

However, even here this issue depends in large part on what the

private savings rate is. When the private savings rate was much
higher than it is now, back in the good old days of the 1960's and
the 1950's, the Government could run a deficit and the net national

saving rate would still be plenty high, there would be plenty of

money for investment, and future productivity growth would be

large.

When the private savings rate is as abysmally low as it is now,

I think a strong case could be made that the Government should

be running surpluses right now, not balanced budgets. If you have
a balanced budget target, people say we have hit our target; fine.

The target is inherently arbitrary and does not take into account

the real fundamental economic question, which is, is the Nation

saving enough, too much, or too little. This is a way of getting back

to saying that any arbitrary target, any target fixed in some past

time and applying to the present, is bound to be wrong because

conditions change.

And it is bound to be a value tradeoff of current consumption

versus future consumption where different people have legitimate

reasons to favor one more than another. I favor future consump-
tion, but it is easy for me to say because I am part of a successful

two-earner family and can afford to sacrifice more, and I have kids

that I care deeply about. I can see others in another position for

whom it is not so easy to say, "Sure, I will sacrifice now for some-

one's future benefit later."

So as I said, deficit targets, and by analogy caps in general, are

bound to be too high or too low in some future time, maybe by a

very substantial amount. Also they are bad macroeconomics.

They don't take account of the business cycle, and no Congress,

unfortunately, can repeal the business cycle.

Graph 3 at the very end of my testimony shows the effects of the

business cycle on the deficit, and it shows that one can have a cy-

clical deficit or a cyclical surplus that is very substantial as a share

of GDP. [See p. 193.] For example, in 1983 we had a cyclical deficit

that was 2.5 percent of GDP.
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Trying to wipe that out in a $10 trillion economy, as it is pro-
jected to be in 2002, means $250 billion of deficit reduction in that
year alone. You can't do that in a single year.

If you try to do it, you could turn a recession into a depression.
Not only is this a bad idea, it is also unnecessary because the busi-
ness cycles fluctuate around an underlying trend and it is really
the underlying trend that is important, not the day-to-day or year-
to-year fluctuations, but where the structural deficit is underneath
that.

The problem is that fixed deficit targets, and fixed targets gen-
erally, ignore the business cycle. That is equally true of fixed enti-

tlement caps that, for example, don't reflect the effect of the busi-

ness cycle on caseload. Unemployment insurance is the obvious
point.

Unemployment insurance doubles in essence during recessions

and moves back down during normal times. A fixed deficit target
that didn't account for that could do something like create a wait-

ing list for unemployment insurance that was 6 months long. It

would eviscerate the program. It is both not necessary and not use-

ful.

The experience of Gramm-Rudman II, which set fixed deficit tar-

gets by statute, was not a good experience. Congress did two
things.

First of all, it and the executive branch engaged in institutional

lying to say, "Everything is fine," using rosy scenarios to say the

targets would be met until they weren't met in actuality. But then

it was too late because we had moved on. That institutional lying

gave reporters an awful lot to talk about.

They talked about blue smoke and mirrors rather than real

budget subjects, and I think helped breed general cynicism about
our Government, I think a pretty unfortunate reaction. And of

course the Gramm-Rudman didn't really achieve their purpose.

Second, when Congress and the President decided in 1990 that

they were not going to lie to such an extent, that they would say

that the targets could not be met, then they were amended. They
were changed.
They were in fact repealed. I think trying to make something like

Gramm-Rudman stronger would just make the evasions greater

and the ultimate disaster when it can't be met that much greater.

Instead of doing something like the fixed targets in Gramm-Rud-
man II, I think that the Budget Enforcement Act was more rational

in this respect.

The pay-as-you-go rule, for example, says Congress cannot liber-

alize entitlements without paying for it, and Congress cannot enact

tax cuts without paying for it, but if things fluctuate because of the

business cycle, fine, so be it.

I might add that the business cycle is not the only economic re-

ality that affects the budget, but so is inflation. Inflation is largely

deficit-neutral, as CBO has pointed out.

That is to say, if inflation is noticeably above CBO's projections

for ever and ever, we will spend more money. Many of the entitle-

ment programs are indexed to inflation directly and many respond

to it indirectly, such as Medicare.
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But we will also take in more revenue by the same token, and
the two will balance out. So inflation is not a deficit problem.

If, however, one sets fixed entitlement caps that were not respon-
sive to inflation or fixed programmatic caps on individual entitle-

ments, such as a Medicaid cap, that was not responsive to changes
in inflation, one would end up cutting the program bv, for example,
not the 30 percent in real terms that was intended but 50 percent
in real terms or perhaps only 10 percent in real terms.

If this Congress judges that it is right to cut benefits per capita
by 30 percent in real terms, so be it. Legislate that result, but don't
legislate a cap that would mean that it might turn out that you
only got 10 or that you got 50. Get what you intended, not some
unexpected result.

In this respect, I would point out that entitlement cap bills that
do set targets on entitlements and enforce them through sequestra-
tion and that have been introduced in this and previous sessions
are made in such a way that they are automatically adjustable for

changes in caseloads vis-a-vis the projection or changes in inflation

vis-a vis the projection.

Mr. Armey has a bill that does that. Mr. Gramm has a bill that
does that, Mr. Stenholm, Mr. Dole, Mr. Domenici. I don't like caps
as a matter of principle, but I do think if one is going to have them,
the key point is they should not be fixed caps but rather caps that
respond to changes m caseload and changes in inflation.

That doesn't mean you have to build in all that and then do a
plus. You can build in all of that and do a substantial minus. Just
so that minus keeps going up and down as factors change.
There is another argument against aggregate entitlement caps

and that is that entitlements are not out of control. If you look at
the last page, graph 4, you can see that as a percentage of GDP
Medicaid and Medicare are destroying us, but that all the other en-

titlements are basically unchanged over the period from 1994
through 2005, which CBO is projecting. [See p. 194.]

This includes Social Security and civil service and military retire-

ment and welfare and food stamps and the earned income tax cred-

it. There is not a problem with that g^oup of entitlements. There
is a heck of a problem with Medicaid and Medicare.

In this respect, I think it is very wise that the current budget
plan has 72 percent of its entitlement savings from Medicaid and
Medicare and that the President's alternative plan has 83 percent
of his entitlement savings from Medicaid and Medicare. Of course,

he only wants to do about a third in total of what Congress wants
to do, but the priorities within that I think are well designed.
From my point of view, if you took all savings out of Medicaid

and Medicare and left the otners alone that might be even better.

Mr. GrOSS. Please wind down your thoughts,
Mr. KOGAN. Then let me go straight to the other point I would

like to make, which is that you should also as a matter of process
look towards strengthening the majority's ability to govern and
strengthen the leadership and avoid things that weaken the major-
ity's ability to govern, that break deals, that allow fragmentation
of the process.

Therefore, you should avoid such things as lockboxes, which actu-
ally make it harder to get the appropriations bills to conform with
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the budget resolution, or the A to Z plan, which allows individual
groups which may be composed primarily of people who didn't
agree with the budget resolution to change the entitlements that
were moving on track with the budget resolution, or the line-item
veto, which again takes away from the consensus that put together
appropriations consistent with the budget resolution.

Don't give the President a line-item veto because that takes away
Congress' main power. The President has the veto; you have the
power to package.

If he has the power to unbundle your packages then he can get
everything he wants and not what you want.

Don't do an automatic continuing resolution. Any continuing res-
olution is a package document where you have something, that is

to say, what he has. If you have an automatic continuing resolu-
tion, he can win the game when he doesn't want cuts by just
vetoing the regular appropriations bill from now until the end of
the fiscal year and get what he wants.
Do three things that might strengthen the majority. No. 1, take

the process of rotating membership that applies to the Budget
Committee and apply it to all committees. This will make all com-
mittees more responsive to the leadership and to the will of the
caucus as a whole. It will keep committees from going off track and
representing a little coalition of their individual members.

Second, it there is any particular flaw in which the Congress
does not really represent majority will, it is because of the influ-

ence of money. I suggest campaign finance reform as the best sin-

gle budget process change, preferably public financing.

Third, see if you can prevail upon our friends in the Senate to

make the Byrd rule apply only to Senate consideration of legisla-

tion and not stop the House from doing budget related things that

seem relevant to the overall package.
Thank you.
[Mr. Kogan's prepared statement follows:]

Prepared Statement of Richard Kogan, Senior Fellow, Center on Budget
AND Policy Priorities

The budget process is a subset of the legislative process. While the Federal budget
is important, it is not necessarily more important than other issues the Congress

considers. Stated differently, a budget process that functions well may be a reflec-

tion of a legislative process that functions well and vice versa. So the basic question

before this committee is whether the legislative process, of which the budget process

is merely a part, functions well.

I think it does, especially in the House of Representatives. I therefore conclude

that this committee should not suggest fundamental changes either to the legisla-

tive process as a whole or to the budget process. Perhaps I prefer the House of Rep-

resentatives to the Senate because I had the honor of serving this body for 17 years

on the staff of the House Budget Committee. Whatever the reason, it seems to me
that more good can be accomplished by reforming Senate procedure than by reform-

ing House procedure.
And yet a legislative and budget process that has largely worked as intended, and

demonstrates daily that it can continue to function well, is now under attack in two

fundamental ways. First, a large number of Members are suggesting that budget

making be done by establishing multiyear, fixed, unbending, automatically enforced,

numerical ceilings. These ceilings may be applied to individual spending programs

such as Medicaid, Medicare, and Aid to Families with Dependent Children. They
may be applied to broad categories of spending, such as all entitlement programs

or all discretionary programs. They may be applied to annual spending totals, or

even to the deficit. Such fixed ceilings are bad economics, unwise pubUc policy, and
unnecessary toward achieving prudent budgets, 9 times out of 10.
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Second, a large number of Members seem eager to abandon majority rule, which
is the underpinning of our democratic republic and goes hand in hand with a free
citizenry. Specifically, many Members and outsiders are unabashed about suggest-
ing different ways to institute minority rule in the House of Representatives. So-
called supermajority waivers are now being proposed with depressing regularity.
Their effect is to give one side in a public policy debate a procedural advantage over
the other. This concept means, very simply, that one side of a debate can prevail
with less than half the votes while the other side needs more. It means partially
or completely disenfranchising some of your fellow citizens—potentially a majority
of them.

It is ironic that any Member, owing his election to the voice of the majority, would
contemplate subverting majority rule. It is doubly ironic that Members who profess
a deep respect for the workings of a free marketplace of goods, services, capital, and
labor would attack the free marketplace of ideas.

And in some cases. Members ana others propose budget process reforms that com-
bine the worst of these two sins: Fixed multiyear spending or deficit ceilings, com-
bined with rules that would prevent a majority from increasing them. What would
justify such a restrictive approach?

I have heard an answer—that the deficit is too big, that it is Congress' fault; that
Congress is incapable of solving the deficit problem oy majority rule; therefore, let's

impose fixed ceilings on the deficit—such as zero—and create rules to hamstring a
majority that may think 1 is a better number than 0.

Let's examine these propositions one at a time.

Big Deficits'?

Adjectives such as big don't tell us much about the deficit. In fact, the best way
to measure any economic factor—and the deficit is an important one—is relative to

the size of the Nation's economy. By analogy, when I was fresh out of college and
earning a salary of $2,400 per year, it would have been highly imprudent for me
to borrow $1,000, even though I had no debts at the time. Twenty-three years later

I find myself part of a successful two-income family; as a result, credit card compa-
nies are falling all over themselves to extend me $10,000 or $15,000 lines of credit,

notwithstanding that I am now in debt—I own a mortgage. A $1,000 debt would
have been big then, but a $10,000 debt is small now.
Graph 1, attached to the end of this testimony, includes a thick line depicting the

deficit as a percent of the economy for the last 40 years. One striking aspect of this

graph is that, as a share of the economy—gross domestic product, or GDP—the defi-

cit is lower today than it has been in almost 14 years.

But is the current deficit, about 2.3 percent of GDP, big? One way to address this

question is by comparing the deficit as a percent of GDP to the real growth of GDP,
snown by the thinner dotted line. Two important facts are revealed by this Compari-
son.

First, particularly in the 1960's, the deficit was often lower than the economy's
real growth. This means that the debt grew more slowly than the economy.
Of course, the deficit in any given year is the amount our Government's debt

grows in that year. When the thick line—the deficit—is below the thin line—the
economy's growth—the debt is growing more slowly than the economy. This means
the burden of our debt is shrinking. Stated differently, the debt as a percent of GDP
is shrinking. And it generally means that the share of our budget devoted to inter-

est payments is shrinking as well.

True in this situation we still have deficits and the debt still grows, but if the
economy grows faster, the debt hurts less. This allows us to attach a possible metm-
ing to the concept of a big deficit: A deficit is big if it causes our Government's debt
burden to rise.

This definition of big leads to the second important facto except during the 1980's,

our Government has run big deficits only during times of war or recessions. In fact,

this generalization appears to be true back to the beginning of this century, and
probSaly back to the beginning of the Republics.
Graph 2 shows that our Government's debt as a share of the economy shrank sig-

nificantly from 1946 through the 1970's—notwithstanding regular deficits—rose sig-

nificantly during the 1980's, and has now leveled off. One member of the House
Budget Committee told me his rule about holes; he said, "If you're stuck in a hole,

first stop digging."

So what is the conclusion? It can be stated in different ways, depending on one's

slant. A possibly neutral formulation is that in the early 1980's our Government
made the mistake of cutting taxes significantly more than it cut spending. Starting
in the mid-1980's we took a number of steps to reverse that mistake ana now—an-
other decade older and deeper in debt—we nave finally stopped digging.
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From my point of view, these two graphs refute the propositions discussed earlier:
The deficit is too big.—Not now.
It is Congress' fault.—Not for at least 10 years, and even when it was, Con-

gress' sin was agreeing with the popularly elected President to a budget plan
that itself seemed popular.
Congress is incapable of solving the problem by majority rule.—Demonstrated

to be false by the evidence of the last 10 years, with actions so far this year
adding weight to the demonstration.

The right deficit

So much for the good news. After all, Graph 1 doesn't stop at 1996, this fiscal
year, but continues for another decade. It shows the estimate made by the Congres-
sional Budget Office (CBO) of the likely course of the deficit if the laws and policies
of the previous Congress were to remain in place. It shows a deficit that slowly rises
as a share of the economy. True, the deficit does not reach the levels of the mid-
1980's, but it is clear that those deficits, occurring in times of peace and prosperity,
were an aberration and unjustifiably high. Not the worst, is an uninspiring slogan,
ranking right up there with, "Never been indicted."
But there are two additional reasons to substantially reduce the deficit below

CBO's path. The first is that, within the decade after the graph ends, I and my de-
mographic cohort will retire and break the bank. It would be well for the Nation
to save up some capital for the baby boomers' retirement; we squirrels are going to
need a lot of acorns to last through the winter.
The second reason is related to the first, and gets to the fundamental economic

reason for deficit reduction. Earlier I referred to the debit burden. But why is it a
burden? What is wrong with a national debt, anyway? Aft«r all, the bulk of treasury
securities are owned by Americans; paying off the debt—or even reducing its rate
of growth—means paying money from some Americans to other Americans. Leaving
aside distributional questions, how would that make the Nation as a whole richer?
In addition, treasuiy securities provide Americans with a completely ironclad, risk-

free location for their savings; wny should that opportunity be limited?
Most simply, why do both you and I want lower deficits? For myself, the reason

is that I am persuaded by the following:

The principal reason to reduce or eliminate the deficit is to increase the net
national savings rate. The personal and corporate savings rate is lower now
than it was in the 1950's, 1960's, and 1970's. At the same time, Federal deficits

have grown as a share of the economy, further reducing national savings. The
resulting very low net national savings rate means slower long term growth in

both the Nation's capital stock and the economy.
Thus, the purpose of deficit reduction is to increase net national savings and

private capital formation, which should in turn increase productivity and real

economic growth over the long run. The issue of who benefits from increased
economic growth is extremely significant, but nonetheless separate from the
overall rate of growth. The idea is for the Nation to consume somewhat less now
so it can consume more later.

And this isn't a simple tradeoff of now vs. later; economic history and an over-

whelmingly large number of economists agree with the axiom that savings

equals investment, and agree that history shows a real rate of return on invest-

ment of about 3 percent per year. Thus, Ben Franklin understated the value
of thrift, over a decade, $1 saved is $1.30 earned.

The foregoing economic discussion, which is a somewhat simplistic distillation of

mainstream macroeconomic thought, has two ramifications. The first is that, in

choosing a higher or lower deficit, our Government is making a tradeoff between
present consumption and future consumption. Naturally people will differ about the

relative values of present and future consumption.
It is easy to understand that some people will not be thrilled by a tradeoff of

lower consumption now in return for higher consumption—with a bonus—later.

To begin with, some people doubt all economists, and are skeptical that there will

be a positive rate of return. To them, deficit reduction is less compelling—why tight-

en your belt now if there isn't much reward later?

Some might worry that they won't live to see the fruits of current scrimping.

Those who do not intend to have children may not be mollified that future genera-

tions, at least, will benefit.

And some will focus on distributional issues; conceding that future decades will

be wealthier as a whole if we reduce the deficit now, they may expect that none
of those benefits will go to them, their children, anyone they know, or any of their

friends' children. The last two decades have been pretty dispiriting for the bottom
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half of our population, since virtually all the Nation's real economic growth has ac-

crued to the top half.

Notwithstanding these arguments, I am firmly in the nest with other deficit

hawks. I deeply hope that some future Congress will help distribute the economic
pie more evenly. Still, I am pretty sure that the pie is not in the sky but rather
ours for the taking. And I believe it is easier to redistribute a lai^er pie than a
smaller one.

So what is the right deficit? The foregoing discussion suggests three answers to

that question, all correct. First, it is reasonable to say: The lower, the better. Since
the question is simply one of saving for the future and since a positive rate of return
on savings and investment is extremely likely, the more savings now, the richer we
will be later. From this macroeconomic perspective, reducing the expected deficit in
2002 by $200 billion is good, by $400 billion is better, and by $600 bUlion is better
still. Of course, by now I am positing a fairly hefly surplus. But that is what saving
for the future is all about. From this economic perspective, a balanced budget is sim-
ply a number somewhere along that spectrum; it nas no magic to it, and is better
than a deficit only because it is lower, it is worse than a surplus. From an economic
perspective, it is a purely arbitrary target.

Second, I just said that the bigger the surplus, the better. In essence, the higher
the net national savings rate, the better. Of course, this result cannot be taken to

an absurd limit. That is, we cannot reduce current consumption—with a goal of in-

creasing future consumption—to the point that we don't eat, or that we starve our
kids, or fail to educate them, and so on. It is at least theoretically possible to save
too much. And it is also possible to starve necessary public investment in an at-

tempt to reduce the deficit; for reasons discussed more below, this would not be a
wise approach.
But the point of this analysis is more fundamental, it is the net national savings

rate, not the deficit or surplus, that matters. A net national savings rate of 8 per-

cent has generally been considered decent. We could achieve that by a private sav-

ings rate of 6 percent and a government surplus equal to 2 percent of GDP. Or we
could achieve it by a private savings rate of 11 percent and a deficit equal to 3 per-
cent of GDP. It doesnt matter how, and the results will be equally good for the fu-

tures. Because the deficit or surplus does not operate in a vacuum, a reasonable eco-

nomic target for a deficit or surplus depends entirely on circumstances. It follows

that a constitutional fixed deficit target—such as a balanced budget—is unwise; it

sets in place a figure that could be far too high or far too low in future decades.
Third, the answer to the optimal level of the deficit or surplus depends on a na-

tional value judgment that wei^s current consumption against future consumption.
Since the personal savings rate has been falling steadily, I infer that most Ajtneri-

cans place a higher value on current consumption than did their predecessors. Thus,
it appears consistent that they should also tolerate higher deficits. I also posited a
number of reasons that some Americans may not value deficit reduction terribly

highly. I personally save more than most ana want lower deficits, but in a demo-
cratic republic, the tradeoffs between present and future consumption should be
made by the representatives of the electorate. I accept the fact that democracy is

more important than my personal preferences about current vs. future consumption.
Most simply, the fact that a balanced budget is just one possible answer to a judg-
ment call about public policy tradeoffs is an additional reason to oppose a balanced
budget constitutional amendment.

In conclusion, there is no theoretically correct level for the deficit or surplus.

First, it depends on the private savings rate, which can vary markedly from decade
to decade. Second, even when the current private savings rate is known and is ex-

pected to remain stable for a few years, one can always make an excellent macro-
economic case for running a lower deficit or a higher surplus. Finally, since the
issue of the deficit or surplus and the net national savings rate boils down to a judg-
ment call between current and future consumption, there is every reason to let the
majority make that call and no reason to let the minority make it.

PUBLIC INVESTMENT AND CAPITAL BUDGETING

The economic rationale for deficit reduction, as discussed, is to increase net na-
tional savings and therefore total investment, leading to a greater capital stock,

greater productivity, and greater real economic growth.
However, national investment actually has two components, private and public.

Public investment is necessary where the private sector will not or cannot under-
take investments important to future productivity. Examples of necessary public in-

vestment are education, infrastructure for transportation and distribution, and basic

scientific research. There are also areas where private markets fail—areas for which
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there is no theoretical impediment to private sector investment but nonetheless pri-
vate sector investment is inadequate. Examples of market failures include credit
crunches, in which small businesses cannot get correctly priced credit, the general
nonexistence of a market for small business equity capital; and the inadequate mar-
kets for disaster insurance.
The point of this discussion is that when our Government makes public invest-

ment, it can have the same salutary effect as private investment. Therefore, in the-
ory, increasing government spending for public investment will increase total na-
tional saving directly but indirectly decrease net national savings by increasingthe
Federal deficit. The increase and decrease in national savings will net to zero. This
is the theoretical argument in favor of capital budget accounting, in which invest-
ment spending is not counted as an outlay at the time it is made.
There are four corollaries to this theory. First, since investment spending would

not be counted as an outlay when made, it must be counted as an outlay later, as

the investment depreciates. Thus, over a long period, capital budget accounting will

not reduce the measured budget so much as change the rules at the margin to favor
investment spending over consumption spending.
Second, we don't nave any acceptable method to depreciate such investments as

education, scientific research, or Federal disaster insurance. Thus, capital account-

ing for these items would probably be done wrong; we just don't know whether costs

would be stated too early or too late. Deficit figures in any ^ven year could tend
to become meaningless. And limiting capital budget accounting to physical infra-

structure—for which reasonable depreciation schedules exist—would bias the rules

in favor of one type of investment and against other types that may have higher
rates of return.

Third, if investment outlays were measured on a depreciation rather than cash
basis, changes in the Federal budget deficit would no longer measure fiscal stimulus
or contraction. This would imjjede an intelligent discussion of Federal fiscal policy.

However, see the discussion of automatic stabilizers, below. Our Government might
decide to leave fiscal policy to automatic stabilizers, in which case Federal fiscal pol-

icy would not be a subject of policy debate in Congress.
Finally, the entire tneory of capital budget accounting rests upon the assumption

that the typical public investment is about as wise as the typical private invest-

ment. A road from nowhere to nowhere is not a wise investment; neither is teaching

that the world is flat; and neither is investing so much in one particular field of

scientific research that the Nation's stock of scientists is diverted from more produc-

tive fields of enquiry.
Thus, in debating capital budget accounting. Congress should consider whether ei-

ther the accounting or the investments will be done correctly. Simply keeping our

spending priorities focussed on wise public investment may be the best approach to

this issue.

CONCLUSION

Fixed deficit targets, such as a balanced budget requirement, are inappropriate

because there is no right amount of deficit or surplus; we can always save more if

we want an even more prosperous future. They are inappropriate because the net

national savings rate—which is the real issue—is a combination of our Grovem-

ment's deficit or surplus and the private savings rate, and the private savings rate

may vary considerably over time. What is an adequate deficit or surplus given one

private savings rate mav be totally inadequate given another. Finally, a fixed deficit

target is inappropriate because the level of deficit or surplus is just a judgment call

about present consumption vs. future consumption, and like all judgment calls

should be made each year by majority rule.

How fast?

Returning to the issue of deficit reduction, I take for granted that you and I want
lower deficits and—in the abstract—perhaps surpluses. One question is how quickly

we should reduce the deficit. According to standard theory, if economic conditions

remain unchanged from year to year, then the increase or decrease in the deficit

from year to year represents the degree of economic stimulus or drag—respec-
tively—that Federal fiscal policy imposes on the economy. Too much fiscal drag

—

too rapid deficit reduction—could cause a recession. The evidence of the past few

decades seems to indicate that reducing the deficit by an amount eaual to V2 percent

of GDP per year—or even a bit more—would not place too much drag on an other-

wise healthy economy. Specifically, that amount of fiscal drag could be ofl'set rel-

atively straightforwardly by monetary stimulus, the Federal Reserve could lower in-

terest rates.
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Thus, all other things being equal, reducing the deficit by $35 billion per year,

and by more as the economy grows, should not pose an economic problem. Given
the current deficit of about $160 billion, one should be able to balance the budget
in 5 years without causing a recession. However, if an economic slowdown occurs
for other reasons during that period as it well might, we should accept the fact that
the budgetary effects of the slowdown might postpone numerical balance by a year
or more.
The issue of 7 vs. 10 years for balancing the budget is not one of macroeconomics

at all. The problem is that with so much ofF the table—Social Security, defense, rev-

enue increases—the resulting spending cuts are focussed much too narrowly. Some
programs, and the people who rely on them, are hit too hard. This is particularly

unseemly since those are the people who are least likely to benefit from deficit re-

duction. I have a hard time asking somebody already worse off than I am to reduce
his current consumption so that my future will the better.

The fallacy affixed targets: Part I

In this part, I conclude that fixed deficit targets are unwise for reasons that go
beyond the fact that there is no right deficit or surplus, either in an economic sense
or a public policy sense.

I conclude that fixed deficit targets are unwise economics because, if followed,

they would increase the likelihood of more frequent, deeper recessions, and perhaps
depressions as well. I conclude that they are unwise because they are likely to be
evaded—for good reason—but the evasions involve substantial deceit and therefore

foster public cynicism.

THE BUSINESS CYCLE

The previous section concluded that, all other things being equal, reducing the
nominal deficit $35 billion per year would not be a macroeconomic problem. Of
course, all other things are never eaual. Specifically, the economy goes through cy-

cles of growth and contraction, oscillating somewhat irregularly around a line that

represents underlying real growth. In other words, we have recessions from time to

time, and also periods of overstimulation that may threaten to create an inflationary

spiral. During periods of recessions the deficit increases, as Graph 1 illustrated. The
major reason is that revenues automatically fall but an important secondaiy reason
is that spending on such programs as unemployment compensation and food stamps
automatically increases.

Note that I described the business cycle as an oscillation around an underlying
trend. If one ignores the oscillations and concentrates on the underlying trend, one
can see what economists call the structural deficit. That is, one can estimate what
the deficit would be in any year if the economy were following its normal path, rath-

er than being temporarily afTected by a period of recession or overstimulation. Clear-

ly, it makes good economic sense for our Government to reduce the structural defi-

cit—the underlying trend line—while ignoring the cyclical deficit or surplus.

Almost all economists agree that the so-called automatic stabilizers are very use-

ful to the economy. Graph 3 shows the portion of the deficit that is attributable to

the automatic stabilizers. That is, it shows the effect that economic deviations from
the underlying economic trend have had on revenues and some spending programs.
As can be seen, this cyclical deficit or surplus can be quite large; the cyclical deficit

in 1983 was 2.5 percent of the economy. In contrast, this year's budget resolution

calls for spending cuts in 1996 of about .55 percent of GDP, that is, about the stand-

ard amount that is considered safe. What this means is that the policy action need-

ed to counteract cyclical deficits can be so large that they are beyond even the most
dedicated and ambitious Congress.

If we insisted on hitting a fixed deficit or surplus target, then during a recession

we would have to raise taxes or cut spending; in 1983, the amount would have been
2.5 percent of GDP even if the underlying budget would have been balanced absent
the recession. Note that 2.5 percent of GDP is 5 times as much as the Vn percent
of GDP that is considered a safe amount of deficit reduction. Further, it is safe only

in non-recessionary periods, because the Federal Reserve can create economic stimu-

lus by reducing interest rates. During a recession, interest rates sometimes fall so

low that they cannot be further reduced. The fiscal drag of cutting spending or rais-

ing taxes during a recession amounts to stomping on the economy when it is down,
and is a good way to turn a recession into a depression. From 1929 to 1932 our Gov-
ernment struggled mightily to balance the budget, enacting heroic spending cuts

and tax increases. That policy was an economic disaster. This is yet another reason
that a constitutional balanced budget requirement is a bad idea.
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GRAMM-RUDMAN-HOLLINGS

The Balanced Budget and Emergency Deficit Control Act of 1985, better known
as Gramm-Rudman-Hollings I and II (GRH), was a statutory version of a balanced
budget constitutional amendment. GRH set fixed deficit targets, declining to zero.
It enforced those targets through sequestration, automatic across-the-board cuts in
many spending programs, though some key ones were exempt.
GRH I was unconstitutional because the wrong person—the Comptroller Gen-

eral—was ultimately responsible for the budget estimates that drove sequestration.
The Supreme Court, in Synar v. Bowsher, ruled that only the President or an execu-
tive branch ofiicial responsible to him could be delegated the authority to make the
estimates. This is important because it helps explain what was wrong with GRH
II and with other bills modeled on it.

GRH II collapsed under the weight of the savings and loan crisis, which produced
a sudden, large increase in Federal outlays. Of course, that is what insurance is all

about, and illustrates still another flaw with the balanced budget constitutional
amendment; it means that potentially expensive commitments of our Government,
such as deposit insurance or the Price-Anderson Act—which insures the nuclear
power industry against liability suits in the case of a nuclear meltdown—may not
be legally binding on those few occasions when they might really be needed.

In any case, what this means is that GRH II has the macroeconomic flaws dis-

cussed above. Specifically, if followed faithfully, it would force our Government to

raise taxes or cut spending by huge amounts in the event of a deep recession, very
possibly triggering a depression.

It was largely because of the unpalatable economic and budgetary consequences
of meeting fixed deficit targets that the executive and legislative branches conspired
to evade GRH 11 for as long; as they could, and ditch it when they could no longer
evade it. Here's how the evasion worked.
GRH II involved prospective enforcement. That is, the official estimator, the Di-

rector of 0MB, would make an estimate of the deficit for the coming fiscal year in

September, and again in October, based on laws in place and OMB's economic and
tecnnical estimating assumptions. Here is the key: 0MB could choose sufficiently

rosy economic assumptions, and sufficiently unrealistic technical spending assump-
tions, that the fixed deficit target would appear to be met. One year in the late

1980's, for example, the administration estimated that net deposit insurance outlays

would be zero. Congress, in its budget resolution, did not want to give itself an im-
possible burden that the administration was unwilling to share in, so Congress reg-

ularly voted to accept the administration's estimating assumptions, though often

after considerable puhlic angst. Thus, the amount of deficit reduction actually need-

ed in a budget plan was set at an achievable level simply by OMB's manipulation
of the estimating assumptions. There was no look-back to force sequestration based
on after-the-fact actual deficits; if there had been, GRH II would have self-de-

structed sooner.
In 1993, CBO reviewed GRH and the BEA and came to the following conclusions

about the budget process: ^

First, budget enforcement procedures are much better at enforcing agree-

ments than at forcing such agreements to be reached.

Second, Participants in the budget process should be held accountable for re-

sults that are unaer their direct control. [Emphasis added
Third, the enforcement process must the credible.

Fourth, the process must include a certain amount of flexibility to allow rea-

sonable responses to unexpected events.

It seems to me that GRH failed all four of these tests, though arguably it achieved

flexibility through the use of creative evasions.

One can see the sad effects of GRH II. Rather than produce bad macroeconomic

results, GRH II institutionalized the art of smoke and mirrors, timing shifts, and
the rosy scenario. It created a situation in which institutional lying was the norm.

Reporters spent more time exposing the little and big deceits than they did talking

about the actual contents of and policy issues related to our Government's budget.

My belief is that GRH II added to the ongoing erosion in public trust of our Govern-

ment and its elected officials, and that it will take many years of candor for that

trust to be reestablished. It is noteworthy that CBO's annual review of budget reso-

lution assumptions vs. actual deficits shows that, from 1980 to 1994, the actual defi-

cit was higher than the budget resolution's deficit in every year except 1992, 1993,

and 1994. Note that these are the 3 years after GRH II collapsed. It can reasonably

be expected that any attempt to reimpose fixed deficit targets will also thrust our

^The Economic and Budget Outlook: Fiscal Years 1994-1998. p. 86.
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Government back into the dark days of institutional lying. It is possible that fixed
spending caps or fixed entitlement caps will produce the same result.

The fixed deficit targets produced other reactions that were not conducive to hon-
est budgetary debate. To begin with, when the rosy scenarios proved chimerical as
they regularw did, recriminations flowed in both directions. Second, hitting budget-
year targets became the alpha and omega of budgeting. Instead of looking down the
road with an unbiased forecast to see where the long-term structural deficit was
headed, our Government focussed obsessively on the next year's deficit ceiling. It

took actions that were unwise in the long run in order to meet short-run targets;
it avoided short-run costs even if they were likely to produce significant, permanent,
long-run gain, and it patted itself on the back for escaping the artificial short-run
crisis, producing unwarranted complacency.

In fact, our Government spent its time reacting to short-term changes in spending
and revenue flows, even though they may have had no long-term meaning.

In contrast to budgetary debates during the GRH era, the budget debate this year
has been of a noticeably higher quality. Of course, that is a pretty poor standard
of comparison, and objective observers might argue that even this year's debate is

too focussed on numerical questions such as nominal growth rates and too oblivious
to questions about the underlying policy and economic tradeoffs. Still, this year's de-
bate deserves decent grades. Both the Congress and the President are using esti-

mating assumptions that are in the ballpark. Both the Congress and the President
are debating whether the spending cuts are too harsh or are not. Both the Congress
and the President are focussed on the long-term figures; they are not distracted by
little, short-term ups and downs. And to a reasonable extent, where specific pro-
grammatic priorities are at issue or specific design features of the cuts are at issue,
these are mentioned in public debate and the public, if it wants to know where eadi
side stands, can do so.

Most important, both the Congress and the President have wasted only a little

time on badly designed, inherently wrong-headed budget process proposals, they are
debating the substance of the budget, and seem satisfied to use the existing process
to implement whatever agreement can be reached.

AUTOMATIC STABILIZERS AND TAX POUCY

It is instructive to note that advocates of fixed deficit or spending ceilings do not
advocate fixed revenue floors. That is, they do not propose to reform the budget
process so that, if revenues fall as a natural response to a business slowdown, taxes
are automatically raised. Apparently there is a consensus that, on the revenue side

at least, the automatic stabilizers should be allowed to work.
This raises two issues. First, should our Government rely exclusively on automatic

stabilizers to respond to the business cycle? Or should it supplement the automatic
stabilizers by enacting, say, temporary tax cuts and spending increases during a re-

cession? Among economists the debate is inconclusive. The standard argument
against congressional supplementation is that it usually comes too late to counteract
the recession, and may provide stimulus during the economic boom that often fol-

lows a recession; it may risk overstimulation, doing more harm than good.
Assume you accept this reasonable argument. Note here that the pay-as-you-go

rules in the Budget Enforcement Act of 1990 (BEA) are consistent with this eco-

nomic theory. Nothing automatically happens if taxes fall or entitlements rise under
current law, but Congress may not cut taxes or liberalize entitlements by statute,

even temporarily, without enacting a corresponding offset. Thus, the pay-as-you-go
rules allow the automatic stabilizers to wore, but prohibit congressional
supplementation. The rules tend to enforce the structural deficit path agreed to in

a prior budget plan, and allow cyclical deficits or surpluses to fluctuate as they may.
If you endorse budget process rules, such as the pay-as-you-go rule; that rely ex-

clusively on automatic stabilizers to counteract the business cycle, then it becomes
doubly important for the automatic stabilizers to be robust enough to work. Cur-
rently, automatic stabilizers are fairly robust, as Graph 3 indicates. Specifically,

under existing law. Federal revenues are highly sensitive to changes in national in-

come. Measured in percentages, if national income drops. Federal revenues will drop
by almost twice as much. The economic results seem favorable; comparing the last

50 years to the prior 150, recessions have become noticeably milder and somewhat
less frequent.
However, recent tax proposals threaten to weaken the automatic sltabilizers. Spe-

cifically, proposals for a flat tax would make Federal revenues less sensitive to the
economy. Under a flat tax, as individuals lose real income, they would tend to be
subject to the same tax rate—though they would pay a lower amount—rather than
be subject to the lower tax rates that would apply under the current progressive in-
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come tax structure. Even more worrisome are proposals to shift from an income tax
to a consumption tax; under some consumption tax plans, the highly sensitive cor-
porate profits tax would be repealed. In a recession, as national income fell, Federal
revenues would fall by about the same percentage, rather than by twice as much.
As a result, automatic stabilizers would be only half as effective as they are now.
A case can be made to strengthen the existing automatic stabilizers; certainly they
should not be weakened.

SPENDING CAPS

As noted, automatic stabilizers exist on the spending side of the budget, as well.
Unemployment insurance is the most significant of these, but Food Stamps, the
Earned Income Tax Credit, Medicaid, and Aid to Families with Dependent Children
(AFDC) each respond to the business cycle. The reason is that each responds to
caseload and caseload is partially a function of the economy. In this respect, it is

bad macroeconomic policy to put a fixed cap, unresponsive to changes in caseload,
on entitlements as a whole or any individual means-tested entitlement.

Further, as shown by Graph 3, the business cycle and the attendant deficit in-
creases are in fact temporary. They have little or no effect on the long-term deficit.
Therefore, there is no special need for entitlement caps to be immutable. In sum-
mary, fixed entitlement caps are no better than fiexible caps in addressing the long-
term, underlying causes of" rising deficits; they are bad macroeconomics; as noted;
and they are especially harmful for the persons served by the programs. It makes
no sense to cut unemployment benefits, food stamps, or any similar program just
when it is most needed. Yet that is exactly what an immutable entitlement cap
would do.

Recognizing this logic, earlier bills to cap entitlements have always provided that
the cap shall automatically increase or decrease to reflect changes in caseload. For
example, in the last few years, the Bush administration and a number of leading
Republican Members of Congress have proposed to cap the total cost of all entitle-

ment programs except Social Security. Ii the cost of entitlements under existing law
would breach the cap for the coming fiscal year. Congress would have to reduce enti-

tlement costs. If Congress failed to take such action, the President would have to

order sequestration—across-the-board cuts in entitlements—to meet the cap.

In every one of these bills, the formula used to establish the entitlement cap in-

cluded an adjustment in the cap to reflect changes in the number of beneficiaries

receiving benefits. Examples of tnese bills include:

President Bush's proposed cap in 1992 and the Dole/Domenici bill of 1992 to

irnplement the President's proposal;
'The Domenici/Nunn entitlement cap amendment to last year's budget resolu-

tion, based on the report of the Strengthening of America Commission;
The Armey flat tax/entitlement cap bill of last summer;
The Gramm entitlement cap bill of this January; and
The Stenholm entitlement cap amendment of last fall.

This does not mean that I am endorsing entitlement cap bills with caseload ad-

justed cap. I don't like even the best-designed entitlement cap because it seriously

diminishes accountability. Our Government should decide to cut, increase, or leave

unchanged a given entitlement law based on a number of factors—of which price

is quite important—rather than forcing automatic cuts if an inherently arbitrary cap
is breached. And if automatic cuts occur, no one has to claim responsibility and de-

fend why they happened, even if the defense would have been sound. Members and
the President can say, "It was out of my hands." A more subtle problem with arbi-

trary caps is that the cap takes on a life of its own; if the cap is not breached, that

fact becomes an excuse to avoid examining either the merits or the costs of the pro-

grams it covers.

So I am not enamored of any arbitrary caps—including discretionary caps. The
purpose of the foregoing economic discussion was to show that a cap that does not

adjust for the effects of the business cycle on caseload is significantly worse than
a cap that does.

The budget process bill that Mr. Cox introduced last year is an example of the

most unwise form of an entitlement cap. In effect, it would turn all entitlement pro-

grams except Social Security into discretionary programs. Each would be subject to

its own fixed-dollar, immutable cap, established annually through the appropria-

tions process. If economic conditions produced a higher caseload than contemplated

at the time of the appropriation, the administration would be required and empow-
ered to make program changes as needed to keep within the fixed dollar cap on each

f)rogram. "These could include across-the-board or selective benefit cuts or waiting

ists. What good is unemployment insurance if a recession requires the administra-
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tion to set up long waiting lists? A laid off worker needs unemployment insurance
starting when he is laid on, not starting 6 months later, when someone else leaves

the rolls.

The fallacy of fixed caps has also started to appear on individual means-tested
entitlement programs. That is, fixed dollar block grants in programs that are inher-

ently subject to caseload, such as the Medicaid and AFDC programs, are bad eco-

nomic policy. It is one thing to cut Medicaid 30 percent below what it would other-

wise cost under existing law, as this year's budget resolution calls for. It is quite

another thing to cap the program so that it no longer fluctuates with the business
cycle. The issue oi the size of the cuts is independent of the question of pro-

grammatic responsiveness to economic-driven caseload changes.
Although the Food Stamp bill that passed the House earlier this year is not a

block grant, it also incorporates the fallacy of fixed caps. A formulaic cap is estab-

lished oy the bill that is based on CBO's current, multiyear, steady-state economic
forecast. The economy will inevitably oscillate around that steady-state forecast, but
the Food Stamp cap will not. Thus, Food Stamp benefits will be automatically cut
whenever the economy is in a recession.

INFLATION AND THE BUDGET

Future inflation is even less predictable than future caseload. There are two key
points with respect to inflation. The first is that inflation has very little effect on
the level of the deficit. The second is that inflation can vary markedly, and for a
long period of time, from forecasts. Therefore, the issue of inflation is especially rel-

evant to questions of overall entitlement caps or fixed caps on individual entitle-

ment programs.
And it was noteworthy that the entitlement cap bills listed above all included

automatic adjustments to the caps if inflation deviated from expected paths.

To begin with, many years of CBO analysis show that general inflation has almost
no effect on the Federal budget deficit. If inflation is higher than expected. Federal
outlays increase but so do Federal revenues, and by almost the same amount.^ This
analysis is based on existing law, in which almost every entitlement is directly in-

dexed or indirectly responsive to changes in prices. Therefore, the conclusion is that

there is no budgetary need to set fixed caps on entitlements, or on Medicare and
Medicaid. Yes, tnere is a great need to cut them relative to existing law. But after

that cut is made, the new, slimmer health programs should continue to provide ben-
efits that respond to changes in inflation. The deficit targets will likely still be
achieved.
Second, if a fixed rather than an inflation-adjusted cap is placed on entitlements

as a whole or on health entitlements, that cap may have very unexpected pro-

grammatic results if inflation turns out to be very different from forecast. Specifi-

cally, the inflation-adjusted level of benefits may be much higher or much lower
than this Congress intends.

Inflationary effects tend to be cumulative. For example, assume prices jump 2 per-

centage points above expectations next year, growing 5 percent instead of the ex-

pected 3 percent. In this case, prices in all future years will be 2 percentage points

above current projections even if the inflation rate returns to 3 percent per year
thereafter. Althou^ any entitlement. Medicare, or Medicaid cap would presumably
be designed to accommodate projected inflation, the projection is certain to be
wrong, and perhaps by a substantial degree. For example, if Medicare were capped
but then inflation turned out to be 1 percent per year higher than expected, the

amount of extra spending needed to keep Medicare whole would total $76 bUlion

over 1996-2002.
The possibility that inflation will surpass current expectations should not be ig-

nored. CBO is currently projecting that general inflation will average 2.7 percent

per year for the foreseeable future. Yet in the 1980's general inflation averaged 5.2

percent per year, and in the 1970's, 7 percent per year.^ Further, CBO's record on
economic forecasting, though as good or better than others', is hardly perfect. For
example, in early 1988, CBO overestimated inflation for the year already in progress

by 1.0 percentage points; in 1990, CBO underestimated inflation for the year in

progress by 0.5 percentage points.

'See Tfie Economic and Budget Outlook: Fiscal Years 1996-2000, Congressional Budget Of-

fice, January 1995, pages 78-79.
^These figures and the subsequent inflation and price figures in this paper refiect the average

annual percent change in the GDP implicit price defiator on a calendar-year basis. Note, how-
ever, that low inflation is not unprecedented. For example, in the 1960's general infiation aver-

aged 2.7 percent per year.
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Over a longer period of time, the projections are even more speculative, by neces-
sity. For example, CBO's baseline economic assumptions published in January 1995
imply prices in 2002 that are 4.3 percent higher than implied by CBO's January
1993 assumptions. In contrasts CBO's economic assumptions of January 1985 im-
plied prices that, 7 years later, actually turned out to be 4.5 percent lower. The con-
clusion is that high-quality, unbiased 7-year price assumptions can be off as much
as 5 percent in either direction during an era of relative economic stability. For
Medicare, for example, this means that total program costs in 2002 might be $16
billion higher or lower than CBO expects solely because of uncertainty about infla-
tion.

I might add that the same argument applies to aggregate discretionary caps. In
1990, when the Budget Enforcement Act established caps on discretionary appro-
priations, those caps were set at a level that produced the level of real—inflation-
adjusted—spending that the negotiators agreed to. The caps were made adjustable,
so that if actual inflation differed from the forecast made in 1990, the caps would
increase or decrease accordingly. Because inflation has generally been lower than
forecast in 1990, those caps have automatically been adjusted downward in each
subsequent year but one.

The fallacy offixed targets: Part II

The previous discussion has attacked fixed deficit targets and fixed entitlement
caps, in aggregate or program-by-program, as being bad macroeconomic policy. Why
have they become such a fad? As far as I can tell, the underlying reason is ex-
pressed by those who point to the fairly rapid increase in entitlement spending over
the past few decades, in nominal terms, in real terms, and as a percent of the
budget. It is sometimes said that, entitlement spending is out of control.

From my point of view, it is both necessary and proper to worry about the growth
of entitlement programs, and to enact legislation to restrain that growth. However,
it is both unnecessary and unwise to do so by means of fixed caps. To explain why,
I need to back up a bit.

Graph 4 puts the entitlement question into perspective. Admittedly, as noted ear-
lier, the Federal budget will change dramatically when my friends and I retire en
masse. However, for the period 1994 through 2005, the picture is much more
straightforward. Assuming that current laws and policies are left in place

—

As a percentage of GDP, total Federal spending is projected to rise by 1 per-

centage point, from 22 to 23 percent. This, of course, largely explains why the
deficit is projected to increase as a share of GDP, as shown in Graph 1.

More than 100 percent of that growth is caused by Medicare and Medicaid.
Discretionary programs are projected to shrink as a snare of GDP, and the sum
of all the remaining entitlements, including Social Security and means-tested
entitlements such as AFDC, Food Stamps, and EITC, is projected to remain un-
changed.

Net interest continues to increase as a share of GDP, but only because the deficit

does.

As can be seen, the entire budgetary problem hinges around Medicare and Medic-
aid. If they remained flat as a percent of GDP—if they grew in real terms only as

fast as Social Security—then total spending would be shrinking, interest on the debt

would be declining, and the deficit would be shrinking.

Thus, a statement such as, entitlements are out ofcontrol, is much too imprecise.

It would be far more accurate to say that Medicare and Medicaid are out of control.

Given this reality, three conclusions seem to follow. First, overall entitlement caps

are inappropriate because they subject programs with relatively better cost control

features to sanction based on Medicare and Medicaid growth. Likewise, fixed caps

on other programs, such as Food Stamps and AFDC, are unnecessary as budget con-

trol mechanisms. The design, the costs, and the efrects of such programs can cer-

tainly be debated and, if desirable, altered, but there is no budgetary reason to im-

pose fixed caps on them.
Second, it is perfectly reasonable that the congressional budget targets 72 percent

of its 7-year entitlement cuts to Medicare and Medicaid. The President's summer
budget targets 83 percent of his 7-year entitlement cuts to those two programs, and
that may be even more appropriate. Basically, the President and Congress agree on

the shape of the entitlement package but disagree on its total size; the congressional

entitlement package is about SVss times as large.

TTiird, it is desirable that the Medicare and Medicaid cuts our Government ulti-

mately agrees upon be made permanent. Too often in the past, a portion or all of

the cost-saving measures in entitlement bills are designed to expire immediately
outside the budget window. This may be a possible area for budget process reform;
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perhaps the reconciliation process can be designed to give a clean amendment to
those who want to make all entitlement savings in a reconciliation bill permanent.

THREE TYPES OF PROGRAM DESIGN

Broadly speaking, entitlement programs can be designed in three fiindamental
ways. First, they can have rigidly controlled costs, as with capped entitlements such
as Title XX social service grants. Second, they can have tightly designed eligibility

and benefit features, but be open-ended with regard to enrollment and nominal per
capita costs. Social Security, Food Stamps, ana veterans benefits are examples of
this type of program. Finally, they can be open-ended with regard to real benefits,
program eligibility criteria, or both. Medicare and Medicaid fall in this category.

Let me use an analogy to illustrate the three types. Imagine that the
budgetmaker in your family sends you out for the groceries: There are three dif-

ferent types of instructions you might receive

—

Capped.—Here is $95. Go buy enough food to last a week.
Tightly designed.—Here is a detailed shopping list for this week. Go buy the

items on it, but nothing more.
Blank Check.—Here's my credit card. Go buy food.

Medicare and Medicaid fall into the latter category. Those programs pay for what-
ever procedures and tests the doctor orders, without limit. In the case of Medicaid,
States can choose to cover considerably more services than the basic Federal pack-
age, and can raise the income threshold for eligibility for children, AFDC adults,

and the medically needy to very high levels. The Federal Grovernment pays the ma-
jority of the costs. Given a blarJk check, I'm surprised that costs don't rise even fast-

er than CBO projects.

One key conclusion follows from this analysis. Graph 4 showed beyond doubt that
tightly designed entitlement programs are not out of control even though they are
open-ended. And it showed that the two blank-check programs. Medicare and Medic-
aid, are. I've read that it is likely this Congress will attempt to turn Medicare and
Medicaid into capped entitlements as a way of making savings. This may be a seri-

ous over-reaction. The drawbacks of capped entitlements go beyond the fact that
they are unresponsive to the business cycle, and therefore weaken the automatic
stabilizers, as previously discussed. In addition, capped entitlements are unrespon-
sive to changes in prices; that is, the caps do not adjust if inflation turns out to

be different from CBO's forecast.

It follows that a better aporoach would be to make Medicare and Medicaid more
like those entitlement programs that are not out of control. In Medicare, for exam-
ple, the essential reform could be to turn the entire program into a voucher system.
The insurance market would have to be reformed to guarantee community rating

and prohibit exclusion based on medical conditions; access to competing health in-

surance plans would have to be organized; and risk-pooling mechanisms for insur-

ance companies would be needed. While this task requires a lot of careful thought
and some time to implement, but it would also succeed in creating a system in

which every elderly person would be guaranteed a voucher adequate to buy health
insurance and the annual inflation-adjusted rate of increase in vouchers would be
controlled by statute. Such a system would no longer be a blank check, and Medi-
care would no longer be out of control.

A related approach could be taken for Medicaid. The key point here is that the
entitlement to Medicaid benefits and the scope and nature of services covered by
those benefits would become clearly spelled out by Federal statute. States could not
choose the great expansions of eligibility and services that they have in the past.

Notice that this approach is the exact opposite of a block grant; instead of giving

States a fixed amount of money and letting them do whatever they want, for good
or ill, the Federal Government would tighten eligibility and benefits and define
them more clearly as a way of cutting costs and cost growth.

CONCLUSION

In principle, I do not think it is necessary or appropriate to establish multiyear
ceilings on the deficit, on spending as a whole, on categories of spending such as

entitlements or discretionary programs, or on individual programs such as Medicare
and Medicaid. Rather, Congress should—and in fact does—use the annual budget
resolution to set dollar limits on discretionary appropriations for the budget year,

and should—and often does—use the reconciliation process to make significant

budgetary reforms in entitlements and taxes. Likewise, one does not need the pay-
as-you-go rule to prevent entitlement liberalizations or tax cuts; budget resolution

multiyear allocations are adequate to achieve that result.
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Having said that I don't think the BEA is necessary, I would hasten to add that
the BEA works as intended, and avoids the major sins of fixed ceilings. That is, the
pay-as-you-go rule does prohibit our Government from deliberately passing legisla-
tion that would increase the structural deficit, while allowing the temporary enects
of business cycles to run their course. It allows the automatic stabilizers to work.
It does not require institutional lying in the form of a rosy scenario; it allows both
the President and Congress to use reasonable estimates about the effect of their
budgetary policies. And the discretionary caps, being adjustable, mean that the real
level of resources agreed to in 1990 has been a ceiling on discretionary appropria-
tions.

In contrast, fixed ceilings for the deficit would, if actually followed, be very poor
economic policy. Fixed ceilings on entitlements as a whole or individually would
have very bad programmatic effects during a downturn in the business cycle, even
though the busmess cycle has little effect on the underlying structural deficit. Fixed
ceilings could lead to a significant unintended erosion of entitlement benefits or to
a significant unintended liberalization of real benefits; depending on the unpredict-
able course of inflation. The same is true of a fixed, rather than an inflation-ad-
justed, discretionary cap.

In short, avoid fixed targets in any form. Use the budgetmaking tools our Govern-
ment already has; they woric. If you decide to set multiyear targets, however, follow
the model in the BEA inflation-adjusted discretionary targets, and pay-as-you-go
rules that allow automatic stabilizers to work and accommodate changes in caseload
and inflation.

The real challenge for our Government is not the budget process at all. Rather,
it is to end the blank check features of Medicaid and Medicare. This will involve
resolving a set of knotty programmatic issues, but it is possible to make those two
health programs much more like the other entitlements, which are not out of con-
trol, and in fact are growing no faster than our economy as a whole.

Majority rule in a democratic republic

So far, I have focussed on the unfortunate economic, policy, and institutional ef-

fects of fixed deficit or spending ceilings. I would like to turn now to issues of major-
ity rule. I have already said that majority rule is more important than any particu-

lar public policy outcome. I think that this principle is part of the glue that holds
our country together. The vast majority of Americans can accept, perhaps gudgingly,
that they will sometimes lose a fair fi^t. Many can accept that their public policy

views will never be shared by a majority of their fellow citizens. But very few Amer-
icans can accept losing an unfair fight, and at least some have the decency to feel

that if they can't win lairly, then they shouldn't win unfairly.

Most simply, it is unfair for public policy issues to be decided by super majority
rules.

I contend that it is also unconstitutional for public policy issues to be decided by
super majority rules. Admittedly, the existence of the U.S. Senate, which does not

represent people but rather certain arbitrary jurisdictions of primarily historical in-

terest, means that our Government as a whole is not fully majoritarian. Still, the

existence of the Senate is no excuse to make the situation less fair than it currently

is. If it is not unconstitutional, it certainly should be.

I am convinced that the constitutional convention had it right when it voted

against supermajority requirements. Supermajority rules applied in the Continental

Congress; the framers of the Constitution had experience with them and understood
exactly what they were rejecting.

Both James Madison and Alexander Hamilton, the key figures in drafting the

Constitution and the authors of the Federalist papers—tdong with John Jay—ex-

plained why the Constitution rejected supermajority rule:

[Madison] It has been said that more than a majority ought to have been re-

quired for a quorum, and in particular cases, if not in all, more than a majority

of a quorum for a decsion. *** [But that would mean] *** [i]n all cases where
justice or the general good might require new laws to be passed, or active meas-
ures to the pursued, the fundamental principle of free government would be re-

versed. It would be no longer the majority that would rule, the power would be

transferred to the minority. Were the defense privilege limited to particular

cases, an interested minority might take advantage of it to screen themselves

from equitable sacrifices to tne general weal, or in particular emergencies to ex-

tort unreasonable indulgences.

[Hamilton] [M]uch ill may be produced by the power of hindering that which
is necessary from being done, and of keeping aflairs in the same unfavorable

posture in which they happen to stand at a particular period.
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It is equally telling that, in key areas of public policy, the Constitution does not
tell future Congresses what must be done; rather, it relies on majority rule to enact
such legislation as may be necessary. The framers of the Constitution were willing

to accept the idea that future Congresses were free to make very poor public policy

decisions by majority vote. Specifically, the Constitution grants the authority to, but
does not mandate that, future Congresses may, 'lay and collect taxes, * * ' borrow
money * * * coin money * * * fix the standards of weights and measures * * * declare

war * * * raise and support armies * * * provide and maintain a Navy * * * ." Clearly,

the constitutional convention was giving the majority the right to unilaterally dis-

arm by choosing not to raise armies or maintain a Navy. Clearly, Alexander Hamil-
ton—later the first Secretary of the Treasury—felt that principles of majority rule

were so important that Congress could decide to destroy both government and com-
merce by choosing not to raise taxes, coin money, or borrow money.

Finally, it is si^ificant that Madison equated majority rule with free government.
I think he was right. Freedom consists not just in the Bill of Rights, which protect

individuals from tne powers of government, but also in the right to have an equal
voice in our Nation's government. A person who cannot vote, or whose vote is di-

luted by super majority rules, is not an eaual citizen and so is not fully free.

In this context, various budget process oills, such as Representative Cox's bill last

year and Representative Walker's tax checkoff, diminish our freedom by placing par-

ticular public policy outcomes above majority rule.

Role of the Rules Committee in strengthening the power of majorities: first of all, do
no harm

In this context, I would argue that the most effective features of the congressional

budget process and the legislative process generally are those that allow a majority

to find itself, make a plan, and execute that plan. The Congressional Budget Act
has a number of features that strengthen majority rule.

The first is the existence of a budget resolution itself. While budget resolutions

have often proven difficult to pass, this simply reflects the difficulty of putting to-

gether any overall legislative plan that a maiority can commit to. The problem is

that most public policy issues, and particularly budgets, do not have two sides but
three or more. Therefore, it is often the case that no single budget plan is affirma-

tively supported by a maiority. Yet the process of passing a budget resolution fo-

cusses a majority of eacn house—usually but not always on a strictly partisan

basis—on creating a plan that its members can live with. Absent a budget resolu-

tion, it seems very clear that the President's budget would be the only standard
against which appropriations were measured, and that either the status quo or the

special interests of the narrowly based committees would govern entitlement ques-

tions.

Most simply, budget resolutions strengthen the power of the majority party to

govern, and that is a virtue; parties should be strong enough to govern.

Second, the reconciliation process is a wonderful tool for enacting a comprehensive
budget plan. Without reconciliation, individual narrowly based committees could

stop the reform of their entitlements simply by not reporting any legislation. This

is exactly what happened to the first four budget resolutions—fiscal years 1977-
80—which called for specific entitlement savings and got almost none. When the

reconciliation process was first used in 1981, that type of stonewalling ceased. Prob-

ably the most significant vote in the history of the budget process occurred in 1981,

when 20 committee chairmen signed a letter calling for the House to strip the rec-

onciliation directive from the 1982 budget resolution. On a close vote the Budget
Committee prevailed and the reconciliation directive was retained.

The fact that a reconciliation bill is a single bill that must ultimately be voted

up or down allows the majority to stay together in implementing its plan. If it were,

say, 13 separate bills rather than 1 bill with 13 titles, one or more ot the bills might
not survive, as the minority and some members of the majority who disliked that

particular policy prevailed. Yet if some key aspect of a deal is defeated in this way,

then the entire coalition might break apart.

The point is that the budget resolution and the reconciliation process allow a ma-
jority to make a plan and see that it is implemented, even over the objections of

more narrowly based interests.

And the broader point is that this committee should resist any budget process

changes that impede a majority from forming a plan to begin with, or allow it to

be nihbled to death later. Perhaps the best way to put this is that, in Congress, a

deal is a deal. An honest politician is one who keeps the agreements he makes, no

matter how reluctantly he joined the coalition.

Among budget process cnanges that would weaken a governing coalition and fa-

cilitate deal-breaking are the lockbox proposal and the A to Z concept. The lockbox
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proposal allows a temporary majority, voting on one specific item in an appropria-
tions bill, to automatically reduce the appropriations allocation and discretionary
caps. This is wrong: people who voted for the budget resolution should not turn
around and vote to lower the allocation they just agreed to. Yet, under the lockbox
procedure, they have very little choice if they oppose a particular funding item in
an appropriations bill. Also, the lockbox proposal has the unfortunate effect of mak-
ing it impossible for a majority coalition, agreeing to a budget resolution and the
assumptions upon which it was based, to amend the products of the Appropriations
Committee to make them conform more closely with the budget plan. For example,
if the Appropriations Committee chooses to shift money from one subconunittee to
another, relative to the budget plan, the majority coalition cannot shift it back.
When a floor vote cuts unwanted funds from the bill that was increased by the Ap-
propriations Committee, those funds are locked up; thev cannot be put back where
the majority wanted them to begin with. Most generally, the lockbox concept vio-
lates the fundamental precept that a deal is a deal.
The A to Z concept nas tne same flaw. It allows a temporary majority that may

consist primarily of opponents of the previously agreed-to budget plan to make enti-

tlement cuts that may have been rejected by the majority coalition. It could do this
either before or after completion of reconciliation. It can effect these entitlement
cuts on a committee that follows its reconciliation directive, both in spirit and letter,

to the last detail. And if it does so, this can then tear apart the governing coalition.

Again, the A to Z concept violates the precept that a deal is a deal.

The line-item veto has similar flaws. It can allow a temporary majority—consist-

ing primarily of opponents to the previously ap^eed-to budget plan—to side with the
President and knock items out of an appropriation bill after the fact, even if those
items were entirely consistent with budget resolution assumptions and of critical

importance to a subset of the majority coalition.

Let's put this in a different context in a dispute with Congress, a President has
as his major weapon the veto. Congress has as its major weapon the ability to pack-
age items together, giving the President an all-or-nothing choice. By giving the
President a hne-item veto, the Congress unilaterally disarms itself in the contest
between the branches, fundamentally upsetting the balance of powers carefully ar-

ranged in the Constitution. A simple example will illustrate the point about packag-
ing. The current House majority would like to increase its likelinood of getting rec-

onciliation signed by including the necessary debt limit increase into the reconcili-

ation bill. This is an intelligent use of Congress' main weapon, the power to pack-
age. But suppose the President had a broadly written line-item veto: he could then
sign the reconciliation bill, line-item veto every item in it except the debt limit in-

crease, and win the day. Unless you think, as some do, that the problem with the
legislative process is that Congress is too powerful and the President is too weak,
don't hand away Congress' single best weapon.
Taking this logic one step farther, many Members of both parties have argued

over the years for an automatic continuing resolution as a way of curbing perceived

congressional abuses. The automatic continuing resolution would continue programs
at some formula level, such as last year's level or 95 percent of last year's level.

But, again, this proposal would hand over Congress' test weapon, the power to

package. Suppose Congress is intent on eliminating some item that the President
wants very much to keep. I am thinking of the military assistance program, which
Congress eliminated in 1973 over strenuous objections from President Nixon. Or
suppose Congress is intent on reducing an agency by some larger figure, say 20 per-

cent. Under an automatic continuing resolution, the President can get his way by
vetoing the regular appropriation, with the unwanted cut, as often as he is sus-

tained. But if Congress keeps control of the text of a continuing resolution, the sides

are more evenly matched.

Possible reforms to the legislative process

As you can see, I think the most important role of this committee is to safeguard
the ability of a majority to govern. Minority rights are important, too, but primarily
because we can never oe quite sure who tne majority is. Thus, the right of the mi-
nority to offer a motion to recommit with instructions should be jealously preserved,

and the rules of the House should not get so cluttered with impossible, contradictory

provisions that every plausible instruction would trigger some point of order.

I do, however, have three suggestions that I think would be entirely consistent

with the principles of a democratic republic, would help the majority govern, and
might even improve budget products at the margin.

First, I suggest that each committee of the House be constituted on the same
basic lines as the Budget Committee, with one-third—or one-quarter—of the mem-
bership rotating off each Congress, and with chairmanship vacancies, caused by ro-
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tation or otherwise, filled by vote of the caucus without regard to seniority. This has
produced a string of highly qualified Budget Committee chairmen and rankine mi-
nority members, and has kept the committee membership in very close policy align-

ment with each party caucus as a whole. If it seems to tilt a bit too much one way
or the other, the party leadership and the caucus will be able to correct the tilt with-
in 2 years. Further, this procedure will directly or indirectly strengthen the role of

the party leadership, which is important in creating parties strong enough to gov-
ern.

Second, I suggest that this Congress enact campaign finance reform, preferably
public financing of campaigns. If tnere is any single factor that makes legislation

reflect something other than the honest convictions of the Members and the policy

preferences of the voters, it is the influence of money. Campaign finance reform may
well be more effective than the line-item veto in reducing what is commonly known
as pork. And it won't turn over political leverage to the President, as the line-item
veto would.

Finally, in the spirit of dizzy optimism, I suggest you negotiate with the Senate
on limiting the Byrd rule, so that it applies only to Senate consideration, not con-
ference reports. Ine Byrd rule was undoubtedly well-intentioned, but it has the ef-

fect of making it harder to maintain governing coalitions on reconciliation bills in

both the House and the Senate, it knocks out of reconciliation bills various provi-

sions that are surely relevant to budgeting in a general sense—such as civil service

pay restraint—and it eliminates nonbudgetary provisions that would allow the pol-

icy in various entitlement reforms to be implemented more effectively. For example,
the Byrd rule would prevent the inclusion in reconciliation of an authorization for

a temporary study commission to compare the efiects of the Medicaid changes made
by various States under flexibility newly granted in the reconciliation bill. Why?

A modest proposal

Much of the first half of this paper made arguments against a balanced budget
constitutional amendment, notwithstanding the many economic advantages that a
lai^e deficit reduction package would bring.

Both the economic arguments and the rhetorical arguments for a balanced budget
Eroposal revolve around sacrificing to some degree now so that the future will oe
etter for our children. An argument can be made that the interests of children are

not adequately represented in Congress. I have a modest proposal to address that
concern, whicn is nonetheless consistent with the principles of majority rule and
democratic republicanism that underlie our Constitution and this paper: I suggest
that the Constitution be amended to lower the voting age to zero, and that parents
or legal guardians have the right to vote on behalf of their children. One citizen,

one vote. TTiis proposal is designed to increase the weight of future-looking interests,

and may have the salutary effect of counteracting somewhat the potential baby
boomer voting bloc that may dominate politics—even more than it now does—in

2010.

[The graphs referred to by Mr, Kogan follows:]
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Mr. GrOSS. Thank you veiy much.
Mr. KOGAN. Thank you for indulging my statement.
Mr. Goss. Not at all.

We are flexible on time and we have witnesses here because we
want to hear what they have to say.

Professor Muris.

STATEMENT OF PROFESSOR TIMOTHY J. MURIS, GEORGE
MASON SCHOOL OF LAW

Mr. MURIS. Let me summarize.
Thank you, Mr. Chairman. It is a pleasure to be here.

Let me talk about the source of tne problem in our history. For
about the first hundred years one committee controlled spending,
what we now call the appropriators.
What happened first in the House in 1877 and about 20 years

later in the Senate is that the authorizers got power not just to au-
thorize but to directly spend. Deficits exploded. Then right after

World War I the power over all the spending returned to the appro-

priators.

What happened? We ran surpluses. But beginning in the 1930's

with the Reconstruction Finance Corp., the appropriators lost con-

trol again. Particularly in the 1960's and then early in the Nixon
administration when more expansions occurred, the appropriators

lost even more control. Now, less and less of total spending comes
from the appropriators.

This balkanization problem is what economists call a common
pool. For example, if you have a lake and no one owns the fish and
everybody can fish in it, then people will overfish. If one person

owns the resource—has the property rights over the resource—^he

has incentive to manage that resource efficiently. This is a way to

prevent the overfishing.

This balkanization problem has led to more spending. Mark
Crane and I have recently evaluated with econometric testing this

thesis at the State level. We looked at the State legislatures. Some
have balkanization where they have lots of committees with control

over spending, while some have one committee with control over

spending.
States with balkanization spend more money per capita. We used

one of these complicated regression formulas controlling for all

sorts of factors. Thus balkanization is the central problem.

There are some other problems. Let me get to the current process

and talk about why, although it has some strengths, that it has
even more weaknesses.
Congress recognized in the late 1960's, earlv 1970's, that they

were losing control over the process. The step or giving one commit-
tee control was politically impossible. So what happened was there

was a creation of this new process.

That new process has some strengths. It clearly facilitates the

kind of package that is moving through now. Lest we all praise

ourselves too much, the 1990 package was said to produce zero as

well.

The process has led to some real flaws. Let me talk about a few,

first about baseline budgeting and then about the vastly

overpraised Budget Enforcement Act.
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With baseline budgeting, we have this OrweHian world in which
I think people are coming more to recognize about the misuse of
the word cut. This is an important point. If you are an advocate
for spending more on Medicare, do you want to go out and say I

want to defend 10 percent a year versus 6.5 a year or do you want
to defend the word cut. The polls indicate that people are confused.

If you ask the American people do you favor balancing the budg-
et if it means cutting medicare, they say no. Yet, if you ask them
do you favor balancing the budget if it means slowing the rate of
growth of Medicare, the large majority say yes. In fact the only poll

I have ever seen that asks people how much should Medicare and
Social Security grow, there are levels that no one in the Congress
would support; very small low percentages of growth.
Another problem with the baseline is that many believe it is cur-

rent services. That is sometimes what it is called. Current services

means what it costs tomorrow to fund today's government. The peo-
ple who put together the baseline quickly realized that they can
not calculate that. It is an impossibility. In the book that Allen
Schick, John Cogan, and I wrote, we have a chapter discussing this

issue.

Take Medicare. CBO deconstructs the baseline, explaining why
the projections for Medicare are growing. They have three reasons.
One reason is increased caseload. This is not a very significant rea-
son, but if you are measuring current services, that is part of that.

Second is inflation. That is not a very significant reason either.

The most important reason, causing over 60 percent of the pro-

jected growth, is increased services. That is not current services in

anybody's view.
We can argue what we should do about Medicare, but it is wildlv

misleading to characterize an attempt to reduce the rate of growth
in something that is growing because of more services as a cut.

There is another problem with the baseline. As a former budg-
eteer I can admire the elegance and the ability to produce large

packages of cuts without doing anything, but this is another prob-
lem with what has developed.
Medicare is a good example. One of the things that has happened

in Medicare is Congress passes a cut, then sets it to expire and
then passes it again to claim the same savings. In this year's budg-
et resolution, with the so-called $270 billion in Medicare off the
baseline. Congress can get one-third by simply continuing current
policies. There are lots of other manipulations of the baseline.

Let me turn to the BEA. Divide discretionaries from
mandatories. One little understood fact is that since the last year
of the Reagan administration and throughout the period of the
BEA, the appropriators have had a party. Spending increased 63
percent before the recent rescissions—that is 63 percent fi^om the
last vear of the Reagan administration. That growth is about dou-
ble tne rate of inflation.

There are multiple reasons for the growth. One is that the appro-
priate measure for spending is the total of resources that go to the
agency, not budget authority, although that is the most important
form of resources; certainly outlays are an inaccurate measure.
There are some types of resources that too many ignore. One

type, which is increasingly used to fund the regulatory State, are
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filing fees. Under the 1967 budget concepts commission, which is

the bible for the budget world, those filing fees should be called
taxes but instead they are called offsetting receipts or user fees.

This classification means that they are free because they are net-
ted in official outlays and budget authority figures. Most people do
not realize that these are net not gross, numbers. Budget authority
and outlays are net of are these offsetting receipts.

A second reason for growth in domestic discretionary spending
under the BEA is that the caps are adjustable. The most important
adjustments are for emergencies, for inflation, and to add addi-
tional amounts of outlays and budget authority.
The net result has been that every year under the BEA the ap-

propriators have complained. The caps are tight, tight, tight. To the
extent commentators can get the truth about the past, they realize

that the appropriators did pretty well in the past, but that this

year still appears tight. Every year we hear the same refrain. Yet,
when the final numbers come out and they are published with
about a 2-year lag—we realize the appropriators actually increased
spending.
Even in the Clinton administration when the appropriators have

not done nearly as well in annual percentage increases as in the
Bush administration, domestic discretionary spending has still in-

creased.
Let me turn to entitlements under the BEA and PAYGO. The

problem with PAYGO is that it has a very limited impact. It only
applies to so-called policy changes. It does not apply to economics
and technical changes. Consider the 1990 budget deal. There were,
depending on how you defined it, somewhere around $40 billion of

cuts off the baseline in Medicare and Medicaid.
Many of those were just baseline manipulations. But what is

worse is that the technical revisions to the baseline were many,
many, many times the size of the cuts, thus, the actuary's pen
eliminated all the benefits.

These technical revisions were simply corrections of mistakes
that the estimators made. For example, they thought a program
would save money but it did not. Or the courts or HHS made
changes in the program. But because technical revisions are free

under PAYGO, an inventive toward having positive technical revi-

sions exists.

Medicare reveals the problem. There are thousands of people in

this country who are well paid to figure out how to get dollars from
the Federal Government. Here in the District of Columbia, firms

sell State governments and local governments what they call reve-

nue packages, which are designed to maximize the funds received

from the Federal Government.
There are many smart people in CBO and on the budget commit-

tees, but they can not possibly match the cumulated efforts of all

these people who are trying to get money out of the Federal Grov-

ernment.
If the process has problems, then what can we do? If we under-

stand the source of the problems, then we ought to eliminate or at

least reduce the balkanization. Of course, it is very hard politically

to centralize power within a single committee. If tnis is impossible,

there are other stops we might take.
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For example, if Congress does not want to eliminate the entitle-

ment status of all programs, it could keep only the status of so-

called earned entitlements. There is some movement in this direc-

tion in the CBO. Moreover, Congress could reauthorize programs
periodically and not spend money on them without an authoriza-
tion.

I also think, and this separates me from many of my colleagues
in the budget world, that Gramm-Rudman-Hollings was better
than what replaced it. It clearly had some flaws. One was that the
House's price in 1985 for accepting Gramm-Rudman-Hollings was
to eliminate too many programs from the sequester. Thus, the hope
that all political sides having hostages and being forced to nego-
tiate was not realized.

Another problem is that the first Gramm-Rudman-Hollings was
never automatic. We in the administration were very cynical about
that because we believed that the Supreme Court would throw out
the automatic sequester.

Finally, especially if we are not going to rnake these major
changes, we should change the BEA. We need to use the concept
of budgetary resources, thus including user fees, under the caps.

In fact, we are moving in this direction. Some resources that in

1990 were not called budget authority are now called budget au-
thority. Moreover, there is an effort to call the obligation limitation

on highway programs budget authority. That would be useful.

Regarding entitlements, we ought to modify PAYGO to at least

account for technical adjustments. Economic adjustments are not
as big of a problem in the mandatory programs as they are for re-

ceipts.

In short, we can take several steps to fix the budget process. Ob-
viously, I'm not here in praise of the current budget system.
Thank you.
[Mr. Muris' prepared statement follows:]

Prepared Statement of Professor Timothy J. Muris, George Mason
University

I. introduction

Thank you for inviting me here today to discuss the Federal budget process.

Large deficits have become a characteristic of recent U.S. fiscal policy. Consider-
able opposition to the size and persistence of these deficits has come from all quar-
ters: economists, politicians, editorial boards, and other opinion leaders. Despite nu-
merous efforts to reduce them, consistently large deficits persist.

Two views are most often advanced for failure to end the deficit. The first is that
the problem is one of political gridlock: The Democrat—or Republican—majority in

Congress and the Republican—or Democrat—President cannot agree on the mix of
spending and tax policies necessary to address the problem.
The second view is that political log rolling among legislators and rent seeking

by special interests combine to produce sp)ending higher than would be optimal in

a world with lower information costs. For example, transportation projects benefit

concentrated interests who care intensely about the project's benefits—reduced con-

gestion and local jobs—while the costs are widely dispersed among taxpayers. Par-
ticipating in the political process is not free, and opposing inefficient programs is

simply not worth the time and effort of most individuals. For many, concerned about
maintaining their jobs and supporting their families, collecting enough information
to participate effectively in the political process is simply not rational.

Although there is significant truth to these two views, changes in the institutional

structure within the Congress, and the budgetary framework in which Congress op-

erates, have combined to create the incentives and the means for the deficit to grow
and become difficult to control. Institutionally, the balkanization of legislative con-
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trol over spending has led to increases in spending, while the consolidation within
committees over Both the revenue and spenaing authority for entitlement programs
has fueled revenue growth for specific programs. The budgetary framework in which
Congress operates further biases policy in the direction of increased spending. Politi-

cians can announce cuts that satisfy the publics general desire for reduced govern-
ment spending and deficit control, while increasing spending for most programs,
thus assuring themselves the support of special interest groups. Moreover, the much

r
raised Budget Enforcement Act (BEA), first enacted in 1990, is seriously flawed,
discuss each point in turn. I conclude with a brief discussion of possible solutions.

II. THE BALKANIZATION OF LEGISLATIVE CONTROL ^

Two key institutional changes made during the 1930's were critical in producing
the nearly continuous string of postwar deficits. The first and most important was
to transform the jurisdiction over expenditures from a highly centralized committee
structure to one in which various committees had spending authority.

A. The dispersal of spending authority

For most of the first century of our Nation, almost all spending authority was con-

centrated in a single committee in each house. This institutional arrangement per-

sisted until 1877; in a series of rule changes over the next 9 years, the House
stripped the Appropriations Committee of its authority over 8 of the 14 appropria-

tion bills. In each instance, appropriations authority was transferred to the legisla-

tive committee that had authorizing jurisdiction over the programs contained in the
appropriations bill. By 1885, the House had transferred almost one-half of all

nonmandatory appropriations to various legislative committees. In 1899, the Senate
followed suit, dividing appropriations jursidiction.

The dispersal of appropriations jurisdiction in the House was followed by an up-
ward surge in spending. During the 7 years following the House decision, spending
grew at a rate unprecedented in the Nation's history. By 1893, program spending
was 50 percent larger than it had been in 1886. Expenditures continued their up-
ward path following the Senate's decision to divide appropriation jurisdiction, rising

45 percent between 1900 and 1916.

As a result of the rapid growth in the budget, the issue of budget process reform
gained momentum throughout the years preceding World War I. In October 1919,

a select committee on the budget was established and recommended that the House
consolidate the authority to report all appropriations in one committee. This rec-

ommendation was approved in 1920. In 1922, the Senate amended its rules to pro-

vide that aU appropriations also be considered by one committee. The U.S. budget
was in surplus for the 11-year period 1920-30, the longest streak of consecutive

budget surpluses since spending authority was dispersed in the House.
The modem process of spreading spending jurisdiction among committees began

in 1932 when tne Reconstruction Finance Corp. was created and financed outside

the normal appropriations procedure. The decentralization process accelerated dur-

ing the next four decades, particularly between 1965 and 1975. By the mid-1970's,

most substantive congressional committees had authority to report legislation to the

floor committing funds from the U.S. Treasury. In 1932, the Appropriations Com-
mittee controlled 89 percent of outlays through the annual Federal budget process.

By 1992, less than 40 percent of Federal outlays was a result of decisions under this

conmiittee's control.

This balkanization of spending authority creates a common pool problem. When
no one owns a common resource, such as the fish in a lake, there is an incentive

for too much fishing, depleting the population. With the budget, the common re-

source is general-fund revenue. As the Appropriations Committee controls less and
less spending, and, correspondingly, other congressional committees control more
and more, no one committee has the incentive to restrain its spending conmiitments
because the total level of spending is no longer the responsibility of any one commit-
tee. To the contrary, the resulting competition among committees to spend results

in more spending than would otherwise occur, increasing reliance on deficit spend-
ing.

B. The movement towards tax financed trust funds

The creation of tax financed trust funds, most predominately Social Security and,

later. Medicare Hospital Insurance, and the placement of jurisdiction over them in

^This discussion draws heavily on the work of John F. Cogan, 'The Dispersion of Spending
Authority and Federal Budget Deficits," in The Budget Puzzle: Understanding Federal Spending,
eds. Cogan, J.F., Muris, T.J. & Allen Schick (Palo Alto: Stanford University Press, 1994).
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the tax-writing committees was the second institutional change contributing to the
increase in general fund deficits.

Unlike general fund taxes, trust fund revenues are dedicated to specific programs.
Moreover, general fund takes are generally raised under the jurisdiction of a com-
mittee that does not control how the money is spent, unlike trust funds which are
raised by the committee responsible for the specific fund. Since World II, general
fund revenues have decreased as a percentage of gross domestic product (GDP) with
a corresponding increase in trust fund receipts. In the early 1950's, trust fiind re-
ceipts amounted to little more than 1 percent of GDP, and general fund receipts
equaled 16 percent of GDP. By the mid-1990's, trust fund receipts had increased^to
over 6 percent of GDP, while those of the general fund decreased to about 12 per-
cent.

Significantly, trust fund programs have not run deficits. Although spending for
such programs has increased dramatically, trust fund taxes have increased to pay
for that spending. The increased Federal deficits have thus occurred in areas in
which the committee in charge of raising the taxes does not control the spending.
Historical data indicate that as trust fund taxes have grown, general fiind revenue
has fallen. The rise in trust fund revenues seems to be crowding out general reve-
nues.
Important implications arise from the merging of the tax and spending authority.

In particular, if^one committee controls all taxes and benefits, we might expect that
both will increase at a relatively higher rate. This conclusion follows because raising
taxes, a politically painful step, is made less painful when those who raise the taxes
directly obtain the oenefit of the increase, through increased political support from
the beneficiaries of the spending. Members of the legislature ultimately vote on
taxes and spending, and thus share in the credit and blame. But because committee
members exert more influence over the full legislature's results than do
noncommittee members, they can more easily tailor spending to increase the credit

they receive.

C. Econometric testing

Dr. Clark Grain of George Mason University and I studied the 50 State legisla-

tures to test the thesis that the dispersal of spending authority among various com-
mittees resulted in significantly greater spending tnan when one committee con-
trolled spending. We also attempted to assess the significance of rules that combine
or separate the committees overseeing revenue and spending decisions. Our results
will be published in the next issue of tne Journal of Law and Economics.

States that have a single committee with centralized appropriations authority
should have more control over spending than States with appropriations authority
dispersed among several committees. Consolidating control within one committee is

an institutional means to overcome the common pool problem; it establishes a mech-
anism to contain spending pressures. By contrast, States that have balkanized
spending committees should experience relatively higher spending levels, resulting
from overuse of the common resource, the State s total budget. Spending pressures
are less controllable, absent an institutional mechanism to internalize spending ac-

countability.

The results support the hypothesis that States with centralized appropriations au-
thority have more control over spending than States with appropriations authority
dispersed among several committees. As predicted. States that centralize spend less,

on average, than States that decentralize spending authority. The difference is

about 6 percent, holding other factors equal.^
The second aspect of our analysis tested the efTect of combined versus separate

spending and taxing committees on State revenues. When revenue and spending
committees are combined, the legislators who initiate revenue decisions have the
most control over how those funds are spent; the taxers are the spenders. When the
legislators controlling revenues are not the appropriators, the revenue committee
members cannot capture as fully the political benefits of their labors, because spend-
ing programs are more likely to be designed to benefit the constituents of the appro-
priators. Thus, the tax committee is less likely to take the politically costly step of

raising tax rates if there is no offsetting benefit. We would expect that where taxing
and spending authority are merged, taxes would be higher.
As predicted, States that merge spending and taxing authority into a single com-

mittee have higher revenues than those that separate these responsibilities among

2We used regression analysis, a statistical technique designed to sort out the relative impact
that several independent variables (such as centralized or decentralized committee structure)
have on the dependent variable (here State expenditures per capita). Our results are significant

at the .01 percent level.
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multiple committees. On average, States with merged committees have higher reve-
nues, per capita, by 28 percent—again all other things equal.

III. OTHER FLAWS IN THE BUDGET PROCESS

Recognizing that it had lost control over the budget. Congress created a new budg-
et process in 1974. Rather than directly address the central problem of the balkani-
zation of spending authority. Congress instead created a new process with only a
weak capability to control budget totals or various budget programs. Of course, re-

turning more power to one committee was, and is, a politically difTicult step.

The new process does have some advantages over the period prior to 1974. In par-
ticular, the current process facilitates the development of large deficit reduction
plans, such as the one currently in progress. Nevertheless, there have been numer-
ous such efforts, yet the problem persists. Besides the failure to rest real control
in one conrniittee, the new process has several flaws that exacerbate the deficit

croblem. I first discuss the use, or more appropriately misuse, of baseline budgeting.
Then, I consider two failures of the much praised, most recent effort to strengthen
the budget process, the Budget Enforcement Act (BEA) of 1990.

A. Baseline budgeting^

Over the last 20 years, politicians and budget professionals—Democrats and Re-
Sublicans, liberals and conservatives—have transformed budget terminology into
•rwellian doublespeak. Increases in spending are labeled cuts, taxes paid the Grov-

emment reduce spending, and laws that continue a policy about to expire are said
to cut spending. Worse, all these claims seem legitimate to many policy analysts and
are too often accepted uncritically in the press.

Origins of the baseline.—Throughout most of U.S. history, the base used to com-
pare alternative budget proposals was either the levels in the previous year's budget
or those proposed by the President. Beginning with the Congressional Budget Act
of 1974, more elaborate bases, called baselines, came into play. The act required a
baseline that continued current programs at the same level as the current year
without a change in policy. This baseline was intended to provide a policy-neutral
method to project accurately what it would cost in the future to continue govern-
ment as it exists today. Such a baseline, it was felt, would be better for assessing
the fiscal impact of new proposals than the cruder measures previously used.
How to define the baseline was unclear, however, and the legislative history gave

no precise guidance. Alternative definitions developed. One possibility is to measure
a constant level of government services to determine if a proposed change would in-

crease or decrease government. This view uses as a baseline current services, mean-
ing a measure of what it would cost in the future to provide the services the Govern-
ment provides today. Other definitions focus on the words, "Without a change in pol-

icy." Under this approach, the baseline puts the Government on automatic pilot, de-

termining how mucn it would cost to fiind it in the future if no new legislation were

fiassed. Inis view is called current policy. A third alternative is called current law.

t differs from current policy in not including adjustments for inflation of discre-

tionary spending. The current policy baseline has been the most frequently used
measure for evaluating and reporting on budget proposals.

The baseline used does not, and could not, measure current services.—^Any baseline
that projects the cost of the current level of all government activities into the future

is an illusion. There are two major problems. First, events outside the congressional

spending process can change the funding level needed to hold government services

constant. In other words, because of events outside its control, tomorrow's govern-
ment can require more or less money than today's to provide the same services.

The second problem is that, even discounting for such exogenous events, deter-

mining what amount will be necessary to fund government at a constant level is

a complex matter. Simple formulas such as adjusting all discretionary programs for

inflation can fail to measure accurately a constant level of government. Many vari-

ables can influence the calculus, and even when current services for a particular

program are carefully calculated, experts may reasonably disagree over the correct

estimate, thus undermining the supposed policy neutrality and objectivity of the

current services baseline. An example of an event exogenous to congressional spend-
ing decisions is the accomplishment of a program's objectives. To hold government
activity constant, sensitivity to the purposes of programs is required. If the original

purpose of a program is achieved, yet spending continues for a new purpose, then
government involvement in the economy has increased, not remained constant. For

31 discuss these issues at greater length in Timothy J. Muris, "The Uses and Abuses of Budg-
et Baselines," in The Budget Puzzle; Understanding Federal Spending, eds. Cogan, J.F., Muris,
T.J. & Allen Schick (Palo Alto: Stanford University Press. 1994).
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example, early in the Carter administration, Congress increased job training fund-
ing in response to a recession. Once the recession ended, continuing the program
meant a change in its jpurjwse, not a mere continuation of past efforts.

In any event, it is clear that the baseline used does not measure current services.
Consider Medicare. CBO recently divided projected growth into three parts—in-

creased caseload, price inflation, and greater use of services. The first two should
be part of any effort to define true current services, that is, how much it will cost
tomorrow to nind today's program. But the last category—greater use of services

—

obviously represents more, not current, services. It is this last category that ac-
counts for the bulk of the projected increase in Medicare spending—over 60 percent.
Despite the fact that most of Medicare growth has been in excess of true current
services, in the last decade public debate of the program has been dominated by dis-

cussion of cuts.

3. Impact of the baseline.—Proponents of the baseline approach both argue its ne-
cessity and maintain that objections—to the baseline system—have more to do with
form than substance ***

. In the end, the budget totals are the same whichever
approach is used.^ Yet any system that fundamentally alters how the public under-
stands political action influences outcomes. Indeed, this pattern continued in the
budget negotiations of 1990 and 1993. The rhetoric that dominated the process was
of extreme pain, yet in 1990 Congress expanded Medicare and Medicaid signifi-

cantly and continued the large increases in domestic discretionary spending that
began in the last year of the Reagan administration. The reality of substantial new
spending hardly matched the harsh rhetoric of severe restraint.

The rhetoric of the budget is biased toward increased spending. This claim can
be reduced to a simple proposition: In dealing with the press and public, would an
advocate for a program prefer that built-in increase above the previous year's level
be characterized as current, so that a restraint in growth leaving expenditures well
above last year's would be presented as a cut? Or, would he prefer to have the de-
bate be over the 10 percent increase assumed in the baseline, or a mere 8 percent
increase over last year's spending levels? Particularly given the short time one often
has to make a point—in many cases a 20-30 second sound byte—it would be a rare
program advocate indeed who did not prefer the current policy language of cut to

the alternative of defending an annual increase.

The defenders of the current Medicare and Medicaid programs provide many ex-
cellent examples. On January 5, 1987, for instance, then President Reagan's budget
for 1988 was released, and proposed to restrain the growth in Medicare from 63 per-
cent— 10 percent annually—in the administration's 5 year, current policy baseline
to 46 percent—8 percent annually. The next day, the American Association of Re-
tired Persons, the American Hospital Association, the American Medical Associa-
tion, the American Nurses Association, and the Federation of American Health Sys-
tems ran the following full-page advertisement in the Washington Post.
The ad featured a large picture of an elderly woman and a young soldier embrac-

ing. The following appeared above the picture:

During the past 5 years, more than $30 billion has been cut from Medi-
care and Medicaid.
Now the administration wants to cut $50 billion more.

Below the picture, the ad asked:

Isn't it time we started defending the home front?

The body of the ad appears to compare yearly increases in defense spending with
cuts in medical programs. Against the current policy baseline. Medicare and Medic-
aid had been cut. Yet, in absolute numbers, national defense outlays grew by 110
percent from 1980^7 ($134 billion to $282 billion), while Medicare and Medicaid
increased by 123 percent, from $48 billion to $107 billion. Thus, the medical pro-
grams actually grew by a greater percentage than defense. By claiming that defense
was increasing while Medicare and Medicaid were being cut, however, the ad effec-

tively used the current policy baseline to protect large growth in the medical pro-
grams.
The manipulation of the baseline exacerbates this bias in favor of spending.

When, as in the 1990 budget summit, $17 billion can be claimed as cuts simply by
extending current law—and even allow for paying hospitals a higher percentage for

capital than previously—when $9 billion can be claimed as savings over 3 years by
limiting pay increases to 4 percent, when paying hospitals a hi^er update than
they previously received is tne largest cut in the 1987 budget summit category of
entitlement savings, and when money can simply be shifted to the next fiscal year

U.S. Congress, Congressional Budget Oflice, A Profile of the Congressional Budget Office, at

p. 32-33 (Sept. 1990).
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to claim savings, a large package of reductions can be enacted with little or no im-
pact on actual spending or the deficit. Even in this year's budget resolution, which
clearly is more ambitious than past eflbrts, almost one-third of the savings needed
for Medicare can be obtained simply by extending expiring provisions and continu-
ing current policies.

The budget process has focused too much on producing a respectable number of
cuts; if the cuts merely manipulate the baseline, the political pain, which is greater
when programs are actually cut than when they are increased, is lessened. More
important, some of these cuts are then used to offset real spending increases or to
protect other programs from real spending restraint. Congress frequently pays for
new initiatives, which can dramatically increase outlays, by cuts from the baseline.
In this way, soft savings offset hard increases.
Created to give policymakers a better handle on budgetary decisions, in practice

the current policy baseline has given rise to a charade divorced from fiscal realities.

It should be scrapped.

B. The Budget Enforcement Act of 1990

1. The Discretionary Caps'^.—Proponents of the BEA have claimed that the limits
on discretionary spending have been a resounding success in achieving their goal
of restraining budgetary growth. The BEA placed ceilings, or caps, on the levels of
annually appropriated spending, providing separate limits for domestic, defense, and
international spending through fiscal 1993 and one limit for all discretionary spend-
ing for years since. When the BEA was enacted, these ceilings were proclaimed as
restraining domestic discretionary spending to the level of inflation, and were said
to be particularly tight after the agreement's first year. So successful are they per-
ceived to be that Congress has continued them.

Reality, however, is far different. Properly measured, spending growth has ex-
ploded since 1988, 2 years prior to the enactment of the BEA. Domestic discre-

tionary appropriations, properly measured, grew 63 percent, or 7.25 percent annu-
ally.® Althougn spending growth in recent years was less than in the first few years
of the Bush administration, until this Congress growth has exceeded inflation for

the domestic spending category. Of course, defense spending has fallen since the end
of the cold war, an event that can hardly be attributed to the BEA. Indeed, the ef-

fect of the 1990 budget deal was to increase short term defense spending above the
level Con^^ss was otherwise planning to appropriate.

a. The Sources of Confusion.—There are two major reasons why reality and per-

ceptions are so at odds. The first is that ofTicially-reported budget authority and out-

lay figures do not measure the monetary size of programs accurately. The availabil-

ity 01 means of financing programs otner than direct appropriations, such as re-

ceipts from offsetting collections, obligation limitations, transfers from entitlement
programs, and recoveries of prior year spending authority can all increase program
size without being fully reflected in annual budget authority and outlay figures. A
truer picture emerges if budgetary resources are used to gauge the monetary size

of programs. Budgetary resources for a program are the total amount of funds made
available for obligation by that program in a given year. This measure includes aU
the available means of financing: receipts from offsetting collections, obligation limi-

tations, transfers from entitlement programs, and recoveries of prior year spending
authority. Once this measure is developed, a true picture of changes in domestic dis-

cretionary spending can be seen.

The second reason for the mismatch between reality and perception involves the
caps themselves. Although the caps are a constraint, their impact on spending
growth depends upon the level of the caps. In fact, for many reasons, particularly

me level at which the caps were first set and adjustments that the 1990 law re-

quires to be made to them, the caps have not restrained the growth of domestic
spending. They have been binding only in the sense that an addict will spend every
available penny over which he has control, regardless of whether that amount is

small or large.

The failure to measure spending accurately and to understand the nature of the

caps themselves helps explain the rfietoric and commentary that has occurred each
year about the level of domestic discretionary spending. Throughout the year, from

*For more details on how to measure domestic discretionary spending, see John F. Cogan and
Timothy J. Muris, "Changes in Discretionary Spending During the Reagan Years," in The Budg-
et Puzzle; Understanding Federal Spending, eds. Cogan, J. F., Muris, T.J. & Allen Schick (Palo

Alto: Stanford University Press. 1994).

^Because of the difTiculty in calculating the growth in offsetting receipts used for domestic
discretionary spending, we omit such receipts in these numbers. These receipts have grown rap-

idly because they are free under the cap>8. Including them would increase the growth rate in

the last 7 years. See footnote 7 below.
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release of the President's budget through enactment of the appropriation bills, the
dominant theme is how tight the caps are. Some of these comments, pointing to

measures of spending such as budget authority and outlays which, although incom-
plete, can capture the direction of spending changes, note that while the caps may
nave been generous in the past, they are now tight. Yet, when that past was the
present, that is, when the Congress was working on the appropriations now recog-
nized as allowing generous growth, the dominant theme—severe restraint—pre-
vailed. Because the caps are both adjustable and are incomplete measures of spend-
ing, the seemingly tight caps are revealed, long after the fact, to be not so tight after

all. By this time, however. Congress is working on new appropriations, again be-
moanmg how severely it is restricted.

b. Accurately Measuring Program Size.—In measuring the size of discretionary
programs, reported outlays are frequently equated with total sp>ending. This is in-

correct. Outlays are recorded net of certain payments made to the Government from
the public. Moreover, outlays are recorded only when a check is issued, not when
the Government assumes an obligation. Outlays for many programs, therefore, occur
years after the programs have been ftinded.

Using appropriated budget authority, to measure program size avoids the timing
issue, but for some programs, this measure is irrelevant or only one method of fi-

nancing. Particularly in the last 15 years, other methods have been used with in-

creasing frequency to enable Congress to produce the appearance of budget cutting
while the total amount available for spending has been maintained or increased.
One such method is requiring the public to pay a fee for a particular service. Such

fees, called offsetting collections, are excluded from reportea outlay and budget au-
thority figures, but the agency providing the service is frequently allowed to use the
fees to cover some or all of its costs. By increasing the fee and reducing the amount
of appropriated budget authority. Congress can increase the amount of money the
agency has to spend while reducing the agency's budget on the Government's books.
The use of such fees has become increasingly common, and are funding more and
more of the regulatory state.''

Another type of budgetary resource that has not been included in calculations of
budget authority are obligation limitations. Obligation limitations are used to con-

trol programs with trust or revolving funds. Highway programs, for example, are
financed through a trust fund that receives money each year, mostly from taxes ear-

marked for that purpose. A limit on the amount in the fund that can be obligated

for new spending, called an obligation limitation, controls program size. Obligation
limitations thus serve the same purpose as appropriations do in other accounts, and
are functionally equivalent to budget authority. Obligation limitations should be
equated with budget authority to compute program size, and it appears that govern-
ment accounts may finally make this change, at least prospectively.

There are other methods Congress can use to conceal the true level of spending
on discretionary programs. For example, Congress has transferred money from enti-

tlement programs to discretionary programs. Congress can also recover expiring

funds to spend on new programs. This is money, usually budget authority, that was
previously appropriated and obligated. Unless it is recovered, it will not be spent
because it is no longer needed.

c. Adjustments to the Caps.—^As mentioned above, several adjustments to the caps
make them more generous than they originally appeared.

i. Emergencies.—Under the budget rules, both as negotiated in the BEA and as

reaffirmed in August 1993, emergencies do not count against the caps. This loop-

hole has added billions of dollars to discretionary spending.
There has been much self-congratulatory praise in past Congresses and the execu-

tive branch about how this provision has been limited to true emergencies, such as

hurricanes and earthquakes. This praise is misplaced. The emergency exception is

designed for unforeseen events, on the theory that no rational budget process could
account for them. It is true that the particular emereencies that occur are unfore-

seen. In a nation as large as ours, however, the fact that there will be emer-
gencies—almost— annually is foreseeable. Whether it is a major hurricane, as in

1990 and in 1992, an earthquake as in 1991 and 1994, riots as in 1992, or major
floods as in 1993, it is predictable that somewhere, in some fashion, nature or other
forces will produce the need for emergency spending.^ Rather than treat emer-
gencies as acts of God for which the budget process should be held unaccountable,

'Indeed, as recently documented by CBO, ofTsetting collections have grown rapidly as deficits

have grown. Between 1980 and 1991, user charges classified as ofTsetting collections increased

2^ times. User charges to find regulatory agencies have increased even faster, by more than
5 times. See CBO, The Growth of Federal User Charges (August 1993).

"All years in this sentence are calendar years.
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these events are, in the aggregate, predictable. An amount, based on past experi-
ence, should be set aside within the caps as a contingency to fund them.

ii. The Outlay Cushion.—The drafters of the BEA recognized that a budget au-
thority cap does not control all forms of spending. Although it retained the tradi-
tional treatment of offsetting collections, and thus allowed increases in such fees to

fund programs without counting against the ceilings, the BEA attempts to control
obligation limitations through an outlay cap. The cap was apparently calculated to
provide outlays sufficient to fund the programs at the modest levels of growth im-
plied by the budget authority cap. The Budget Enforcement Act allows for an addi-
tional $2.5 billion in outlays, however, ostensibly as a cushion to provide for dif-

ferences in estimating outlays between 0MB and CBO.*
Although some estimating differences still exist for discretionary programs, they

have largely been eliminated as, beginning with the Gramm-Rudinan-Hollings se-

Siester report in 1986, the career staffs of both agencies have sought to narrow
eir differences.

The outlay cushion also serves another purpose, namely providing for additioned
growth in budgetary resources. The cushion provides some additional ability to in-

crease obligation limitations and hence increase the total of budgetary resources. To
the extent that the cushion is not needed for estimating differences or other reasons,
every additional dollar of outlays available allows for the creation of greater than
a dollar in budgetary resources if the programs funded produces outlays beyond the
first year. In fact, the largest program funded via an obligation limitation, hi^-
ways, produces only 17 cents in first-year outlays for every dollar of new budgetary
resource.

iii. The Budget Authority Cushion.—Like outlays, the BEA provides for a BA cush-
ion. Two cap adjustments were allowed. The first adjusted the domestic cap for 1992
and 1993 by ".1 percent of the sum of the adjusted discretionary spending limits on
new budget authority for all categories for fiscal years 1991, 1992, 1993—cumula-
tively— *** ."1° The second adjustment is, "the amount of new budget authority
* * * [that] exceeds the discretionary spending limit * * * due to technical estimates
made by the director of the Office of Management and Budget." ^^ Several billion

dollars nave been added to the caps throudi these allowance adjustments. Outlays
from the BA cushion count against the outlay cushion as they accrue. Like the out-

lay cushion, these adiustments allow for some increase in budgetary measures above
the level implied in the original caps.

iv. Inflation Updates.—The BEA originally provided for very modest growth in the
domestic discretionary caps beyond 1991. The caps themselves were to be adjusted
for a variety of factors, including inflation. If actual inflation was higher than the

BEA anticipated, then the caps would increase; if inflation was lower, then the caps
would decrease. In fact, actual inflation was below the BEA's projections, causing
the caps to be lowered.

For two reasons, however, these adjustments did not fully remove the impact of

the mistaken projections; thus, to the extent the caps were set to grow with infla-

tion, the adjustments allowed the caps to exceed this goal. First, neither the caps

for the year in which the mistake occurred nor those for the year following were
adjusted. For example, actual inflation for 1991 was not known until after fiscal

1991 ended and most appropriations for fiscal 1992 had already occurred. Thus, only

the caps for 1993 and beyond were lowered. Second, 0MB read the BEA to force

adjustments only for the nonpersonal accounts of discretionary spending. CBO and
GAO believe that the adjustment should have applied to all accounts.12 OMB's posi-

tion thus caused smaller decreases than a full adjustment would have. Thus, OMB's
reading of the statute, although lowering the caps, actually increased spending rel-

ative to the levels implied originally.

2. PAyGO.—As part of the 1990 BEA, pay-as-you-go (PAYGO) rules were adopted
to insure that congressional action on revenue and entitlement spending did not in-

* Although not a stated reason, the cushion also allow for some change toward a mix of pro-

grams that produce outlays faster than the mix allowed in the original BEA numbers. Budg-
etary resources produce outlays at difTerent rates. If Congress changes the mix of appropriated

budgetary resources toward programs that produce outlays quickly, then more outlays will be

produced in the first year from the same amount of budgetary resources.

">The quote is from Sec. 251(bX2XEXi) of Gramm-Rudman-HollingB, as amended by the BEA.
11 Sec. 251(bX2XEXiv). The quoted language covers 1994 and beyond, when there is only one

discretionary cap. Para. 251(bX2XEXiii) contains an identical provision for 1992 and 1993, ex-

cept that it provides for a sejjarate adjustment for each of the three individual caps. Both sec-

tions limit the total BA cap adjustment allowed. For example, for 1994 and beyond, the limit

is .1 percent of the adjusted discretionary limit on new budget authority for that fiscal year.

Sec. 251(bX2XEXiv).
12 GAO, Budget Issues: Compliance With the Budget Enforcement Act of 1990 (Nov. 1992).
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crease the deficit. PAYGO requires that new le^slation increasing outlays or reduc-
ing revenues be deficit neutral. Thus, such legislation must include offsetting reve-
nue increases or expenditure decreases. If Congress does not act, a sequestration of
certain entitlement programs will occur.

Although much praised, PAYGO has had a limited impact. PAYGO only applies
to policy changes to existing laws. It does not reach mistakes because of inaccurate
economic or technical estimates. Simply, PAYGO does not require cost overruns to

be p«dd for if the excesses resulted from optimistic or mistaken projections.

Consider the problems government and private forecasters had in estimating the
effects of President Reagan's first budget on the deficit. The estimates of the aomin-
istration, CBO, and pnvate forecasters all greatly understated the deficits that
would arise from the first Reagan budget.^^ Similarly, the economic forecast accom-
panying the 1990 budget deal was hi^ly inaccurate.

Regarding technical reestimates, one of the best and most recent examples of this

recurring problem can be found in the 1990 budget agreement. Congress and then
President Bush claimed that they were cutting health programs by $35 billion over
5 years and saving $7.5 billion by extending the current policy regarding patient
payment of premiums for part B of Medicare. Since the 1990 agreement, the Con-
gressional Budget Office (CBO) has reestimated the cost of these programs numer-
ous times. Although the number or size of the mistakes should be random, with as
many overestimates as underestimates, the CBO has reported positive technical ad-
justments for Medicare and Medicaid that are many times the size of the claimed
cuts. In other words, the progress made in restraining growth was eliminated by
an actuary's pen—yet no one required additional restraint because of mistakes in

the previous estimates.
The fastest growing area of Medicare—post-acute care—provides specific examples

of the problem. Consider home health care. In 1988, the estimate for total home
health outlays in 1993 was $3.8 billion; the actual amount was $9.5 billion—two-
and-a-half times the original estimate. Outlays for home health continue to grow
more than 30 percent annually, and the benefit will cost nearly $20 billion by 1997.

What happened? The primary reason behind the growth was an out-of-court settle-

ment HCFA negotiated with provider and consumer groups after losing a court deci-

sion concerning limits on the amount of home health services Medicare allows. The
settlement effectively eliminated the limits. HCFA's new policy was enacted inde-

pendent of congressional oversight and 0MB review. Again, no penalty resulted.

Similar rapid growth has occurred in the skilled nursing facility benefit, expendi-
tures for which are growing even faster than for home health: 38 percent annually,
now costing over $6 billion. A key event that helped trigger the unexpected increase
was the passage of the Catastrophic Coverage Act in 1988. That law repealed the
previous requirement for a 3-day nospital stay before Medicare would pay for skilled

nursing care in a nursing facility. In the short period before the act was repealed,

the program's costs nearly tripled. Despite the repeal, expenditures did not return
to previous levels and have continued to rise rapidly.

The reasons for underestimation of the cost of certain government programs is not
obvious. One major reason appears to be a conJstent inability to foresee all of the
myriad ways in which providers will use changes in the law to their advantage.
Such lack of foresight is hardly surprising, ^ven that there are thousands of hi^ly
intelligent people who specialize in obtaining additional money from the Govern-
ment, and that government estimators are largely unwilling to increase their esti-

mate of specific program costs in the absence ofnard evidence.

IV. POSSIBLE SOLUTLONS

A. Eliminate, or at Least Reduce, Balkanization

As in the 1920's, we should centralize spending control within one committee. The
historical record and our research indicate that reestablishing single committee con-

trol over spending authority would have significant effects on decreasing both the

level of spending and the deficit. This proposal may be difficult for the Congress to

implement because it greatly concentrates power over pocketbook issues. However,
recent voter disenchantment and the electoral upheaval in the last two elections

should have put Congress on notice that control of key committees and the ability

13 Incidentally, the record does not support the view that the Reagan administration used a
rosy scenario to hide the efTects of its first budget. A comparison of the forecasts and assump-
tions used by the administration finds that in the aggregate, they did not differ dramatically

fix)m those of CBO or the private sector. What does stand out is the degree to which the adniin-

istration, CBO, and private economists understated the chance and degree of a major recession.

See Muris, T.J., The Rise of Large Deftcits: What Really Happened in 1981 (unpublished paper
on file with the author).
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to direct favors to interest groups is no longer enough to protect incumbents from
the voter's increasing desire to see progress on national problems.

If full consolidation is impossible, several steps in that direction are easier to
adopt. Entitlement status should be ended for all programs except earned entitle-
ments, such as Social Security. A new appropriations subcommittee could be cre-
ated, with jurisdiction over the former entitlements and membership consisting of
the committees with previous jurisdiction. At a minimum, all the programs should
be reviewed periodicafly, with future spending ended without reauthorization.

Control could also be strengthened tnrough a default rule that penalizes Congress
when it faUs to achieve its goals. Although much maligned. Gramm-RudmanTHol-
lings (GRH) was better than what has replaced it. GRH was flawed, in particular
because the House in 1985 successfully removed numerous programs from its reach.
But it did exert pressure to reduce the deficit, producing significant restraint, par-
ticularly in domestic discretionary programs in fiscal 1986 and 1988. GRH died^be-
cause of the unique S&L crises, wnich exploded deficit projections, and because it

was mistakenly ended as part of the 1990 budget deal. It snould be renewed, with
its coverage expanded to remedy the problems discussed above. ^*

B. Scrap the Baseline System

By assuming a continually growing level of spending, baseline budgeting makes
it hard to consider killing a program. Further, it fundamentally alters now the pub-
lic understands the budget process. Allowing continuous and large increases in pro-
grams to be classified as cuts, it creates the impression of action when nothing sig-

nificant has occurred. The greatest check on governmental power can occur only
when the public respects and can fathom what the Government is doing. Baseline
budgeting does not allow either. A device created to promote good government has
become instead an exercise in gamesmanship to justify politically expedient re-

sults.^'

Of course, the problems that led to the baseline system cannot be ignored. As now
calculated, the current policy baseline does provide useful information for many pro-

grams, that is, a knowledge of what spending would be in the absence of congres-
sional action. But for many other programs, notably discretionary ones, and tnose
parts of mandatory programs that require frequent adjustments, there is no auto-
matic pilot to measure. Rather than pretend to solve an insoluble problem, we
should acknowledge that no good baseline is possible.

Although all programs should be measured against the base of the previous year's

spending, for tnose programs that automatically increase the underljnng reasons
should he understood and evaluated. Breaking down the increases in programs into

their components would improve congressional and public understanding of the dy-
namics of^govemment spending. For Medicare, for example, the past years spending
could be presented along with the projected increase in beneficiaries, changes
caused by the aging of the population, general inflation, medical inflation, increased
volume and intensity of use, and the costs of phasing in expansions and expiring
provisions. The technical display should be as neutral as possible.

To be sure, such a procedure would be more complex than using the current policy

baseline alone, but it would be a more accurate picture of reality. Medicare and
many other government programs are not simple. Understanding and making intel-

ligent decisions about those programs requires knowing why and how the program
is growing. If the presentation of these programs oversimplifies a complete reality,

it conceals important information and inairectly influences outcomes.
No system of evaluating budget decisions will be entirely immune from distortion

and gamesmanship, but abandoning the present system will make it easier to un-
derstand the impact of spending and tax decisions on the deficit and decrease the

likelihood of claiming victories in the battle against the deficit while steadily losing

the war.

C. Modify The BEA
The BEA should be changed, especially if the more significant changes discussed

above are not adopted.
1. Discretionary Programs.—First, the concept of budgetary resources should be

substituted for the BA and outlay caps currently used. At the least, offsetting re-

^* Another useful step would be to follow the BEA and first sequester the individual areas
that cause the deficit targets to be breached.
^ As an adjunct to eliminating the current policy baseline, we should modify the reconciliation

process. As discussed above, numerous program expansions were funded in past reconciliations.

Indeed, one of the few benefits of the 1990 budget deal was that it eliminated the need for rec-

onciliation, at least for a few years. The expansions stopped for a while. They should be barred
from future bills.
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ceipts should no longer be free under the caps. Second, the loopholes that allow the
caps to be increased should be ended.

2. Mandatory Programs.—PAYGO rules should be adjusted to require the inclu-
sion of adjustments for technical and economic errors. Although it is clear that cor-

rect forecasting is a difficult mix of science and art, not correcting for mistakes
means that they are simply being ignored. Given the degree to which mistaken as-

sumptions are common and effect the deficit, the country cannot afford this. Deficits

will only be controllable when responsibility for them is accepted. Requiring that
mistakes be addressed does only this.

Thank you for your time. I would be glad to answer any questions you might
have.

Mr. Goss. Thank vou very much.
I think your analogy of the balkanization issue is one that we

have examined before with members, and there are many different

views on that and we keep coming at it from this reorganization
point of view as opposed to just the budget side. It is a constant
question.

Carol Cox Wait, president of the Committee for a Responsible
Federal Budget.
We will accept your prepared statement. In fact, we have two, we

have a draft

STATEMENT OF CAROL COX WAIT, PRESIDENT, COMMITTEE
FOR A RESPONSIBLE FEDERAL BUDGET

Ms. Wait. You have kind of a generic piece we have put together
over time that outlines major issues that our committee thinks you
need to address and budget process is one, and you have brief testi-

mony prepared for you this morning. I am going to talk a little bit

from each of them and other stuff and hope to stay under my 10
minutes.
Even though I worked on the Senate side of the Hill, I won't try

to filibuster. I only have two grandchildren. I am envious I hope
to have many more. I have things all over my house saying if I had
known grandchildren were going to be this much fun I would have
had them first.

The reason I have been at this almost as long as Allen Schick
is the grandchildren are a very big piece of the reason. You have
got to be crazy to keep working in the budget process for over 20
years as I have done otherwise.

I say in fairness when you look at Lou Fischer's comparison of

the pre- 1974 and post- 1974 situation, before the 1974 Budget Act
is burdened with the entitlements that were enacted under the pre-

vious system, and then he compares the outcomes as if the 1974
Act were responsible for the growth in spending that resulted in

those entitlements that were enacted in the 1960's, so I think the

comparison breaks down.
Nonetheless, I am less sanguine than Allen Schick or Rich about

the current budget process. I would tell you that Mr. Rose and Mr.
Boland and Ed Muskie would all tell you that they knew as they
wrote the 1974 Budget Act that it wouldn't work, that it was the

best they could get at the time and they always assumed it would
have to evolve over time.
One of the most important things to recognize as part of that

evolution is that we began with what was a wholly iterative proc-

ess and the 1974 Budget Act wasn't budgeting because it envi-

sioned a process in which Congress essentially put together all the
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things it wanted to do and added them up at the end of the year
and called that a budget.
We have found over time that budgeting is a distributive process,

not an iterative process; that you have to start with an idea of
what the overall outcome ought to be and weigh priorities within
those outcomes. In that context, I would suggest that when you
start looking at budget process options, you should ask yourself
what happens if we don't do anything at all.

Under the current system, if you don't do anything the biases are
that spending goes up and up. I would suggest you are looking for

a system in which if you don't do anything at all, expenditures are
constrained and I would hasten to say I don't mean by that con-
straints by some automatic continuing resolution. That is probably
the worst idea I have heard this year.

If you want an absolute guarantee that you will never terminate
any program that any President wants to continue, all you need is

an automatic continuing resolution. I have lost hope that we will

ever get rid of Federal programs. I am beginning to think that the
closest thing to eternal life on this Earth is a Federal program.
The Federal budget process is decentralized with a vengeance.

We have too many executive branch agencies, too many congres-
sional committees and subcommittees. They go through too many
steps every year until it seems that no decision on spending or tax
policy is ever final.

We have complexity compounded by confusion undermining ac-

countability. We speak about so-called uncontrollable spending as
if God wrote those laws.

We argue that the thrust of reform has to be two-fold. The first

is accountability. I think the most heartening thing about this Con-
gress is that as I have spent an endless amount of time talking

with Members about budget process reform is that you are con-

stantly looking for ways in which to make yourselves and the
President more accountable. I must tell you that that is almost
unique in my experience.
The second thing that you need to concern yourself with it seems

to me is what kind of incentives do you enact to get you to do what
it is you want to do. I can tell you that having spent a lot of time
talking to the people in my ward with a lot of experience in this,

we have concluded that the only really effective enforcement mech-
anism is political embarrassment.

If we can design a system that will embarrass you politically if

you don't do what you are supposed to do, we think it will work.

So we would suggest that you should look for a system that instills

more accountability and instills that accountability by causing you
embarrassment if you don't do what you ought to do.

We think that the way to get that is real binding spending limits.

I would hasten to say that we do not mean deficit limits, but
spending limits, and we would adjust spending limits automatically

for changes in the eligible population defined as individuals, not

numbers of doctors or hospitals or corporations or financial institu-

tions.

And we would not adjust them for changes in technical esti-

mates. I think that one of the greatest abominations that has hap-
pened in the aftermath of the 1990 budget agreement was the $12
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billion a year that we added to Medicaid spending as a result of
a change in Federal regulations. We called that a technical adjust-
ment.

I don't think we ought to be spending $12 billion a year more be-

cause of some regulatory change that Congress never voted on. I

think you have to be accountable for changes in spending such as
that.

I would also point out that the growth in appropriations, as Tim
pointed out, have been stingier in the present administration and
the reason is the 1990 Budget Act nominal dollar expenditure lim-

its on appropriations have worked more effectively to constrain
that spending than anything we did heretofore.

We would in designing caps place—this is different from the ma-
terial I provided last night. It isn't what we really would like to do.

We would prefer to do caps for entitlements Dy committee and
subcommittee of jurisdiction. It won't work. We sat down with folks

that have to administer them and unfortunately the differences in

jurisdiction between the House and the Senate make that a night-

mare to design.

So we would advise you to have separate, discrete caps for large
entitlement programs defined as maybe programs that spend over

$20 million a year and have an all-other cap for other entitlement
spending.
Permit yourselves in law to have fire walls if you want on the

discretionary side of the budget between defense and discretionary

or any categories you would Tike as your political priorities change
over time, and to have separate entitlement caps for other small
programs if you want, but that is the priority. The basic framework
would be to separate discretionary and entitlement spending, have
aggregate caps for each. You would have whatever this aggregation
of fire walls you wanted under a discretionary funding budget.
You would have separate caps for the big entitlement programs

and a residual category on the entitlement side. You wouldn't have
a sequester unless the aggregate limits on either side were
breached, but once the aggregate limits were breached, the cuts

would fall proportionately on programs that have caused those

overages.
You would take the caps and prorate the overages based on the

amoimt that the programs under each cap contributed and make
the folks that made the problem pay for the problem. We think
that creates the ^eatest incentive to change the underlying law so

that you are not just running the Government by sequestration but
forcing people to go back do what they are forced to do, plus the
sequester shouldn't become the policy. They should be mechanisms
to make you go back change the underlying legislation if it doesn't

conform to the amount that you think you want to spend.

We would keep the caps that are enacted in the budget resolu-

tion. We would do multiyear caps and we would say if you don't

enact a budget resolution in a timely fashion, those caps would con-

tinue in force imtil you do.

So you never, ever could spend more money than you agreed to

spend the last time you voted on caps until you vote to change the

caps. That is the political accountability. That is the political em-
barrassment.
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There is no right level for spending, but once Congress and the
President established a level for spending, you would have to stand
up and vote to spend more money before you could spend more
money.

I said Congress and the President, to implement this we would
go to a joint budget resolution. I don't know if you all have thought
about it, but under current law, the President has a budget, Con-
gress has a budget, but the country doesn't have a budget. The
country doesn't have a budget because there is nothing in the cur-

rent law that requires you all and the administration ever to agree
on what spending and taxes ought to be, much less the priorities.

When the press reports you are going to have a train wreck or
showdown over the budget they don't mean that at all. You are
going to have a showdown over one more appropriation bill or a
debt limit bill, but the country is never going to know what you
and the President think the total spending and taxes ought to be,

what you think the priorities ought to be, and how you work those
differences out between you.
That is one of the reasons that we are forever relitigating this,

all this tension we have on every piece of legislation. We don't have
an agreement on a blueprint and will never have one until we force

the two branches of government to reach some kind of an agree-
ment.
We would recommend that you budget and appropriate bian-

nually. As a matter of fact and in a perfect world we would solve

some of this confusion, overlap and duplication by consolidating the
appropriations and authorizing committees, not having them au-

thorize and appropriate the same bills, but having them authorize
in one session of one Congress and appropriate in another session

of the same Congress, and thereby eliminate the confusion and ten-

sion that exists for instance in the Armed Services Committee, and
I am more familiar with the Senate than the House, but I have
seen the Armed Services Committee and the Defense Authorization

Committee chairmen nearly come to blows, because every year you
have two completely different sets of priorities that are brought to

the floor and the Senate with respect to one major area of public

policy.

At least you would have one group of folks recommending in the

House and the Senate both the defense authorization priorities and
the defense appropriation priorities and hopefully they would have
more to do with one another than under current law.

Beyond that, we would reconstitute the budget committees as

committees on national priorities comprised of the chairman and
ranking members of the combined authorizing and appropriating

committees and the tax committees and other folks that are ap-

pointed for regional balance and partisan balance and what have
you.
But put in the hands of the people who are going to have to im-

plement the budget the responsibility for formulating the budget
and again hopefully you would have some continuity throughout
the process. In other words, we think Tim is right, you have an
awful lot of balkanization and that you could do more by consolida-

tion.
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I must say to you I don't think you can get that done this year.
I think you can go to biannual budgeting without doing the kind
of committee consohdation we have recommended.

I think you need to recognize that annual budgeting is costly just
in terms of the amount of staff time and effort devoted to it down-
town and on the Hill, and I think that almost every time we reopen
the budget process we tend to spend more money. This year may
prove to be the exception to that rule, but I wouldn't count on it

happening over time.

We haven't talked a lot about emergencies here. I have thoughts
about baselines and will be happy to talk about them, but let me
focus on some things we haven't talked about too much.
We believe that you ought to when you budget set aside a contin-

gency fund for emergencies, a so-called rainy day fund. We think
that until you do you are kidding yourself about budgeting because
we know we will have unanticipated circumstances and they al-

most always cost us money.
The biggest, best reason for setting aside a pot of money at the

beginning of the budget process for contingencies is that at that
point you have all the resources of the Government available to you
to decide from where you are going to get the money to pay for tnat
stuff. If you wait until later in the year, you have some programs
who happen to have not spent their money as the only source of
money to pay for emergencies unless you are going to add the cost

for emergencies to whatever you have already decided to spend ad
infinitum.

Since we happen to think you ought to have limits on how much
you spend, you will have to get the money from someplace and we
think you ought to make a stab at the beginning of the year to de-
cide from where you take it.

Does that mean you might not spend it all at the beginning of

the year? No.
Does it mean if you have some left at the end of the year you

might not go on a spending spree? No.
But I can't think of anv bad thing that happens as a result of

setting aside a rainy day mnd. So I think it is worth trying at least

to set aside money to take care of things you don't anticipate ahead
of time.

I want to wrap up, but I want to take a look quickly, because
you have asked about repeal or revising the Budget Act. Repeal has
a lot of glitz appeal, I guess. But let me say that having drafted
one heck of a lot of legislation, I would rather do major surgery and
take out the stuff I don't want in the act and replace it with the
things we think will work and maintain the framework, because it

helps guide your thinking for all the things that you need to re-

member to put back in if you repeal the law.

It is just technical drafting. That framework contains an awful
lot of nitty-gritty details that you are going to need no matter what
your budget process is, and having it in front of you and forcing

yourself to think about whether you get rid of that in view of the
new things you want to do, I think will guide you better than start-

ing with a clean piece of paper and trying to draft from scratch.

I am going to say a word about baselines, because I do agree
with Tim that what we have right now is almost Darwinian—Or-
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wellian, excuse me. It is both, survival of the fittest and it is Or-
wellian.

The caps will diminish—if you adopt caps, they will diminish the
importance of baselines, because the really important question isn't
where vou start, it is where vou end up. The really funny thing

—

if you look, for instance, at tne administration's June proposal for
the budget in your budget, the congressional budget this year on
Medicare, you are not very far apart in terms of where you say you
want to end up. It is less than $10 billion a year, which isn't much
money in the Medicare program.
What is different is the administration thinks Medicare is going

to spend less, so thev say the^ have to cut less to get to this same
place than you all do. But ii you are living in a capped environ-
ment, it doesn't make much difference how much you say you are
going to cut, you have to get to the end product no matter what,
and that would diminish the importance of this whole baseline con-
troversy.

Nonetheless, you need baselines to have some idea of how much
you have to cut to live within your caps. And our recommended so-

lution to that is that the caps, especially given the lockbox provi-
sions that I think you like and will enact this year, and I think you
should and lower them any time you want to, if you cut appropria-
tions, the caps should be your baseline for the discretionary side of
the budget. That is what you say you are going to spend. You have
gotten them written into law until you change them. That ought
to be the base for the discretionary spending.
On the mandatory side, we think you do have to make adjust-

ments for changes in the beneficiary population and changes in ex-

f)enditure that are required by law. For instance, in the current
aw you do have COLA's for Social Security, because the law says
you are going to pay them unless you change the law.

Interestingly enough, you do not have COLA's in the law for

AFDC and a number of other programs for which we put COLA's
automatically in the baseline, so we would revert in the mandatory
side to what we used to call a current law baseline which gives you
only those increases that are specifically required in the law and
anything else isn't in the base, and that still may be above the
caps, in which case it tells you how much you have to cut to get
down to the caps.
But remember, in our world you are ^oing to get down to the

caps one way or the other. You are either going to get down
through them automatically through sequestration or because you
changed the underlying law to get down to them. And I go full cir-

cle to where I started, because the really important question is

what happens if you don't do anything at all. If you don't do any-
thing at all, is entitlement spending going to continue to grow out
of control or is it going to stay at the levels that you told us were
appropriate the last time you adopted a budget? We think it ought
to be the former, and we think you ought to have to vote berore
that spending goes any higher.
Mr. Goss. Thank you very much.
[Ms. Wait's prepared statement follows:]
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Prepared Statement of Carol Cox Wait, President, Committee for a
Responsible Federal Budget ^

Mr. Chairman, Mr. Frost, I am very pleased to be here. The Committee for a Re-
sponsible Federal Budget was formed initially out of concern for sound budget proc-
ess. Notwithstanding tne amount of time and effort we have devoted to deficit is-

sues, process continues to be a major priority for our group. Budget process reform
cannot solve fiscal problems. But budget process reform can be essential to enact-
ment and implementation of significant substantive fiscal policy legislation.

The Federal budget process is decentralized with a vengence. Too many executive
branch agencies, too many congressional committees and subcommittees, go through
too many steps each year, until it seems that no decision on spending ana tax policy
ever is final. The process is replete with duplication, overlap and redundancy. Com-
plexity compounded by confusion undermines accountability. We speak of so-called,

uncontrollable spending as if those Federal outlays resulted from natural laws rath-
er than statutes enacted right here on Capitol Hill.

The thrust of budget process reform should be two-fold:

Make government and the budget process more accountable; and
Use the threat of political embarrassment to encourage Congress and the

President to live up to the promises they make in the budget process every year.
You need to be concerned witn government accountability. Tne polling booth is the

mariiet cleairing mechanism in a representative government. While government be-
comes so complex that concerned voters, willing to spend a reasonable amount of
time, caimot understand the budget, the system breaks down.

Political embarrassment is the most effective instrument we know to assure gov-
ernment accountability. The really good news is that this Congress may actually be
willing to enact legislation to hold Members and the President accountable, ana ex-
tract maximum political embarrassment if you fail to live up to your commitments.
The Committee for a Responsible Federal Budget believes that real, binding

spending limits hold the key to serious budgetary restraint. We can balance the
budget by cutting spending and/or raising revenues, but we never will balance the
budget unless you and the President agree there is an amount more than which gov-
ernment will not spend—and stay within the limits that you set—until and umess
you pass a law to raise those limits.

To keep spending within binding limits, you should adopt automatic reductions
similar to sequestration under the Budget Enforcement Act. This means extending
the concept of caps to the entitlements and other mandatory spending in the budget.
We woula have liked to apply those caps at the levels of committee and subcommit-
tee allocations; but we have concluded that will not work, because of the dramatic
differences between committee/subcommittee jurisdictions in the House and Senate.
Contrary to the material I provided Mr. Goss' staff last evening, therefore, we rec-

ommend you mandate in law separate caps for specific large entitlement programs,
perhaps those that cost $20 billion per year or more; and place all other entitlement
spending under a single residual cap. We further recommend that you include per-
missive language in budget process reform to allow separate caps—or firewalls—on
the discretionary side of the budget—and additional discrete entitlement caps, as
priorities may dictate from year to year.

Sequestration would be triggered only if aggregate entitlement spending exceeds
the aggregate cap. If sequestration were triggered, entitlements covered by specific

caps would be cut in proportion to the amounts each contributed to the overage.
Once Congress and the President agree to a budget, we recommend that the caps
contained in that budget remain in effect until and unless you change them—by
adopting a new budget or other legislation.

This recommendation would turn the biases in the current budget process on end.
Under current laws and policies, if Congress and the President fail to act, if you
cannot reach agreement, spending continues to grow. Under this system, spencung
would be constrained at the levels you adopted the last time you passed a budget,
until and unless Congress and the President each agree and pass a law.

This system will work because the media and your constituents will understand
it. And that is where political embarrassment comes into play. Nothing we rec-

ommend would dictate the level of the expenditure caps. Nothing would keep Con-
gress and the President from busting the budget. But, if you do bust the budget,
under this system, the media and everyone else will know it. Moreover, they will

know which programs or parts of the budget caused the problem.

^The Committee for a Re8f>on8ible Federal Bucket is a bipartisan, nonprofit, educational orga-
nization formed to educate the public about the Federal budget, the budget process and related
fiscal policy issues.
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To make all this work, we recommend that you convert the budget resolution to

a joint resolution. Under current laws, the President has a budget. Congress has
a budget, but the country never really does have a budget. There is nothing in cur-
rent law to force the two branches to agree on aggregates—much less on priorities.

When the media report, there will be a showdown between Congress and the Presi-
dent on the budget, they really mean a showdown over appropriations, or reconcili-

ation or some segment of fiscal policy. There never is a showdown on the overall
budget, because nothing requires you and the President to agree on a budget, and
that is part of the accountability problem.
We recommend that you budget and appropriate biennially. Spending money sub-

sumes far too large a share of Congress' and the administration's time and energy.
Annual budgeting is costly, simply in terms of the time we pay people to prepare,

examine, consider, defend and modify budget proposals. It is even more costly, in
that budget revisions almost always provide opportunities to increase spending. If

this year proves to be a true exception, we would not count on the pattern of using
budget cycles to save money continuing over time.

Mr. Chairman, Mr. Frost, budgeting is the quientessential political activity. When
we budget we decide what we want government to be and do, who will pay the bills

and how. Budgets should be universal and transparent. Those are just fancy words
for common sense concepts: everything should be on budget; and voters should be
able to understand your budget and your budget process.

The budget debate should hi^light for Members of Congress and your constitu-

ents fundamental questions about the size of government, and the allocation of

rescources among competing public purposes, proposed changes in government's role

and/or government priorities.

Unfortunately, in recent years:

The United States piled up record peacetime deficits and debt;

The choices to solve the deficit problem grew ever more difficult;

The budget process became ever more complex and convoluted, more confus-
ing, duplicative and redundant, and much less transparent;

We finally enacted credit reform;
But we took Social Security off budget;
And now there is talk of taking transportation programs off budget as well;

and
Dick Barman's, "One Big Book" budgets wiped out years of continuity and

turned President's budgets into public relations documents rather than fiscal

policy plans.

The country needs better understanding to help solve the deficit and debt prob-

lems, reorder national priorities and prepare government to meet future needs, but
public documents, budget rules and decisionmaking process actually operate to frus-

trate those goals.

We believe that changes in the budget process outlined above are absolutely es-

sential this year. If you do pass legislation to balance the budget over a predeter-

mined time period, you will need a process like this to ensure you stay on track

until you actually get to the goal. If you fail to pass such legislation, you will need
a process such as this to ensure that the deficit and debt problems do not become
much worse than they already are.

As I said earlier, Mr. Chairman, one truly heartening fact is that we find Mem-
bers of this Congress willing if not eager to adopt new rules which will hold you
and the President politically accountable. Hold yourselves accountable and you will

take giant steps toward restoring voter confidence. If this Congress can restore fiscal

sanity and voter confidence, you truly will make history. More important, you will

make major contributions toward a strong, growing, confident country as we move
toward the 21st century. That is too much to lay at the feet of the budget process

alone. But adopting sound budget process reforms would represent a significant step

in the right direction.

I thank you for the opportunity to testify today. Needless to say, I have strongly

held views on everything from budget baselines to specific formulae for sequestra-

tion. I will be happy to answer any questions you may have, but I have used this

time—as your staff asked me to do—to focus on what we believe to be the key ele-

ments of responsible budget process.

Thank you.

Mr. Goss. An awful lot has been said, and most have of it is

fleshed out in the testimony I know you have provided for us, and
we are very thankful. I know it is going to lead to other questions.
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I notice that there was not full agreement on every point from
the panel, which is good because there certainly isn't in the mem-
bership either.

Many, many questions come up, but I think perhaps the thing
that I heard most in this particular panel was we have got a prob-
lem when we are talking about budget process, that it gets con-
fused with spending. Budget is more than spending, and it is—if

spending is going well, it doesn't necessarily mean budgeting is

going well and vice versa. And I think we are into that area a little

bit.

We all talk so much about the deficit that that seems to be the
focus and how to get that under control, but we really are aiming
here at the process of the budget and does it serve this institution

and the United States well, and if not in some cases, where can
you fix it.

The bigger fight—sort of almost the philosophical fight about
how much accountability should the President have and how much
say in whether we do it at the beginning or the end of process, do
we, therefore, change that? Or if we make it statutory versus the
concurrent resolution and so forth, those are all ways to achieve
what you want to achieve.

One of the problems I have is with the idea that you can embar-
rass people into doing the right thing. I am not sure how far down
the road you have to go to acnieve embarrassment sometimes. I am
continually astonished at what the threshold of embarrassment is,

in some instances.
I don't know if that will work or not, but I suppose if somebody

could design an actually accurate, decipherable scorecard on the
measure of how a Congress was doing or an individual Member of
the Congress was doing, it would be a wonderful service to the Na-
tion. I don't believe anybody has designed that scorecard yet, but
everybody has designed their scorecard, and that is part of the
problem m dealing with accountability.

As Professor Schick says, "If we put out two sets of numbers, I

will go out and use the numbers that are printed right there for

everybody to see and say that these are the right numbers." And
somebody else will, say Mr, Dreier, will be more conservative than
I am and will take the other numbers and say I have the real

printed numbers right here. And one more time we have created
confusion, and we have created fuzziness.

Mr. Dreier. But we are both being accountable, though.
Mr. Goss. We are both being accountable, and we are both being

right. Neither of us is embarrassed. America is confused and bored
and turns to the next channel.
But the real issue here is, are we managing the resources of the

Nation properly through our budget process? And you have all

given us a lot to think about.
I have a great many questions. We are running close on time. I

would like to ask a couple of specifics of each of you if I may.
Is that all right with you?
Mr. Dreier. Sure.
Mr. Goss. I wanted to go back, Mr. Kogan, to your comment that

you didn't like the lockbox or the line-item veto. Is your objection

there that it restrains flexibility?
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Mr. KoGAN. No. My objection is that it weakens a governing coa-
lition from actually governing. And in the case of line-item veto, it

weakens Congress, that is to say, the President.
Let me give you two
Mr. Goss. That is two separate issues. I will tell you why it is

two separate issues. Because within the House itself, you are right,
there is the majority question; and within the House and the Sen-
ate there is the majority question.
Then you come to the question of checks and balances and the

separations of powers between the constitutionally separated exec-
utive branch and legislative branch. So I think that is two separate
issues but go ahead and tell me.
Mr. KOGAN. Let's imagine a line-item veto that was fairly broad-

ly drawn so that it could get to many aspects of legislation, not just
appropriations bills.

The general point I made is that Congress' power is packaging.
Packaging is the counter to the President s power to veto.

There is a lot of discussion of putting a debt limit increase into
the reconciliation bill as Congress' attempt to help the President
figure out that he wanted to sign the reconciliation bill. If the
President had a broad line-item veto, he could take the reconcili-

ation bill, sign it, and then veto every item except for the debt limit

increase; by analogy, this could happen to appropriations, as well.

Okay. Let me move to a lockbox; again, just a simple example.
Suppose that the budget resolution had as much detail as this

chairman likes to put in in terms of background assumptions. And
I think those are useful because it lets people know. It adds ac-

countability to what likely outcomes are, and I think it is very com-
mendable that he was not fuzzy.

And a governing coalition says, "Yes, this is our plan." The Ap-
propriations Committee comes along and puts in substantially less,

$1 billion less, than that plan in one bill and substantially more,
$1 billion more, in the other bill. The second bill comes along, and
the governing coalition says, I want to stick with our plan. The coa-

lition sticks together, knocks the billion out of this bill with the in-

tent of putting it back in that one later. Sorry, the lockbox has just
prevented the governing coalition from following through on what
it originally agreed to in the budget resolution because that money
gets locked up. It cannot be put back on the other bill.

Mr. Goss. That is not exactly the way the lockbox we are talking

about works. I think you could make a general statement, but I

think that there are—the present provisions for the lockbox that
we have got now have a good deal more flexibility for the appropri-

ators if the 602(A) pie shrinks; but 602(B)'s have flexibility.

Mr. KoGAN. Yes, they do, but the shrinking of the 602(A)—and
by half the amount of the amendment—by definition means that
the total 602(A) that the governing coalition agreed was the right

amount is now shrunk. And while people who think that all spend-
ing cuts are good may say, "Fine, that is wonderful." The fact of

the matter is that the governing coalition agreed on that particular

level rather than a higher or lower level by talking among itself

and saying, "This is right." The lockbox automatically makes some
lower level, some different level, be enforced.
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Mr. GrOSS. Without getting into all the parameterd of another
subject about leadership and how that all works here, it does seem
to me that in a representative form of government each Member
of Congress is more or less equal, even though some of us have
been here longer and some of us have not been here very long and
some of us are chairman of something and some of us are minority,
all those things. The fact of the matter is, I think we speak, many
times, particularly in this committee, of allowing the body to work
the will, the majority will.

And I think that it is fine for the leadership to make the pack-
age, but I think it is just as important in a representative democ-
racy that we allow the membership as a whole to have a crack at
that. And it does take 218 votes to redesign that package, and I

don't think we want to get away from that. Otherwise, it gets more
into the oligarchy, and we have tried that before. Ajid if you go
through the patterns of history and other circles it has been more
efficient, but I am not sure it has been better.

Mr. KOGAN. I appreciate what you said very much, because I im-
posed on your statement something you may not have meant, but
that supermajority requirements are not a good idea. We are all

equal and the will of the majority should determine things. In my
specific example, I was suggesting that 230 Members agreed in

July with the same thing that they had said in March and are pre-
vented by the lockbox from accomplishing that result.

Mr. Goss. All right. I understand. I think that we have a dif-

ference of opinion about how it works on that. I think we have pro-

tected against that, but perhaps we haven't. I will take a closer

look. I have used my time.

Mr. Dreier, I yield to you.
Mr. Dreier. Let me just raise one question—I know you want to

come to an end here—and that has to do with an issue that, frank-
ly, the only one who touched on it was Carol, that of biennial budg-
ets.

Back in 1993, there was, again, a great deal of talk about this

issue; and then, of course, we got the appropriators involved in

this; but the most interesting analysis I think is to look at the last

half century. And 55 years ago we saw 44 States that utilized a bi-

ennial process. Today, there are about 20. And there has been

—

since that, the biennial process has really not had a great deal of

success; and I wondered if you all might expand a little bit on that.

Because I have been a supporter of it for a lot of the reasons that
have been outlined in the past, but then I remember going to an
editorial board of a very conservative publication in California

called. The Orange County Register. I represent Los Angeles, but
I happened to have an editorial about this. And they came back
and said, "You are talking about twice the amount of money and
less potential for control of that." So they—they are a libertarian

paper actually, one of largest papers in California, and they were
virulently opposed to the biennial process.

I wonder, in light of the study that came from that national
council on State legislatures, if you would comment on that.

Ms. Wait. I would like to say a couple of things about that.

One is that in 1990 and 1993, and I suspect again this year, you
are effectively pledging biennially. When we put in place the 1990
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budget agreement, the second year of that agreement was very
much a pro forma budget process, as was the process in the after-

math of the 1993 agreement. And I think that if you succeed this
year in doing what you set out to do this year, you will be very re-

luctant to reopen most of those decisions next year.
I think there is a reason that works better at the Federal level

than it does in many States. The Federal Government is not a pro-
gram operator like the States. The Federal Grovernment has a de-
fense establishment and a foreign policy establishment and a few
other uniquely Federal programs.
Beyond that, essentially, it is one giant check-writing machine.

We don't operate domestic programs. We write checks to States and
localities. We write checks to people. We don't operate programs.

In that environment, it is true that biennial budgeting raises
some very challenging financial control and apportionment issues.

Incidentally, the entitlement caps that we suggest also raise im-
portant financial control issues. I think the Government would be
well-served by a process that required us to maintain better finan-
cial controls than we do today.

But I don't think that if you have lived with the budget process
for as long as I have and you have seen how little is at contention
in most budget cycles, how marginal are the changes that we con-

sider in most budget cycles, that you can reasonably argue that we
need to reopen the entire budget every year in order to maintain
control.

And, as a matter of fact, I think we likely would maintain better

control and, frankly, better public policy if we stopped trying to fine

tune fiscal policy all the time with every changing fad, with emer-
gencies of the week or the month or the year, what have you, not
to mention response to economic cycles and put the Government on
a sensible public policy path.

I mean, Mr. Goss is absolutely right. When we budget we do far

more than just spending. We are looking at what we want our Gov-
ernment to be and do, what is the appropriate size of government,
how are we going to pay for it, what are our priorities. I think it

is terribly important for us to reach some kind of public agreement
on that.

You said, for what are you held accountable? If you had that

blueprint that you all and the President had had to agree to, then
we wouldn't have any question about which numbers you were ac-

countable for. We hold you accountable for the numbers you had
adopted. And it seems to me that, once you do that, you don't really

need to redo it as frequently as we do.

You will have things that come along where you have to make
adjustments at the margin, but you ought to have to make them
within the framework that you have adopted, unless you bring
them out constructively to vote to reopen that framework, and any-

thing we wrote would always give you the ability to do that.

Mr. MURIS. If I could make two points.

We do not have biennial, annual, triennial budgeting for much
of the budget. We need to have a review process for entitlement
programs; as I mentioned I would impose penalty for not reauthor-

izing them. We need periodic review.
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On the discretionaries, there is an interesting difference in

spending, depending on what year you use it. John Cogan and I

have done some research about wnether domestic discretionary
spending properly measured is different during election years and
nonelection years. There is a pretty stark difference, as you could
imagine.
Mr. Dreier. Thank you very much.
Mr. Goss. Could I poach on that for a minute?
Mr. Dreier. Sure.
Mr. GrOSS. I was going to ask you in your Balkanization sugges-

tion, I needed to ask you a question on a look back on mandatory
spending and entitlement spending, whatever you call it. Do you
think that is a good thing to do, that we are talking about different

formulas with look backs?
Mr. MURIS. As I understand it they are talking about two things.

One is a fail safe provision to ensure that the Medicare saving
comes into existence. Because there is going to be a disagreement
with CBO. CBO is going to be quite cautious in scoring the new
medichoice plan. That is one issue.

More broadly, some sort of look back or just changing PAYGO to

count technicals, which would have the same effect, is appropriate.
Congress is considering instituting some new policies, for example,
in post acute care, home health and skilled nursing facilities. There
is disagreement about how much this will slow down spending in-

creases.

The problem with Medicare is growth in volume, and these look
backs would only clamp down on reimbursements. You can only do
that so much without causing a major problem. But, as Carol im-
plied and as Senator Gramm has said, if you only give politicians

tough choices, they will do the right thing. But it is hard to estab-
lish a scenario where all they have are tough choices.

Mr. Goss. That they will go to any length to try to find less

tough choices.

Mr. MuRis. Sure.
Mr. Goss. Eveiything we are talking about seems to mean some-

thing different. We invent new words for new things here every
day. I am not sure what they all exactly mean.
Mr. Dreier. Newsweek now calls Medicare mediscare, so

Mr. GrOSS. That has been around a while. I guess we are going
to get more of that, too, I suspect, before we get done.
Mr. Dreier. Yes.
Mr. Goss. The other thing that I sort of wanted to ask you. Pro-

fessor Muris. You have given me somewhat of a depressing but I

think very accurate picture that the odds are hopelessly stacked,
that no matter how you circle the wagons of process here there are
going to be more arrows incoming from the cumulative folks

around town who make it their business to figure out how to get
through the wagons or into the wagons, and that is one of the rea-

sons we are trying to talk about the process.

I don't think that that is inappropriate. I think people do go to

the Government. And we created, some say, dependency and have
somewhat grown that industry ourselves, as it is. But I think that
when you are talking about ways to deal with this and you speak
of the balkanization problem of the cumulative effect and then we
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start getting to the solution, asking what do you do about it. That
is where it gets a little harder.
And we all have somewhat different approaches to say, "Yes, we

have to deal with it." "We have identified it." "We have to deal with
it." But they aren't exactly the same.
And I want to sort out the question as best we can of the work

these committees are trying to do and that is to get away from the
concern about the spending of the dollars, the deficit and so forth,

and start talking about tne process that will allow us to get to
whatever you point out the majority wants to do or what the people
of this country tell us what we ought to do, and we always blur
right back into the issue of the day. It is going to be impossible to
talk about budget process without talking about whatever health
care reform is being called this year. You are not going to be able
to do it.

Mr. MURIS. The process matters.
Mr. Goss. We all agree with that.

Mr. MURIS. Yes, but there is the famous Rudy Penner quote,
'The problem is the problem, not the process." And there are many
budget professionals at CBO and in the Budget Committees who
agree with that. I think that you are right that the process mat-
ters. We do not have a budget—Carol is absolutely right about
that—and we need to have some controls.

Of course, there is obviously a bigger issue in the country, which
is that Republicans think that the country wants less government,
and manv people in Washington are saying, that when the country
knows what less government means they will demand the Govern-
ment they have got. That is what elections are all about.
But the process matters, and we have a process now where no

one is in charge, and we have to change that.

Mr. Goss. Well, I think I agree with that.

Two things are clear. Accountability is insufficient. I agree. How
you correct that exactly I don't know. And the other thing that is

very clear to me is that we do not always get what we think we
are getting when we vote for something—the great arena of unin-
tended consequences, some of which are negative—many of which
are negative.
Mr. MURIS. Sure.
Mr. Goss. Those are areas which mean to me that you are abso-

lutely right, the process does matter very much. And that is why,
as I said, we are investing our time and your time, and we appre-
ciate your time.

Ms. Wait. Mr. Chairman, I would like to add something for two
reasons, one because of what Tim said just now triggered a thought
that I alluded to in testimony, but I would like to call your atten-

tion. And the other is, I can't let something that Rich said remain
unchallenged.
The first is, in our system of government, elections are where ac-

countability occurs. I mean, that is where the voters hold you all

accountable for what you do.

I am peculiarly frustrated by a series of events that I kind of go
through quickly in my prepared testimony. Over the last 25 years
or so, as our budget choices have become less attractive, as the def-

icit and debt problems have become worse, as the Medicare and
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Medicaid problems seem to swamp us, we have perversely made
the system more complex, convoluted, less transparent, less univer-

sal, and in many ways so obscured that an otherwise informed and
conscientious voter doesn't have a prayer of telling what you all are

doing; and, therefore, the accountability—the fundamental account-

ability at the polls breaks down. And that is wrong. We got to do
something to fix that, some how, some way.
Having said that, I cannot let go unchallenged Rich's aside about

campaign finance reform. I got to say to you that the amounts of

money you all spent to get reelected are paltry by comparison to

the $1.5 trillion a year you have to spend to get yourselves re-

elected once you get here, and that is why the process that you are

talking about today is so important that it is—I mean, I happen
to disagree with him about campaign finance reform also, but if

people understood the importance of this, that what you are really

talking about is the voters' understanding how you decide how
much they are going to pay in taxes

Mr. Dreier. I should argue that Porter and I spend very little

of both to get reelected.

Ms. Wait. But, you know, $1.5 trillion is more money than any-

body can possibly imagine, and it is in this public environment that

we finally have to reconcile these questions about what we do want
from government and what we are willing to pay for.

And in order to do that, you have to have a system in which you
publicly formulate a framework that says this is what we want.
This is the size government we want in chunks that people can di-

gest, not 30,000 line items but in chunks people can digest. These
are our priorities, and in a fashion that you can be held account-

able against those priorities as time goes on.

I think if you can get to there that at least we instill some ac-

countability back in the system. Without sounding too hokey, I

think you can make giant strides toward helping people be some-
what less cynical about the Government.
Mr. KOGAN. If I may reclaim my time.

Mr. GrOSS. We will allow you to have a final word on that. We
are getting a little off the subject of this hearing, but I think you
should be entitled to a brief closing statement on campaign reform.

Mr. KoGAN. I wasn't suggesting it because I thought too much
money is spent on campaigns. I don't. Not only that, it would be
fine with me if more money were spent on campaigns, and it would
be fine with me if Members of Congress were paid more, because
that would still be only a fraction of what they were worth. My
point is not how much money but whom it comes from. I would
rather it come from the public than from special interests.

Ms. Wait. I think you would find the taxpayers wouldn't like

that very much.
Mr. KoGAN. I am sure.

Mr. Goss. Now we will define special interests. I think we have
now covered most of the committees of jurisdiction. We have al-

ready put an end to Balkanization as we are sitting here. Any
other topics?

Mr. Dreeer. Not that I can think of
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Mr. Goss. I thank you all very, very much for your time. This
has been useful. And we would also like the opportunity to come
back to you if we have further questions. Thank you very much.
The meeting is adjourned.
[Whereupon, at 11:47 a.m., the subcommittees were adjourned.]
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